# Neuroscience Bulletin

The Official Journal of The Chinese Neuroscience Society 神经科学通报

Volume 31 Number 1 February 2015

Special Issue on Complex Mental Disorders



www.neurosci.cn

# **NEUROSCIENCE BULLETIN (Bimonthly)**

## February 1, 2015 Vol. 31 No. 1

# Contents

### **Special Issue on Complex Mental Disorders**

### Editorial

1 An update on research and approaches in biological psychiatry. *Lingjiang Li* 

### **Original Articles**

- 4 Grey matter volume abnormalities in patients with bipolar I depressive disorder and unipolar depressive disorder: a voxel-based morphometry study. *Yi Cai, Jun Liu, Li Zhang, Mei Liao, Yan Zhang, Lifeng Wang, Hongjun Peng, Zhong He, Zexuan Li, Weihui Li, Shaojia Lu, Yuqiang Ding, Lingjiang Li*
- 13 Altered functional connectivity networks of hippocampal subregions in remitted late-onset depression: a longitudinal resting-state study. *Zan Wang, Yonggui Yuan, Feng Bai, Hao Shu, Jiayong You, Lingjiang Li, Zhijun Zhang*
- 22 Atypical features and treatment choices in bipolar disorders: a result of the National Bipolar Mania Pathway Survey in China. *Daihui Peng, Ting Shen, Linda Byrne, Chen Zhang, Yueqi Huang, Xin Yu, Jingping Zhao, Marita McCabe, David Mellor, Yiru Fang*
- 31 Morphological changes in gray matter volume correlate with catechol-O-methyl transferase gene Val158Met polymorphism in first-episode treatment-naïve patients with schizophrenia. *Ming-Li Li, Bo Xiang, Yin-Fei Li, Xun Hu, Qiang Wang, Wan-Jun Guo, Wei Lei, Chao-Hua Huang, Lian-Sheng Zhao, Na Li, Hong-Yan Ren, Hui-Yao Wang, Xiao-Hong Ma, Wei Deng, Tao Li*
- 43 The schizophrenia/bipolar disorder candidate gene *GNB1L* is regulated in human temporal cortex by a *cis*-acting element located within the 3'-region. *Yue Sun, Yu Tao, Jian Wang, David Saffen*
- 53 Efficacy of Williams LifeSkills Training in improving psychological health of Chinese male juvenile violent offenders: a randomized controlled study. *Simei Zhang, Hong Wang, Chen Chen, Jiansong Zhou, Xiaoping Wang*

### Reviews

- 61 New hypothesis and treatment targets of depression: an integrated view of key findings. *Shangli Cai, Shucai Huang, Wei Hao*
- 75 Rapid-onset antidepressant efficacy of glutamatergic system modulators: The neural plasticity hypothesis of depression. *Jing Wang, Liang Jing, Juan-Carlos Toledo-Salas, Lin Xu*
- 87 Genetic studies of schizophrenia: an update. *Jingchun Chen, Fei Cao, Lanfen Liu, Lina Wang, Xiangning Chen*

- 99 Involuntary admission and treatment of patients with mental disorder. *Simei Zhang, Graham Mellsop, Johann Brink, Xiaoping Wang*
- 113 Path from schizophrenia genomics to biology: gene regulation and perturbation in neurons derived from induced pluripotent stem cells and genome editing. *Jubao Duan*
- 128 Can multi-modal neuroimaging evidence from hippocampus provide biomarkers for the progression of amnestic mild cognitive impairment? *Jiu Chen, Zhijun Zhang, Shijiang Li*
- 141 Genetics and epigenetics of circadian rhythms and their potential roles in neuropsychiatric disorders. *Chunyu Liu, Michael Chung*
- 160 Call for Papers! Forthcoming Special Issue on Autophagy in Neuronal Function and Neurodegeneration

### About the Cover

The suffering and disability that patients with mental disorders endure are poorly understood by people in general. Furthermore, the pathogenesis, objective diagnosis, and effective therapy of complex mental disorders remain to be established. In this special issue, we present a collection of articles that discuss genetics and neuroimaging in schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, major depressive disorder, and other major mental disorders, to shed light on this important topic. The cover image illustrates a tangled and disordered brain under both external and internal threat. Cover art by Yefei Li.

### ·Editorial·

### An update on research and approaches in biological psychiatry

### Lingjiang Li<sup>1,2,\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>*Mental Health Institute of The Second Xiangya Hospital, National Technology Institute of Psychiatry, Key Laboratory of Psychiatry and Mental Health of Hunan Province, Central South University, Changsha 410011, China* <sup>2</sup>*Shenzhen Kangning Hospital of Guangdong Province, Shenzhen 508003, China* \*Guest Editor of the Special Issue. E-mail: Ilj2920@163.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Many studies have shown that, in terms of global burden, mental disorders have exceeded diseases of the cardiovascular and respiratory systems as well as malignant tumors<sup>[1]</sup>. Nevertheless, the pathological mental activities caused by the millions of neurons in the human brain are far less clear than diseases of other organs and systems. This is not only due to the limited approaches to exploring the human brain, but also the multiple mechanisms by which human mental activities are regulated, including the internal and external physical and social environment. Therefore, our knowledge of mental disorders is still nowhere near the boundaries of truth, especially in the three most important aspects: pathogenesis, objective diagnosis, and effective therapy. For example, environment and heredity may be the most important factors in the pathogenesis of mental disorders, while the mechanism by which the environment impacts the brain and mental disorders remains unclear, and genetic studies have not vet provided definitive specific evidence<sup>[2-5]</sup>. On the other hand, from the aspect of clinical diagnostic biomarkers, although some operable diagnostic criteria and series of psychological assessment tools have been developed, we are still in urgent need of thorough research to find objective, quantifiable, simple, and convenient markers to facilitate early identification and decrease the misdiagnosis of mental disorders. Considering the topic of treatment, clinical studies have shown that, even when all the currently available treatment approaches are tried, the cure rates of mental disorders remain very low, and refractory mental disorders remain a troublesome clinical dilemma.

To achieve breakthroughs in the above problems, one of the core scientific issues is to seek and establish stable biomarkers from genes to clinical phenotypes. Only in this way can we carry out in-depth research on pathogenesis, establish objective diagnostic markers, and develop effective treatment approaches to mental disorder<sup>[6]</sup>. In recent years, the development of new techniques and methods in neuroscience seems promising for exploring the essence of mental disorders<sup>[7]</sup>. Also, in China, funds for research and productive teams in the core scientific issues have been increasing. For this issue, we invited scholars in the fields of clinical psychiatry and basic neuroscience research in China and the USA to present their research and opinions regarding genetics and neuroimaging in schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, major depressive disorder (MDD), and other major mental disorders.

In five studies of schizophrenia, Chen et al.<sup>[8]</sup>, Liu et al.<sup>[9]</sup> and Duan et al.<sup>[10]</sup> review the current status and discuss updates in genetic studies of schizophrenia<sup>[8]</sup>, with emphasis on the significance of circadian rhythm-related genes<sup>[9]</sup>, the genetic regulation and perturbation of neurons derived from induced pluripotent stem cells, and genomic encoding<sup>[10]</sup>. Using mRNA expression measurements in postmortem temporal cortex from Han Chinese and linkage disequilibrium analysis, Sun et al.[11] demonstrate that GNB1L (guanine nucleotide-binding protein, beta-1-like) is regulated by a *cis*-acting variant within the 3'-region of the gene. And, in light of the mRNA expression results, they further re-analyze the data of previously published casecontrol studies and show that the GNB1L high-expression allele is the risk allele for schizophrenia and bipolar disorder in the Han Chinese population. In a molecular imaging study of schizophrenia, Li et al.[12] reveal that patients with schizophrenia show reduced grey matter volume (GMV) in

the cerebellum and the visual, medial temporal, parietal, and middle frontal cortex compared with healthy controls. Another finding of this study is an association between a Val108/158Met polymorphism of the COMT (catechol-O-methyltransferase) gene and the GMV of the superior frontal gyrus, and this effect is mainly due to the gene's effect on cortical thickness rather than cortical surface area. The authors also show that a diagnosis × genotype interaction has an effect on the GMV of the left precuneus.

By reviewing the studies of MDD-related biological mechanism, Cai et al.<sup>[13]</sup> deduce that brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) dysfunction and increased apoptosis may be the final common cascade for MDD, and therapeutic strategies aimed at enhancing the BDNF system may prove to be an effective approach to achieving a rapid antidepressant effect. Wang et al.[14] review studies comparing the effects of monoaminergic and glutamatergic antidepressants on neuronal plasticity, and infer that the pathogenesis of depression may involve maladaptive neuronal plasticity in glutamatergic circuits, which may serve as a new class of targets to produce rapid antidepressant effects. Cai et al.[15] compare the GMV in unipolar and bipolar depression by magnetic resonance imaging and voxel-based morphometry, and show that both forms of depression have decreased GMV in the right inferior frontal gyrus, while only bipolar depression shows reduction of GMV in the right middle cingulate gyrus, which, they conclude, may be specific to this disorder. In a study of functional connectivity of hippocampal subregions in remitted late-onset depression (rLOD), Wang et al.<sup>[16]</sup> show that rLOD patients have decreased connectivity between the left cornu ammonis and the bilateral posterior cingulate cortex/precuneus and increased connectivity between right hippocampal subregions and the frontal cortex compared with healthy controls. Further correlative analysis reveals that the abnormal functional connectivity is positively associated with the longitudinal changes in scores in the Symbol Digit Modalities and Digit Span Tests.

Another four studies are concerned with other aspects of mental disorders. Chen *et al.*<sup>[17]</sup> review studies of the structural and functional changes in the hippocampus in amnestic mild cognitive impairment (aMCI), and conclude that a combination of advanced multi-modal neuroimaging measures can provide more precise and sensitive measurement of hippocampal changes than using only one of these measures. This may contribute to the exploration for biomarkers of the progression of aMCI to Alzheimer's disease. Peng et al.[18] investigate the point prevalence of the atypical features of 3 906 patients with bipolar disorder in 26 psychiatric services across China, and show that these features have potential impact on treatment practices for bipolar disorder in China. Zhang et al.<sup>[19]</sup> report on the application of Williams LifeSkills Training to improve trait anxiety, coping styles, and interpersonal support in Chinese male juvenile violent offenders, which may have significant practical value. Zhang et al. [20] also describe the mental health laws and regulations in different countries and districts, and outline their criteria and procedures for involuntary admission to psychiatric hospitals and to community services. This may help to standardize the legislation for involuntary disposition of patients with mental disorders in China and serve to improve mental-health care and treatment.

Although the studies in this issue are just a small part of the literature published by Chinese investigators in the field of biological psychiatry, we anticipate that our readers will be enlightened by these samples of current views.

### REFERENCES

- Collins PY, Patel V, Joestl SS, March D, Insel TR, Daar AS, et al. Grand challenges in global mental health. Nature 2011, 475: 27–30.
- [2] Risch N, Herrell R, Lehner T, Liang KY, Eaves L, Hoh J, et al. Interaction between the serotonin transporter gene (5-HTTLPR), stressful life events, and risk of depression: a meta-analysis. JAMA 2009, 301: 2462–2471.
- [3] Cross-Disorder Group of the Psychiatric Genomics Consortium. Identification of risk loci with shared effects on five major psychiatric disorders: a genome-wide analysis. Lancet 2013, 381: 1371–1379.
- [4] Major Depressive Disorder Working Group of the Psychiatric GWAS Consortium. A mega-analysis of genome-wide association studies for major depressive disorder. Mol Psychiatry 2013, 18: 497–511.
- [5] Cross-Disorder Group of the Psychiatric Genomics Consortium. Genetic relationship between five psychiatric disorders estimated from genome-wide SNPs. Nat Genet 2013, 45: 984–995.
- [6] Savitz JB, Rauch SL, Drevets WC. Clinical application of brain imaging for the diagnosis of mood disorders: the current

state of play. Mol Psychiatry 2013, 18(5): 528-539.

- [7] Bruce IC. Special issue on new techniques and approaches for neuroscience. Neurosci Bull 2012, 28(4): 320.
- [8] Chen J, Cao F, Liu L, Wang L, Chen X. Genetic studies of schizophrenia: an update. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 87–98.
- [9] Liu C, Chung M. Genetics and epigenetics of circadian rhythms and their potential roles in neuropsychiatric disorders. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 141–159.
- [10] Duan J. Path from schizophrenia genomics to biology: gene regulation and perturbation in neurons derived from induced pluripotent stem cells and genome editing. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 113–127.
- [11] Sun Y, Tao Y, Wang J, Saffen D. The schizophrenia/bipolar disorder candidate gene *GNB1L* is regulated in human temporal cortex by a *cis*-acting element located within the 3'-region. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 43–52.
- [12] Li ML, Xiang B, Li YF, Hu X, Wang Q, Guo WJ, et al. Morphological changes in gray matter volume correlate with catechol-O-methyl transferase gene Val158Met polymorphism in first-episode treatment-naïve patients with schizophrenia. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 31–42.
- [13] Cai S, Huang S, Hao W. New hypothesis and treatment targets of depression: an integrated view of key findings. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 61–74.
- [14] Wang J, Jing L, Toledo-Salas JC, Xu L. Rapid-onset antidepressant efficacy of glutamatergic system modulators:

The neural plasticity hypothesis of depression. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 75–86.

- [15] Cai Y, Liu J, Zhang L, Liao M, Zhang Y, Wang L, et al. Grey matter volume abnormalities in patients with bipolar I depressive disorder and unipolar depressive disorder: a voxel-based morphometry study. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 4–12.
- [16] Wang Z, Yuan Y, Bai F, Shu H, You J, Li L, et al. Altered functional connectivity networks of hippocampal subregions in remitted late-onset depression: a longitudinal resting-state study. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 13–21.
- [17] Chen J, Zhang Z, Li S. Can multi-modal neuroimaging evidence from hippocampus provide biomarkers for the progression of amnestic mild cognitive impairment? Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 128–140.
- [18] Peng D, Shen T, Byrne L, Zhang C, Huang Y, Yu X, et al. Atypical features and treatment choices in bipolar disorders: a result of the National Bipolar Mania Pathway Survey in China. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 22–30.
- [19] Zhang S, Wang H, Chen C, Zhou J, Wang X. Efficacy of Williams LifeSkills Training in improving psychological health of Chinese male juvenile violent offenders: a randomized controlled study. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 53–60.
- [20] Zhang S, Mellsop G, Brink J, Wang X. Involuntary admission and treatment of patients with mental disorder. Neurosci Bull 2015, 31: 99–112.

·Original Article·

# Grey matter volume abnormalities in patients with bipolar I depressive disorder and unipolar depressive disorder: a voxelbased morphometry study

Yi Cai<sup>1, 3, 4</sup>, Jun Liu<sup>2</sup>, Li Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Mei Liao<sup>1</sup>, Yan Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Lifeng Wang<sup>1</sup>, Hongjun Peng<sup>1, 5</sup>, Zhong He<sup>2</sup>, Zexuan Li<sup>1</sup>, Weihui Li<sup>1</sup>, Shaojia Lu<sup>1</sup>, Yuqiang Ding<sup>1, 6</sup>, Lingjiang Li<sup>1,7</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Mental Health Institute of the Second Xiangya Hospital, National Technology Institute of Psychiatry Key Laboratory of Psychiatry and Mental Health of Hunan Province, Central South University, Changsha 410011, China

<sup>2</sup>Department of Radiology, the Second Xiangya Hospital of Central South University, Changsha 410011, China

<sup>3</sup>Department of Mental Health and Psychiatry, Brain Hospital of Hunan Province, Changsha 410007, China

<sup>4</sup>Hunan University of Chinese Medicine Clinical Medical College, Changsha 410007, China

<sup>5</sup>Guangzhou Psychiatric Hospital, Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical College, Guangzhou 510370, China

<sup>6</sup>Key Laboratory of Arrhythmias, Ministry of Education, East Hospital, Tongji University School of Medicine, Shanghai 200092, China

<sup>7</sup>Shenzhen Kangning Hospital of Guangdong Province, Shenzhen 518003, China Corresponding author: Lingjiang Li. E-mail: Ilj2920@163.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

### ABSTRACT

Bipolar disorder and unipolar depressive disorder (UD) may be different in brain structure. In the present study, we performed voxel-based morphometry (VBM) to quantify the grey matter volumes in 23 patients with bipolar I depressive disorder (BP1) and 23 patients with UD, and 23 age-, gender-, and educationmatched healthy controls (HCs) using magnetic resonance imaging. We found that compared with the HC and UD groups, the BP1 group showed reduced grey matter volumes in the right inferior frontal gyrus and middle cingulate gyrus, while the UD group showed reduced volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus compared to HCs. In addition, correlation analyses revealed that the grey matter volumes of these regions were negatively correlated with the Hamilton depression rating scores. Taken together, the results of our study suggest that decreased grey matter volume of the right inferior frontal gyrus is a common abnormality in BP1 and UD, and decreased

grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus may be specific to BP1.

**Keywords:** bipolar depressive disorder; unipolar depressive disorder; prefrontal cortex; cingulate gyrus; voxel-based morphometry

### INTRODUCTION

Bipolar disorder (BP) is characterized by alternating episodes of mania and depression<sup>[1]</sup> and causes dysfunctions in cognition and emotion<sup>[2-4]</sup>. BP is a chronic, life-threatening illness affecting over 2% of the general population<sup>[5]</sup>. A World Health Organization report identified BP as one of ten disorders that most often result in permanent disabilities<sup>[6]</sup> and it has serious implications for morbidity and mortality<sup>[7]</sup>. In addition, patients suffering from BP are at high risk of drug abuse and suicide. Therefore, appropriate and timely diagnosis is critical in clinical practice. However, it is difficult for clinicians to diagnose BP. Wolkenstein *et al.*<sup>[6]</sup> reported that 60% of therapists do not correctly diagnose BP, only 20% of BP patients during a depressive episode are correctly diagnosed within the first year of seeking treatment<sup>[8]</sup>, and from onset to diagnosis the appropriate treatment averages 5 to 10 years<sup>[9, 10]</sup>. Nearly 60% of BP patients are misdiagnosed as unipolar depressive disorder (UD)<sup>[8]</sup>. UD is characterized only by episodes of depression, and its lifetime prevalence ranges from 10% to 30%<sup>[11]</sup>. Misdiagnosis of BP as UD can lead to inadequate treatment and devastating consequences<sup>[12]</sup>. Identifying objective biomarkers such as functional and structural brain abnormalities of BP may be helpful for its correct diagnosis.

Both BP and UD belong to the mood disorders. One prevalent hypothesis<sup>[13, 14]</sup> on the pathophysiology of mood disorders is a loss of top-down control over limbic structures, such as the amygdala, hippocampus, and thalamus<sup>[15-18]</sup>, and cortical regions-of-interest (ROIs) include the inferior frontal gyrus, superior/middle frontal gyrus, and cingulate gyrus<sup>[2, 19]</sup>. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is a noninvasive clinical tool to detect aberrant brain structures and functions, and has been used to reveal structural abnormalities in patients with BP and UD, albeit with heterogeneous and often conflicting results<sup>[20-22]</sup>. Arnone et al.<sup>[20]</sup> reported that UD is characterized by reduced brain volume in areas involved in emotional processing, including the frontal cortex, orbitofrontal cortex, cingulate cortex, hippocampus, and striatum. A meta-analysis<sup>[23]</sup> of studies in UD showed grey matter reductions in the rostral anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) and dorsolateral and dorsomedial prefrontal cortex. Studies in BP have increased in number in recent years, but the results remain contradictory<sup>[24]</sup>. Two meta-analyses of studies in BP revealed grey matter reductions in the ACC<sup>[25]</sup>, and one meta-analysis reported grey matter reductions in the bilateral frontal cortices, cingulate gyrus, and left middle temporal gyrus, and increases in the basal ganglia<sup>[26]</sup>.

ROI-based method was based on the anatomic knowledge and conventional MRI, by stepwise decreasing the regions of interest. It has potential biases. A number of studies have reported structural abnormalities and dysfunctions in depression. With ROI-based analysis, Liu *et al.*<sup>[27]</sup> reported that the right parahippocampal gyrus showed an abnormality specific to the BP group, while the right middle frontal gyrus, the right dorsal anterior insula, and the right posterior cingulate cortex showed abnormalities specific to the UD group. Another ROI-based analysis<sup>[28]</sup>

reported that fractional anisotropy of the middle-anterior and middle-posterior cingulum bundle was associated with executive functioning and divided attention in patients with major depression. Voxel-based morphometry (VBM) allows automated voxel-by-voxel examination and avoids potential biases that may occur in ROI-based methods<sup>[29]</sup>. VBM has been shown to be useful for identifying structural changes associated with various disorders<sup>[30, 31]</sup>. Previous studies have reported that decreased grey matter volume overlaps in patients with BP<sup>[17, 32-34]</sup> and UD<sup>[35, 36]</sup>. While patients with BP and UD express different clinical symptoms, we hypothesized that the grey matter volumes would show altered and differential patterns in patients with BP and UD compared to healthy controls (HCs). To date, the majority of neuroimaging studies assessing patients with BP and UD have used ROI-based methods and compared their findings against those obtained in HCs, but few have examined possible differences in grey matter volumes between BP and UD groups directly using VBM.

The present study aimed to examine and compare the whole-brain grey matter volumes obtained with VBM among patients with bipolar I depressive disorder (BP1) or UD and HCs and to identify common and unique changes in grey matter volumes in patients with BP1 and those with UD. We also examined possible correlations of structural abnormalities with clinical characteristics to clarify their pathological mechanisms.

### PARTICIPANTS AND METHODS

### **Participants**

A total of 46 patients diagnosed with BP1 or UD (23 each) were enrolled in the study along with 23 HCs. All patients were recruited from the outpatient and inpatient units of the Department of Psychiatry at the Second Xiangya Hospital of Central South University, Changsha, China, between April 2010 and May 2011. HCs were recruited from the Health Examination Centre of the Second Xiangya Hospital during the same period. The three groups were matched for age, gender, and education. All were right-handed, aged between 18 and 45 years, and had completed >9 years of education. All patients underwent structured clinical interviews by two independent psychiatrists according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders-IV (DSM-IV)<sup>[37]</sup> and met the DSM-IV criteria for BP1 or UD.

Patients with UD who had experienced more than three depression episodes and had no family history of BP were considered for this study. Patients with any of the following were excluded: (1) head injury; (2) mental retardation; (3) neurological disorders; (4) history of alcohol, drug abuse, or smoking; (5) failure to meet screening criteria for MRI scan, including heart pacemaker or metal implants, claustrophobia, and pregnancy or breastfeeding; (6) Hamilton anxiety rating scale (HAMA)<sup>[39]</sup> score >14; (7) Bech-Rafaelsen mania scale (BRMS)<sup>[39]</sup> score >5; and (8) personal or family history of psychiatric disorders.

The study protocol was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Second Xiangya Hospital. All participants were informed of the potential risks and benefits associated with study participation, and gave written informed consent.

### **Clinical Assessments**

The following clinical criteria were used for psychometric assessment: the 17-item Hamilton depression rating scale (17-HAMD)<sup>[40]</sup>, HAMA score, and BRMS. A score >17 on the HAMD scale, >14 on the HAMA scale, or >5 on the BRMS was considered as an episode of depression, anxiety, or hypomania respectively. Psychometric parameter assessment and demographic detail recording were carried out by two psychiatrists on the same day as MRI scanning.

### Structural MRI

MRI examinations were conducted using a Philips Gyroscan Achieva 3.0 Tesla MRI Scanner (Philips, Best, The Netherlands) equipped with a SENSE-8 channel head coil. For each patient and HC, high-resolution T1-weighted anatomical images were obtained using a 3-dimensional rapid acquisition gradient echo sequence with the following parameters: repetition time = 7.5 ms, echo time = 3.7 ms, flip angle = 8°; field of view = 256 mm × 256 mm, slice number = 180, and voxel size = 1× 1 × 1 mm<sup>3</sup>.

### **VBM Analysis**

Data were analyzed using the default parameters of the SPM8 (Wellcome Department of Cognitive Neurology, London, UK) and the VBM8 toolbox (version 435; http:// dbm.neuro.uni-jena.de/vbm8/) in the Matlab 7.8.0 environment (R2009b; Math Works, Natick, MA). Individual structural images were preprocessed with the VBM8 toolbox using the default parameters. T1-weighted images were corrected for bias-field inhomogeneities, spatially normalized to the Montreal Neurological Institute standard template space, and segmented into grey matter, white matter, and cerebrospinal fluid using the segmentation algorithm in SPM8<sup>[41]</sup>, within a unified model including high-dimensional DARTEL normalization. Grey matter segments were modulated by the non-linear components only, which allows comparing the absolute amount of tissue corrected for individual brain size. The voxel resolution after normalization was 1.5 mm × 1.5 mm. The homogeneity of grey matter images was verified using the check data quality function. The resulting modulated and warped images were then smoothed with an isotropic Gaussian kernel of 8-mm full-width at half-maximum.

The grey matter volumes for clusters showing significant differences in *post-hoc* tests were obtained from each participant using self-developed software<sup>[42]</sup>. The level of two-tailed statistical significance was set at P < 0.05 for all tests.

### **Statistical Analysis**

All statistical analyses were performed with SPSS version 16.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with least significant difference (LSD) *post-hoc* tests were used to compare demographic and clinical data and the  $\chi^2$  test was used for gender comparisons. In addition, grey matter volumes in the three groups were compared using analysis of covariance (ANCOVA); the covariates in the statistical design for imaging data included grey matter volume, and LSD posthoc tests were used to further investigate differences in grey matter volume as a significant main effect of group. Clusters >100 that survived an uncorrected threshold of P <0.001 were considered significant. To evaluate whether clinical features were associated with brain regions that showed between-group differences in the voxel-wise statistics, correlation analyses between clinical features and brain regions were performed for all patients.

### RESULTS

#### **Demographic and Clinical Characteristics**

The demographic and clinical characteristics of all three groups are shown in Table 1. There were no significant differences in age, gender, educational level, or BRMS

Variables	BP1 ( <i>n</i> = 23)	UD ( <i>n</i> = 23)	HCs ( <i>n</i> = 23)	F/ <i>x</i> <sup>2</sup> / <i>t</i>	Ρ
Age (years)	25.65 ± 6.589	30.00 ± 7.293	28.2 ± 3.781	2.98	0.058
Gender (male/female)	16/7	13/10	13/10	1.095	0.578
Education (years)	10.91 ± 2.172	11.30 ± 2.835	11.78 ± 1.38	0.892	0.415
BRMS score	1.52 ± 0.593	1.43 ± 0.507	1.17 ± 0.984	1.434	0.246
HAMD score	28.52 ± 9.342	29.7 ± 6.197 <sup>a</sup>	6.04 ± 2.9	91.443	<0.001
HAMA score	8.26 ± 3.165	9.22 ± 1.704 <sup>a</sup>	3.87 ± 1.74	35.178	<0.001
Illness duration (years)	6.09 ± 3.667	4.35 ± 2.382	N/A	1.924	0.061
Age at onset (years)	19.7 ± 4.912	25.7 ± 6.825	N/A	-3.422	0.001
Taking lithium (Y/N)	6/17	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Lithium dose (g)	0.542 ± 0.102	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Taking citalopram (Y/N)	6/17	5/18	N/A	0.119	0.73
Citalopram dose (mg)	9.17 ± 3.76	10 ± 5	N/A	-0.316	0.759

Table 1. Demographic and clinical characteristics of BP1, UD, and HC groups (mean ± SD)

<sup>a</sup>*Post-hoc t* tests ANOVA for comparison between BP1 and UD groups. BP1, bipolar I depressive disorder; BRMS, Bech-Rafaelsen mania scale; HAMA, Hamilton anxiety rating scale; HAMD, Hamilton depression rating scale; HCs, healthy controls; UD; unipolar depressive disorder.

scores among all three groups. As expected, we found increased HAMD and HAMA scores in the BP1 and UD groups compared to HCs (P < 0.001). There were no significant differences in illness duration, HAMD, or HAMA scores between the BP1 and UD groups. The onset age of BP1 was younger than that of UD (P = 0.001).

### **Neuroimaging Studies**

The volumes of the right inferior frontal gyrus (F = 9.95,  $P_{\text{uncorr}}$  <0.001) and right middle cingulate gyrus (F = 11.7,  $P_{\text{uncorr}}$  < 0.001) were significantly different among the three groups. Cortical volumes in the right inferior frontal gyrus (Fig. 1A, Table 2) and the right middle cingulate gyrus (Fig. 1B, Table 2) were reduced in BP1 patients compared to the HCs. Besides, a reduction of cortical volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus (Fig. 1C, Table 2) was observed in UD patients compared to the HCs. In addition, compared to the UD patients, a significant reduction of cortical volume was found in the right middle cingulate gyrus (Fig. 1D, Table 2) in BP1 patients. We did not identify any regions with increased grey matter volume in the BP1 group relative to HCs, the UD group relative to HCs, or the BP1 group relative to the UD group. The grey matter volumes for each cluster are provided in Table 2.

### Correlations

We performed Pearson correlation analyses for clinical characteristics and grey matter volumes in the right middle cingulate gyrus and the right inferior frontal gyrus in the BP1 and UD groups. We found that the grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus of BP1 patients was negatively correlated with HAMD score (r = -0.670, U = 21, P < 0.001, Fig. 2A), and the grey matter volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus of UD patients was negatively correlated with HAMD score (r = -0.611, U = 21, P = 0.002, Fig. 2B). It should be noted that there was no correlation between the grey matter volume of this area and age, educational level, or illness duration.

### DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to examine and compare whole-brain volumetric differences among BP1, UD, and HC groups using VBM. The results showed significant differences in three main aspects. First, there was an evident reduction of the grey matter volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus in the BP1 and UD groups compared to HCs. Second, there was an evident reduction of the grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus



Fig. 1. Significant volumetric differences were found among the three groups (on sagittal, coronal, and axial planes). Patients with BP1 exhibited reduced volumes in the right inferior frontal gyrus (A) and right middle cingulate gyrus (B) compared to HCs, patients with UD had a reduced volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus (C) compared to HCs, and patients with BP1 exhibited a reduced right middle cingulate gyrus (D) volume compared to patients with UD (*P* <0.001 uncorrected, voxels >100).

Brain regions	BA	Cluster size	Z-score	$P_{uncorr}$	N	MNI coordinate	
					x	у	Z
Main effect of group							
Rt middle cingulate gyrus	24	243	3.9	<0.001	10	0	45
Rt inferior frontal gyrus	47	207	3.57	<0.001	24	18	-24
BP1 <hcs< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></hcs<>							
Rt inferior frontal gyrus	47	596	3.57	<0.001	22	17	-23
Rt middle cingulate gyrus	24	520	4.4	<0.001	10	0	45
UD <hcs< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></hcs<>							
Rt inferior frontal gyrus	47	1330	3.8	<0.001	26	19	-24
BP1 <ud< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></ud<>							
Rt middle cingulate gyrus	24	198	4.03	<0.001	8	9	48

Table 2. ANCOVA comparison of grey matter volumes among BP1, UD, and healthy control subjects

BA, Brodmann areas; BP1, bipolar I depressive disorder; HCs, healthy controls; MNI, Montreal Neurological Institute; Rt, right; UD, unipolar depressive disorder.



Fig. 2. Scatter plots showing negative correlations between grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus and HAMD scores in patients with BP1 (A) (*n* = 23), and between grey matter volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus and HAMD scores in patients with UD (B) (*n* = 23).

in patients with BP1 compared to the UD and HC groups. No grey matter volume abnormalities were detected in the cingulate gyrus in patients with UD compared to HCs. Finally, we found that the grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus of patients with BP1 was negatively correlated with the HAMD score, and the grey matter volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus of patients with UD was negatively correlated with the HAMD score. Along with the common and distinct changes in grey matter volume between the BP1 and UD groups, we found that patients with BP1 had a younger onset age than patients with UD. This result is consistent with a previous report<sup>[43]</sup>.

It is interesting that the significant changes occurred in the right hemisphere. This is consistent with the known cortical asymmetry in BP<sup>[44]</sup>. Similarly, right hemisphere hyperactivity has been reported in depression<sup>[45]</sup>. Although we did not further assess this result, it is an interesting topic to explore in future studies.

The highest regional grey matter volume loss occurred in the inferior frontal gyrus. The inferior frontal gyrus (Brodmann area 47) belongs to the ventral lateral prefrontal cortex<sup>[44]</sup>, an area critical in the integration of emotional information and the regulation of emotional intensity<sup>[45]</sup>. Our finding of a grey matter volume decrease in the right inferior frontal gyrus in the BP1 and UD groups relative to HCs is consistent with the results of previous brain imaging studies<sup>[12, 32, 46, 47]</sup>. For instance, Lyoo *et al.*<sup>[32]</sup> reported decreased grey matter density in the right inferior frontal gyrus in patients with BP1 compared with HCs, and Lopez-Larson et al.<sup>[46]</sup> also reported a reduction in the right inferior frontal gyrus volume in patients with BP. Two meta-analyses of functional neuroimaging studies and structural voxelbased MRI studies in adult patients with BP1 yielded similar results, showing lower neural activation and decreased grey matter in the inferior frontal gyrus in patients with BP1<sup>[12]</sup>. In addition, functional neuroimaging and magnetic resonance spectroscopy investigations in patients with BP suggested the existence of functional and biochemical abnormalities in the inferior frontal gyrus<sup>[48]</sup>. Meanwhile, a meta-analysis<sup>[23]</sup> reported grey matter reduction in the right inferior frontal cortex in patients with UD compared with HCs. The present results support the fact that the reduction of grey matter volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus is a common pathophysiology of patients with BP1 and UD. Grey matter volume reduction in the right inferior frontal cortex may be associated with depressive episodes.

Another striking finding in our study was that patients with BP1 also showed decreased grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus compared with the UD and HC groups. The cingulate gyrus plays a major role in the neurophysiological basis of complex emotional behaviors, and it is considered to be a part of a putative circuit involved in emotional expression and cognitive functions in humans<sup>[49-51]</sup>. The study finding of decreased grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus in BP1 is consistent with previous reports<sup>[25, 52-54]</sup>. Bora *et al.*<sup>[26]</sup>

reported grey matter reductions in the anterior cingulate gyrus in patients with BP1 in a meta-analysis of grey matter abnormalities, and Ellison-Wright and Bellmore<sup>[24]</sup> also reported a reduction in the cingulate gyrus volume in patients with BP1. Bearden et al.[55] found that reduced grey matter density in the cingulate gyrus was rescued in lithium-treated patients with BP1. In addition, a deficit in y-amino-butyric acid, a major inhibitory neurotransmitter, was reported in the cingulate gyrus of patients with BP1<sup>[53]</sup>. Grey matter volume reduction in the right middle cingulate gyrus may be associated with bipolar disorder. In addition to the right inferior frontal gyrus, the right middle cingulate gyrus may be another key brain region implicated in BP1 pathophysiology. Our study did not find cingulate gyrus grey matter reductions in UD compared with BD and HCs, which is consistent with the results of Frodl et al.[56] but inconsistent with the findings of Bora et al.<sup>[23]</sup> and Lai<sup>[57]</sup>. This discrepancy may be associated with research methods and the heterogeneity of samples.

On the other hand, it should be noted that there were no differences in the grey matter volumes of the amygdala and hippocampus in the BP1 and UD groups relative to HCs. This could be attributed to the homogeneity of the study samples. Bora et al.<sup>[25]</sup> reported that grey matter volume in the amygdala was reduced in patients with UD who had co-morbid anxiety disorders and also in firstepisode/drug-free subjects, while in the present study of BP1 and UD groups with HAMA scores <14, there was no significant difference between the two groups. Our result is consistent with a previous report of no significant grey matter volume loss in the hippocampus or amygdala in patients with depression<sup>[47]</sup>. Reduced grey matter volume in the hippocampus has been revealed in patients with Alzheimer's disease<sup>[58]</sup> but rarely in mood disorders. Our results suggest that the amygdala and hippocampus may not be key brain regions associated with UD or BP1.

Our findings suggest that reduced grey matter volume in the right inferior frontal gyrus is a common pathophysiological alteration in BP1 and UD, while decreased grey matter volume in the right middle cingulate gyrus is a distinctive change in patients with BP1. Therefore, the abnormal grey matter volume of the right middle cingulate gyrus may be an important neuroimaging marker of BP1, which may enable clinicians to distinguish BP1 from UD. Further work is required to understand the significance of these volumetric changes, including prospective studies and studies that integrate fMRI and DTI data.

The present study had a number of limitations. First, some patients had taken antidepressant medications and/or mood stabilizers, although the impact of medication intake on brain structures remains unclear. Sassi *et al.*<sup>[53]</sup> reported that lithium treatment might increase cingulate gyrus volume in patients with BP, so lithium treatment could have affected our findings. Second, the sample heterogeneity and variations in illness duration, number of episodes, and age at scanning might have influenced the results to some extent. Further studies with larger sample sizes are needed to verify our results and explore the pathophysiological mechanisms underlying BP1 and UD.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81171286 and 91232714), and National Basic Research Development Program (973 program) of China (2013CB835100 and 2009CB918303).

Received date: 2014-05-11; Accepted date: 2014-09-14

### REFERENCES

- [1] Singh MK, Chang KD, Chen MC, Kelley RG, Garrett A, Mitsunaga MM, et al. Volumetric reductions in the subgenual anterior cingulate cortex in adolescents with bipolar I disorder. Bipolar Disord 2012, 14: 585–596.
- [2] Phillips ML, Ladouceur CD, Drevets WC. A neural model of voluntary and automatic emotion regulation: implications for understanding the pathophysiology and neurodevelopment of bipolar disorder. Mol Psychiatry 2008, 13: 829, 833–857.
- [3] Robinson LJ, Ferrier IN. Evolution of cognitive impairment in bipolar disorder: a systematic review of cross-sectional evidence. Bipolar Disord 2006, 8: 103–116.
- [4] Malhi GS, Ivanovski B, Hadzi-Pavlovic D, Mitchell PB, Vieta E, Sachdev P. Neuropsychological deficits and functional impairment in bipolar depression, hypomania and euthymia. Bipolar Disord 2007, 9: 114–125.
- [5] Merikangas KR, Akiskal HS, Angst J, Greenberg PE, Hirschfeld RM, Petukhova M, et al. Lifetime and 12-month prevalence of bipolar spectrum disorder in the National Comorbidity Survey replication. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2007, 64: 543–552.

- [6] Wolkenstein L, Bruchmuller K, Schmid P, Meyer TD. Misdiagnosing bipolar disorder--do clinicians show heuristic biases? J Affect Disord 2011, 130: 405–412.
- [7] Pini S, de Queiroz V, Pagnin D, Pezawas L, Angst J, Cassano GB, et al. Prevalence and burden of bipolar disorders in European countries. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 2005, 15: 425–434.
- [8] Hirschfeld RM, Lewis L, Vornik LA. Perceptions and impact of bipolar disorder: how far have we really come? Results of the national depressive and manic-depressive association 2000 survey of individuals with bipolar disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 2003, 64: 161–174.
- [9] Baethge C, Tondo L, Bratti IM, Bschor T, Bauer M, Viguera AC, et al. Prophylaxis latency and outcome in bipolar disorders. Can J Psychiatry 2003, 48: 449–457.
- [10] Baldessarini RJ, Tondo L, Baethge CJ, Lepri B, Bratti IM. Effects of treatment latency on response to maintenance treatment in manic-depressive disorders. Bipolar Disord 2007, 9: 386–393.
- [11] Kessler RC, Berglund P, Demler O, Jin R, Koretz D, Merikangas KR, et al. The epidemiology of major depressive disorder: results from the National Comorbidity Survey Replication (NCS-R). JAMA 2003, 289: 3095–3105.
- [12] Houenou J, Frommberger J, Carde S, Glasbrenner M, Diener C, Leboyer M, et al. Neuroimaging-based markers of bipolar disorder: evidence from two meta-analyses. J Affect Disord 2011, 132: 344–355.
- [13] Phillips ML, Drevets WC, Rauch SL, Lane R. Neurobiology of emotion perception II: Implications for major psychiatric disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2003, 54: 515–528.
- [14] Savitz J, Drevets WC. Bipolar and major depressive disorder: neuroimaging the developmental-degenerative divide. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2009, 33: 699–771.
- [15] Strakowski SM, Delbello MP, Adler CM. The functional neuroanatomy of bipolar disorder: a review of neuroimaging findings. Mol Psychiatry 2005, 10: 105–116.
- [16] Adler CM, DelBello MP, Jarvis K, Levine A, Adams J, Strakowski SM. Voxel-based study of structural changes in first-episode patients with bipolar disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2007, 61: 776–781.
- [17] Nugent AC, Milham MP, Bain EE, Mah L, Cannon DM, Marrett S, et al. Cortical abnormalities in bipolar disorder investigated with MRI and voxel-based morphometry. Neuroimage 2006, 30: 485–497.
- [18] Fornito A, Malhi GS, Lagopoulos J, Ivanovski B, Wood SJ, Saling MM, et al. Anatomical abnormalities of the anterior cingulate and paracingulate cortex in patients with bipolar I disorder. Psychiatry Res 2008, 162: 123–132.
- [19] Ochsner KN, Gross JJ. The cognitive control of emotion. Trends Cogn Sci 2005, 9: 242–249.

- [20] Arnone D, McIntosh AM, Ebmeier KP, Munafo MR, Anderson IM. Magnetic resonance imaging studies in unipolar depression: systematic review and meta-regression analyses. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 2012, 22: 1–16.
- [21] Bora E, Harrison BJ, Davey CG, Yucel M, Pantelis C. Metaanalysis of volumetric abnormalities in cortico-striatal-pallidalthalamic circuits in major depressive disorder. Psychol Med 2012, 42: 671–681.
- [22] Koolschijn PC, van Haren NE, Lensvelt-Mulders GJ, Hulshoff Pol HE, Kahn RS. Brain volume abnormalities in major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis of magnetic resonance imaging studies. Hum Brain Mapp 2009, 30: 3719–3735.
- [23] Bora E, Fornito A, Pantelis C, Yucel M. Gray matter abnormalities in Major Depressive Disorder: a meta-analysis of voxel based morphometry studies. J Affect Disord 2012, 138: 9–18.
- [24] Ellison-Wright I, Bullmore E. Anatomy of bipolar disorder and schizophrenia: a meta-analysis. Schizophr Res 2010, 117: 1–12.
- [25] Bora E, Fornito A, Yucel M, Pantelis C. Voxelwise metaanalysis of gray matter abnormalities in bipolar disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2010, 67: 1097–1105.
- [26] Yu K, Cheung C, Leung M, Li Q, Chua S, McAlonan G. Are bipolar disorder and schizophrenia neuroanatomically distinct? An anatomical likelihood meta-analysis. Front Hum Neurosci 2010, 4: 189.
- [27] Liu CH, Ma X, Wu X, Zhang Y, Zhou FC, Li F, *et al.* Regional homogeneity of resting-state brain abnormalities in bipolar and unipolar depression. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2013, 41: 52–59.
- [28] Schermuly I, Fellgiebel A, Wagner S, Yakushev I, Stoeter P, Schmitt R, et al. Association between cingulum bundle structure and cognitive performance: an observational study in major depression. Eur Psychiatry 2010, 25: 355–360.
- [29] Almeida JR, Akkal D, Hassel S, Travis MJ, Banihashemi L, Kerr N, et al. Reduced gray matter volume in ventral prefrontal cortex but not amygdala in bipolar disorder: significant effects of gender and trait anxiety. Psychiatry Res 2009, 171: 54–68.
- [30] Ashburner J, Friston KJ. Voxel-based morphometry--the methods. Neuroimage 2000, 11: 805–821.
- [31] Tan L, Fan Q, You C, Wang J, Dong Z, Wang X, et al. Structural changes in the gray matter of unmedicated patients with obsessive-compulsive disorder: a voxel-based morphometric study. Neurosci Bull 2013, 29: 642–648.
- [32] Lyoo IK, Kim MJ, Stoll AL, Demopulos CM, Parow AM, Dager SR, et al. Frontal lobe gray matter density decreases in bipolar I disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2004, 55: 648–651.
- [33] Blumberg HP, Krystal JH, Bansal R, Martin A, Dziura J, Durkin K, et al. Age, rapid-cycling, and pharmacotherapy

effects on ventral prefrontal cortex in bipolar disorder: a cross-sectional study. Biol Psychiatry 2006, 59: 611–618.

- [34] Fountoulakis KN, Giannakopoulos P, Kovari E, Bouras C. Assessing the role of cingulate cortex in bipolar disorder: neuropathological, structural and functional imaging data. Brain Res Rev 2008, 59: 9–21.
- [35] Bremner JD, Vythilingam M, Vermetten E, Nazeer A, Adil J, Khan S, et al. Reduced volume of orbitofrontal cortex in major depression. Biol Psychiatry 2002, 51: 273–279.
- [36] Tang Y, Wang F, Xie G, Liu J, Li L, Su L, et al. Reduced ventral anterior cingulate and amygdala volumes in medication-naive females with major depressive disorder: A voxel-based morphometric magnetic resonance imaging study. Psychiatry Res 2007, 156: 83–86.
- [37] Sheehan DV, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, Amorim P, Janavs J, Weiller E, et al. The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J Clin Psychiatry 1998, 59 Suppl 20: 22–33;quiz 34–57.
- [38] Hamilton M. The assessment of anxiety states by rating. Br J Med Psychol 1959, 32: 50–55.
- [39] Bech P, Rafaelsen OJ, Kramp P, Bolwig TG. The mania rating scale: scale construction and inter-observer agreement. Neuropharmacology 1978, 17: 430–431.
- [40] Hamilton M. A rating scale for depression. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1960, 23: 56–62.
- [41] Ashburner J. A fast diffeomorphic image registration algorithm. Neuroimage 2007, 38: 95–113.
- [42] Kong X, Ouyang X, Tao H, Liu H, Li L, Zhao J, et al. Complementary diffusion tensor imaging study of the corpus callosum in patients with first-episode and chronic schizophrenia. J Psychiatry Neurosci 2011, 36: 120–125.
- [43] Cai Y, Kuang W, Guo T, Yan L, Zhu J, Chen H. Clinical characteristics and cognitive function of unipolar and bipolar depression. Zhong Nan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban 2012, 37: 1152–1155.
- [44] Strakowski SM, Eliassen JC, Lamy M, Cerullo MA, Allendorfer JB, Madore M, et al. Functional magnetic resonance imaging brain activation in bipolar mania: evidence for disruption of the ventrolateral prefrontal-amygdala emotional pathway. Biol Psychiatry 2011, 69: 381–388.
- [45] Foland-Ross LC, Bookheimer SY, Lieberman MD, Sugar CA, Townsend JD, Fischer J, *et al.* Normal amygdala activation but deficient ventrolateral prefrontal activation in adults with bipolar disorder during euthymia. Neuroimage 2012, 59: 738–744.
- [46] Lopez-Larson MP, DelBello MP, Zimmerman ME, Schwiers ML, Strakowski SM. Regional prefrontal gray and white

matter abnormalities in bipolar disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2002, 52: 93–100.

- [47] Grieve SM, Korgaonkar MS, Koslow SH, Gordon E, Williams LM. Widespread reductions in gray matter volume in depression. Neuroimage Clin 2013, 3: 332–339.
- [48] Delvecchio G, Fossati P, Boyer P, Brambilla P, Falkai P, Gruber O, et al. Common and distinct neural correlates of emotional processing in Bipolar Disorder and Major Depressive Disorder: a voxel-based meta-analysis of functional magnetic resonance imaging studies. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 2012, 22: 100–113.
- [49] Phan KL, Wager T, Taylor SF, Liberzon I. Functional neuroanatomy of emotion: a meta-analysis of emotion activation studies in PET and fMRI. Neuroimage 2002, 16: 331–348.
- [50] Phillips ML, Drevets WC, Rauch SL, Lane R. Neurobiology of emotion perception I: The neural basis of normal emotion perception. Biol Psychiatry 2003, 54: 504–514.
- [51] Allman JM, Hakeem A, Erwin JM, Nimchinsky E, Hof P. The anterior cingulate cortex. The evolution of an interface between emotion and cognition. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2001, 935: 107–117.
- [52] Benes FM, Vincent SL, Todtenkopf M. The density of pyramidal and nonpyramidal neurons in anterior cingulate cortex of schizophrenic and bipolar subjects. Biol Psychiatry 2001, 50: 395–406.
- [53] Sassi RB, Brambilla P, Hatch JP, Nicoletti MA, Mallinger AG, Frank E, et al. Reduced left anterior cingulate volumes in untreated bipolar patients. Biol Psychiatry 2004, 56: 467–475.
- [54] Lochhead RA, Parsey RV, Oquendo MA, Mann JJ. Regional brain gray matter volume differences in patients with bipolar disorder as assessed by optimized voxel-based morphometry. Biol Psychiatry 2004, 55: 1154–1162.
- [55] Bearden CE, Thompson PM, Dalwani M, Hayashi KM, Lee AD, Nicoletti M, et al. Greater cortical gray matter density in lithium-treated patients with bipolar disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2007, 62: 7–16.
- [56] Frodl T, Jager M, Born C, Ritter S, Kraft E, Zetzsche T, et al. Anterior cingulate cortex does not differ between patients with major depression and healthy controls, but relatively large anterior cingulate cortex predicts a good clinical course. Psychiatry Res 2008, 163: 76–83.
- [57] Lai CH. Gray matter volume in major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis of voxel-based morphometry studies. Psychiatry Res 2013, 211: 37–46.
- [58] Guo Y, Zhang Z, Zhou B, Wang P, Yao H, Yuan M, et al. Greymatter volume as a potential feature for the classification of Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment: an exploratory study. Neurosci Bull 2014, 30: 477–489.

·Original Article·

# Altered functional connectivity networks of hippocampal subregions in remitted late-onset depression: a longitudinal resting-state study

Zan Wang<sup>1</sup>, Yonggui Yuan<sup>2</sup>, Feng Bai<sup>1</sup>, Hao Shu<sup>1</sup>, Jiayong You<sup>3</sup>, Lingjiang Li<sup>4</sup>, Zhijun Zhang<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Neurology Department, Affiliated ZhongDa Hospital, Neuropsychiatric Institute and Medical School of Southeast University, Nanjing 210009, China

<sup>2</sup>Department of Psychosomatics and Psychiatry, Affiliated ZhongDa Hospital, Medical School of Southeast University, Nanjing 210009, China

<sup>3</sup>Department of Psychiatry, Nanjing Brain Hospital Affiliated to Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing 210029, China <sup>4</sup>Mental Health Institute, Second Xiangya Hospital of Central South University, Changsha 410011, China

Corresponding authors: Zhijun Zhang and Yonggui Yuan. E-mail: janemengzhang@vip.163.com, yygylh2000@sina.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

### ABSTRACT

The regional specificity of hippocampal abnormalities in late-life depression (LLD) has been demonstrated in previous studies. In this study, we sought to examine the functional connectivity (FC) patterns of hippocampal subregions in remitted late-onset depression (rLOD), a special subtype of LLD. Fourteen rLOD patients and 18 healthy controls underwent clinical and cognitive evaluations as well as resting-state functional magnetic resonance imaging scans at baseline and at ~21 months of follow-up. Each hippocampus was divided into three parts, the cornu ammonis (CA), the dentate gyrus, and the subicular complex, and then six seed-based hippocampal subregional networks were established. Longitudinal changes of the six networks over time were directly compared between the rLOD and control groups. From baseline to follow-up, the rLOD group showed a greater decline in connectivity of the left CA to the bilateral posterior cingulate cortex/precuneus (PCC/PCUN), but showed increased connectivity of the right hippocampal subregional networks with the frontal cortex (bilateral medial prefrontal cortex/ anterior cingulate cortex and supplementary motor area). Further correlative analyses revealed that the longitudinal changes in FC between the left CA and PCC/PCUN were positively correlated with longitudinal changes in the Symbol Digit Modalities Test (r = 0.624, P = 0.017) and the Digit Span Test (r = 0.545, P = 0.044) scores in the rLOD group. These results may provide insights into the neurobiological mechanism underlying the cognitive dysfunction in rLOD patients.

**Keywords:** remitted late-onset depression; hippocampal subregional network; functional connectivity; functional magnetic resonance imaging; cognitive dysfunction

### INTRODUCTION

Depression remains to be a health-care risk factor for older adults and a major cause of disability<sup>[1]</sup>. A subset of elderly depression, late-onset depression (LOD), of which the first episode occurs later in life (usually after 60 years of age), exhibits certain unique clinical features; thus, LOD patients are more likely to have associated medical comorbidity, greater cognitive deficits, and an increased risk of dementia conversion compared with groups with early-onset depression<sup>[2]</sup>. LOD patients show cognitive deficits mainly in the processing speed and executive domains<sup>[3]</sup>. This cognitive impairment can persist even after the remission of affective symptoms<sup>[4]</sup>. However, the mechanism underlying the persistent cognitive impairment in remitted LOD (rLOD) patients is still unclear.

The hippocampus is a critical neuronal substrate for memory and emotion processing. Altered hippocampal morphology plays an important role in the pathophysiology of elderly depression. Structural studies have reported decreased hippocampal volume in patients with elderly depression relative to healthy volunteers<sup>[5-8]</sup>. Moreover, hippocampal atrophy is associated with reduced cognitive performance in LOD patients<sup>[8]</sup>. Importantly, the hippocampus, as a heterogeneous area, can be parcellated into several subregions including the cornu ammonis (CA), the dentate gyrus (DG), and the subicular complex (SUB)<sup>[9]</sup>. Recent neuroimaging findings have indicated that these hippocampal subregions are differentially influenced in depression<sup>[2, 10-12]</sup>. For instance, Cole *et al.*<sup>[12]</sup> demonstrated significant deformations of the subiculum and CA1 subfield extending into the CA2-3 subfields in patients with major depression. Similarly, Ballmaier et al.<sup>[2]</sup> observed notable atrophy of the bilateral anterior CA1-CA3 subfields and the subiculum in LOD patients. Therefore, these findings support the hypothesis that the cognitive deficits of LOD patients may be associated with regionally specific hippocampal abnormalities. However, it remains unclear how the functional coupling of hippocampal subregions changes in LOD, especially when the affective symptoms are relieved.

Resting-state functional connectivity MRI (R-fMRI) is a promising tool for investigating the intrinsic functional connections among anatomically distinct brain regions within specific networks<sup>[13]</sup>. The intrinsic hippocampal functional connectivity (FC) networks have been identified using the R-fMRI method under normal and pathological conditions, including Alzheimer's disease (AD)<sup>[14-16]</sup> and amnestic mild cognitive impairment<sup>[14, 17]</sup>. Specifically, a recent R-fMRI study from our lab reported impaired hippocampal FC networks in rLOD<sup>[18]</sup>. Importantly, the extent of network alterations was linked to inferior cognitive performance in rLOD patients. Furthermore, depressive symptoms and cognitive dysfunction have interactive effects on the hippocampal FC networks<sup>[19]</sup>. These crosssectional studies suggest that aberrant hippocampal FC networks might contribute to cognitive impairment in LOD patients even when the depressive symptoms have remitted. However, it is still unknown whether these aberrant networks can predict the progression of rLOD. Therefore, it is important to measure the longitudinal changes in intrinsic FC patterns of the hippocampal subregions in rLOD and to investigate their association with cognitive changes, considering the hippocampal heterogeneity and its association with LOD neuropathology.

Together, in this study, we first identified the FC patterns of the hippocampal subregions in rLOD patients and healthy controls using the R-fMRI approach. Then, longitudinal changes of the hippocampal subregional networks were compared between rLOD patients and healthy controls. Finally, we investigated whether longitudinal changes of the hippocampal subregional networks are associated with cognitive deficits in rLOD patients.

### PARTICIPANTS AND METHODS

### Participants

Nineteen rLOD patients and nineteen healthy controls were recruited from the Affiliated Brain Hospital of Nanjing Medical University, China. All rLOD patients met the following inclusion criteria: (1) they had previously met the criteria for major depressive disorder in DSM-IV and had remitted for > 6 months before enrollment; (2) the age at first depression onset was > 60 years; (3) Hamilton Depression Rating Scale scores < 7, and Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) scores > 24; (4) duration of illness < 5 years and a medication-free period > 3 months prior to the assessment; (5) absence of other major psychiatric disorders, including abuse of or dependence on psychoactive substances; (6) absence of primary neurological disorders, including dementia or stroke; (7) absence of a medical illness that impairs cognitive function; (8) no history of electroconvulsive therapy; and (9) no gross structural abnormalities on T1-weighted images, and no major white matter changes such as infarction or other vascular lesions on T2-weighted MRI. This study was approved by the Research Ethics Committee of the Affiliated ZhongDa Hospital of Southeast University and written informed consent was given by all participants. All participants completed a battery of neuropsychological tests that covered multiple cognitive domains, including the auditory verbal memory test-delayed recall (AVLT-DR),

trail-making tests A and B (TMT-A and B), the symbol digit modalities test (SDMT), and the digit span test (DST).

The follow-up study was performed at an average of 21 months (12–32 months) after baseline. During the follow-up period, 5 patients relapsed with an episode of depression/mania. One healthy control was excluded due to excessive motion artifacts. Hence, 14 rLOD patients and 18 healthy controls underwent baseline and follow-up MRI scans, and the two groups were matched for the followup period. In addition, the follow-up neuropsychological tests and MRI scan parameters were identical to those conducted at baseline.

### Magnetic Resonance Imaging Data Acquisition

The participants were scanned by a General Electric 1.5 Tesla scanner (General Electric Medical Systems, Milwaukee, Wisconsin) with a homogeneous birdcage head coil. Axial R-fMRI data (no cognitive tasks were performed, eyes were closed, and ears were occluded) were obtained with a single-shot gradient-recalled echoplanar imaging sequence: TR = 3000 ms; TE = 40 ms; FA = 90°; acquisition matrix = 64 × 64; FOV = 240 mm × 240 mm; thickness = 4.0 mm; gap = 0 mm; and 3.75 mm × 3.75 mm in-plane resolution. The R-fMRI scan lasted 7 min and 6 s.

### **Functional Image Preprocessing**

R-fMRI data analysis was carried out using the Statistical Parametric Mapping software (SPM8, www.fil.ion.ucl. ac.uk/spm). The first ten volumes were discarded and the remaining images were corrected for timing differences and motion effects. Participants with head motion > 3 mm maximum displacement in the x, y, or z direction or  $3^{\circ}$  of angular motion were excluded. The resulting images (both baseline and follow-up data) were spatially normalized into a standard stereotaxic space using a 12-parameter affine approach and an echo-planar imaging template, and then resampled to  $3 \times 3 \times 3$  mm<sup>3</sup> voxels. The obtained images were smoothed with a Gaussian kernel of 8 mm × 8 mm × 8 mm. Further preprocessing included linear de-trending and temporal band-pass filtering (0.01-0.08 Hz), which were used to reduce the effects of low-frequency drift and high-frequency physiological noise. Finally, several nuisance variables, including six head-motion parameters, global mean signal, white matter signal, and cerebrospinal fluid signal were regressed out from the data.

### **Functional Connectivity Analyses**

The six hippocampal subregions (bilateral CA, DG, and SUB; Fig. 1)<sup>[20]</sup> were defined using the Anatomy Toolbox in SPM. Basically, the Anatomy Toolbox provides a maximum



Fig. 1. Locations of hippocampal subregions. Red: CA (CA1-CA3); Blue: DG (fascia dentata and CA4); Green: SUB.

probabilistic map of each hippocampal subregion<sup>[21, 22]</sup>. This is a summary map of the hippocampal subregions that attributes each voxel to the most likely subregion with no less than 40% likelihood of cytoarchitectonic probability<sup>[21]</sup>. Then, the whole-brain FC maps for each subregion were computed as the Pearson correlation coefficients between the mean time course in the subregion and the time-course of every voxel of the whole brain. Fisher's *z*-transform was further applied to improve the normality of the correlation coefficients<sup>[23]</sup>. These analyses were performed using the Resting State fMRI Data Analysis Toolkit (REST) software (available at: http://www.restingfmri.sourceforge. net).

### **Group-Level Analysis**

Within-group: To determine the FC patterns of the hippocampal subregions in each of the four groups (baseline rLOD and healthy control groups and their follow-up), the FC maps were gathered in each group separately for random effect analysis using the one-sample *t*-test, corrected by the AlphaSim program based on Monte Carlo simulation ( $\alpha = 0.05$ , single-voxel *P* value = 0.01, FWHM = 8 mm, with grey matter mask). To avoid potential interpretational confounds related to apparently negative connectivity resulting from correction for global signal changes<sup>[24]</sup>, only positive functional connectivity was examined. Further, for each hippocampal subregion, we added the within-group FC patterns of the four groups together to produce a mask for between-group comparisons.

Between-groups: To determine whether the longitudinal changes in the FC strength of hippocampal subregions were significantly different between rLOD patients and healthy controls, a direct comparison between the change estimates (the FC maps at follow-up subtracted from those at baseline) between the rLOD group and the control group was conducted (networks of CA, DG, and SUB were performed separately). Multiple comparisons were corrected by the AlphaSim program ( $\alpha$  = 0.05, single-voxel *P* value = 0.01, FWHM = 8 mm, with mask). These group-level analyses were performed using the REST software.

### **Statistical Analysis**

One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to compare the neuropsychological performance among groups with statistical significance of P <0.05. *Post-hoc*  tests by Bonferroni correction were used to reveal the source of ANOVA difference. Further correlative analysis between R-fMRI data and neuropsychological performance was performed. First, the mean FC strengths of the clusters showing significant between-group differences were extracted for rLOD patients. Then, Pearson's correlation analysis between the extracted FC strength and neuropsychological performance was performed to investigate the cognitive significance of the altered FC strength in the rLOD group.

### RESULTS

### Sample Description

The demographic and neuropsychological characteristics for each group are shown in Table 1. The four groups did not differ significantly in terms of age, years of education, gender, and MMSE score (all P > 0.05).

### Neuropsychological Data

Significant differences among the four groups were found in the scores on AVLT-DR, TMT-A, TMT-B, and DST (Table 1). *Post-hoc* tests further revealed that the rLOD patients had poorer performance in AVLT-DR, TMT-A, and DST than healthy controls at baseline. At follow-up, the performance in AVLT-DR and DST by rLOD patients was still worse than that by healthy controls. Moreover, from baseline to followup, the performance in TMT-A and -B improved significantly in the rLOD patients.

# Functional Connectivity Patterns of Hippocampal Subregions

Each hippocampal subregional network involved diffuse subcortical, medial frontal, temporal, parietal, and cerebellar regions in both the control and rLOD groups at baseline and follow-up (P < 0.05, AlphaSim-corrected, Fig. 2). These FC patterns are similar to those in previous studies using the whole hippocampus as the seed region<sup>[14-16]</sup>. However, at both baseline and follow-up, nearly all hippocampal subregional seeds showed significantly stronger and more diffuse FC with regions typically located in the parietal cortex in the control group (Fig. 2); these parietal regions showed weaker FC with hippocampal subregions in the rLOD group. Further, in the rLOD group from baseline to follow-up, nearly all hippocampal subregions showed

	Baseline		Follow-up	Follow-up			
	rLOD ( <i>n</i> = 14)	HC ( <i>n</i> = 18)	rLOD ( <i>n</i> = 14)	HC ( <i>n</i> = 18)			
Age (years)	67.6 ± 4.0	71.4 ± 3.8	69.8 ± 3.9	73.2 ± 3.8	-	-	
Education (years)	14.4 ± 2.1	15.2 ± 2.8	14.4 ± 2.1	15.2 ± 2.8	-	-	
Gender (male/female)	7/7	10/8	7/7	10/8	-	-	
Mean age at onset (years)	64.7 ± 4.1	-	64.7 ± 4.1	-	-	-	
MMSE score	28.6 ± 1.9	28.3 ± 1.3	27.8 ± 4.0	28.6 ± 1.8	0.421	0.739	
AVLT-DR <sup>a,b</sup>	5.9 ± 2.5	8.1 ± 1.9	5.0 ± 2.8	8.6 ± 2.7	7.837	0.000	
TMT-A <sup>a,c</sup>	133.5 ± 96.7	70.0 ± 28.7	70.4 ± 25.5	75.7 ± 25.5	5.401	0.002	
TMT-B°	237.7 ± 138.4	139.3 ± 39.2	157.7 ± 36.9	138.8 ± 55.5	5.935	0.001	
SDMT	25.0 ± 15.0	34.3 ± 8.7	27.1 ± 15.8	33.2 ± 12.8	2.038	0.118	
DST <sup>a,b</sup>	11.7 ± 2.1	13.2 ± 1.8	11.7 ± 2.1	13.6 ± 2.6	3.704	0.016	

Table 1. Demographic and neuropsychological data for all participants (mean ± SD)

\*P values were obtained by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) analysis.

<sup>a</sup>*P* <0.05, baseline rLOD *vs* baseline HC; <sup>b</sup>*P* <0.05, follow-up rLOD *vs* follow-up HC; <sup>c</sup>*P* <0.05, baseline rLOD *vs* follow-up rLOD.

AVLT-DR, Auditory Verbal Learning Test-delayed Recall; DST, Digit Span Test; HC, healthy controls; MMSE, Mini Mental State Exam; rLOD, remitted late-onset depression; SDMT, Symbol Digit Modalities Test; TMT-A, Trail-making Test A; TMT-B, Trail-making Test B.



Fig. 2. Resting-state functional connectivity maps of the hippocampal subregions. Thresholds were set at *P* <0.05, corrected by Monte Carlo simulation.

stronger FC with regions mainly located in the frontal cortex.

### Between-Group Differences in the Longitudinal Changes of Hippocampal Subregional Networks

With regard to the left hippocampal subregional networks, the rLOD group showed greater longitudinal deficits in the left CA network integrity, including connections with the bilateral posterior cingulate gyrus/precuneus (PCC/PCUN), compared with the control group (Fig. 3A). However, longitudinal changes in the left DG or SUB network did not show a significant between-group difference. Furthermore, within the rLOD group, longitudinal changes in the FC between the left CA and PCC/PCUN were positively correlated with the longitudinal changes in the SDMT and DST scores (Fig. 3B).

On the contrary, longitudinal changes in the right three subregional networks all showed significant differences between the rLOD and control groups. For the right three subregions (CA, DG, and SUB), the rLOD group showed greater increases in network strength, including connections with the frontal cortex (bilateral medial prefrontal cortex/ anterior cingulate cortex, and supplementary motor area) compared with the control group (Fig. 3C1–3).

### DISCUSSION

Using the R-fMRI approach, in this study we demonstrated altered hippocampal subregional networks during rLOD progression. From baseline to follow-up, the rLOD group showed greater decreases in the FC between the left CA and bilateral PCC/PCUN, but increased connectivity in right hippocampal subregional networks with the frontal cortex (bilateral medial frontal gyrus/anterior cingulate cortex, and supplementary motor area). Importantly, the impaired intrinsic connectivity was positively correlated with the deficits in cognitive performance within the rLOD group. These results may provide insight into the neurobiolgical



Fig. 3. Longitudinal changes in rLOD patients versus controls. Thresholds were set at P <0.05, AlphaSim-corrected. (A) Left CA network; (C1) right CA network; (C2) right DG network; (C3) right SUB network. (B) In the rLOD group, longitudinal changes in functional connectivity between the left CA and PCC/PCUN were significantly correlated with the longitudinal changes in the SDMT and DST scores.

mechanisms underlying the cognitive dysfunction in rLOD patients.

First, multiple domains of cognitive impairment in rLOD patients were detected at baseline. After followup, these patients still demonstrated significantly worse episodic memory (indicated by AVLT-DR) and attention (indicated by DST) than healthy controls. This is consistent with prior reports that remitted depression patients show persistent cognitive impairment<sup>[25, 26]</sup>. There is also supportive evidence that persistent cognitive impairment or a significantly elevated incidence of AD occurs in remitted depression patients<sup>[27]</sup>, although we found that the rLOD patients showed greater improvement in executive function (indicated by TMT-A and -B) from baseline to follow-up. Furthermore, rLOD patients showed increased connectivity in the right hippocampal subregional networks from baseline to follow-up. Consistent with this finding, a previous study from our group using the same dataset observed increased right hippocampal volumes in rLOD patients from baseline to follow-up<sup>[28]</sup>; the lateralized enlarged volumes were positively correlated with increased SDMT scores. Therefore, given that antidepressant treatment may have a neuroprotective effect on the hippocampus<sup>[29-31]</sup>, we speculate that the improvement in cognitive function (i.e., TMT-A and -B) and increased connectivity in the right subregional networks in rLOD patients may be, at least partly, associated with this neuroprotective effect. Further, this effect might be prolonged and so may postpone or even reverse hippocampal deterioration and its related cognitive deficits. As no rLOD patients took antidepressants during the follow-up period, future studies are essential to test this speculation.

Second, the rLOD group showed a greater decline in connectivity of the left CA to bilateral PCC/PCUN from baseline to follow-up. Previous postmortem studies have revealed complex neuronal abnormalities in distinct layers of the hippocampal subfields in depression, with the greatest changes in CA1, followed by CA2 and CA3<sup>[32]</sup>. Recent studies also reported subtle deficits in hippocampal subregions in LLD patients through shape analysis, i.e. deformations in CA (CA1–3)<sup>[12]</sup>. These data suggest that the CA subregion may be more sensitive to neuroplastic changes in depression. Furthermore, the PCC/PCUN has been considered an anatomical hub in the resting-state brain<sup>[33]</sup>. Structural and functional MRI studies have demonstrated that the PCC/PCUN is closely connected with medial temporal lobe structures (e.g. the hippocampus)<sup>[34-36]</sup>. Previous neuroimaging studies have revealed abnormalities of the PCC/PCUN in depressed patients, i.e., reduced fractional anisotropy in the PCC<sup>[37]</sup>, hypoactivity in the PCUN<sup>[38]</sup>, and decreased FC in the PCC/PCUN<sup>[39]</sup>. More importantly, a recent study reported that elderly patients with depression show widespread abnormalities, especially in the hippocampal cingulum tract connecting the hippocampus and the PCC/PCUN<sup>[40]</sup>. The authors also found that the abnormality of the hippocampal cingulum was associated with lower episodic memory scores. Interestingly, the greater longitudinal deficits (left CA-PCC/PCUN) were associated with greater impairment in cognitive function (indicated by SDMT and DST scores) in rLOD patients. The performances in SDMT and DST are specifically associated with activity in the medial temporal lobe as well as in frontal and parietal areas involved in associative recognition, visual-verbal memory and selective attention, and working memory<sup>[41]</sup>. Therefore, these findings suggest that altered functional coupling between the hippocampus and PCC/PCUN might be an important contributor to cognitive impairment in elderly depression, indicating their important role in the progression of connectivity disturbances in rLOD.

Third, interestingly, we found left-lateralized deficits of hippocampal subregional networks in rLOD patients. However, the mechanism is unclear. Previous studies using structural MRI have shown that decreased left hippocampal volume is significantly associated with later dementia onset among older depressed patients<sup>[42]</sup>. Therefore, it may be important to determine whether the left-lateralized deficits are associated with dementia onset, particularly in AD.

Several issues need to be further addressed. First, this longitudinal study had a relatively small sample size, so the findings cannot be considered categorical. Second, given that all patients had received various antidepressant treatments, the results could not exclude a potential medication effect. Third, magnetic resonance imaging was performed with a 1.5-Tesla scanner, which may not be suitable for subfield-level analysis. Thus, high-resolution 3T scanning would be necessary to validate our findings in future. Finally, it is necessary to validate these findings in a large cohort, as previous studies suggested only moderate test-retest reliability of R-fMRI measures.

In summary, in the present study we explored the longitudinal changes in the functional connectivity pattern of hippocampal subregions in rLOD patients, and these may have important clinical implications. Our findings suggest that the altered functional connectivity pattern of hippocampal subregional networks may be an important indicator for monitoring the progression of this disease.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (30825014, 81061120529, 30970814, 81371488, 91132727 and 30830046), and the Key Program for Clinical Medicine and Science and Technology, Jiangsu Provincial Clinical Medical Research Center, China (BL2013025).

Received date: 2014-07-05; Accepted date: 2014-11-06

### REFERENCES

- Crocco EA, Castro K, Loewenstein DA. How late-life depression affects cognition: neural mechanisms. Curr Psychiatry Rep 2010, 12: 34–38.
- [2] Ballmaier M, Narr KL, Toga AW, Elderkin-Thompson V, Thompson PM, Hamilton L, *et al.* Hippocampal morphology and distinguishing late-onset from early-onset elderly depression. Am J Psychiatry 2008, 165: 229–237.
- [3] Herrmann LL, Goodwin GM, Ebmeier KP. The cognitive neuropsychology of depression in the elderly. Psychol Med 2007, 37: 1693–1702.
- [4] Bhalla RK, Butters MA, Mulsant BH, Begley AE, Zmuda MD, Schoderbek B, et al. Persistence of neuropsychologic deficits in the remitted state of late-life depression. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2006, 14: 419–427.
- [5] Steffens DC, Byrum CE, McQuoid DR, Greenberg DL, Payne ME, Blitchington TF, *et al.* Hippocampal volume in geriatric depression. Biol Psychiatry 2000, 48: 301–309.
- [6] Bell-McGinty S, Butters MA, Meltzer CC, Greer PJ, Reynolds CF, 3rd, Becker JT. Brain morphometric abnormalities in geriatric depression: long-term neurobiological effects of illness duration. Am J Psychiatry 2002, 159: 1424–1427.
- [7] Lloyd AJ, Ferrier IN, Barber R, Gholkar A, Young AH, O'Brien JT. Hippocampal volume change in depression: late- and early-onset illness compared. Br J Psychiatry 2004, 184: 488–495.
- [8] Hickie I, Naismith S, Ward PB, Turner K, Scott E, Mitchell P, et al. Reduced hippocampal volumes and memory loss in patients with early- and late-onset depression. Br J Psychiatry 2005, 186: 197–202.
- [9] Amunts K, Kedo O, Kindler M, Pieperhoff P, Mohlberg H,

Shah NJ, *et al.* Cytoarchitectonic mapping of the human amygdala, hippocampal region and entorhinal cortex: intersubject variability and probability maps. Anat Embryol (Berl) 2005, 210: 343–352.

- [10] Neumeister A, Wood S, Bonne O, Nugent AC, Luckenbaugh DA, Young T, et al. Reduced hippocampal volume in unmedicated, remitted patients with major depression versus control subjects. Biol Psychiatry 2005, 57: 935–937.
- [11] Maller JJ, Daskalakis ZJ, Fitzgerald PB. Hippocampal volumetrics in depression: the importance of the posterior tail. Hippocampus 2007, 17: 1023–1027.
- [12] Cole J, Toga AW, Hojatkashani C, Thompson P, Costafreda SG, Cleare AJ, *et al.* Subregional hippocampal deformations in major depressive disorder. J Affect Disord 2010, 126: 272– 277.
- [13] Zhang D, Raichle ME. Disease and the brain's dark energy. Nat Rev Neurol 2010, 6: 15-28.
- [14] Zhou Y, Dougherty JH, Jr., Hubner KF, Bai B, Cannon RL, Hutson RK. Abnormal connectivity in the posterior cingulate and hippocampus in early Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. Alzheimers Dement 2008, 4: 265–270.
- [15] Rombouts S, Scheltens P. Functional connectivity in elderly controls and AD patients using resting state fMRI: a pilot study. Curr Alzheimer Res 2005, 2: 115–116.
- [16] Wang L, Zang Y, He Y, Liang M, Zhang X, Tian L, et al. Changes in hippocampal connectivity in the early stages of Alzheimer's disease: evidence from resting state fMRI. Neuroimage 2006, 31: 496–504.
- [17] Bai F, Zhang Z, Watson DR, Yu H, Shi Y, Yuan Y, et al. Abnormal functional connectivity of hippocampus during episodic memory retrieval processing network in amnestic mild cognitive impairment. Biol Psychi atry 2009, 65: 951– 958.
- [18] Shu H, Yuan Y, Xie C, Bai F, You J, Li L, et al. Imbalanced hippocampal functional networks associated with remitted geriatric depression and apolipoprotein E epsilon4 allele in nondemented elderly: A preliminary study. J Affect Disord 2014, 164: 5–13.
- [19] Goveas J, Xie C, Wu Z, Douglas Ward B, Li W, Franczak MB, et al. Neural correlates of the interactive relationship between memory deficits and depressive symptoms in nondemented elderly: resting fMRI study. Behav Brain Res 2011, 219: 205– 212.
- [20] Bai F, Xie C, Watson DR, Shi Y, Yuan Y, Wang Y, et al. Aberrant hippocampal subregion networks associated with the classifications of aMCI subjects: a longitudinal restingstate study. PLoS One 2011, 6: e29288.
- [21] Eickhoff SB, Stephan KE, Mohlberg H, Grefkes C, Fink GR, Amunts K, et al. A new SPM toolbox for combining probabilistic cytoarchitectonic maps and functional imaging

data. Neuroimage 2005, 25: 1325-1335.

- [22] Eickhoff SB, Heim S, Zilles K, Amunts K. Testing anatomically specified hypotheses in functional imaging using cytoarchitectonic maps. Neuroimage 2006, 32: 570–582.
- [23] Lowe MJ, Mock BJ, Sorenson JA. Functional connectivity in single and multislice echoplanar imaging using resting-state fluctuations. Neuroimage 1998, 7: 119–132.
- [24] Etkin A, Prater KE, Schatzberg AF, Menon V, Greicius MD. Disrupted amygdalar subregion functional connectivity and evidence of a compensatory network in generalized anxiety disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2009, 66: 1361–1372.
- [25] Nebes RD, Pollock BG, Houck PR, Butters MA, Mulsant BH, Zmuda MD, et al. Persistence of cognitive impairment in geriatric patients following antidepressant treatment: a randomized, double-blind clinical trial with nortriptyline and paroxetine. J Psychiatr Res 2003, 37: 99–108.
- [26] Devanand DP, Pelton GH, Marston K, Camacho Y, Roose SP, Stern Y, *et al.* Sertraline treatment of elderly patients with depression and cognitive impairment. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2003, 18: 123–130.
- [27] Wilson RS, Barnes LL, Mendes de Leon CF, Aggarwal NT, Schneider JS, Bach J, *et al.* Depressive symptoms, cognitive decline, and risk of AD in older persons. Neurology 2002, 59: 364–370.
- [28] Hou Z, Yuan Y, Zhang Z, Bai F, Hou G, You J. Longitudinal changes in hippocampal volumes and cognition in remitted geriatric depressive disorder. Behav Brain Res 2012, 227: 30–35.
- [29] Santarelli L, Saxe M, Gross C, Surget A, Battaglia F, Dulawa S, et al. Requirement of hippocampal neurogenesis for the behavioral effects of antidepressants. Science 2003, 301: 805–809.
- [30] Duman RS. Pathophysiology of depression: the concept of synaptic plasticity. Eur Psychiatry 2002, 17 Suppl 3: 306– 310.
- [31] Perera TD, Coplan JD, Lisanby SH, Lipira CM, Arif M, Carpio C, et al. Antidepressant-induced neurogenesis in the hippocampus of adult nonhuman primates. J Neurosci 2007, 27: 4894–4901.
- [32] Stockmeier CA, Mahajan GJ, Konick LC, Overholser JC, Jurjus GJ, Meltzer HY, *et al.* Cellular changes in

the postmortem hippocampus in major depression. Biol Psychiatry 2004, 56: 640–650.

- [33] Buckner RL, Andrews-Hanna JR, Schacter DL. The brain's default network: anatomy, function, and relevance to disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2008, 1124: 1–38.
- [34] Greicius MD, Supekar K, Menon V, Dougherty RF. Restingstate functional connectivity reflects structural connectivity in the default mode network. Cereb Cortex 2009, 19: 72–78.
- [35] Concha L, Gross DW, Beaulieu C. Diffusion tensor tractography of the limbic system. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 2005, 26: 2267–2274.
- [36] Wang L, Laviolette P, O'Keefe K, Putcha D, Bakkour A, Van Dijk KR, et al. Intrinsic connectivity between the hippocampus and posteromedial cortex predicts memory performance in cognitively intact older individuals. Neuroimage 2010, 51: 910–917.
- [37] Alves GS, Karakaya T, Fusser F, Kordulla M, O'Dwyer L, Christl J, et al. Association of microstructural white matter abnormalities with cognitive dysfunction in geriatric patients with major depression. Psychiatry Res 2012, 203: 194–200.
- [38] Jing B, Liu CH, Ma X, Yan HG, Zhuo ZZ, Zhang Y, et al. Difference in amplitude of low-frequency fluctuation between currently depressed and remitted females with major depressive disorder. Brain Res 2013, 1540: 74–83.
- [39] Zhu X, Wang X, Xiao J, Liao J, Zhong M, Wang W, et al. Evidence of a dissociation pattern in resting-state default mode network connectivity in first-episode, treatment-naive major depression patients. Biol Psychiatry 2012, 71: 611– 617.
- [40] Li W, Muftuler LT, Chen G, Ward BD, Budde MD, Jones JL, et al. Effects of the coexistence of late-life depression and mild cognitive impairment on white matter microstructure. J Neurol Sci 2014, 338: 46–56.
- [41] Forn C, Belloch V, Bustamante JC, Garbin G, Parcet-Ibars MA, Sanjuan A, *et al.* A symbol digit modalities test version suitable for functional MRI studies. Neurosci Lett 2009, 456: 11–14.
- [42] Steffens DC, Payne ME, Greenberg DL, Byrum CE, Welsh-Bohmer KA, Wagner HR, et al. Hippocampal volume and incident dementia in geriatric depression. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2002, 10: 62–71.

·Original Article·

# Atypical features and treatment choices in bipolar disorders: a result of the National Bipolar Mania Pathway Survey in China

Daihui Peng<sup>1</sup>, Ting Shen<sup>1</sup>, Linda Byrne<sup>2</sup>, Chen Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Yueqi Huang<sup>1</sup>, Xin Yu<sup>3</sup>, Jingping Zhao<sup>4</sup>, Marita McCabe<sup>2</sup>, David Mellor<sup>2</sup>, Yiru Fang<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Division of Mood Disorders, Shanghai Clinical Center for Mental Disorder, Department of Psychiatry, Shanghai Mental Health Center, Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, Shanghai 200030, China

<sup>2</sup>School of Psychology (Burwood Campus), Deakin University, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>3</sup>Institute of Mental Health, Peking University, Beijing 100191, China

<sup>4</sup>*Mental Health Institute, The Second Xiangya Hospital of Central South University, Changsha 410011, China* Corresponding author: Yiru Fang. E-mail: yirufang@gmail.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

### ABSTRACT

In this study, we examined the point prevalence rate of atypical features in bipolar disorder, and estimated the potential impact of these features on treatment practices in China. Using the atypical features criteria of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of the American Psychiatric Association (DSM-IV), we documented the atypical symptoms in 3 906 consecutive participants with bipolar disorder enrolled at 26 psychiatric services across China. We further assessed the association between atypical features and the treatment approaches, including the prescription of antidepressants. The overall point prevalence rate of atypical features was 9.1% among patients with various bipolar disorder subtypes. When the definition was broadened to include atypical features B, the overall rate increased to 11.8%. Interestingly, among patients with the mixed state and remission subtypes, there was a significant difference in the rates of antidepressant medication usage between patients who met and those who did not meet the criteria for atypical features B. These findings indicate a trend of using antidepressants for these two types of patients with atypical features. Further, for both mixed state and remission patients, treatment approaches were related to atypical features B. Our findings provide evidence to assist clinicians to readily recognize atypical features in bipolar subtypes and can propose treatments based on these diagnoses.

**Keywords:** atypical features; bipolar; treatment; antidepressant

### INTRODUCTION

Bipolar disorder (BP) is characterized by recurring periods of high or low mood, thinking and activity, associated with hypomanic, manic, depressed, and mixed states<sup>[1]</sup>, making it difficult to diagnose. This complexity and diversity of symptoms has led to a number of different prevalence estimates. When taking into account type I (BP-I), type II (BP-II), and sub-threshold types, prevalence estimates have ranged from 1.5% to 6% in the USA<sup>[2-6]</sup>. In China, estimates are less specific, as up to 91.7% of patients with mood disorders never seek medical help<sup>[7]</sup>, but the latest investigations conducted in four provinces place the prevalence rate somewhat lower than that in the USA, with 0.1% for BP-I and 0.3% for BP-II<sup>[7]</sup>. This discrepancy is unsurprising — diagnosing BP is still challenging for clinicians worldwide.

A particularly confounding factor in the difficulty faced by clinicians when making a diagnosis of BP, is

the largely unacknowledged atypical features (ATFs), such as mood reactivity, hyperphagia, hypersomnia or weight gain, interpersonal rejection sensitivity, and leaden paralysis<sup>[1]</sup> that can manifest alongside the better-known basic characteristics. While ATFs were introduced into the fourth edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of the American Psychiatric Association (DSM-IV) after several studies on atypical depression<sup>[8-10]</sup> and other studies that have found overlaps between depressed patients with ATFs and BP-II<sup>[11-15]</sup>, the atypical features of patients with BP have still not been well-studied. As a result, there is a lack of coherent findings related to ATFs in BP<sup>[13, 16, 17]</sup>.

A further challenge faced by clinicians is how to best treat those patients they do diagnose with BP. Earlier studies reported that atypical depression symptoms may preferentially respond to antidepressants - for example monoamine oxidase inhibitors and tricyclic antidepressants<sup>[18-20]</sup> — and later a prominent meta-analysis indicated that antidepressants are effective in the shortterm treatment of bipolar depression<sup>[21]</sup>. However, another study, the Systematic Treatment Enhancement Program for Bipolar Disorder, noted that the effects of maintained treatment showed no discernible difference between BP patients using antidepressants and those not using antidepressants<sup>[22]</sup>. At present, few treatment guidelines for BP recommend antidepressants as an adjunctive therapy to mood stabilizers, and no treatment guidelines recommend antidepressants as a monotherapy<sup>[23-26]</sup>. Despite these guidelines, a previous study reported that it is not uncommon to prescribe antidepressants for BP patients in China on a prolonged basis<sup>[27]</sup>.

Given the relatively low diagnostic rates of BP and the reluctance of people in China to seek treatment for mood disorders as well as the lack of adherence to treatment guidelines, there is a pressing need to investigate the diagnosis and treatment of BP in China. The present report was designed to fill that gap by investigating the point prevalence of ATFs in BP and assessing their impact on treatment methods in China.

### PARTICIPANTS AND METHODS

### **Study Design**

To establish a database of BP clinical pathway in China,

the National Bipolar Mania Pathway Survey (BIPAS) was carried out in 15 psychiatric hospitals and 11 psychiatry departments of general hospitals distributed throughout the mainland of China, between November 2012 and January 2013. A sample of 3 906 patients with a diagnosis of BP were recruited. Most of the patients were Han Chinese, their mean age was  $34.75 \pm 14.09$  years, and 48.1% were female. Of these patients, 774 (19.8%) were in their first episode, 2109 (54%) were recurrent, and 1023 (26.2%) were at the stable/maintainance stage (see supplemental data for detailed information).

All inpatients and outpatients at the 26 services were consecutively screened and their medical records were reviewed. The patients were enrolled if they met the diagnostic criteria for BP as determined by the International Classification of Disease - 10 Edition (ICD-10). If patients met the criteria, socio-demographic and clinical features such as age at onset, first episode type, and psychiatric and medical histories were recorded. The current symptoms of participants were assessed by psychiatrists with at least six years of experience in both research and clinical practice, while medication data were independently reported by the patients, their family members, and their medical records when available. Both the research psychiatrists and assistants were trained before the study to ensure fidelity with protocols. Prior to inclusion in the study, all potential participants were informed of the parameters of this study, and provided written consent. All protocols and procedures were approved by the Ethics Committee of Shanghai Mental Health Center and the other participating institutions, and were conducted in accordance with the relevant national and international guidelines, as well as the Declaration of Helsinki.

### **Clinical Assessment**

All patients enrolled in this study were diagnosed with subtypes of BP according to the ICD-10 criteria. Based on the DSM-IV definitions, ATFs were defined as mood reactivity plus two or more items of ATF B symptoms, which include hyperphagia, hypersomnia or weight gain, interpersonal rejection sensitivity, and leaden paralysis<sup>[1]</sup>. The researchers also examined the point prevalence by ATF B criteria, which refers to a patient having at least two of the four symptoms listed above<sup>[14]</sup>.

### **Statistical Analysis**

All socio-demographic and clinical features were gathered from surveys and observations and then summarized with descriptive statistics that allowed for further comparison between different BP subtypes using the  $\chi^2$  test. Statistical significance was set at  $\alpha$  = 0.05. To explore the relationship between ATFs and six subtypes of BP, multinomial logistic regression was used (see Table S1 for details). Because we focused on the point prevalence of the atypical depressive features in BP rather than the diagnosis of atypical depression according to DSM-IV, the variable ATF B was used for regression analysis. Several other confounding variables were included as well, to test if there was any significant difference or association: gender (male versus female), age at study entry, age at onset, current co-morbidity with mental disorders (no vs yes), current co-morbidity with physical disorders (no vs yes), mood state at onset (hypomanic/manic episode vs depressive episode), type of episode last time (mania, depression, mixed episode, rapid-cycling episode), and number of episodes in the past year. Using this information, the point prevalence of ATFs was individually computed among all of the subtypes present among the participants.

The  $\chi^2$  test was also used to explore the relationship between ATFs and the use of antidepressants (reported no or yes). The relationship between ATFs and different treatment approaches among all the subtypes of BP was also examined, to provide a clearer picture of treatments currently being used in China. In this study, ATF B was used as the main variable of ATFs, due to the possible impact of ATF B on treatment methods.

### RESULTS

### **Demographic and Clinical Characteristics**

Among the 3 906 patients with varying subtypes of BP, analysis showed no significant differences in terms of gender distribution, race, current comorbidity-mental disorders, or current comorbidity-physical disorders. However, some clinical characteristics showed significant differences (P <0.01) among the six subtypes of BP, notably mental health history and the number of episodes in the past year. Other variables, such as current state of episode, mood state at first episode, family history, age at entry, age

at first episode, and episode type last time showed even higher significance (P < 0.001; Table 1).

### **Distribution of Atypical Features in BP**

We used multinomial logistic regression to explore the relationship between ATF B features and six subtypes of BP by comparing clinical variables among them. Using remission type as the internal reference index (P < 0.05, see Table S1 for details), the results of these analyses showed that the ATF B features were significantly correlated with the subtypes of BP. First, we noted that the different subtypes exhibited different point prevalence rates of ATFs. The point prevalence rates of all atypical symptoms were relatively higher in patients exhibiting a mixed state (Table 2). Interestingly, rejection sensitivity was the most common symptom in all the BP subtypes (ranging from 42.5% in patients with recurrent mania to 64.3% in patients with mixed state). Second, based on the DSM-IV definition of ATFs, the overall rate of patients who met the criteria was 9.1%, with a specific breakdown as follows: 5.3% of manic patients without psychotic symptoms; 8.7% of those patients with psychotic symptoms; 7.4% of hypomanic patients; 11.3% of recurrent mania patients; 6.9% of remission patients; and most strikingly, 28.1% of mixed state patients. Finally, the overall rate of patients who met the ATF B symptom criteria was 11.8%. Specifically, this was less common in patients diagnosed with mania without psychotic symptoms (7.0%), but most common in mixed state patients (33.2%).

### Association between Atypical Features B and Use of Antidepressants

The proportions of patients with and without ATF-B using antidepressant medication in each subgroup are shown in Table 3. Our analysis showed no significant differences between ATF B and non-ATF B patients in the hypomania, mania without psychotic symptoms, mania with psychotic symptoms, or recurrent mania subgroup in the use of antidepressants. In mixed state patients, those with ATF B symptoms were more likely to be using antidepressants (P <0.01) than those without ATF-B. A similar relationship was found in remission patients (P <0.001).

# Impact of Atypical Features B Symptoms on Medication Approach

The current findings did not indicate any significant

Characteristics		I	II	III	IV	V	VI	X <sup>2</sup>	Ρ
Gender	Male Female	382 360	627 563	335 308	103 96	86 74	494 478	1.03	0.960
Race	Han Other	733 8	1176 14	634 9	197 2	159 1	965 6	3.02	0.697
Current state of episode	First Recurrent Stable	233 460 49	302 842 46	139 479 25	46 112 41	4 147 9	50 69 853	2652.39	<0.001
Mood state at first onset	Mania/Hypomania Depression	466 296	673 517	397 246	89 110	111 49	553 419	31.13	<0.001
Co-morbidity, mental disorders (current) <sup>a</sup>	Yes No	9 733	12 1178	10 633	3 196	5 155	6 966	9.29	0.098
Co-morbidity, physical disorders (current)	Yes No	55 678	101 1089	54 589	7 192	9 151	68 904	8.11	0.150
Past history of mental health <sup>b</sup>	Yes No	119 623	188 1002	98 545	39 160	45 115	182 790	19.90	0.001
Family history of mental health <sup>c</sup>	Yes No	597 145	952 238	482 161	154 45	113 47	838 134	43.67	<0.001
Episode type (last time)	Mania/Hypomania Depression Mixed Rapid-recycling	441 274 22 5	675 480 28 7	372 243 18 9	56 58 78 7	119 33 3 5	670 240 51 11	614.53	<0.001
Age at entry (years)		34.48 ±13.99	33.8 ±13.73	32.11 ±12.93	34.97 ±13.63	38.14 ±13.44	37.30 ±15.02	69.09	<0.001
Age at first episode (years)		27.64 ±12.0	26.85 ±11.21	25.55 ±10.86	28.69 ±11.7	27.99 ±9.94	28.48 ±11.9	35.76	<0.001
Episode number (past 12 months)		1.72 ±3.04	1.75 ±2.94	2.05 ±5.13	2.35 ±2.75	1.94 ±3.11	1.45 ±3.62	3.50	0.004

### Table 1. Demographic and clinical features

I, hypomania; II, mania without psychotic symptoms; III, mania with psychotic symptoms; IV, mixed state; V, recurrent mania; VI, remission. <sup>a</sup>Current psychiatric diseases other than BP; <sup>b</sup>Past psychiatric diseases other than BP; <sup>c</sup>Psychiatric diseases distributed in three generations of the family.

difference among most of the studied subtypes hypomania, mania without psychotic symptoms, mania with psychotic symptoms, mixed state, and recurrent mania in terms of medication used for treatment between patients that met the ATF B criteria and those who did not. However, in the remission subtype, the differences in treatment presented a significant correlation with the ATF B factor (P < 0.001) (Table 4).

### DISCUSSION

In the current study, a range of atypical symptoms was observed among all the currently known subtypes of BP. Using the DSM-IV criteria to define ATFs, the overall point prevalence was 9.1% across all patients. When the definition was broadened to include ATF B, the overall rate increased to 11.8%. We further examined the impact of ATF B symptoms on treatment practices for BP and its

	Mood reactivity <sup>a</sup>	Hyperphagia <sup>ь</sup>	Hypersomnia <sup>c</sup>	Rejection sensitivity <sup>d</sup>	Leaden paralysis <sup>e</sup>	ATF B criteria <sup>f</sup>	DSM-IV atypical features <sup>9</sup>
I	42	7.7	5.3	48.9	6.7	10.1	7.4
Ш	39.9	7.7	2.2	45.9	1.4	7.0	5.3
111	45.3	10.3	5.4	49.9	4.0	10.6	8.7
IV	61.8	15.1	21.1	64.3	24.1	33.2	28.1
V	44.4	7.5	5.6	42.5	2.5	8.1	11.3
VI	43.8	7.3	7.1	49.3	13.5	15.8	6.9

Table 2. Percentage of atypical features in each subtype of bipolar disorder

I, hypomania; II, mania without psychotic symptoms; III, mania with psychotic symptoms; IV, mixed state; V, recurrent mania; VI, remission.  ${}^{a}\chi^{2} = 121.57$ , *P* <0.0001;  ${}^{b}\chi^{2} = 17.31$ , *P* <0.01;  ${}^{c}\chi^{2} = 120.42$ , *P* <0.001;  ${}^{d}\chi^{2} = 26.20$ , *P* <0.001;  ${}^{e}\chi^{2} = 220.72$ , *P* <0.001;  ${}^{f}\chi^{2} = 134.70$ , *P* <0.001;  ${}^{g}\chi^{2} = 34.90$ , *P* <0.0001.

Table 3. Distribution of antidepressant use among each subtype of bipolar disorder

Subtypes		Using antidepressant (%)	Not using antidepressant (%)	X <sup>2</sup>	Р
I	ATF-B met	9 (12)	66 (88)	2.66	0.10
	ATF-B not met	131 (19.8)	531 (80.2)		
II	ATF-B	11 (13.4)	71 (86.6)	0	0.99
	ATF-B not met	147 (13.4)	953 (86.6)		
Ш	ATF-B	14 (20.9)	53 (79.1)	2.46	0.12
	ATF-B not met	79 (13.8)	495 (86.2)		
IV	ATF-B met	22 (33.8)	43 (66.2)	6.52	0.01
	ATF-B not met	23 (17.9)	108 (82.1)		
V	ATF-B met	2 (15.4)	11 (84.6)	0.07	0.79
	ATF-B not met	13 (8.9)	133 (91.1)		
VI	ATF-B met	55 (36.4)	96 (63.6)	43.85	<0.001
	ATF-B not met	115 (14.1)	701 (85.9)		

I, hypomania; II, mania without psychotic symptoms; III, mania with psychotic symptoms; IV, mixed state; V, recurrent mania; VI, remission.

subtypes in China, and obtained two interesting findings: (1) among the mixed state and the remission patients, there were significant differences in the use of antidepressants between those who met and those who did not meet the criteria of ATF B; and (2) among remission patients, the medication type was associated with the presence of ATF B.

In this study, the point prevalence rate of ATFs was lower than that in previous reports. To date, only three comparable studies on BP have been conducted, and they reported prevalence rates using ATF B of 30%<sup>[17]</sup>, 32.6%<sup>[13]</sup>, and 38.8%<sup>[11]</sup>, while we found the point prevalence rate to be 11.8%. However, when the investigation of bipolar depression used the DSM-IV criteria for ATFs, the prevalence rate increased to 44.2%<sup>[14]</sup>. To our knowledge, this is the first survey on atypical features in BP by a national database in China, so this may explain some of the discrepancies. Such differences may mainly result from the variations in the populations studied. For example, the three comparable studies enrolled all types of BP patients, but in this study, we, for the first time, investigated the point prevalence rate of ATFs in only six types of patients. This was to take into account the fact that atypical symptoms

27

Sut	otypes	A (%)	B (%)	C (%)	A+C (%)	A+B (%)	B+C (%)	A+B+C (%)	Others (%)	X <sup>2</sup>	Ρ
I	ATF-B met	20	7	6	2	29	0	1	10	8.4	0.26
		(26.7)	(9.3)	(8.0)	(2.7)	(38.7)	(0)	(1.3)	(13.3)		
	ATF-B not met	142	41	79	18	203	19	15	145		
		(21.5)	(6.2)	(11.9)	(2.7)	(30.7)	(2.9)	(2.3)	(21.9)		
Ш	ATF-B met	10	7	4	2	37	1	4	17	3.2	0.85
		(12.2)	(8.5)	(4.9)	(2.4)	(45.1)	(1.2)	(4.9)	(20.7)		
	ATF-B not met	170	86	77	25	450	17	28	247		
		(15.5)	(7.8)	(7.0)	(2.3)	(40.9)	(1.5)	(2.5)	(22.5)		
III	ATF-B met	3	3	9	1	31	0	4	17	12.1	0.74
		(4.4)	(4.4)	(13.2)	(1.5)	(45.6)	(0)	(5.9)	(25)		
	ATF-B not met	78	45	31	8	242	12	28	129		
		(13.6)	(7.9)	(5.4)	(1.4)	(42.2)	(2.1)	(4.9)	(22.5)		
IV	ATF-B met	5	14	6	3	16	6	7	8	11.8	0.09
		(7.7)	(21.5)	(9.2)	(4.6)	(24.6)	(9.2)	(10.8)	(12.3)		
	ATF-B not met	14	26	12	3	41	2	6	27		
		(10.7)	(19.8)	(9.2)	(2.3)	(31.3)	(1.5)	(4.6)	(20.6)		
V	ATF-B met	3	1	0	0	3	0	2	4	12.3	0.51
		(23.1)	(7.7)	(0)	(0)	(23.1)	(0)	(15.4)	(30.8)		
	ATF-B not met	15	22	2	6	73	3	2	23		
		(10.3)	(15.1)	(1.4)	(4.1)	(50.0)	(2.1)	(1.4)	(15.8)		
VI	ATF-B	13	8	3	21	68	4	27	10	50.6	<0.001
		(8.4)	(5.2)	(1.9)	(13.6)	(44.2)	(2.6)	(17.5)	(6.5)		
	ATF-B not met	100	66	15	45	486	14	41	46		
		(12.3)	(8.1)	(1.8)	(5.5)	(59.8)	(1.7)	(5.0)	(5.7)		

Table 4. The comparison of treatment remedies among each subtype of bipolar disorders

I, hypomania; II, mania without psychotic symptoms; III, mania with psychotic symptoms; IV, mixed state; V, recurrent mania; VI, remission. A, mood stabilizer; B, antipsychotic drug; C, antidepressant; others, sedative and other anti-anxiety drugs.

make an important contribution to the recognition of BP: e.g., the characteristic of bipolarity predicted a higher likelihood of the diagnosis of BP in patients with major depressive disorder<sup>[28]</sup>. This decision was carefully thought out during the design of the study, as bipolarity is similar to the ATFs described in our study, and some evidence suggests that atypical symptoms are valuable in distinguishing BP-II disorder from depression<sup>[29, 30]</sup>.

Among the atypical symptoms present in BP, the rate for those categorized as "rejection sensitivity" was the highest in our study. This finding is concordant with the basic clinical characteristics of BP, and underlies the relationship between rejection sensitivity and irritability and related symptoms<sup>[1, 28]</sup>. We also found that each of the atypical symptoms was most common among those patients exhibiting a mixed state; a not unexpected finding<sup>[31]</sup>, since mixed state patients usually exhibit atypical depression symptoms, and atypical symptoms are among the core features of atypical depression in DSM-IV<sup>[1, 28]</sup>. Furthermore, some atypical symptoms such as hypersomnia have been assumed to indicate a balance of specificity and sensitivity for the diagnosis of BP-II disorder among depressed patients<sup>[30]</sup>. By extension, this suggests that we should focus on the ATFs during the diagnosis of mixed states, as a failure to recognize BP in those treated for major depressive disorder is common in China<sup>[32]</sup>.

In this study, we were also concerned about the impact of atypical symptoms on treatment approaches, such as the use of antidepressants. Several studies have highlighted the seriousness of the high prescription rate of antidepressants to treat bipolar disorder worldwide<sup>[33-35]</sup>, and the mainland of China is no exception. In China, antidepressants are prescribed in many cases, even though their long-term use can have markedly negative outcomes, e.g., the risk of manic switch or suicide<sup>[34, 36]</sup>. If patients with BP have some non-specific symptoms, such as ATFs related to depression, treatment usually includes some clinical practices that are inconsistent with the guidelines. Our findings indicate that there is a tendency for the use of antidepressants among patients who meet the criteria of ATF B symptoms in the mixed state and the remission BP subtypes, both of which commonly have atypical symptoms. Earlier studies reported that atypical depression symptoms may respond to antidepressants, such as monoamine oxidase inhibitors and tricyclic antidepressants<sup>[18, 19]</sup>, but more recent studies have suggested that there is a low rate of manic switch for serotonin reuptake inhibitors, and norepinephrine and dopamine reuptake inhibitors (bupropion). Both the previous and current clinical experience may contribute to the prescription of antidepressants, even if there is no consensus on their effects on BP during the acute<sup>[37]</sup> or maintenance periods<sup>[22]</sup>.

Furthermore, we also examined the impact of atypical symptoms on treatment for BP. If compliance with the current treatment guidelines was usual in China, most clinicians would prefer a combination of drugs with different kinds of pharmacological action — atypical antipsychotics, mood stabilizers, and the like. The antidepressants should be carefully prescribed only for those patients with BP whose episodes are mainly in the depressive state. For example, for those patients with BP who are currently severely depressed for more than four weeks, bupropion may be the choice, when combined with a sufficient dose of mood stabilizer. However, our findings indicated that monotherapy is still unexpectedly common for all types of BP, although the presence of ATF B symptoms was associated with the treatment approach for remission BP

patients. In addition, the antidepressants were still common for monotherapy or combination therapy. Unfortunately, we can draw few conclusions from this, as there is a lack of studies similar to ours.

Although this study offers several novel findings, there are limitations that should be considered. First, participating subjects were evaluated on a single appointment and most of the data were collected from their previous histories, which leaves room for errors in reporting or followup. Second, patients were recruited from specialized academic centers and may not be representative of the "real" situation of BP in mainland China. Third, BP was diagnosed according to ICD-10 but then DSM-IV ATFs were used. This was because ICD-10 is commonly used as the reference for diagnosis in China, and ATFs are only defined in DSM-IV criteria. Fourth, the treatment regimes prescribed to patients may be guided not only by diseasespecific factors, but also clinician-specific factors. As we only focused on the ATFs without considering confounding factors such as age distribution, duration of disease, and co-morbidity of psychiatric diseases, there might be some potential confounding factors. We also did not assess the impact of different physicians on the treatment regimes. Despite these limitations, this study gives some guidance in refining further studies that can more effectively verify and expand the present results.

In conclusion, the current findings indicated that various atypical symptoms are commonly observed in all subtypes of BP (overall rate of 9.1% using the DSM-IV criteria for ATFs, 11.8% by the definition of ATF B). Of note, the ATFs were most common in mixed state patients. Likewise, among mixed state and remission patients, there was a higher frequency of antidepressant use when the patients met the criteria of ATF B; specifically, for remission patients, the treatment approaches were usually affected by whether or not ATF B symptoms were present. While this study reports on a survey built around information from a national database, it provides a framework of conclusions that are suggestive of larger issues with treating BP in the mainland of China. In particular, the findings highlight the need to strengthen the education of physicians on ATFs in BP, to help clinicians recognize different aspects of BP and depressive symptoms, and accordingly provide appropriate treatments.

### SUPPLEMENTAL DATA

Supplemental data include detailed information of distribution of patients and one table, and can be found online at http://www.neurosci.cn/epData.asp?id=224.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We specially acknowledge all the physicians who helped recruit the participants essential for this survey. This work was supported by the Science Fund of Shanghai Jiao Tong University (11XJ21006 and YG2012MS11), the Fund of Science and Technology Commission of Shanghai Municipality, China (134119a6200), the Overseas Talent Project of the Shanghai Health Bureau, China (GWHW201208), the "12th Five-year Plan" of the National Key Technologies R&D Program, China (2012BAI01B04), the National Natural Science Foundation of China (91232719), and the National Key Clinical Disciplines at the Shanghai Mental Health Center, China (OMA-MH, 2011-873).

Received date: 2014-06-24; Accepted date: 2014-09-24

### REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association. Task force on DSM-IV. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders: DSM-IV-TR. 4th ed. American Psychiatric Association 2000: 41–48.
- [2] Angst J, Gamma A, Benazzi F, Ajdacic V, Eich D, Rossler W. Toward a re-definition of subthreshold bipolarity: epidemiology and proposed criteria for bipolar-II, minor bipolar disorders and hypomania. J Affect Disord 2003, 73: 133–146.
- [3] Judd LL, Akiskal HS. The prevalence and disability of bipolar spectrum disorders in the US population: re-analysis of the ECA database taking into account subthreshold cases. J Affect Disord 2003, 73: 123–131.
- [4] Merikangas KR, Akiskal HS, Angst J, Greenberg PE, Hirschfeld RM, Petukhova M, et al. Lifetime and 12-month prevalence of bipolar spectrum disorder in the National Comorbidity Survey replication. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2007, 64: 543–552.
- [5] Merikangas KR, Jin R, He JP, Kessler RC, Lee S, Sampson NA, et al. Prevalence and correlates of bipolar spectrum disorder in the world mental health survey initiative. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2011, 68: 241–251.
- [6] Regier DA, Farmer ME, Rae DS, Locke BZ, Keith SJ, Judd LL, et al. Comorbidity of mental disorders with alcohol and other drug abuse. Results from the Epidemiologic Catchment Area (ECA) study. JAMA 1990, 264: 2511–2518.
- [7] Phillips MR, Zhang J, Shi Q, Song Z, Ding Z, Pang S, et al.

Prevalence, treatment, and associated disability of mental disorders in four provinces in China during 2001-05: an epidemiological survey. Lancet 2009, 373: 2041–2053.

- [8] Asnis GM, McGinn LK, Sanderson WC. Atypical depression: clinical aspects and noradrenergic function. Am J Psychiatry 1995, 152: 31–36.
- [9] Kendler KS, Eaves LJ, Walters EE, Neale MC, Heath AC, Kessler RC. The identification and validation of distinct depressive syndromes in a population-based sample of female twins. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1996, 53: 391–399.
- [10] Rabkin JG, Stewart JW, Quitkin FM, McGrath PJ, Harrison WM, Klein DF. Should atypical depression be included in DSM-IV. DSM-IV Sourcebook 1996, 2: 239–260.
- [11] Benazzi F. Atypical depression in private practice depressed outpatients: a 203-case study. Compr Psychiatry 1999, 40: 80–83.
- [12] Benazzi F. Should mood reactivity be included in the DSM-IV atypical features specifier? Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2002, 252: 135–140.
- [13] Perugi G, Akiskal HS, Lattanzi L, Cecconi D, Mastrocinque C, Patronelli A, *et al.* The high prevalence of "soft" bipolar (II) features in atypical depression. Compr Psychiatry 1998, 39: 63–71.
- [14] Posternak MA, Zimmerman M. The prevalence of atypical features across mood, anxiety, and personality disorders. Compr Psychiatry 2002, 43: 253–262.
- [15] Thase ME. Recognition and diagnosis of atypical depression. J Clin Psychiatry 2007, 68 Suppl 8: 11–16.
- [16] Akiskal HS, Walker P, Puzantian VR, King D, Rosenthal TL, Dranon M. Bipolar outcome in the course of depressive illness: phenomenologic, familial, and pharmacologic predictors. J Affect Disord 1983, 5: 115–128.
- [17] Robertson HA, Lam RW, Stewart JN, Yatham LN, Tam EM, Zis AP. Atypical depressive symptoms and clusters in unipolar and bipolar depression. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1996, 94: 421–427.
- [18] Quitkin FM, Stewart JW, McGrath PJ, Liebowitz MR. Phenelzine versus imipramine in the treatment of probable atypical depression: defining syndrome boundaries of selective MAOI responders. Am J Psychiatry 1988, 145: 306–311.
- [19] Sotsky SM, Simmens SJ. Pharmacotherapy response and diagnostic validity in atypical depression. J Affect Disord 1999, 54: 237–247.
- [20] Stewart J, Thase M. Treating DSM-IV depression with atypical features. J Clin Psychiatry 2007, 68: e10–e10.
- [21] Gijsman HJ, Geddes JR, Rendell JM, Nolen WA, Goodwin GM. Antidepressants for bipolar depression: a systematic review of randomized, controlled trials. Am J Psychiatry 2004, 161: 1537–1547.

- [22] Sachs GS, Nierenberg AA, Calabrese JR, Marangell LB, Wisniewski SR, Gyulai L, et al. Effectiveness of adjunctive antidepressant treatment for bipolar depression. N Engl J Med 2007, 356: 1711–1722.
- [23] American Psychiatric Association. Practice guideline for the treatment of patients with bipolar disorder (revision). Am J Psychiatry 2002, 159: 4.
- [24] Grunze H, Vieta E, Goodwin GM, Bowden C, Licht RW, Möller HJ, et al. The World Federation of Societies of Biological Psychiatry (WFSBP) guidelines for the biological treatment of bipolar disorders: Update 2012 on the long-term treatment of bipolar disorder. World J Biol Psychiatry 2013, 14: 154–219.
- [25] National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health. Bipolar Disorder: The Management of Bipolar Disorder in Adults, Children, and Adolescents. Primary and Secondary Care. Leicester, UK: British Psychological Society 2006.
- [26] Shen Q, Liu T, Zhan H, Ma X, Wang G, Tian C. Practice guideline for prevention and treatment of bipolar disorder (in Chinese). Beijing (China): Chinese Medical Association 2007.
- [27] Si T, Shu L, Yu X, Ma C, Wang G, Bai P, et al. A crosssectional study on treatment patterns of bipolar disorders in China in 2006. Chin J Psychiatry 2012, 45: 29–34.
- [28] Angst J, Gamma A, Bowden C, Azorin J, Perugi G, Vieta E, et al. Diagnostic criteria for bipolarity based on an international sample of 5,635 patients with DSM-IV major depressive episodes. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2012, 262: 3–11.
- [29] Benazzi F. Prevalence of bipolar II disorder in outpatient depression: a 203-case study in private practice. J Affect

Disord 1997, 43: 163-166.

- [30] Benazzi F. Sensitivity and specificity of clinical markers for the diagnosis of bipolar II disorder. Compr Psychiatry 2001, 42: 461–465.
- [31] Benazzi F. Bipolar disorder—focus on bipolar II disorder and mixed depression. Lancet 2007, 369: 935–945.
- [32] Chen FZ, Xiang YT, Lu Z, Wang G, Hu C, Kilbourne AM, et al. Characteristics of unrecognised bipolar disorder in patients treated for major depressive disorder in china: general versus psychiatric hospitals. East Asian Arch Psychiatry 2013, 23: 139–143.
- [33] Carta MG, Aguglia E, Balestrieri M, Calabrese JR, Caraci F, Dell'Osso L, *et al.* The lifetime prevalence of bipolar disorders and the use of antidepressant drugs in bipolar depression in Italy. J Affect Disord 2012, 136: 775–780.
- [34] Goldberg JF, Brooks JO, 3rd, Kurita K, Hoblyn JC, Ghaemi SN, Perlis RH, et al. Depressive illness burden associated with complex polypharmacy in patients with bipolar disorder: findings from the STEP-BD. J Clin Psychiatry 2009, 70: 155– 162.
- [35] Greil W, Haberle A, Haueis P, Grohmann R, Russmann S. Pharmacotherapeutic trends in 2231 psychiatric inpatients with bipolar depression from the International AMSP Project between 1994 and 2009. J Affect Disord 2012, 136: 534–542.
- [36] Albert Y. The use of antidepressants for treating bipolar depression: a clinical controversy. Shanghai Arch Psychiatry 2011, 23: 175–177.
- [37] Geddes JR, Miklowitz DJ. Treatment of bipolar disorder. Lancet 2013, 381: 1672–1682.

·Original Article·

# Morphological changes in gray matter volume correlate with catechol-O-methyl transferase gene Val158Met polymorphism in first-episode treatment-naïve patients with schizophrenia

Ming-Li Li<sup>1,2,\*</sup>, Bo Xiang<sup>2,\*</sup>, Yin-Fei Li<sup>1</sup>, Xun Hu<sup>3</sup>, Qiang Wang<sup>1</sup>, Wan-Jun Guo<sup>1</sup>, Wei Lei<sup>1</sup>, Chao-Hua Huang<sup>1</sup>, Lian-Sheng Zhao<sup>2</sup>, Na Li<sup>1</sup>, Hong-Yan Ren<sup>1</sup>, Hui-Yao Wang<sup>1</sup>, Xiao-Hong Ma<sup>1,2</sup>, Wei Deng<sup>1</sup>, Tao Li<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>The Mental Health Center and the Psychiatric Laboratory, <sup>2</sup>State Key Laboratory of Biotherapy, <sup>3</sup>Huaxi Biobank, West China

Hospital, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610041, China

\*These authors contributed equally to this work.

Corresponding authors: Tao Li and Wei Deng. E-mail: litaohx@scu.edu.cn, mrdengwei@163.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

### ABSTRACT

The catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) gene is a schizophrenia susceptibility gene. A common functional polymorphism of this gene, Val158/158Met, has been proposed to influence gray matter volume (GMV). However, the effects of this polymorphism on cortical thickness/ surface area in schizophrenic patients are less clear. In this study, we explored the relationship between the Val158Met polymorphism of the COMT gene and the GMV/cortical thickness/cortical surface area in 150 firstepisode treatment-naïve patients with schizophrenia and 100 healthy controls. Main effects of diagnosis were found for GMV in the cerebellum and the visual, medial temporal, parietal, and middle frontal cortex. Patients with schizophrenia showed reduced GMVs in these regions. And main effects of genotype were detected for GMV in the left superior frontal gyrus. Moreover, a diagnosis × genotype interaction was found for the GMV of the left precuneus, and the effect of the COMT gene on GMV was due mainly to cortical thickness rather than cortical surface area. In addition, a pattern of increased GMV in the precuneus with increasing Met dose found in healthy controls was lost in patients with schizophrenia. These findings suggest that the COMT<sub>Met</sub> variant is associated with the disruption of dopaminergic influence on gray matter in schizophrenia, and the effect of the COMT gene on GMV in schizophrenia is mainly due to changes in cortical thickness rather than in cortical surface area.

**Keywords:** schizophrenia; COMT; gray matter; imaging genetics

### INTRODUCTION

Catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT), which metabolizes the neurotransmitters dopamine (DA), epinephrine, and norepinephrine, has been reported to be related to schizophrenia<sup>[1-6]</sup>. Studies have also shown that alterations of DA signaling<sup>[7]</sup>, as well as structural cortical maturation<sup>[8]</sup>, are associated with a genetic susceptibility for schizophrenia. It has been suggested that DA plays an important role in the structural development of the cortex<sup>[9]</sup>, and inherited disruptions of DA signaling can induce cortical dysmaturation, which has been found in patients with schizophrenia onset in adolescence and early adulthood<sup>[10, 11]</sup>. Furthermore, the catabolic action of COMT is important in regulating the levels of DA in the prefrontal cortex<sup>[12, 13]</sup>, and the structure and function of this region have been confirmed to contribute to schizophrenia. These studies suggest that COMT plays a crucial role in the onset of schizophrenia and may act on the morphological changes of brain structure in this mental disorder.

The COMT gene is located on chromosome 22q11.22–23. A functional COMT polymorphism with a single nucleic acid change of guanine to adenine results in the replacement of valine (Val) by methionine (Met) (known as Val158Met, rs4680). This common polymorphism has been studied

extensively since the 1980s<sup>[14]</sup>. Compared with the Met158 allele, the Val158 allele is associated with greater COMT enzyme activity and greater DA degradation. The alleles are co-dominant as the heterozygotic genotype (Val158/ Methods and the state of the state o

All participants were ethnic Han Chinese. This study was carried out in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Review Board of West China Hospital, Sichuan University. All participants provided written informed consent to their participation.

### Genotyping

DNA was obtained from whole blood using the standard phenol-chloroform isolation method<sup>[24]</sup>. The Val158Met polymorphism of the COMT gene was genotyped as a restriction fragment length polymorphism after polymerase chain reaction amplification and digestion with NlaIII. COMT val allele has a G at position 1947, generating a 114-bp fragment after digestion with NlaIII, while COMT met allele has an A at this position, which resulted in digestion of the 114-bp fragment into two products of 96 and 18 bp. The amplicons were separated by agarose gel (3%) electrophoresis.

# T1-Weighted Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) Data Acquisition

Two hundred and fifty participants underwent MRI scans in the Department of Radiology at West China Hospital with a 3T MR imaging system (EXCITE, General Electric, Milwaukee, WI) with an 8-channel phase-array head coil. High-resolution T1 images were obtained from all participants using a 3D spoiled gradient echo sequence. The sets used in this protocol were as follows: TR = 8.5 ms; TE = 3.93 ms; flip angle =  $12^\circ$ ; slice thickness = 1 mm; single shot; field of view = 24 cm × 24 cm; matrix =  $256 \times 256$ ; voxel size =  $0.47 \times 0.47 \times 1$  mm<sup>3</sup>. In total, 156 axial slices were collected from each brain. All scans were inspected for motion artifacts, and a neuroradiologist confirmed the absence of gross pathology.

### MRI Data Preprocessing

### Voxel-Based Morphometry

The non-parametric, non-uniformity intensity normalization technique in the MINC software package (http://wiki. bic. mni.mcgill.ca/index.php/MINC) was used to rectify the non-uniformity of the high magnetic-field signal in all

allele, the Val158 allele is associated with greater COMT enzyme activity and greater DA degradation. The alleles are co-dominant as the heterozygotic genotype (Val158/ Met158) and are associated with an intermediate level of the enzymatic activity of COMT<sup>[15, 16]</sup>. Met158 carriers with Val158/Met158 and Met158/Met158 have four- to five-fold lower COMT activity than carriers with Val158/ Val158. Honea et al.[17] reported that the Val158 variant of rs4680 affects hippocampal and dorsolateral prefrontal gray matter volumes (GMVs) in healthy populations. Previous studies also identified an effect of the COMT Val158Met polymorphism on cortical activation or functional connectivity in schizophrenia<sup>[18-20]</sup>. In addition, as GMV is determined by cortical thickness and cortical surface area, alterations of GMV might be due to both of these measurements, or either one. However, few studies have probed the relationship between variants of the COMT gene and morphological changes, including GMV, cortical thickness, and cortical surface area in schizophrenia.

Therefore, this study was performed to explore the COMT Val158Met polymorphism underlying the abnormal gray matter morphological changes (GMV/cortical thickness/cortical surface area) in schizophrenia.

### PARTICIPANTS AND METHODS

### Participants

One hundred and fifty first-episode, treatment-naïve patients with schizophrenia and 100 healthy controls (HCs) were enrolled in this study. All patients were interviewed and assessed using the Structured Clinical Interview (SCID-I/P) of DSM-IV (Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, fourth edition)<sup>[21]</sup>, and fulfilled the diagnostic criteria for schizophrenia or schizophreniform disorder in DSM-IV. Forty-nine patients diagnosed with schizophreniform disorder when they first participated in this study were followed up for at least 6 months to confirm a diagnosis of schizophrenia. Psychiatric symptoms were assessed with the Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale (PANSS)<sup>[22]</sup>. The HCs were recruited locally by advertisement and were screened for a lifetime absence of psychiatric illness using the Structured Clinical Interview (SCID-NP) in the DSM-IV Non-Patient Edition<sup>[23]</sup>. In addition, HCs were interviewed to ascertain that there Neurosci Bull February 1, 2015, 31(1): 31–42

images. Then, the Diffeomorphic Anatomical Registration Through Exponentiated Lie algebra (DARTEL) toolbox in Statistical Parametric Mapping (SPM) 8 was used to process these images. The details are as follows: all structural MRI scans were realigned manually according to the anterior commissure-posterior commissure line and were segmented into probability maps of gray matter (GM), white matter (WM), and cerebrospinal fluid using the 'newsegment' routine implemented in SPM8. Flow fields and a series of template images were produced by running the 'DARTEL (create templates)' routine using imported versions of the GM and WM generated in the previous step. The flow fields as well as the final template images were used to generate smoothed (6 mm full-width at halfmaximum isotropic Gaussian kernel), Jacobian modulated, and spatially normalized GM in Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) space. Finally, GMVs were retained for subsequent statistical analysis.

### Surface-Based Morphometry

FreeSurfer 5.1 (http://surfer.nmr.mgh.harvard.edu/fswiki) was used to reconstruct the cortical surface from the structural MRI scans<sup>[25]</sup>. After skull-stripping and intensity correlation, tissue intensity and neighborhood constraints were used to determine the GM-WM boundary for each hemisphere. Then, all the surfaces were checked following an automated topology-fixation procedure, and minor defects were manually corrected. The pial surface was created by GM-WM assessment as the starting point of a deformable surface algorithm. Spherical morphing and spherical registration were processed after that. Finally, cortical thickness and surface area were calculated using the methods developed by Fischl and Dale<sup>[26]</sup>.

### **Statistical Analyses**

Patients with schizophrenia and HCs were divided into the following subgroups according to the SNP genotypes: Val158/Val158, Val158/Met158, and Met158/Met158.

A full factorial model was used to obtain the main effects including the genotype effect and the diagnostic effect as well as diagnosis-by-genotype (D×G) interaction in the GMVs according to the genotype of the Val158Met polymorphism. Statistical significance was defined as P < 0.001 (uncorrected) with >200 linked voxels (cluster of voxels)<sup>[27]</sup>.

Then, significant region-of-interest (ROI) masks of brain regions were obtained from the results of main effects or D×G interaction analysis of the GMVs. The masks were extracted using Xjview (http://www.alivelearn.net/xjview8/) and used to acquire their respective cortical surface area and cortical thickness in Freesurfer. The binary masks were registered onto an average image using 'bbregister' in Freesurfer, which is a boundary-based affine registration method that aligns images by maximizing the intensity gradient across tissue boundaries<sup>[28]</sup>. Then, the ROI labels were obtained from the masks and unwrapped back onto each participant's native image. Finally, the cortical surface area and thickness of each ROI were acquired by averaging the respective values from all the vertices included within the defined clusters for each participant.

### RESULTS

### **Demographic Characteristics and Clinical Information**

The demographic characteristics of participants are summarized in Table 1. All groups were of comparable age, gender, and years of education. No significant differences were found in PANSS scores among the three subgroups of patients.

The distribution of the COMT Val158Met polymorphism did not deviate from Hardy-Weinberg expectation in HCs (P = 0.15). The allelic and genotypic frequencies are presented in Table 2. There were no significant differences in the frequencies of genotypes and alleles between patients with schizophrenia and HCs.

### Main Effects of Genotype and Diagnosis on GMV

Significant main effects of diagnosis were found for the bilateral cerebellar posterior lobe and vermis, right hippocampal-parahippocampal gyrus, lingual gyrus, bilateral calcarine, bilateral inferior and middle occipital gyri, bilateral superior temporal gyrus, right middle frontal gyrus, right supramarginal gyrus, bilateral precentral gyrus, left paracentral lobule, and bilateral supplementary motor area. Patients with schizophrenia showed reduced GMVs in these regions (Fig. 1). Moreover, a significant main effect of genotype was detected for the left superior frontal gyrus (MNI coordinates: x = -23, y = 66, z = 9; voxels = 1063). Compared with Met homozygotes, Val-allele carriers and Val homozygotes showed a decreased GMV in this gyrus.
	Healthy Controls		Patients with Schizophrenia			Diagnosis	Genotype	Diagnosis × Genotype	
	Met/Met	Met/Val	Val/Val	Met/Met	Met/Val	Val/Val	F (P)	F (P)	F (P)
Number	14	40	46		19	59		72	
Sex (M/F)	7/7	20/20	25/21		8/11	31/28		30/42	
Age (years)	27.07 (7.14)	25.13 (8.53)	25.54 (8.19)	24.84 (7.41)	24.20 (7.12)	24.29 (7.28)	1.65 (0.20)	0.35 (0.71)	0.09 (0.92)
Education (years)	12.86 (3.88)	12.01 (4.44)	12.97 (3.10)	11.68 (3.80)	11.83 (2.83)	12.68 (2.76)	1.22 (0.27)	1.95 (0.15)	0.29 (0.75)
Course (months)	-	-	-	6.89 (11.14)	9.12 (14.89)	10.41 (20.24)	-	0.33 (0.72)	-
PANSS_T	-	-	-	91.37 (12.29)	91.17 (21.47)	90.06 (17.50)	-	0.07 (0.93)	-
PANSS_P	-	-	-	22.95 (4.22)	26.53 (7.55)	26.17 (7.47)	-	2.06 (0.13)	-
PANSS_N	-	-	-	18.58 (6.07)	20.00 (8.49)	19.21 (11.06)	-	0.20 (0.82)	-
PANSS_G	-	-	-	49.84 (9.40)	47.90 (10.97)	45.39 (8.66)	-	2.05 (0.13)	-

#### Table 1. Demographics and clinical data

Mean (SD). PANSS, Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale; PANSS\_T, total score; PANSS\_P, positive score; PANSS\_N, negative score; PANSS\_G, general psychopathology score.

Table 2. Genotype distributions and	allelic frequencies o	f catechol-O-methvl trans	ferase gene Val158Met polv	morphism

	Gen	Genotype distributions		df	X <sup>2</sup>	Р	Allele fre	quencies	df	X <sup>2</sup>	Р
	Val/Val	Val/Met	Met/Met				Val	Met			
Patients	72	59	19	2	0.14	0.93	203	97	1	0.15	0.70
Controls	46	40	14				132	68			

However, no GMV difference was found between Val-allele carriers and Val homozygotes.

#### Diagnosis × Genotype Interaction in GMV

A significant D×G interaction in GMV was found. Our results showed that schizophrenic patients with the Met158/Met158 genotype had a decreased GMV in the left precuneus region compared to HCs (Fig. 2). Furthermore, the cortical thickness of the left cerebral parietal lobe in the precuneus region was reduced in schizophrenic patients with this genotype compared to HCs; however, there was no significant difference in the cortical surface area of this region between schizophrenic patients and HCs with this genotype (Fig. 3; Table 3).

## Effects of Val158Met Polymorphism on Brain Morphology in Healthy Controls and Patients with Schizophrenia

Since the D×G interaction effects occurred in the volume

Table 3. Differences in GMV, cortical thickness, and surface area of the left precuneus in patients with Met158 and controls with Met158

	Patients	Controls	F	P value
Volume	0.09 (0.02)	0.13 (0.04)	12.7	0.001
Thickness	2.94 (0.39)	3.23 (0.27)	5.66	0.02
Surface area	84.21 (26.38)	95.25 (24.16)	0.66	0.43

Mean (standard deviation); sex and age were included as covariates.

and cortical thickness in the precuneus, we estimated the effects of genotype on brain morphology in the HC and schizophrenic groups. In the HC group, we found a step-wise increase of GMV (P < 0.01) and a trend of increasing cortical thickness (P = 0.06) in the precuneus,



Fig. 1. Main effect of diagnosis on gray matter volume. Statistical inferences were made at *P* <0.001 (uncorrected) with >200 linked voxels. Patients with schizophrenia showed widespread reduced gray matter volume. a, posterior lobe of cerebellum; b, vermis; c, hippocampal-parahippocampal gyrus; d, lingual gyrus; e, inferior occipital gyrus; f, calcarine; g, superior temporal gyrus; h, middle occipital gyrus; i, middle frontal gyrus; j, supramarginal gyrus; k, precentral gyrus; l, supplementary motor area; m, paracentral lobule; L, left; R, right.

with increased dosage of the Met allele. However, contrary to the HC group, the schizophrenia group displayed no significant morphological differences in GMV (P = 0.27) and cortical thickness (P = 0.92) among patients with the Met158/Met158, Met158/Val158, and Val158/Val158 genotypes (Fig. 3). Thus, compared to HCs, patients with schizophrenia showed a loss of relationship between Met dose and GMV and thickness in the precuneus.

#### DISCUSSION

In the present study, the effect of the COMT Val158Met polymorphism on abnormal morphological changes (gray matter) in patients with schizophrenia was explored using the imaging genetic approach. We found a main effect of diagnosis on GMV, as GMV was decreased in the cerebellum and the visual, medial temporal, parietal,











# Met158/Met158Met158/Val158

Val158/Val158

Fig. 3. Diagnosis × genotype interaction in morphological changes of the left precuneus region. A. GMV of left precuneus decreased in schizophrenic patients with the Met158/Met158 genotype. B. Cortical thickness of left precuneus decreased in schizophrenic patients with this genotype. C. No differences of cortical surface area between schizophrenic patients and healthy controls with this genotype. and middle frontal cortex in schizophrenia. Furthermore, schizophrenic patients with the Met158/Met158 genotype had decreased GMV and reduced cortical thickness in the left precuneus compared with HCs of the same genotype.

We found that patients with first-episode schizophrenia showed widespread GMV reduction in the posterior lobe and vermis of the cerebellum, and the occipital cortex (inferior/middle occipital gyrus), lingual and calcarine gyrus, right hippocampal-parahippocampal gyrus, bilateral superior temporal gyrus, right middle frontal gyrus, and parietal lobe (supramarginal gyrus, precentral gyrus, paracentral lobule, and supplementary motor area). Two large meta-analysis studies<sup>[29, 30]</sup> highlighted deficits in the hippocampusparahippocampus, superior temporal gyrus, and middle frontal gyrus in schizophrenia, and these abnormalities were further confirmed in MRI studies of first-episode schizophrenic patients<sup>[31-35]</sup>. GMV loss in the parietal cortex also occurs in schizophrenia. Abnormalities of the parietal lobe including the supramarginal gyri were reported in a meta-analysis carried out in the 2001<sup>[30]</sup>. Recent studies also found a decreased volume of the precentral gyrus in patients with first-episode schizophrenia<sup>[36]</sup>. In addition, among twin pairs discordant for schizophrenia, reduced GMV in the pre/postcentral gyrus was found in those with schizophrenia compared with their nonpsychotic twins, suggesting that the aberrant GMV in the pre/ postcentral gyrus might be important in the development of schizophrenia<sup>[37]</sup>. Other than these regions, the cerebellum was traditionally supposed to be involved only in motor functions, but some studies have suggested its role in cognition and emotion<sup>[38]</sup> as well as in schizophrenia<sup>[39]</sup>. For example, abnormalities in the cerebellum and the occipital visual cortex have been detected in first-episode and/or drug-naïve patients<sup>[37, 40-43]</sup> using either the ROI approach or the voxel-based morphometry (VBM) method. In this study, the main effect of diagnosis on GMV suggested that the GM deficits in schizophrenia might involve widespread regions and circuits in the brain.

In line with previous studies<sup>[44]</sup>, our results supported the idea that the COMT Val158Met variant might play an important role in the abnormal development of GM in schizophrenia. Moreover, our findings suggested that the effect of the COMT gene on GMV in schizophrenia is mainly due to cortical thickness rather than surface area. The radial-unit hypothesis of cortical development suggests that cortical thickness is different from surface area and both are characteristic features of human cortical development<sup>[45]</sup>. Cortical thickness and volume follow similar developmental patterns<sup>[46, 47]</sup>. Some studies have suggested that the deficit patterns of GMV and cortical thickness are similar in patients with schizophrenia<sup>[48]</sup>, and that the aberrant cortical thickness might date back to adolescence in those patients<sup>[49]</sup>; although contradictory results have also been found. For example, Voets et al. found that differences in local surface area accounted for the GMV changes<sup>[50]</sup>. Moreover, although high heritability was detected in both the total cortical surface area and the average cortical thickness (0.89 and 0.81, respectively), no essential related genetics were found for them (genetic correlation = 0.08), which implied that GMV might be influenced by at least two distinct genetic sources<sup>[51]</sup>. These studies provided a newer and in-depth genetic view of the role of traditional GMV in pathological explanations.

In VBM method, regional GMVs are obtained by computing numbers of voxels, resulting in a mixture of thickness and cortical folding in the final measures, while in surface-based methods, GMVs are calculated based on cortical thicknesses and surface areas. However, compared with FreeSurfer, GMVs based on VBM provide more precise measures of subcortical structures such as the basal ganglia<sup>[52, 53]</sup> which may be one of the important etiological locations in schizophrenia. In addition, as suggested by Palaniyappan et al.<sup>[54]</sup>, the differences in GMVs between two groups obtained using VBM are partially dependent on cortical thickness, surface area, and gyrification which are acquired using surface-based morphometric methods in Freesurfer software. Thus, in the present study, we first used VBM to explore the relationship between the Val158Met polymorphism and GMV, and then explored the anatomical properties of cortical thickness and surface area using part of the Freesurfer software. We found that compared with healthy carriers of the Met158/Met158 genotype, schizophrenic patients with this genotype had a decreased GMV and reduced cortical thickness in the left precuneus. The precuneus is located in the posteromedial parietal cortex and plays an important role in a wide spectrum of highly-integrated tasks, including visuo-spatial imagery, episodic memory retrieval, and self-processing operations<sup>[55]</sup>. These cognitive functions are widely impaired in schizophrenia<sup>[56-63]</sup>. Moreover, the precuneus has been

suggested to be the 'core node' of the default mode network<sup>[64]</sup>, which has been hypothesized to be relevant to the pathological mechanism of schizophrenia<sup>[65-67]</sup>. Decreased volume and cortical thickness of the precuneus in schizophrenia have also been detected in previous studies<sup>[50, 54, 68-70]</sup>, but are relatively rarely reported compared with the prefrontal and temporal lobes. A decreased volume of the precuneus has not been reported in drugnaive, first-episode schizophrenic patients<sup>[33, 35]</sup>, but was found in patients with the Met158/Met158 genotype in this study. One explanation of this discrepancy might be high sample heterogeneity. Schizophrenia is a clinically and etiopathogenetically heterogeneous disorder, thus the association between abnormal morphology of the precuneus and schizophrenia might be concealed by the effects of population stratification<sup>[71]</sup>. So the significantly reduced volume in the precuneus might exist only within a particular genetic background, such as in the subtype of schizophrenic patients with the Met158/Met158 genotype.

As the D×G interaction had significant effects on GMV, we further evaluated the genotype effect on brain morphology between the different diagnostic groups. We found that the patterns of the Val158Met effect on the morphology of the precuneus differed in schizophrenic patients and HCs. HCs demonstrated a pattern of increased GMV and cortical thickness in the precuneus with dosage of the Met allele. Relative to Val homozygotes, a trend of increased brain volume, thickness, and density in Met-allele carriers and Met homozygotes has also been reported in the hippocampus, the parahippocampal gyrus, the medial temporal lobe and the anterior cingulate in HCs in previous studies<sup>[17, 71-74]</sup>. A possible explanation for these findings in HCs might be the DA effect on brain maturation. The expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in neurons can be regulated by DA<sup>[75]</sup>. Compared with the Val158 allele, the Met158 allele associated with lower COMT enzyme activity and reduced DA degradation would lead to relatively higher synaptic DA levels contributing to differential brain development.

But the pattern of increased GMV and cortical thickness in the precuneus with increasing Met dose did not occur in patients with schizophrenia, which suggested that the Met158 allele might lose its normal function in regulating the morphological development of the precuneus

(especially GMV and cortical thickness) in schizophrenia. A disrupted gene-brain relationship (val158met polymorphism and adolescent cortical development) has also been reported in patients with childhood-onset schizophrenia and their non-psychotic siblings<sup>[76]</sup>. Otherwise, it is also possible that the COMT gene is just a genetic marker, while other genes linked to the COMT gene might contribute to abnormal brain morphology and function in schizophrenia. For example, the Val158Met polymorphism interacts with a P2 promoter region SNP (rs2097603) and an SNP in the 3' region (rs165599) in predicting an inefficient prefrontal working memory response<sup>[77]</sup>. Besides, other genetic variants, such as the DA D2 receptor<sup>[78]</sup>, might also play an important role in regulating the DA systems.

There are strengths and limitations in the present study. We recruited first-episode, neuroleptic-naïve schizophrenic patients to explore the effect of the COMT Val158Met polymorphism on brain morphology, by which confounding factors such as illness chronicity and antipsychotic administration were excluded. Moreover, besides GMV, cortical thickness and cortical area were studied to clarify the effect of the COMT Val158Met polymorphism. However, several limitations must be borne in mind. First, only a modest proportion of the variance in GMV can be explained by surface-based morphometric methods<sup>[54]</sup>, so GMV obtained by Freesurfer software might be more useful for exploring the relationship between GMV and surface anatomical properties. Second, considering the genotype effect on the structural maturation of the brain and that schizophrenia is a polygenetic disorder, a longitudinal neuroimaging genetic study exploring the relationship between genes and brain structural maturation could provide more information on the pathological mechanisms. Third, we explored only the effect of the COMT Val158Met polymorphism on morphological changes in schizophrenia. The effects on brain function need to be studied in future.

In summary, in a large sample, we found decreased GMV in the cerebellum and the visual, medial temporal, parietal, and middle frontal cortex in schizophrenia. In addition, our study is one of the largest imaging genetic studies to test the COMT effects on gray matter in schizophrenia in a Han Chinese population, and that the effect of the COMT gene on GMV in the precuneus in schizophrenia might be due mainly to changes in cortical thickness rather than changes in cortical surface area.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by the National Nature Science Foundation of China (81130024, 30530300, and 30125014), the National Key Technology R & D Program of the Ministry of Science and Technology of China during the 12th Five-Year Plan (2012BAI01B06), the Ph.D. Program Foundation of the Ministry of Education of China (20110181110014) and the National Basic Research Development Program(973 Program) of China (2007CB512301).

Received date: 2014-07-10; Accepted date: 2014-11-20

#### REFERENCES

- Badner J, Gershon E. Meta-analysis of whole-genome linkage scans of bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2002, 7: 405–411.
- [2] Bassett AS, Chow EWC, Husted J, Weksberg R, Caluseriu O, Webb GD, et al. Clinical features of 78 adults with 22q11 deletion syndrome. Am J Med Genet A 2005, 138: 307–313.
- [3] Karayiorgou M, Morris MA, Morrow B, Shprintzen RJ, Goldberg R, Borrow J, et al. Schizophrenia susceptibility associated with interstitial deletions of chromosome 22q11. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1995, 92: 7612–7616.
- [4] Murphy KC, Jones LA, Owen MJ. High rates of schizophrenia in adults with velo-cardio-facial syndrome. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1999, 56: 940.
- [5] Li T, Sham P, Vallada H, Xie T, Tang X, Murray R, et al. Preferential transmission of the high activity allele of COMT in schizophrenia. Psychiatr Genet 1996, 6: 131–134.
- [6] Li T, Ball D, Zhao J, Murray R, Liu X, Sham P, et al. Familybased linkage disequilibrium mapping using SNP marker haplotypes: application to a potential locus for schizophrenia at chromosome 22q11. Mol Psychiatry 2000, 5: 77–84.
- [7] Hirvonen J, van Erp T, Huttunen J, Aalto S, Någren K, Huttunen M, et al. Brain dopamine d1 receptors in twins discordant for schizophrenia. Am J Psychiatry 2006, 163: 1747–1753.
- [8] Brans RGH, van Haren NEM, van Baal GCM, Schnack HG, Kahn RS, Pol HEH. Heritability of changes in brain volume over time in twin pairs discordant for schizophrenia. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2008, 65: 1259.
- [9] Bhide PG. Dopamine, cocaine and the development of cerebral cortical cytoarchitecture: a review of current concepts. Semin Cell Dev Biol 2009, 20: 395–402.
- [10] Greenstein D, Lerch J, Shaw P, Clasen L, Giedd J, Gochman P, et al. Childhood onset schizophrenia: cortical brain abnormalities as young adults. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2006, 47: 1003–1012.

- [11] Thompson PM, Vidal C, Giedd JN, Gochman P, Blumenthal J, Nicolson R, et al. Mapping adolescent brain change reveals dynamic wave of accelerated gray matter loss in very earlyonset schizophrenia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001, 98: 11650.
- [12] Lewis DA, Melchitzky DS, Sesack SR, Whitehead RE, Auh S, Sampson A. Dopamine transporter immunoreactivity in monkey cerebral cortex: regional, laminar, and ultrastructural localization. J Comp Neurol 2001, 432: 119–136.
- [13] Tunbridge EM, Harrison PJ, Weinberger DR. Catechol-omethyltransferase, cognition, and psychosis: Val158Met and beyond. Biol Psychiatry 2006, 60: 141–151.
- [14] Scanlon PD, Raymond FA, Weinshilboum RM. Catechol-Omethyltransferase: thermolabile enzyme in erythrocytes of subjects homozygous for allele for low activity. Science 1979, 203: 63–65.
- [15] Chen J, Lipska BK, Halim N, Ma QD, Matsumoto M, Melhem S, et al. Functional analysis of genetic variation in catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT): effects on mRNA, protein, and enzyme activity in postmortem human brain. Am J Hum Genet 2004, 75: 807–821.
- [16] Papaleo F, Crawley JN, Song J, Lipska BK, Pickel J, Weinberger DR, et al. Genetic dissection of the role of catechol-O-methyltransferase in cognition and stress reactivity in mice. J Neurosci 2008, 28: 8709–8723.
- [17] Honea R, Verchinski BA, Pezawas L, Kolachana BS, Callicott JH, Mattay VS, *et al.* Impact of interacting functional variants in COMT on regional gray matter volume in human brain. Neuroimage 2009, 45: 44–51.
- [18] Prata DP, Mechelli A, Fu CH, Picchioni M, Kane F, Kalidindi S, et al. Opposite effects of catechol-O-methyltransferase Val158Met on cortical function in healthy subjects andpatients with schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2009, 65: 473–480.
- [19] Egan MF, Goldberg TE, Kolachana BS, Callicott JH, Mazzanti CM, Straub RE, et al. Effect of COMT Val108/158 Met genotype on frontal lobe function and risk for schizophrenia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001, 98: 6917–6922.
- [20] Eisenberg DP, Sarpal D, Kohn PD, Meyer-Lindenberg A, Wint D, Kolachana B, et al. Catechol-o-methyltransferase valine(158)methionine genotype and resting regional cerebral blood flow in medication-free patients with schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2010, 67: 287–290.
- [21] First MB. User's guide for the Structured clinical interview for DSM-IV axis I disorders SCID-I: clinician version. Amer Psychiatric Pub Inc, 1997.
- [22] Kay SR, Flszbein A, Opfer LA. The positive and negative syndrome scale (PANSS) for schizophrenia. Schizophr Bull 1987, 13: 261.
- [23] American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-IV-TR. American

Psychiatric Publishing, Inc., 2000.

- [24] Ciulla TA, Sklar RM, Hauser SL. A simple method for DNA purification from peripheral blood. Anal Biochem 1988, 174: 485–488.
- [25] Fischl B, Dale AM. Measuring the thickness of the human cerebral cortex from magnetic resonance images. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2000, 97: 11050.
- [26] Dale AM, Fischl B, Sereno MI. Cortical surface-based analysis. I. Segmentation and surface reconstruction. Neuroimage 1999, 9: 179–194.
- [27] Adler CM, DelBello MP, Jarvis K, Levine A, Adams J, Strakowski SM. Voxel-based study of structural changes in first-episode patients with bipolar disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2007, 61: 776–781.
- [28] Greve DN, Fischl B. Accurate and robust brain image alignment using boundary-based registration. Neuroimage 2009, 48: 63–72.
- [29] Honea R, Crow TJ, Passingham D, Mackay CE. Regional deficits in brain volume in schizophrenia: a meta-analysis of voxel-based morphometry studies. Am J Psychiatry 2005, 162: 2233–2245.
- [30] Shenton ME, Dickey CC, Frumin M, McCarley RW. A review of MRI findings in schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 2001, 49: 1–52.
- [31] Mane A, Falcon C, Mateos JJ, Fernandez-Egea E, Horga G, Lomena F, *et al.* Progressive gray matter changes in first episode schizophrenia: a 4-year longitudinal magnetic resonance study using VBM. Schizophr Res 2009, 114: 136– 143.
- [32] Sheng J, Zhu Y, Lu Z, Liu N, Huang N, Zhang Z, et al. Altered volume and lateralization of language-related regions in firstepisode schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 2013, 148: 168–174.
- [33] Chen Z, Deng W, Gong Q, Huang C, Jiang L, Li M, et al. Extensive brain structural network abnormality in first-episode treatment-naive patients with schizophrenia: morphometrical and covariation study. Psychol Med 2014, 44: 2489–2501.
- [34] Lui S, Deng W, Huang X, Jiang L, Ma X, Chen H, et al. Association of cerebral deficits with clinical symptoms in antipsychotic-naive first-episode schizophrenia: an optimized voxel-based morphometry and resting state functional connectivity study. Am J Psychiatry 2009, 166: 196–205.
- [35] Hu M, Li J, Eyler L, Guo X, Wei Q, Tang J, et al. Decreased left middle temporal gyrus volume in antipsychotic drugnaive, first-episode schizophrenia patients and their healthy unaffected siblings. Schizophr Res 2013, 144: 37–42.
- [36] Job DE, Whalley HC, McConnell S, Glabus M, Johnstone EC, Lawrie SM. Structural gray matter differences between first-episode schizophrenics and normal controls using voxelbased morphometry. Neuroimage 2002, 17: 880–889.
- [37] Borgwardt SJ, Picchioni MM, Ettinger U, Toulopoulou

T, Murray R, McGuire PK. Regional gray matter volume in monozygotic twins concordant and discordant for schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry2010, 67: 956–964.

- [38] Stoodley CJ, Schmahmann JD. Evidence for topographic organization in the cerebellum of motor control versus cognitive and affective processing. Cortex 2010, 46: 831– 844.
- [39] Andreasen NC, Nopoulos P, O'Leary DS, Miller DD, Wassink T, Flaum M. Defining the phenotype of schizophrenia: cognitive dysmetria and its neural mechanisms. Biol Psychiatry1999, 46: 908–920.
- [40] Wang Q, Xiang B, Deng W, Wu J, Li M, Ma X, et al. Genomewide association analysis with gray matter volume as a quantitative phenotype in first-episode treatment-naive patients with schizophrenia. PLoS One 2013, 8: e75083.
- [41] Bottmer C, Bachmann S, Pantel J, Essig M, Amann M, Schad LR, et al. Reduced cerebellar volume and neurological soft signs in first-episode schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res 2005, 140: 239–250.
- [42] Nopoulos PC, Ceilley JW, Gailis EA, Andreasen NC. An MRI study of cerebellar vermis morphology in patients with schizophrenia: evidence in support of the cognitive dysmetria concept. Biol Psychiatry1999, 46: 703–711.
- [43] Okugawa G, Nobuhara K, Takase K, Kinoshita T. Cerebellar posterior superior vermis and cognitive cluster scores in drug-naive patients with first-episode schizophrenia. Neuropsychobiology 2008, 56: 216–219.
- [44] Raznahan A, Greenstein D, Lee Y, Long R, Clasen L, Gochman P, et al. Catechol-o-methyl transferase (COMT) val< sup> 158</sup> met polymorphism and adolescent cortical development in patients with childhood-onset schizophrenia, their non-psychotic siblings, and healthy controls. Neuroimage 2011, 57: 1517–1523.
- [45] Rakic P. A small step for the cell, a giant leap for mankind: a hypothesis of neocortical expansion during evolution. Trends Neurosci 1995, 18: 383–388.
- [46] Giedd JN. Structural magnetic resonance imaging of the adolescent brain. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2004, 1021: 77–85.
- [47] Shaw P, Kabani NJ, Lerch JP, Eckstrand K, Lenroot R, Gogtay N, et al. Neurodevelopmental trajectories of the human cerebral cortex. J Neurosci 2008, 28: 3586–3594.
- [48] Narr KL, Bilder RM, Toga AW, Woods RP, Rex DE, Szeszko PR, et al. Mapping cortical thickness and gray matter concentration in first episode schizophrenia. Cereb Cortex 2005, 15: 708–719.
- [49] Thormodsen R, Rimol LM, Tamnes CK, Juuhl-Langseth M, Holmen A, Emblem KE, *et al.* Age-related cortical thickness differences in adolescents with early-onset schizophrenia compared with healthy adolescents. Psychiatry Res 2013, 214: 190–196.

- [50] Voets NL, Hough MG, Douaud G, Matthews PM, James A, Winmill L, *et al.* Evidence for abnormalities of cortical development in adolescent-onset schizophrenia. Neuroimage 2008, 43: 665–675.
- [51] Panizzon MS, Fennema-Notestine C, Eyler LT, Jernigan TL, Prom-Wormley E, Neale M, *et al.* Distinct genetic influences on cortical surface area and cortical thickness. Cereb Cortex 2009, 19: 2728–2735.
- [52] Jiao Y, Chen R, Ke XY, Chu KK, Lu ZH, Herskovits EH. Predictive models of autism spectrum disorder based on brain regional cortical thickness. Neuroimage 2010, 50: 589– 599.
- [53] Hyde KL, Samson F, Evans AC, Mottron L. Neuroanatomical differences in brain areas implicated in perceptual and other core features of autism revealed by cortical thickness analysis and voxel-based morphometry. Hum Brain Mapp 2010, 31: 556–566.
- [54] Palaniyappan L, Liddle PF. Differential effects of surface area, gyrification and cortical thickness on voxel based morphometric deficits in schizophrenia. Neuroimage 2012, 60: 693–699.
- [55] Cavanna AE, Trimble MR. The precuneus: a review of its functional anatomy and behavioural correlates. Brain 2006, 129: 564–583.
- [56] Whittaker JF, Deakin JF, Tomenson B. Face processing in schizophrenia: defining the deficit. Psychol Med 2001, 31: 499–507.
- [57] Lakis N, Jimenez JA, Mancini-Marie A, Stip E, Lavoie ME, Mendrek A. Neural correlates of emotional recognition memory in schizophrenia: effects of valence and arousal. Psychiatry Res 2011, 194: 245–256.
- [58] Lepage M, Pelletier M, Achim A, Montoya A, Menear M, Lal S. Parietal cortex and episodic memory retrieval in schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res 2010, 182: 191–199.
- [59] Ranganath C, Minzenberg MJ, Ragland JD. The cognitive neuroscience of memory function and dysfunction in schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2008, 64: 18–25.
- [60] Danion JM, Huron C, Vidailhet P, Berna F. Functional mechanisms of episodic memory impairment in schizophrenia. Can J Psychiatry 2007, 52: 693–701.
- [61] Brent BK, Seidman LJ, Thermenos HW, Holt DJ, Keshavan MS. Self-disturbances as a possible premorbid indicator of schizophrenia risk: a neurodevelopmental perspective. Schizophr Res 2014, 152: 73–80.
- [62] Guo S, Kendrick KM, Yu R, Wang HL, Feng J. Key functional circuitry altered in schizophrenia involves parietal regions associated with sense of self. Hum Brain Mapp 2014, 35: 123–139.
- [63] Vercammen A, Knegtering H, den Boer JA, Liemburg EJ, Aleman A. Auditory hallucinations in schizophrenia are

associated with reduced functional connectivity of the temporo-parietal area. Biol Psychiatry 2010, 67: 912–918.

- [64] Fransson P, Marrelec G. The precuneus/posterior cingulate cortex plays a pivotal role in the default mode network: Evidence from a partial correlation network analysis. Neuroimage 2008, 42: 1178–1184.
- [65] Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Thermenos HW, Milanovic S, Tsuang MT, Faraone SV, McCarley RW, *et al.* Hyperactivity and hyperconnectivity of the default network in schizophrenia and in first-degree relatives of persons with schizophrenia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2009, 106: 1279–1284.
- [66] Holt DJ, Cassidy BS, Andrews-Hanna JR, Lee SM, Coombs G, Goff DC, et al. An anterior-to-posterior shift in midline cortical activity in schizophrenia during self-reflection. Biol Psychiatry 2011, 69: 415–423.
- [67] Broyd SJ, Demanuele C, Debener S, Helps SK, James CJ, Sonuga-Barke EJ. Default-mode brain dysfunction in mental disorders: a systematic review. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2009, 33: 279–296.
- [68] Narr KL, Toga AW, Szeszko P, Thompson PM, Woods RP, Robinson D, et al. Cortical thinning in cingulate and occipital cortices in first episode schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2005, 58: 32–40.
- [69] Schultz CC, Koch K, Wagner G, Roebel M, Nenadic I, Schachtzabel C, et al. Complex pattern of cortical thinning in schizophrenia: results from an automated surface based analysis of cortical thickness. Psychiatry Res 2010, 182: 134–140.
- [70] Rimol LM, Nesvåg R, Hagler Jr DJ, Bergmann Ø, Fennema-Notestine C, Hartberg CB, et al. Cortical volume, surface area, and thickness in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2012, 71: 552–560.
- [71] McIntosh AM, Baig BJ, Hall J, Job D, Whalley HC, Lymer GKS, et al. Relationship of catechol-O-methyltransferase variants to brain structure and function in a population at high risk of psychosis. Biol Psychiatry 2007, 61: 1127–1134.
- [72] Mechelli A, Tognin S, McGuire PK, Prata D, Sartori G, Fusar-Poli P, et al. Genetic vulnerability to affective psychopathology in childhood: a combined voxel-based morphometry and functional magnetic resonance imaging study. Biol Psychiatry 2009, 66: 231–237.
- [73] Taylor WD, Züchner S, Payne ME, Messer DF, Doty TJ, MacFall JR, et al. The COMT Val158Met polymorphism and temporal lobe morphometry in healthy adults. Psychiatry Res 2007, 155: 173–177.
- [74] Cerasa A, Gioia MC, Labate A, Liguori M, Lanza P, Quattrone A. Impact of catechol-O-methyltransferase Val108/158 Met genotype on hippocampal and prefrontal gray matter volume. Neuroreport 2008, 19: 405–408.
- [75] Küppers E, Beyer C. Dopamine regulates brain-derived

neurotrophic factor (BDNF) expression in cultured embryonic mouse striatal cells. Neuroreport 2001, 12: 1175–1179.

- [76] Raznahan A, Greenstein D, Lee Y, Long R, Clasen L, Gochman P, et al. Catechol-o-methyl transferase (COMT) val158met polymorphism and adolescent cortical development in patients with childhood-onset schizophrenia, their non-psychotic siblings, and healthy controls. Neuroimage 2011, 57: 1517–1523.
- [77] Meyer–Lindenberg A, Nichols T, Callicott JH, Ding J, Kolachana B, Buckholtz J, et al. Impact of complex genetic variation in COMT on human brain function. Mol Psychiatry 2006, 11: 867–877.
- [78] Fazio L, Blasi G, Taurisano P, Papazacharias A, Romano R, Gelao B, et al. D2 receptor genotype and striatal dopamine signaling predict motor cortical activity and behavior in humans. Neuroimage 2011, 54: 2915–2921.

·Original Article·

# The schizophrenia/bipolar disorder candidate gene *GNB1L* is regulated in human temporal cortex by a *cis*-acting element located within the 3'-region

Yue Sun<sup>1,2</sup>, Yu Tao<sup>5</sup>, Jian Wang<sup>1,4</sup>, David Saffen<sup>1,3,5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institutes of Brain Science, Fudan University, Shanghai 200032, China

<sup>2</sup>School of Biological Sciences, Fudan University, Shanghai 200433, China

<sup>3</sup>Key Laboratory for Medical Neurobiology, Fudan University, Shanghai 200032, China

<sup>4</sup>Key Laboratory of Exploration and Utilization of Aquatic Genetic Resources, Shanghai Ocean University, Ministry of Education, Shanghai 201306, China

<sup>5</sup>Department of Cellular and Genetic Medicine, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Fudan University, Shanghai 200032, China

Corresponding author: David Saffen. E-mail: saffen@fudan.edu.cn

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2014

#### ABSTRACT

22g11.2 deletion syndrome (DS) is a complex developmental disorder with a high incidence of psychiatric illnesses, including schizophrenia and mood disorders. Recent studies have identified Guanine Nucleotide Binding Protein (G protein) Beta Polypeptide 1-Like (GNB1L), located within the 1.5 Mbp 22g11.2 DS critical region, as a candidate liability gene for schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. In this study, we used mRNA expression measurements in Han Chinese postmortem temporal cortex and linkage disequilibrium (LD) analysis to show that GNB1L is regulated by a cis-acting genetic variant within the 3'-region of the gene. Significantly, this variant is located within an LD block that contains all of the common SNPs previously shown to associate with schizophrenia and bipolar disorder in Han Chinese and Caucasian populations. Contrary to our expectations, re-analysis of previously published case-control study data in light of our mRNA expression results implies that the GNB1L highexpression allele is the risk allele for schizophrenia and bipolar disorder in the Han Chinese population.

**Keywords:** *GNB1L*; schizophrenia; linkage disequilibrium; eQTLs; *cis*-regulatory variants

#### INTRODUCTION

Hemizygous deletion of 1.5 or 3 Mbp DNA within the 22q11.2 locus produces a complex spectrum of deficits, including facial, palatal, and conotruncal malformations, endocrine and immune deficiencies, and behavioral and cognitive abnormalities of variable severity<sup>[1, 2]</sup>. In addition, individuals with 22q11.2 deletions frequently suffer from psychiatric disorders, including schizophrenia<sup>[3-6]</sup> and bipolar spectrum disorders (bipolar I and II and schizoaffective disorders)<sup>[7-10]</sup>. The strong association of schizophrenia with 22q11.2 deletions has stimulated the search for genes within the deleted regions that contribute more widely to non-syndromic autism and schizophrenia.

The 3 Mbp deletion region at 22q11.2 contains ~60 genes and the 1.5 Mbp deletion region ~28 genes<sup>[11]</sup>. Because individuals carrying the 1.5 Mbp deletion collectively display most of the deficits observed in carriers of the longer deletion, the chromosomal segment affected by this deletion is inferred to comprise a critical

region for 22q11.2 DS<sup>[12]</sup>. It is proposed that deletions of dose-sensitive genes within the critical region produce developmental deficits *via* haploinsufficiency.

Among the many genes in the critical region, *GNB1L* has been linked to schizophrenia in two independent case-control studies<sup>[13, 14]</sup>. An additional study did not find statistically significant associations between *GNB1L* SNPs and schizophrenia in Japanese case-control samples, but did find evidence for low *GNB1L* mRNA expression in prefrontal cortex (Brodmann area 9) from schizophrenia patients<sup>[15]</sup>.

The study by Williams and colleagues<sup>[14]</sup> identified two SNPs (rs5746832 and rs2269726) located within the 3'-region of *GNB1L* for which there was excess homozygosity in male schizophrenia patients. The study by Li and colleagues<sup>[13]</sup> identified 5 SNPs (rs5746832, rs5748427, rs5748432, rs2269726, and rs748806) also located within the 3'-region of *GNB1L* that are associated with schizophrenia and/or bipolar disorder in the Han Chinese (Shanghai) population. By contrast, a study by Ma and colleagues<sup>[16]</sup> failed to detect an association between three SNPs in the neighboring *TBX1* gene and schizophrenia in a Han Chinese-based case-control study. A summary of the results of Williams *et al.*, Li *et al.*, and Ma *et al.* is provided in Fig. S1.

*GNB1L* encodes a 327 amino-acid protein of unknown function<sup>[17]</sup>. Bioinformatics-based analysis of the amino-acid sequence of GNB1L protein predicts six WD40 motifs, homologous in structure (but not amino-acid sequence) to WD40 repeats found in the beta subunit of the human guanine nucleotide binding protein<sup>[17, 18]</sup>.

*GNB1L* mRNA is ubiquitously expressed, with especially high levels in skeletal muscle, spleen, thymus, and testes<sup>[17]</sup>. The major mRNA transcript detected in northern blots is 1.4 to 1.5 kb in length. Expression is low in adult brain, but has higher levels in embryonic human and mouse brain<sup>[17, 19]</sup>. *GNB1L* knockout is lethal in early embryogenesis. Homozygous deletion of this gene causes reduced prepulse inhibition in adult mice<sup>[20]</sup>, a phenotype associated with several psychiatric disorders, including schizophrenia<sup>[21]</sup>. These studies suggest that *GNB1L* haploinsufficiency caused by 22q11.2 DS may contribute to the pathology of schizophrenia.

In the present study, we used expression quantitative trait locus (eQTL) mapping and linkage disequilibrium (LD)

analysis to further investigate the *GNB1L* SNPs previously shown to associate with schizophrenia.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Brain Samples**

Frozen sections of anterior temporal cortex from 36 Han Chinese individuals were obtained from the Chinese Brain Bank Center (CBBC; South-Central University for Nationalities, Wuhan, China). Written consent for tissue donation was given by relatives (on file at CBBC). The use of human autopsy tissue is not considered to be humansubject research and is internal review board-exempt under the NIH guidelines. A description of the demographics of the set of brain tissues, including gender, age, RNA integrity number (RIN), and cause of death, where available, is provided in Table S1.

# Isolation of Genomic DNA, Total RNA, and cDNA Synthesis

Isolation of genomic (g) DNA and total RNA and preparation of cDNA were carried out as previously described<sup>[22]</sup>. Briefly, ~30 mg frozen brain tissue from each individual was used for gDNA isolation using QIAamp<sup>®</sup> Mini kits (Qiagen, Valencia, CA). About 100 mg of frozen tissue from each brain sample was used for isolation of total RNA. The frozen tissue was extracted with TRIzol® reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) followed by DNase I treatment (New England Biolabs, Ipswich, MA) and RNA purification using Qiagen RNeasy<sup>®</sup> Mini kits. The guantity of gDNA and total RNA was determined spectrophotometrically using a Nanodrop<sup>®</sup> spectrophotometer (Thermo Inc, Waltham, MA). The quality of isolated RNA was assessed by measuring RINs using Agilent® 2100 and software provided by the company. cDNA was generated from 5 µg total RNA in 20 µL reaction mixes using SuperScript<sup>®</sup> III First Strand kits (Invitrogen) and stored at -20°C until use. All procedures were conducted according to the instructions of the manufacturers.

# Real-time PCR Quantification of GNB1L mRNA Expression

GNB1L mRNA levels in samples of anterior temporal cortex from the 36 Han Chinese individuals in our collection were quantified by real-time PCR using a Mastercycler<sup>®</sup> ep Realplex Thermal Cycler (Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany) and Thunderbird SYBR<sup>®</sup> qPCR Mix (Toyobo, Osaka, Japan) to detect PCR products. mRNA levels in each sample were normalized to the mRNA expression levels of three house-keeping genes: glyceraldehyde-3phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), cytochrome c-1 (CYC1), and  $\beta$ -actin (ACTB). Correlations of expression among the three house-keeping genes were quantified by linear regression (Fig. S2). Primers were designed using Oligo 6.0 (National Biosciences Inc., Plymouth, MN) and synthesized by Sangon Biotech (Shanghai, China): GNB1L, 5'-CGGCTATGAGGATGGATCG-3' (forward) and 5'-CTGGGAGTCAAAGTCAAGGTC-3' (reverse); GAPDH, 5'-TCAAGATCATCAGCAATGCC-3' (forward) and 5'-TGTGGTCATGAGTCCTTCCA-3' (reverse); CYC1, 5'-GAGCACGACCATCGAAAACG-3' (forward) and 5'-CGATATGCCAGCTTCCGACT-3' (reverse); ACTB, 5'-GAAGGTGACAGCAGTCGGTT-3' (forward) and 5'-GGGACTTCCTGTAACAACGCA-3' (reverse). Normalized mRNA expression (in  $\Delta C_t$  units) was calculated by subtracting the cycle threshold  $(C_t)$  for the target gene from the geometric mean C<sub>t</sub> of the three house-keeping genes:  $\Delta C_{t(GNB1L)} = [C_{t(GAPDH)} C_{t(CYC1)} C_{t(ACTB)}]^{1/3} - C_{t(GNB1L)}$ 

#### GNB1L mRNA Expression in European Brain Samples

Array expression data of "BrainCloud"<sup>[23]</sup> (Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) Accession Number GSE30272) and "Four Brain Region"<sup>[24]</sup> (GEO Accession Number GSE15745) were downloaded from the GEO website (http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/geo/).

#### **Genotyping and Imputation**

Whole-genome genotyping of the 36 samples (~1.14 ×  $10^{6}$  genotypes/sample) was carried out using Illumina HumanOmni1-Quad arrays (Illumina, San Diego, CA) by Genesky Biotech (Shanghai, China) following the directions supplied by the manufacturer. Quality control using the PLINK<sup>[25]</sup> (http://pngu.mgh.harvard.edu/~purcell/plink/) toolset consisted of eliminating SNPs with minor allele frequencies <0.05 and those with a genotype missing rate >5% and yielded ~700,000 genotypes per sample. SNPs of interest were examined *post hoc* for violation of Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (*P* <0.05). Genotype data for "Four Brain Regions" (dbGAP Study Accession: phs000249. v1.p1) and "BrainCloud" (dbGAP Study Accession:

phs000417.v1.p1) were obtained from dbGAP (http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/gap) and cleaned using the same quality control criteria.

To enable comparison of eQTLs in different studies, we imputed genotypes for *GNB1L* region SNPs into our Han Chinese genotype data and the "Four Brain Regions" and "Braincloud" databases using IMPUTE2<sup>[26, 27]</sup> with the assistance of SHAPEIT2<sup>[28]</sup> and GTOOL (http://www. well.ox.ac.uk/~cfreeman/software/gwas/gtool.html) with genotype data from the 1000 Genomes Project (Phase 1, Integrated Variant Set) as the reference. All imputed SNPs met the quality control criteria described above.

#### **Expression Quantitative Trait Locus Analysis**

Prior to eQTL analysis, *GNB1L* mRNA expression data from the Han Chinese samples (in  $C_t$  units), "BrainCloud", and "Four Brain Regions" array studies were adjusted for available biological and methodological covariates using linear regression in SPSS (Version 20.0). Values for biological (age and gender) and methodological (RIN) covariates for each of the 36 Han Chinese samples are listed in Table S1. Covariate values for individual samples for the "Braincloud" study were obtained from the GEO website and those for "Four Brain Regions" study from Supplementary Files in Gibbs *et al.*<sup>[24]</sup>.

The residuals from the regression were retained as "adjusted *GNB1L* expression values" and used as a quantitative phenotype for linear regression analysis of correlation between mRNA expression and SNP genotype using the *--assoc* command within PLINK (see Section 11. "Association, Quantitative traits" in the Plink documentation). The empirical linear regression *P*-value for the correlation between *GNB1L* mRNA expression and the genotype for each SNP was determined by 10,000 random permutations of expression level values *versus* fixed genotypes. SNPs with permutation *P*-values <0.05 were identified as eQTLs for *GNB1L*.

#### Linkage Disequilibrium Analysis

The LD structure of human chromosome 22 in the neighborhood of *GNB1L* based upon genotype data for all studies was generated using Haploview<sup>[29]</sup> (version 4.2: http://www.broadinstitute.org/scientific-community/science/programs/medical-and-population-genetics/haploview/haploview). We used the proxy search option of SNAP

software (http://www.broadinstitute.org/mpg/snap/ldsearch. php/) to find pairwise LD constants for SNPs in the 1000 Genome project CEU (Utah residents with ancestry from northern and western Europe) and CHB/JPT (Han Chinese Beijing/Japanese in Tokyo) populations.

#### RESULTS

## Identification of eQTLs in the *GNB1L* Region That Correlate with *GNB1L* mRNA Expression in Temporal Cortex from Han Chinese

To identify *cis*-eQTLs for *GNB1L* mRNA expression, we measured relative *GNB1L* mRNA levels in anterior temporal cortex samples from 36 Han Chinese and looked for correlations with genotypes for common SNPs within a ~134 kb region of chromosome 22 containing *GNB1L* and *TBX1* (Chr22: 19730592-19864252, GRCh37.3/hg19). In total, 44 genotyped and 28 imputed SNPs were examined. Linear regression analysis identified 8 SNPs with nominally significant correlations (permutation P < 0.05; not corrected for multiple testing) between mRNA expression and SNP genotype (Fig. 1). *P*-values and coefficients of determination ( $R^2$ ) for these SNPs are listed in Table 1.

The C-allele of rs2269726 (C>T) and the G-allele of rs11704083 (A>G) were identified as high-expression alleles for each SNP (Fig. 2). Inspection of the LD structure of these SNPs (Fig. 1 and Table S2) revealed that 7 SNPs located within the 3'-region of *GNB1L* (rs5993830, rs5748427, rs5748432, rs2269726, rs880194, rs748806, and rs3788301) were in moderate-to-strong LD (D' >0.8,  $r^2$ 



Fig. 1. SNPs in the *GNB1L* region showing correlations between genotype and *GNB1L* mRNA expression in temporal cortex from 36 Han Chinese. Top: Exon/intron structures for primary *TBX1* and *GNB1L* mRNA transcripts. Dashed lines indicate the locations of the 8 SNPs that correlate with *GNB1L* mRNA expression. Middle: Plot of coefficients of determination (*R*<sup>2</sup>) from linear regression analysis of correlations between *GNB1L* mRNA expression and genotype for a set of genotyped and imputed SNPs in the set of 36 brain samples. Eight SNPs with nominally significant correlations with *GNB1L* mRNA expression analyzed by linear regression are plotted using solid bars. Bottom: LD plot showing values of the LD constant *r*<sup>2</sup> based on genotype data for 72 SNPs in the 36 Han Chinese individuals generated using Haploview.

		MAF**	Linear reg			
SNP	Position*	(major > minor	$R^2$	P-value	Permutation	Origin
		alleles)			P-value***	
rs5993830	19773308	0.400 (C>T)	0.154	0.0199	0.0206	Imputed
rs5748427	19775287	0.403 (G>A)	0.155	0.0177	0.0182	Genotyped
rs5748432	19783362	0.371 (G>A)	0.153	0.0201	0.0196	Imputed
rs2269726	19785006	0.375 (C>T)	0.156	0.0171	0.0163	Genotyped
rs880194	19785329	0.375 (C>T)	0.156	0.0171	0.0163	Genotyped
rs748806	19787736	0.471 (T>C)	0.118	0.0431	0.0415	Imputed
rs3788301	19795191	0.386 (G>C)	0.146	0.0235	0.0241	Imputed
rs11704083	19840413	0.403 (A>G)	0.138	0.0258	0.0248	Genotyped

Table 1. GNB1L SNPs that correlate with GNB1L mRNA expression in temporal cortex from Han Chinese

\*Chromosome 22 (Genome Build 37.3/HG19, reference assembly).

\*\*MAF, minor allele frequency; based on genotype data from the set of brain samples from 36 Han Chinese.

\*\*\*Permutation of mRNA expression levels was performed 10 000 times for each SNP.



Fig. 2. Identification of high- and low-expression alleles for the 3'-region SNP rs2269726 and the 5'-region SNP rs11704083. Scatterplots show normalized *GNB1L* mRNA expression (in  $\Delta C_t$  units) for 36 Han Chinese brain samples stratified according to genotype. Each dot represents one individual and the horizontal bars show the mean and standard error of the mean. Linear regression  $R^2$  and *P*-value (10 000 permutations) for *GNB1L* mRNA expression *versus* genotype are listed. High expression alleles for rs2269726 and rs11704083 are the *C*-allele and the *G*-allele, respectively.

>0.53), while the 5'-region SNP rs11704083 was less tightly linked to the other SNPs (D' <0.4,  $r^2$  <0.07).

Because these 7 SNPs had similar properties, we chose rs2269726, which has the highest  $R^2$  and lowest P value for correlation with *GNB1L* mRNA expression, as the "index" SNP to represent the 3'-region LD block. Step-

wise linear regression analysis showed that the 5'-region SNP rs11704983 combined with rs2269726 to produce a higher  $R^2$  (0.251, P = 0.008), while the other 3'-region SNPs did not further increase the  $R^2$  significantly. These results are consistent with the hypothesis that *GNB1L* mRNA expression in temporal cortex is controlled by at least two

independent *cis*-regulatory variants, one linked to SNPs in the 3'-region LD block and another linked to rs11704083.

#### GNB1L eQTLs in Caucasian Brain Samples

Currently, genome-wide genotype and mRNA expression data from two brain eGWAS studies are publicly available: the "BrainCloud" study<sup>[23]</sup> and the "Four Brain Regions (4BrainR)" study<sup>[24]</sup>, both of which include a large number of samples from Caucasian individuals. To determine if correlations between GNB1L mRNA expression and SNP genotype are similar in Han Chinese and Caucasian brain samples, we downloaded individual-level genotype and expression data and searched for eQTLs in Caucasian individuals using the methods described above. To facilitate comparisons, we selected a subset of 44 SNPs that were genotyped or reliably imputed in all three studies. Only SNPs within the 3'-region LD block correlated with GNB1L expression in all three studies (Fig. 3). Although the 5'-region SNP rs11704083 also correlated with expression in most assays (except for the "4BrainR-PONS" and "BrainCloud" samples), the P-values were larger and the coefficients of determination smaller than SNPs in the Caucasian samples and our Han Chinese samples (Table S3).

In contrast to the results obtained with the Han Chinese brain samples, step-wise linear regression analysis of *GNB1L* mRNA expression in the Caucasian samples showed that rs11704083 did not significantly increase  $R^2$  when combined with 3'-region SNPs (data not shown). These results suggest that either rs11704083 is an eQTL for *GNB1L* mRNA expression in the Han Chinese population only, or the observed correlation is a false-positive due to the relatively small number of Han Chinese brain samples analyzed. On the other hand, the finding that the 3'-region SNPs correlated with *GNB1L* mRNA expression in both the Han Chinese and Caucasian samples provides strong support for the existence of one or more *cis*-regulatory elements for *GNB1L* within the 3'-region LD block.

### SNPs Tightly Linked to the Index SNP rs2269726 Correlate with Schizophrenia and/or Bipolar Disorder in Han Chinese and Caucasian Populations

Finally, we examined the relationship between linkage to rs2269726 and association with schizophrenia and/

or bipolar disorder in Han Chinese and Caucasian casecontrol studies. We chose  $r^2$  as the measure of linkage, since it more accurately correlated with *GNB1L* mRNA expression than D' or the midpoint of the 95% confidence interval for D' (data not shown). Estimates of  $r^2$  in Chinese and European populations were based on genotype data obtained by the 1000 Genomes project for the "CHB/JPT" and "CEU" populations, respectively.

Only *GNB1L* SNPs with  $r^2 > 0.649$  with respect to rs2269726 associated with schizophrenia and/or bipolar disorder in Chinese<sup>[13]</sup> or European-based<sup>[14]</sup> casecontrol studies (Fig. 4). Because neither of these studies genotyped rs11704083 or any SNPs linked to it, we do not know its possible contribution to the risk of schizophrenia/ bipolar disorder. Taken together, these observations strongly support the hypothesis that one or more regulatory variants that are tightly linked to rs2269726 contribute to schizophrenia and bipolar disorder.

Contrary to our expectations, the rs2269726 highexpression *C*-allele, rather than the low-expression *T*-allele, was identified as the schizophrenia risk allele in the Han Chinese case-control studies. The high-expression alleles of the rs2269726-linked SNPs rs5748427 (*G*), rs5748432 (*G*), and rs748806 (*T*) were also identified as schizophrenia risk alleles in the Han Chinese case-control study (Table 2, Fig. S3).

#### DISCUSSION

The results of this study confirm and extend the finding of Li and colleagues<sup>[13]</sup>, who showed that *GNB1L* 3'-region SNPs associate with schizophrenia and bipolar disorder in the Han Chinese population. Specifically, we showed that each of the SNPs that correlated with schizophrenia and/or bipolar disorder in the study of Li and colleagues also correlates with *GNB1L* mRNA expression in both Han Chinese temporal cortex and Caucasian temporal and prefrontal cortex.

Because hemizygous deletion of a 1.5 Mbp segment of 22q11.2 containing *GNB1L* is strongly associated with schizophrenia and mood disorders, we had hypothesized that low expression of *GNB1L* mRNA in brain would also associate with schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Surprisingly, however, re-analysis of the results of the Li *et al.* case-control association data in light of our mRNA



Fig. 3. SNPs located in the 3'-region LD block consistently correlate with *GNB1L* expression in Han Chinese and Caucasian brain eQTL studies. (A) Linear regression *R*<sup>2</sup> values for Han Chinese, "BrainCloud"<sup>[23]</sup>, and "Four Brain Region"<sup>[24]</sup>. Solid bars indicate SNPs with nominally significant correlations with *GNB1L* mRNA expression. (B) Structure of 3'-region LD block generated using SNP genotypes for individuals in the indicated studies. Numbers within the small boxes within each plot are pairwise LD (*r*<sup>2</sup>) values. TCTX, temporal cortex; FCTX, prefrontal cortex; CRBLM, cerebellum.



Fig. 4. Degree of linkage to rs2269726 predicts association with schizophrenia and/or bipolar disorder in Chinese and European samples for GNB1L SNPs. Values of LD constants (r<sup>2</sup>) between rs2269726 and the listed SNPs estimated from data provided from the 1000 Genomes Project for CHB/JPT (C) or CEU (E) populations were obtained using the SNAP proxy SNP search program (Broad Institute, Cambridge, MA). SNPs that associate with schizophrenia are plotted as solid bars.

Studies	Population	Tissue/Disease	Alleles	SNP					
				rs5746832	rs5748427	rs5748432	rs2269726	rs748806	
This study	Han Chinese	Temporal cortex	High-expression	-	G	G	С	Т	
4BrainR <sup>[24]</sup>	Caucasian	Temporal cortex	alleles	А	G	G	С	т	
	Caucasian	Prefrontal cortex		А	G	G	С	Т	
Braincloud [23]	Caucasian	Prefrontal cortex		А	G	-	С	-	
Li <i>et al</i> . <sup>[13]</sup>	Han Chinese	SCZ	Risk alleles	-	G	G	С	т	
	Han Chinese	BP		А	G	А	С	т	

Table 2. Correspondence of the high-expression	n and risk alleles of GNB1L SNPs
--	----------------------------------

(-), not determined; 4BrainR, "Four Brain Region"; SCZ, schizophrenia; BP, bipolar disorder.

expression results implies that the *GNB1L* high-expression allele is the risk variant for these disorders in the Han Chinese population. This is the first report that high expression of a gene in the 22q11.2 DS critical region is associated with schizophrenia.

As noted above, an earlier study by Williams and

colleagues<sup>[14]</sup> identified two SNPs in the 3'-region of *GNB1L*, rs5746832 and rs2269726, that associated with schizophrenia in two European population-based case-control studies (UK and Germany). The details of these associations differ from that reported for the Chinese population, in that associations were not found at the

allele-level, but rather as an excess of homozygosity for the above SNPs in males only. Based on our expression results, an association of homozygosity with schizophrenia can be interpreted as association with either high- or lowexpression.

It should be mentioned that in the study by Williams and colleagues, both rs5746832 and rs2269726 were found to deviate significantly from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium among male cases, but not male controls or female cases or controls. No evidence was found for duplicate samples or closely-related individuals among the male schizophrenia cases, suggesting that the excess homozygosity is related to the schizophrenia phenotype.

By contrast, no significant deviation from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium or association with schizophrenia was found for rs5746832 or rs2269726 in a third European population (Bulgaria)-based case-control study. We also failed to find a statistically significant association between alleles or homozygous/heterozygous genotypes for rs2269726 in a large USA-based Caucasian case-control study (1189 cases/949 controls)<sup>[30]</sup> (data not shown). The interpretation of these divergent results is difficult, but we suggest that the contribution of *GNB1L* to schizophrenia may be stronger in specific populations.

In this study, we also identified a *GNB1L* 5'-region SNP, rs11704083, that correlated with *GNB1L* expression in 36 Han Chinese samples. This result, however, was not replicated in the two Caucasian population-based brain expression studies, "Braincloud"<sup>[23]</sup> and "Four Brain Regions"<sup>[24]</sup>. Although these results suggested that rs11704083 is a Han Chinese-specific eQTL, we are inclined to consider rs11704083 to be a false-positive correlation, since other SNPs within the 5'-region LD block did not show a significant correlation with *GNB1L* mRNA expression (see Fig. 1). By contrast, the finding that correlations between mRNA expression and genotypes were replicated in four independent studies strongly supports the conclusion that the 3'-region *GNB1L* SNPs are true eQTLs for this gene.

The fact that the same cluster of *GNB1L* 3'-region SNPs correlated with *GNB1L* mRNA expression in four different brain regions (Fig. 3), with the same alleles identified as the high-expression alleles in each region (Fig. S3), suggests that anterior temporal cortex is a suitable surrogate for other brain regions, such as the dorsolateral

prefrontal cortex, which are more directly implicated in the etiology of schizophrenia.

In summary, we used measurements of mRNA expression in temporal cortex and linkage disequilibrium analysis to show that *GNB1L* is regulated by at least one *cis*-acting variant located within the 3'-region of the gene. In addition, we found that SNPs previously shown to associate with schizophrenia in Chinese and European case-control studies all share the property of being strongly linked to rs2269726. Finally, the high-expression allele of each of these SNPs was identified as the risk allele for schizophrenia and bipolar disorder in the Chinese population.

#### SUPPLEMENTAL DATA

Supplemental data include three tables and three figures, and can be found online at http://www.neurosci.cn/epData. asp?id=185.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by the 985 Program of Ministry of Education, China, the National Basic Research Development Program (973 Program) of China (2009CB522007 and 2010CB529601) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (30870899 and 81070908).

Received date: 2014-01-18; Accepted date: 2014-04-28

#### REFERENCES

- McDonald-McGinn DM, Sullivan KE. Chromosome 22q11.2 deletion syndrome (DiGeorge syndrome/velocardiofacial syndrome). Medicine (Baltimore) 2011, 90: 1–18.
- [2] Shprintzen RJ. Velo-cardio-facial syndrome: 30 Years of study. Dev Disabil Res Rev 2008, 14: 3–10.
- [3] Bassett AS, Chow EW. 22q11 deletion syndrome: a genetic subtype of schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 1999, 46: 882–891.
- [4] Bassett AS, Chow EW, Husted J, Weksberg R, Caluseriu O, Webb GD, et al. Clinical features of 78 adults with 22q11 Deletion Syndrome. Am J Med Genet A 2005, 138: 307–313.
- [5] Karayiorgou M, Morris MA, Morrow B, Shprintzen RJ, Goldberg R, Borrow J, et al. Schizophrenia susceptibility associated with interstitial deletions of chromosome 22q11. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1995, 92: 7612–7616.
- [6] Murphy KC, Jones LA, Owen MJ. High rates of schizophrenia in adults with velo-cardio-facial syndrome. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1999, 56: 940–945.

- [7] Antshel KM, Fremont W, Roizen NJ, Shprintzen R, Higgins AM, Dhamoon A, et al. ADHD, major depressive disorder, and simple phobias are prevalent psychiatric conditions in youth with velocardiofacial syndrome. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2006, 45: 596–603.
- [8] Antshel KM, Shprintzen R, Fremont W, Higgins AM, Faraone SV, Kates WR. Cognitive and psychiatric predictors to psychosis in velocardiofacial syndrome: a 3-year follow-up study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2010, 49: 333–344.
- [9] Carlson C, Papolos D, Pandita RK, Faedda GL, Veit S, Goldberg R, et al. Molecular analysis of velo-cardio-facial syndrome patients with psychiatric disorders. Am J Hum Genet 1997, 60: 851–859.
- [10] Papolos DF, Faedda GL, Veit S, Goldberg R, Morrow B, Kucherlapati R, et al. Bipolar spectrum disorders in patients diagnosed with velo-cardio-facial syndrome: does a hemizygous deletion of chromosome 22q11 result in bipolar affective disorder? Am J Psychiatry 1996, 153: 1541–1547.
- [11] Drew LJ, Crabtree GW, Markx S, Stark KL, Chaverneff F, Xu B, et al. The 22q11.2 microdeletion: fifteen years of insights into the genetic and neural complexity of psychiatric disorders. Int J Dev Neurosci 2011, 29: 259–281.
- [12] Funke B, Edelmann L, McCain N, Pandita RK, Ferreira J, Merscher S, et al. Der(22) syndrome and velo-cardio-facial syndrome/DiGeorge syndrome share a 1.5-Mb region of overlap on chromosome 22q11. Am J Hum Genet 1999, 64: 747–758.
- [13] Li Y, Zhao Q, Wang T, Liu J, Li J, Li T, et al. Association study between GNB1L and three major mental disorders in Chinese Han populations. Psychiatry Res 2011, 187: 457–459.
- [14] Williams NM, Glaser B, Norton N, Williams H, Pierce T, Moskvina V, et al. Strong evidence that GNB1L is associated with schizophrenia. Hum Mol Genet 2008, 17: 555–566.
- [15] Ishiguro H, Koga M, Horiuchi Y, Noguchi E, Morikawa M, Suzuki Y, *et al.* Supportive evidence for reduced expression of GNB1L in schizophrenia. Schizophr Bull 2010, 36: 756–765.
- [16] Ma G, Shi Y, Tang W, He Z, Huang K, Li Z, et al. An association study between the genetic polymorphisms within TBX1 and schizophrenia in the Chinese population. Neurosci Lett 2007, 425: 146–150.
- [17] Funke B, Pandita RK, Morrow BE. Isolation and characterization of a novel gene containing WD40 repeats from the region deleted in velo-cardio-facial/DiGeorge syndrome on chromosome 22q11. Genomics 2001, 73: 264–271.
- [18] Gong L, Liu M, Jen J, Yeh E. GNB1L, a gene deleted in the critical region for DiGeorge syndrome on 22q11, encodes

a G-protein beta-subunit-like polypeptide. Biochim Biophys Acta 2000, 1494: 185–188.

- [19] Maynard T, Haskell G, Peters A, Sikich L, Lieberman J, LaMantia AS. A comprehensive analysis of 22q11 gene expression in the developing and adult brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003, 100: 14433–14438.
- [20] Paylor R, Glaser B, Mupo A, Ataliotis P, Spencer C, Sobotka A, et al. Tbx1 haploinsufficiency is linked to behavioral disorders in mice and humans: implications for 22q11 deletion syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006, 103: 7729–7734.
- [21] Braff DL, Geyer MA, Swerdlow NR. Human studies of prepulse inhibition of startle: normal subjects, patient groups, and pharmacological studies. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 2001, 156: 234–258.
- [22] Xu X, Wang H, Zhu M, Sun Y, Tao Y, He Q, et al. Nextgeneration DNA sequencing-based assay for measuring allelic expression imbalance (AEI) of candidate neuropsychiatric disorder genes in human brain. BMC Genomics 2011, 12: 518.
- [23] Colantuoni C, Lipska BK, Ye T, Hyde TM, Tao R, Leek JT, et al. Temporal dynamics and genetic control of transcription in the human prefrontal cortex. Nature 2011, 478: 519–523.
- [24] Gibbs JR, van der Brug MP, Hernandez DG, Traynor BJ, Nalls MA, Lai SL, et al. Abundant quantitative trait loci exist for DNA methylation and gene expression in human brain. PLoS Genet 2010, 6: e1000952.
- [25] Purcell S, Neale B, Todd-Brown K, Thomas L, Ferreira MA, Bender D, et al. PLINK: a tool set for whole-genome association and population-based linkage analyses. Am J Hum Genet 2007, 81: 559–575.
- [26] Marchini J, Howie B, Myers S, McVean G, Donnelly P. A new multipoint method for genome-wide association studies by imputation of genotypes. Nat Genet 2007, 39: 906–913.
- [27] Howie B, Fuchsberger C, Stephens M, Marchini J, Abecasis GR. Fast and accurate genotype imputation in genome-wide association studies through pre-phasing. Nat Genet 2012, 44: 955–959.
- [28] Delaneau O, Zagury JF, Marchini J. Improved wholechromosome phasing for disease and population genetic studies. Nat Methods 2013, 10: 5–6.
- [29] Barrett JC, Fry B, Maller J, Daly MJ. Haploview: analysis and visualization of LD and haplotype maps. Bioinformatics 2005, 21: 263–265.
- [30] International Schizophrenia C, Purcell SM, Wray NR, Stone JL, Visscher PM, O'Donovan MC, et al. Common polygenic variation contributes to risk of schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Nature 2009, 460: 748–752.

·Original Article·

# Efficacy of Williams LifeSkills Training in improving psychological health of Chinese male juvenile violent offenders: a randomized controlled study

Simei Zhang, Hong Wang, Chen Chen, Jiansong Zhou, Xiaoping Wang Mental Health Institute of the Second Xiangya Hospital, Central South University, Changsha 410011, China Corresponding author: Xiaoping Wang. E-mail: xiaop6@126.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

#### ABSTRACT

This randomized controlled study was conducted to evaluate the efficacy of Williams LifeSkills Training (WLST) as a means of improving the psychological health of Chinese male juvenile violent offenders. Sixty-six participants were assigned randomly to receive the usual intervention plus 8 weeks of WLST (study group, n = 33) or only the usual intervention (control group, n = 33). We found that the study group exhibited significantly decreased State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI X-1, X-2) STAX2 scores and Trait Coping Style Questionnaire (TCSQ) negative scores, and increased Interpersonal Support Evaluation List (ISEL) tangible scores from baseline to 9 weeks later (P < 0.01). In addition, a between-group difference in changes of TCSQ negative score was observed at the end of week 9 (P < 0.05). These findings suggest that WLST can improve trait anxiety, coping style, and interpersonal support in male Chinese juvenile violent offenders.

**Keywords:** violent offenders; juvenile; Williams LifeSkills Training; psychological health

#### INTRODUCTION

Male juvenile offenders are considered to have significant mental health concerns warranting attention. Studies have confirmed higher levels of problems such as depression, anxiety, bipolar disorder, dysthymia, and cyclothymia among young incarcerated male offenders than in the general population<sup>[1-4]</sup>. Not surprisingly, given their disturbed mood, suicide is a great risk in incarcerated youth and some data suggested that the prevalence of completed suicide is 2–4 times that among youth in the community<sup>[5]</sup>. Mental health problems in this population are associated with further offending and these problems continue into adulthood, resulting in failure to mature into reasonably healthy and well-functioning adults<sup>[6,7]</sup>. Psychological researchers have found similar problems and sequelae among incarcerated young people in China who suffer from more serious mental health problems, such as anxiety and depression<sup>[8]</sup>.

Without effective interventions, young offenders' mental health symptoms and disorders are likely to worsen, resulting in an increased risk of recidivism. It is therefore clear that more effective strategies are needed to improve mental health care in this high-risk population. Researchers and experts have long-standing concerns regarding the provision of mental health interventions for incarcerated youth<sup>[9]</sup>. Most of the existing studies focus on families, schools, and community-based treatments, and find varying levels of effectiveness. Cognitive behavioral therapy, parent training, family therapy, and multi-systemic therapy have shown promise for achieving significant changes over the course of treatment<sup>[9]</sup>. In particular, cognitive behavioral therapy is generally considered to be the most effective intervention for improving mental health among offenders<sup>[10]</sup>.

Williams LifeSkills Training (WLST)<sup>[11]</sup> is a highlystructured program for cognitive behavioral coping skills, and has been used in carefully-conducted, randomized, controlled trials to reduce blood pressure, hostility, anger, depression, and anxiety, and to increase positive affect and satisfaction with social support in patients with coronary heart disease, stressed people in the community, and Alzheimer's disease family caregivers<sup>[12-15]</sup>. WLST also reduces hostility and maladaptive clinical decision-making in U.S. medical students<sup>[16]</sup> and overt aggression, hostility, and impulsivity in young Chinese male violent offenders<sup>[17]</sup>. Directly relevant to the current study, we recently reported that WLST significantly improves anxiety, depression, negative coping, social support, and self-esteem in a randomized controlled trial among Chinese medical students<sup>[18]</sup>.

Few studies have estimated the effectiveness of intervention programs and mental health services among juvenile violent offenders. The prior dominant research in these young people has depended largely on investigating the psychological health and trends in youth violence. Based on the need for effective interventions among young violent offenders and the evidence-base of the WLST program, the goal of the present study was to evaluate its effectiveness in improving the mental health of incarcerated male offenders in China.

#### PARTICIPANTS AND METHODS

#### Participants

To evaluate the efficacy of WLST on psychological health and overt aggressive behavior (results reported in<sup>[17]</sup>), male juvenile violent offenders (14 to 24 years of age) from Hunan Reform School in Changsha, China, from March 2010 to March 2011, were enrolled in this study. Written informed consent was given by themselves or by their guardians. Recruitment occurred through participants' selfreferral and prison guard referral. Educational lectures were held in a schoolroom of the reformatory to inform offenders about the purpose of our study. After gaining a good understanding of the purpose and content of the study, those who were willing to cooperate and complete the questionnaires were enrolled voluntarily and signed the informed consent forms. To reduce other potential confounders, participants suffering from neurological disease, serious somatic diseases (such as heart diseases, hepatic or renal diseases, or diabetes), infectious disease, and audio-visual impairments were excluded. Those who had intellectual disability, learning disorders, pervasive developmental disorders, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, schizophrenia, major depression, bipolar disorder, or personality disorder were excluded as well. Participants did not receive any mental health service before this study.

#### Participant Protection and Ethical Approval

The current study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Second Xiangya Hospital, Central South University in Changsha, and was performed in accordance with the Guidelines for Good Clinical Practice and the Declaration of Helsinki.

We evaluated all participants regarding their ability to independently sign informed consent. According to the General Principles of the Civil Law of the People's Republic of China, a citizen aged 18 or above is considered an adult who has full capacity for civil conduct, and may independently engage in any civil activities including deciding whether or not to participate in the present study. A citizen aged 16 to 18 and whose main income is his own labor is also regarded as a person with full capacity for civil conduct<sup>[18]</sup>. If a citizen was younger than 16 without full capacity for civil conduct, we contacted the guardian to obtain written informed consent.

In the current study, all potential participants aged 16–18 were found to be able to maintain their life by labor equal to citizens of the same age in society, and hence were qualified to have full capacity for civil conduct and provided written informed consent themselves. We gave particular consideration to informing participants of their rights and attended closely to issues of confidentiality.

#### Procedures

A randomized controlled study was performed. First, we collected demographic information of all participants with a self-administered questionnaire and assessed their baseline psychological health before the WLST. Then, they were computer-randomized in an equal ratio to the study group or the control group.

Participants in the study group received the usual intervention from the reform school plus 8 weeks of WLST, while participants in the control group received only the

usual intervention from the reform school (without WLST or any other cognitive-behavioral training) during the same period. After the 8-week training, all participants continued to receive the usual intervention for another week, and then received a final assessment at the end of week 9.

#### **Usual Intervention**

All participants continued to be treated by their officers in the reform school in the usual intervention with no cognitive-behavioral training, usually single educational training such as academic courses, and legal and health education.

#### WLST

WLST includes 10 core skill modules: (1) Being Aware (i.e. increasing awareness of and objectivity in distressing situations), (2) Making a Decision (evaluating one's reactions to those situations to decide whether to try to change one's reactions or to take actions to try to change the situations), (3) Getting Over It (changing one's reaction to distressing situations), (4) Problem Solving (using assertion to get others to change their behavior), (5) Assertion (problem solving to change distressing situations), (6) Saying "No" (saying No to reduce exposure to distressing situations), (7) Speaking Up (speaking clearly so others really listen), (8) Listening (listening skills to make sure you hear what others are saying), (9) Empathy (empathizing to increase understanding of others' behavior), and (10) Increasing Positives (increasing the positives in your interactions with others). In this study, WLST was delivered over the course of 8 weeks, with one 2-h session each week. The training included explaining the content, watching videos, role-playing, conducting group practice exercises, discussion, and assigned homework.

To ensure effective training, we divided the participants into small groups, each with 6–10 persons. All the sessions were conducted by the participants themselves under the supervision of two psychiatry post-graduates who had been trained by Dr. Virginia Williams and certified as medical practitioners qualified to deliver WLST in China. During the training of WLST facilitators at Central South University, adaptations were made to make the training consistent with Chinese culture and values. With a relatively fixed theme and content, each training session focused on one or two of the 10 core skills. The training theme and content were adjusted in the light of log entries regarding actual distressing situations reported by the participants in the training sessions.

#### Measures

#### Self-Administered Questionnaire

A self-administered questionnaire was used to obtain data for demographic information regarding age, years of education, childhood surroundings (city, small town, countryside), family income (high, >5000 RMB; medium, 2000–5000 RMB; low, <2000 RMB), physical health (very good, never or seldom get sick; good, sometimes get sick but not serious; not good, often ill or hospitalized), and major frustration (yes or no).

#### **Psychosocial Outcome Measures**

All participants were asked to complete a set of survey instruments both at baseline (before WLST) and at the end of week 9. The survey included the following questionnaires to assess psychosocial health.

Anxiety was assessed with the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory, which consists of 20-item questionnaires used to assess state anxiety (STAX1) and trait anxiety (STAX2). This inventory has been validated in a large number of studies of various populations. Scores range from 20 to 80, with higher scores indicating higher levels of anxiety<sup>[19]</sup>.

Depressed mood was assessed by the Zung Selfrating Depression Scale (SDS), which comprehensively and accurately reflects the symptoms of depression and their severity. Scores range from 20 to 80, with higher scores indicating higher levels of depression<sup>[20]</sup>.

Social support was assessed with Cohen's Interpersonal Support Evaluation List (ISEL)<sup>[21]</sup> which was translated into Chinese by the authors of the current study.

Coping style was measured with the Trait Coping Style Questionnaire (TCSQ) designed by Dr. Qian-Jin Jiang, and the results are presented as positive and negative coping scores<sup>[22]</sup>.

The primary outcome of this study was difference between the two groups in changes of the total scores on all these scales from baseline to week 9, and the secondary outcome was changes in these scores within the two groups.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

SPSS 19.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL) was used for statistical analysis. Categorical variables are described using frequencies and percentages, whereas continuous variables are presented as mean and standard deviation (SD). Baseline between-group comparisons were performed using the *t*-test for continuous variables, and Pearson's  $\chi^2$  test for categorical variables.

Between-group comparisons of changes in STAX1, STAX2, SDS, TCSQ, and ISEL scores from baseline to the end of week 9 were performed using analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) with baseline values as a covariate. Inter-group changes in these scores from baseline to the end of week 9 were tested using repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA). The significance level was defined as P <0.05 (2-tailed).

#### RESULTS

#### **Characteristics of Participants**

Eighty-one male juvenile violent offenders were deemed eligible to participate in this study, but 14 refused to participate and one provided invalid data. The remaining 66 participants were assigned randomly to the study group (n = 33) and the control group (n = 33). During the intervention, two participants in the study group were withdrawn for missing 2 sessions and providing invalid data, respectively. At the end of week 9, 2 persons in the control group provided invalid data and were excluded from data analysis. Therefore, 31 participants were included in each group for final data analysis (Fig. 1).

All the participants were aged 16 to 23 years, being jailed when younger than 18. Among them, 14 (21.2%)



Fig. 1. Details of participant inclusion and exclusion.

came from cities, 20 (30.3%) from small towns, and 32 (48.5%) from rural areas. Their family incomes were <5000 RMB per month, and half had suffered major frustration. There were no significant differences in baseline characteristics between the two groups (Table 1).

#### **Anxiety and Depression**

To assess the effectiveness of WLST in treating anxiety and depression in young male violent offenders, we compared the mean scores at baseline and at the end of week 9. In the study group, there was a significant decrease in STAX2 [(F(1,30) = 17.663, P < 0.001)]. In the control group, no significant difference was found. Further ANCOVA showed no significant between-group differences in changes of any of the anxiety or depression scores at the end of week 9 after controlling for baseline values. Between-group differences in changes of SDS scores were close to statistical significance (P = 0.057), with the WLST group decreasing more than the control group (Table 2).

#### **Coping Style**

The study group showed a significant decrease in TCSQ negative score at the end of week 9, compared with baseline [F(1,30) = 8.837, P = 0.006]. In the control group, no statistical difference was found. ANCOVA showed significant between-group differences in changes of TCSQ negative scores at the end of week 9 after controlling for baseline values (P = 0.031). In addition, there was no significant within-group or between-group difference in changes of the TCSQ positive score (Table 2).

#### Social Support

In the study group, there was a significant increase in ISEL tangible score at the end of week 9, compared with baseline [F(1,30) = 7.482, P = 0.010]. In the control group, no statistical difference was found. Further ANCOVA showed no significant between-group difference in changes of ISEL total and any subscale scores at the end of week 9 after controlling for baseline values (Table 2).

#### Table 1. Baseline demographics of participants

	Study group ( <i>n</i> =33)	Control group (n=33)	$T/\chi^2$	Р
Demographic				
Age (years)	18.94 (1.87)	18.94 (0.86)	<0.001	1.000
Education (years)	7.67 (1.36)	7.32 (1.62)	0.946	0.348
Growth surroundings				
City	6 (18.2%)	8 (24.2%)	2.211ª	0.331
Small Town	8 (24.2%)	12 (36.4%)		
Countryside	19 (57.6%)	13 (39.4%)		
Family Income				
High	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	0.363ª	0.547
Medium	25 (75.8%)	27 (81.8%)		
Low	8 (24.2%)	6 (18.2%)		
Physical Health Status				
Very good	15 (45.5%)	10 (30.3%)	1.676ª	0.433
Good	16 (48.5%)	21 (63.6%)		
Not good	2 (6.1%)	2 (6.1%)		
Suffered Major Frustration	18 (54.5%)	15 (45.5%)	0.545 <sup>ª</sup>	0.460
Sexual Activity	22 (66.7%)	18 (54.5%)	1.015ª	0.314
Drug Abuse	7 (21.2%)	6 (18.2%)	0.096 <sup>a</sup>	0.757

Data are expressed as mean (SD) or n (%). "Pearson's  $\chi^2$  test.

Weighted score	Baseline mean (SD)	At the end of week 9 mean (SD)	Score change, mean (SD) <sup>a</sup>	Between-group difference in change score <sup>b</sup>	
				F	P value
STAX1					
Study group	43.19 (6.56)	41.74 (7.22)	-1.45 (6.07)	0.686	0.411
Control group	45.65 (4.86)	44.42 (7.88)	-1.23 (9.04)		
STAX2					
Study group	43.97 (5.76)	39.58 (5.85)	-4.39 (5.81)**	2.461	0.122
Control group	44.00 (3.82)	42.42 (8.24)	-1.58 (9.63)		
SDS					
Study group	43.19 (6.43)	41.77 (6.03)	-1.42 (6.30)	3.778	0.057
Control group	45.61 (6.06)	45.29 (4.99)	-0.32 (5.18)		
TCSQ positive					
Study group	30.90 (5.23)	31.35 (6.05)	0.45 (7.33)	1.239	0.270
Control group	30.45 (5.16)	29.71 (5.01)	-0.74 (3.92)		
TCSQ negative					
Study group	30.84 (8.00)	26.35 (6.47)	-4.48 (8.40)**	4.854	0.031
Control group	29.81 (4.89)	28.94 (5.01)	-0.87 (4.36)		
ISEL Tangible					
Study group	5.97 (1.47)	6.77 (1.28)	0.81 (1.64)**	0.163	0.688
Control group	6.39 (1.45)	6.71 (1.75)	0.32 (2.10)		
ISEL Belonging					
Study group	7.68 (2.36)	7.61 (1.52)	-0.06 (2.08)	0.026	0.872
Control group	6.77 (2.09)	7.23 (1.87)	0.45 (2.08)		
ISEL Appraisal					
Study group	6.84 (2.27)	6.68 (2.47)	-0.16 (2.41)	0.085	0.772
Control group	6.45 (1.95)	6.35 (1.76)	-0.10 (2.01)		
ISEL Self Esteem					
Study group	7.16 (1.90)	7.13 (1.78)	-0.03 (2.29)	1.132	0.292
Control group	6.58 (1.61)	6.48 (1.63)	-0.10 (1.56)		
ISEL Total					
Study group	27.65 (5.65)	28.19 (5.64)	0.55 (0.90)	0.257	0.614
Control group	26.19 (4.83)	26.77 (4.53)	0.58 (3.83)		

#### Table 2. Psychological outcome measures from participants before and after 9 weeks

<sup>a</sup>Within-group differences analyzed using repeated ANOVA; "*P* < 0.01. <sup>b</sup>Between-group differences in change scores at the end of week 9 analyzed using ANCOVA controlling for baseline values.

#### DISCUSSION

In this 9-week study, we found that WLST significantly

improved trait anxiety, negative coping skills, and tangible social support, with a close-to-significant trend toward a larger decrease in depression, among male juvenile violent offenders. These effects are similar to those documented in prior clinical trials of WLST in Western populations<sup>[9-16]</sup> as well as in meta-analysis of interventions relevant to young offenders with mood disorders, anxiety disorders, or selfharm tendencies<sup>[23]</sup>. These findings reinforce our similar previous findings that WLST improves psychosocial health in Chinese medical students<sup>[18]</sup>, as well as our prior study in this same incarcerated population of young male offenders in which WLST produced significant reductions in overt aggressive tendencies, hostility, and impulsivity<sup>[17]</sup>.

It is likely that WLST produces these improvements because it trains participants in skills that not only help them to be more aware of negative thoughts and feelings in distressing situations, but also teaches them how to evaluate those thoughts and feelings to determine whether they need to take action to change the situation or to change their thoughts and feelings and how to undertake these actions. In addition, WLST enabled participants to improve their coping styles, resulting in positive problemsolving attitudes and skills with the potential to promote improved coping performance. Previous research has shown that a positive coping style reduces depression<sup>[24]</sup> and risk for behavioral problems among Chinese adolescents<sup>[25]</sup>.

These findings suggest that WLST helped the participants to be aware of feelings early, gain control of bad feelings, and make smart choices about when to act, solve problems creatively, and get more enjoyment and meaning from life. During the WLST intervention, participants learned to use the 10 skills to deal with negative feelings and thoughts. They were able to understand their mood and the consequences, in turn, were to understand and change their current state, thus relieving negative mood and negative coping style.

Last but not least, we found that WLST was effective in enhancing tangible social support. This is likely to result from in-depth training in speaking, listening, and empathy skills that can help build supportive relations with and understand the behavior of others. Taken altogether, these improved skills in handling distressing situations and improving social relationships have the potential to significantly reduce recidivism rates, as well as help solve problems encountered in life.

There are some limitations in our study. First, the improvements reported here were at a single time point

following a very short follow-up period. Future studies are suggested to extend the follow-up period to document not only maintenance of improvements in psychosocial factors but also reduced recidivism in this population at high risk for future offences. Second, this study had a relatively small sample size and the findings are preliminary. While previous studies evaluating WLST have found significant improvement in psychological health, these results need to be confirmed in a larger sample size. In addition, it will also be important to evaluate WLST effects in different types of offenders at different ages and different populations.

In conclusion, we revealed that WLST reduced anxiety and negative coping style and increased tangible interpersonal support, all of which are important aspects of psychosocial well-being. If the current findings are confirmed and extended in ongoing research, WLST could be implemented more broadly to improve mental health and reduce recidivism among juvenile offenders in China and elsewhere.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to Professors Redford Williams and Virginia Williams who provided a free WLST license and training for this study. This work was supported by the Project in the Humanities and Social Sciences of Ministry of Education, China (13YJC190033), the National Key Technology R&D Program of China (2009BAI77B02), and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81071107).

Received date: 2014-07-06; Accepted date: 2014-11-18

#### REFERENCES

- Grisso T. Adolescent offenders with mental disorders. Future Child 2008, 18: 143–164.
- [2] Callaghan J, Pace F, Young B, Vostanis P. Primary Mental Health Workers within Youth Offending Teams: a new service model. J Adolesc 2003, 26: 185–199.
- [3] Carswell K, Maughan B, Davis H, Davenport F, Goddard N. The psychosocial needs of young offenders and adolescents from an inner city area. J Adolesc 2004, 27: 415–428.
- [4] Dixon A, Howie P, Starling J. Psychopathology in female juvenile offenders. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2004, 45: 1150–1158.
- [5] Abram KM, Choe JY, Washburn JJ, Teplin LA, King DC, Dulcan MK. Suicidal ideation and behaviors among youths in juvenile detention. J Am Acad Child Adolesc

Psychiatry 2008, 47: 291–300.

- [6] Maughan B, Kim-Cohen J. Continuities between childhood and adult life. Br J Psychiatry 2005, 187: 301–303.
- [7] Gagnon JC, Barber B. Characteristics of and services provided to youth in secure care facilities. Behav Disorders 2010, 36: 17–19.
- [8] Wang CK. Depression and its relation to general self-efficacy and coping styles in delinquent teenagers. Chin J Clin Psychol 2002, 10: 36–37.
- [9] Tarolla SM, Wagner EF, Rabinowitz J, Tubman JG. Understanding and treating juvenile offenders: A review of current knowledge and future directions. Aggress Violent Behav 2002, 7: 125–143.
- [10] Lipsey MW, Landenberger NA, Wilson SJ. Effects of cognitive-behavioral programs for criminal offenders. Campbell Systematic Rev 2007, 6: 1–27.
- [11] Williams VP, Williams RB. Lifeskills: 8 simple ways to build stronger relationships, communicate more clearly, and improve your health, and even the health of those around you. New York: Times Books/Random House, 1997.
- [12] Bishop GD, Kaur DJ, Tan VLM, Chua YL, Liew SM, Mak KH. Effects of a psychosocial skills training workshop on psychophysiological and psychosocial risk in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting. Am Heart J 2005, 150: 602–609.
- [13] Stauder A, Williams VP, Williams RB, Kopp M. 34-Hungarian adaptation of the Williams LifeSkills program: preliminary results among psychosomatic patients. J Psychosom Res 2006, 60: 663.
- [14] Kirby ED, Williams VP, Hocking MC, Lane JD, Williams RB. Psychosocial benefits of three formats of a standardized behavioral stress management program. Psychosom Med 2006, 68: 816–823.
- [15] Williams VP, Bishop-Fitzpatrick L, Lane JD, Gwyther LP, Ballard EL, Vendittelli AP, et al. Video-based coping skills to reduce health risk and improve psychological and physical well-being in Alzheimer's disease family caregivers.

Psychosom Med 2010, 72: 897-904.

- [16] Campo AE, Williams V, Williams RB, Segundo MA, Lydston D, Weiss SM. Effects of LifeSkills training on medical students' performance in dealing with complex clinical cases. Acad Psychiatry 2008, 32: 188–193.
- [17] Chen C, Li C, Wang H, Ou JJ, Zhou JS, Wang XP. Cognitive behavioral therapy to reduce overt aggression behavior in Chinese young male violent offenders. Aggress Behav 2014, 40: 329–336.
- [18] Li C, Chu F, Wang H, Wang XP. Efficacy of Williams LifeSkills Training for Improving Psychological Health : A Pilot Comparison Study of Chinese Medical Students. Asia Pac Psychiatry 2014, 6: 161–169.
- [19] Su L, Wang XD. State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. Chin Mental Health J 1993,7: 205-207.
- [20] Zung WW. The Depression Status Inventory: an adjunct to the Self-Rating Depression Scale. J Clin Psychol 1972, 28: 539–543.
- [21] Cohen S, Mermelstein R, Kamarck T, Hoberman HM. Measuring the functional components of social support. In: Sarason IG, Sarason BE (Eds). Social Support: Theory, Research, and Application. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff 1985: 73–94.
- [22] Jiang QJ. The Chinese trait coping style questionnaire. In: Wang XD, Wang XL, Ma H. Rating Scales for Mental Health. 2nd ed. Chin J Mental Health 1999: 120–122.
- [23] Townsend E, Walker DM, Sargeant S, Vostanis P, Hawton K, Stocker O, *et al.* Systematic review and meta-analysis of interventions relevant for young offenders with mood disorders, anxiety disorders, or self-harm. J Adolesc 2010, 33: 9–20.
- [24] Li LL, Wang Y, Wang H, Xu MM. Relationship between depression and trait coping style in middle school students of Chongqing. Acta Academiae Medicinae Militaris Tertiae 2010, 32: 1071–1073.
- [25] Liu XC, Tein JY, Zhao ZT. Coping strategies and behavioral/ emotional problems among Chinese adolescents. Psychiatry Res 2004,126: 275–285.

61

# New hypothesis and treatment targets of depression: an integrated view of key findings

Shangli Cai, Shucai Huang, Wei Hao Mental Health Institute and Key Laboratory of Psychiatry of Hunan Province, The Second Xiangya Hospital, Central South University, Changsha 410011, China Corresponding author: Wei Hao. E-mail: weihao57@gmail.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Major depressive disorder (MDD) is a common and devastating psychiatric disorder characterized by persistent low mood, cognitive disorder, and impaired social function. Despite its complex mechanisms, increasing evidence has identified the involvement of neurotrophic factors, inflammatory cytokines, the hypothalamuspituitary-adrenal axis, and glutamate receptors in the pathophysiology of this illness. The present review synthesizes recent research achievements to define the network between different hypotheses of MDD and to understand which part is most pivotal for its pathogenesis. By integrating MDD-related signal pathways, we highlight brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) dysfunction and increased apoptosis as the final common cascades, and new therapeutic strategies aiming to enhance BDNF function have been shown to exert a rapid and effective antidepressant action.

Keywords: depression; BDNF; cytokines; hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal axis; glutamate receptor

#### Introduction

Major depressive disorder (MDD) is a mental disorder characterized by prominent and persistent low mood, mental retardation, cognitive impairment, volitional decline, and somatic symptoms. MDD, which has a significantly high recurrence rate, can reduce the capacity of a patient to study, work, and engage in social skills, as well as increase the disability rate and suicide risk<sup>[1]</sup>. According to the statistics of the World Health Organization, there are 300 million patients with MDD<sup>[2]</sup>. It is estimated that by 2020 the disease burden caused by MDD will be ranked next to ischemic heart disease, becoming the second most common cause of disability and death<sup>[3]</sup>.

Currently, the understanding of depression is mainly based on the monoamine-deficiency hypothesis, which proposes that the occurrence of depression is associated with deficiencies of three major monoamine transmitters, 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT), norepinephrine (NE), and dopamine (DA). By inhibiting their transporters, antidepressants block their reuptake, thereby increasing the transmitter concentration in the synaptic cleft and relieving the symptoms of depression.

However, the monoamine-deficiency hypothesis is being seriously challenged<sup>[4]</sup>. First, antidepressant treatment has an efficiency of only 60%–65% with a remission rate of ~30%<sup>[5, 6]</sup>, while a high percentage of patients show no improvement, even after combination therapy with a variety of antidepressants. Second, although antidepressants rapidly increase the levels of monoamine neurotransmitters in the central nervous system (CNS) by blocking the transporters, it often takes two weeks or even longer for the onset of antidepressant efficacy. All this evidence indicates that monoamine-deficiency can only partly explain the pathogenesis of depression.

At the moment, large numbers of clinical and basic studies have provided new hypotheses for the pathogenesis of MDD. In this review, we begin with the classic monoamine hypothesis, and then review some new hypotheses of the mechanisms and therapeutic targets in depression. We aim to present an integrated view of depression mechanisms and new thinking about the therapeutic strategies for the development of new drugs.

## The Neurotrophic Factor Hypothesis and Related New Therapeutic Targets

Two major factors are related to the delayed efficacy of antidepressants. First, it takes two to three weeks for the adaptation of receptor sensitivity, such as the desensitization of presynaptic 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> autoreceptors. So far, one of the main directions of antidepressant development is to inhibit the function of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> autoreceptors to facilitate their rapid desensitization<sup>[7, 8]</sup>. Second, the increased synthesis of cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB) and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) often takes 2–3 weeks, which is coincident with the delayed onset of efficacy, suggesting that these are likely to be key mechanisms for the delayed efficacy of antidepressants<sup>[9]</sup>. More evidence has shown that decreased neurotrophic factors (NTFs), especially BDNF, and impaired synaptic plasticity may be the common pathways of depression<sup>[10]</sup>.

NTFs are a class of small proteins with neurotrophic functions, and include nerve growth factor, BDNF, glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor, insulin-like growth factor, and transfer growth factor<sup>[11]</sup>. The confirmed biological roles of NTFs include: maintaining neural survival in embryonic development and promoting differentiation, facilitating axonal growth, guiding nerve-growth direction, maintaining the survival of mature neurons, and accelerating neurogenesis<sup>[11]</sup>.

Clinical and animal studies have shown reduced BDNF mRNA levels in the hippocampus of depressed animal models<sup>[12]</sup> and decreased levels of serum BDNF in untreated depressed patients<sup>[13]</sup>. Patients with depression often show atrophy or lack of neurons, particularly in the hippocampus and the cerebral cortex<sup>[14]</sup>. *In vivo* and *in vitro* animal experiments have shown increased BDNF levels in the limbic system and in plasma after long-term treatment with antidepressants<sup>[15]</sup>. Besides, administration of BDNF into the animal brain has antidepressant-like behavioral effects<sup>[16]</sup>. All these findings suggest that BDNF may be key in the treatment of depression. In fact, changes in the BDNF level have been widely used as a biomarker for depression. In addition, the BDNF Met allele is associated with an increased suicide risk in patients with depression<sup>[17, 18]</sup>, especially in females as well as in early-onset<sup>[19]</sup> and elderly depression patients<sup>[20]</sup>.

Therefore, NTFs are considered to be an important and new clue for understanding the pathogenesis of depression and the mechanisms of action of antidepressants<sup>[21]</sup>. In 2006, Duman et al.<sup>[22]</sup> proposed a neurotrophin hypothesis of depression, which claimed that NTFs promote synaptic growth and maintain neuronal survival, while their deficiency induces atrophy of brain structures and MDD. In addition, antidepressants exert their effect by enhancing the levels of NTFs in the brain, increasing synaptic plasticity, and promoting neuronal survival. As an important NTF, BDNF mainly acts on neurons in the hippocampus, cerebral cortex, cerebellum, and basal forebrain, which are associated with higher functions such as learning and memory. BDNF also promotes neural proliferation and differentiation and has an anti-apoptotic function, as well as regulating synaptic morphology, information transmission and plasticity, thereby improving the symptoms of depression<sup>[23, 24]</sup>. Interestingly, BDNF improves sleep architecture, especially slow-wave sleep, during antidepressant treatment, which reflects enhanced synaptic plasticity and the synchronization of neuronal circuits<sup>[25]</sup>. Decreased slow-wave sleep usually leads to reduced cognition and depressed emotion, which are commonly observed in depressed patients with sleep disorders<sup>[26, 27]</sup>. In addition, reduced synaptic plasticity and slow-wave sleep are commonly reported in populations carrying BDNF Val66Met polymorphisms, suggesting an association with functional defects of BDNF, and importantly, these patients are likely to be resistant to antidepressant treatments targeting BDNF<sup>[28, 29]</sup>.

At present, the antidepressant effect of BDNF is not fully understood, so it is urgent to study the mechanisms of BDNF synthesis and release in order to develop new antidepressants. BDNF expression can be facilitated in two ways. One is to increase CREB-mediated BDNF expression, but it usually takes 2–3 weeks for the onset of antidepressant effects, which does not meet the demand for a rapid response. Another way is through direct action on membrane-binding receptors especially ion channel receptors, for example by N-methyl-*D*-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) and  $\alpha$ -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4isoxazolepropionic acid receptor (AMPAR) agonists. Drug development based on this strategy is the major direction for future antidepressant agents. Moreover, the inhibition of factors that decrease BDNF expression and function can also indirectly maintain BDNF levels and function. Posttranslational modification is an important procedure for BDNF maturation. After synthesis in the ribosomes, pro-BDNF is processed in the rough endoplasmic reticulum to become the mature and active form *via* a variety of proteins including furin, proconvertase, and P11-tPA-plasmin<sup>[30]</sup>.

The Sigma-1 receptor ( $\sigma$ 1R) is an important chaperone located at the endoplasmic reticulum-mitochondria junction and is involved in the maturation process of pro-BDNF<sup>[31]</sup> (Fig. 1). This association indicates that the  $\sigma$ 1R may serve as a therapeutic target in the treatment of depression. In the brain,  $\sigma$ 1Rs are mainly distributed in the dentate gyrus, thalamus, and hypothalamus; activation and up-regulation of this receptor facilitates neurogenesis and neural differentiation as well as having anti-apoptotic effects. Several studies have shown that activation of the  $\sigma$ 1R enhances BDNF expression<sup>[32]</sup>, while others claim that the agonists of this receptor actually promote the maturation



Fig. 1. Activation of the Sigma-1 receptor enhances the secretion of mature BDNF. The Sigma-1 receptor (Sig-1R) facilitates the maturation of pro-BDNF into BDNF and increases the secretion of mature BDNF, which could partially explain the fluvoxamine-mediated antidepressant effect. Increased BDNF secretion activates TrkB, which leads to enhancement of downstream signaling pathways.

of BDNF in the endoplasmic reticulum (i.e., the conversion of pro-BDNF to BDNF). Despite the increases of BDNF synthesis and secretion, its mRNA levels do not change. Moreover, an increase of mature BDNF is accompanied by decreased pro-BDNF levels after treatment with a  $\sigma$ 1R agonist<sup>[33]</sup>. Clearly, the mechanism of BDNF upregulation by the  $\sigma$ 1R is different from the antidepressant-mediated BDNF mRNA increase. In addition, the evidence below suggests that the  $\sigma$ 1R is also involved in the pathogenesis of depressive disorders: (1) compared with healthy participants, the plasma level of the  $\sigma$ 1R declines in patients with depression and increases after treatment with antidepressants<sup>[34]</sup>; (2)  $\sigma$ 1R-knockout mice show a prolonged immobility time in the forced swimming test, an animal model of depression, indicating that deletion of  $\sigma$ 1Rs exacerbates the severity of depression<sup>[35]</sup>; (3) administration of  $\sigma$ 1R agonists reduces the immobility time in the forced swimming and tail-suspension tests in a dose-dependent manner, exhibiting a good antidepressant-like effect. In contrast, o1R antagonists blocks its antidepressant-like effect<sup>[36]</sup>; and (4) the  $\sigma$ 1R has a regulatory effect on monoamine neurotransmitters: σ1R agonists in rats up-regulate DA levels in the frontal cortex, increase the discharge of serotonergic neurons in the dorsal raphe nucleus, and enhance 5-HT release<sup>[37, 38]</sup>. σ1R agonists also enhance the antidepressant-like effects of NMDAR antagonists (amantadine and memantine) and other antidepressants such as fluvoxamine, venlafaxine, and buspirone<sup>[39]</sup>.

In fact, many factors can affect BDNF synthesis, release, and function, such as changes in inflammatory cytokines and glutamate receptors, and hyperactivity of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. All these have crucial regulatory effects on the expression and function of BDNF, and serve as new targets for antidepressants.

## The Inflammatory Cytokine Hypothesis of Depression and Related New Therapeutic Targets

Cytokines are a class of signaling polypeptides secreted by the immune system, and are widely distributed in the immune and nervous systems. When the immune system responds to stressors such as disease, injury, infection, or psychosocial factors, cytokines are secreted to regulate body functions<sup>[40]</sup>. Much evidence indicates that changes in inflammatory cytokines are closely associated with the occurrence of depression, leading to the cytokine hypothesis of depression which proposes that depression is often associated with immune disorders, activation of the inflammatory response system, and elevated inflammatory cytokines under stress conditions. Under psychological stress or physical illness, the release of inflammatory cytokines can be dramatic, leading to significant increases in interleukin-1 (IL-1), IL-2, IL-6, tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$ , and C-reactive protein<sup>[41-43]</sup>. Increased IL-1 and IL-2 can lead to apoptosis, attenuate neuronal differentiation, suppress synaptic transmission, and inhibit the induction and maintenance of long-term potentiation, which represents an impairment in learning, and finally result in

MDD<sup>[44, 45]</sup>. The anti-inflammatory drug celecoxib, a specific inhibitor of COX-2, has a synergistic antidepressant effect. Combined treatment with celecoxib and antidepressant has shown an increased response rate and symptom remission rate compared with antidepressant alone<sup>[46]</sup> (Fig. 2).

Moreover, inflammatory cytokines are an important cause of glucocorticoid resistance, glutamate excitotoxicity, and reduced BDNF expression. Specifically, they block the functions of glucocorticoid receptors (GRs)<sup>[47]</sup>, producing an effect similar to glucocorticoid resistance. Furthermore, by interfering with GR functions, inflammatory cytokines attenuate the negative feedback inhibition of glucocorticoid release mediated by GRs<sup>[47]</sup>; excessive secretion of glucocorticoids ultimately results in hyper-glucocorticoidemia, which reduces the BDNF levels in the



Fig. 2. Pro-inflammatory cytokines facilitate glucocorticoid resistance and glutamate excitotoxicity. The immune system activated by stressors releases excessive pro-inflammatory cytokines. The increased cytokines block glutamate receptors (GLUT), attenuating the negative feedback inhibition of glucocorticoid release. Excessive glucocorticoids ultimately reduce BDNF secretion, leading to apoptosis or degeneration in neurons. Specifically, activation of microglia and up-regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines result in increased quinolinic acid, which contributes to excessive glutamate release into the synaptic cleft and less glutamate reuptake into astrocytes, ultimately leading to extrasynaptic NMDAR-mediated excitotoxicity. Celecoxib could exert adjunctive antidepressant effects by suppressing the pro-inflammatory cytokines.

brain, leading to apoptosis or degeneration of neurons<sup>[48]</sup>. Besides, the increased inflammatory cytokines in the CNS are closely associated with the elevation of glutamate as well as excitotoxicity mediated by NMDARs. When central microglial cells and inflammatory cytokines are activated, the activity of the tryptophan-degrading enzyme indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase is enhanced, leading to reduced tryptophan, a precursor of 5-HT synthesis, and increased guinolinic acid synthesis<sup>[49]</sup>. Then the increased quinolinic acid enhances the release of glutamate, resulting in excessive glutamate in the synaptic cleft. Moreover, elevated guinolinic acid can directly activate extrasynaptic NMDARs, which are involved in excitotoxic injury. This scenario leads to the activation of extrasynaptic NMDARs and excitotoxicity characterized by Ca<sup>2+</sup> overload<sup>[49]</sup>. Additional studies showed that the increases of inflammatory cytokines and glucocorticoids caused by stress lead to a reduction of central astrocytes, causing a decreased capacity of the glutamate transporters in astrocytes to transport intracellular glutamate and thus increasing extrasynaptic glutamate<sup>[50, 51]</sup>. Notably, the excitatory neurotoxicity caused by glutamate (mainly oxidative stress) can also lead to reduced BDNF expression, which is the core mechanism of the occurrence of depression  $^{[52, 53]}$  (Fig. 2).

# The Abnormal Glutamate Receptors Hypothesis and Related New Therapeutic Targets

Inotropic glutamate receptors, NMDARs and AMPARs, are closely associated with the occurrence of depression. Activation of these receptors permits the passage of cations such as Na<sup>+</sup> and Ca<sup>2+</sup>. Moreover, there is a glycine-binding site at the outer membrane area of the NMDAR and a Mg<sup>2+</sup>-binding site at the inner side of the channel. Under physiological conditions, the activation of AMPARs and NMDARs in the postsynaptic membrane (mainly NR2A receptor subtypes) is a crucial electrophysiological mechanism for synaptic plasticity as well as learning and memory. But under pathological conditions, particularly when stimulated by excessive glutamate, activation of extrasynaptic NMDARs (mainly NR2B receptor subtypes) results in a series of adverse events, including Ca<sup>2+</sup> overload, oxidative stress injury, and apoptosis or degeneration<sup>[54]</sup>. In fact, recent research has revealed that the levels of AMPARs and NMDARs decrease in both depressed patients and depressive animal models after long-term stress, and this decline may be attributed to the over-activation of GRs and degradation of glutamate receptors<sup>[55, 56]</sup>. Decreased AMPARs in the postsynaptic membrane can result in the impairment of glutamate receptor-related cascades for cell survival and synaptogenesis and further induce MDD. All the above are key points of the abnormal glutamate receptors hypothesis of MDD.

Currently, the development of antidepressants is mainly focused on NMDAR antagonists. The key mechanisms of decreased BDNF induced by inflammatory cytokines are the quinolinic acid-mediated release of glutamate and the overactivation of extrasynaptic NMDARs. Therefore, blocking NMDARs to inhibit the over-activation of extrasynaptic NMDARs caused by glutamate and guinolinic acid is one of the important antidepressant mechanisms of NMDAR antagonists. More importantly, blocking NMDARs may enhance the activation of AMPARs via blocking NMDAR-mediated signal pathways (Fig. 3). This is because pretreatment with NBQX, an AMPAR antagonist, blocks the rapid antidepressant effects mediated by ketamine, an NMDAR antagonist<sup>[57]</sup>, indicating that such antagonists are more likely to exert fast antidepressant effects by enhancing AMPAR signaling. But how does the activation of AMPARs lead to rapid antidepressant effects? Studies have shown that the fast antidepressant effects of NMDAR antagonists are dependent on the rapid synthesis of BDNF. Also, 4 h after treatment with ketamine for refractory depression, the plasma levels of BDNF rapidly and significantly increase; this is considered to be due to activation of the PI3K-AKTmTOR pathway caused by AMPAR activation. Activation of mTOR deactivates eukaryotic elongation factor-2 kinase (eEF2K), which results in the activation of its substrate eEF2 and ultimately promotes the translation of BDNF<sup>[58, 59]</sup>. In addition, the increased BDNF can further act on mTOR through the TrkB-PI3K-AKT cascade to achieve positive feedback regulation of BDNF expression. In light of the importance of eEF2 in the facilitation of BDNF, inhibitors of eEF2 kinase are currently being developed, and preliminary results show that they have a rapid antidepressant effect by facilitating BDNF expression<sup>[60]</sup>.

In addition to the PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathway, downstream pathways such as the PI3K-AKT-Wnt (GSK-3βcatenin) pathway of TrkB and the BDNF receptor are also involved in the rapid antidepressant effects of ketamine. To exert an antidepressant effect, ketamine can both activate AKT and inhibit GSK-3β. Transgenic mice carrying a GSK-3 sustained-activation gene show complete resistance to the ketamine-mediated antidepressant effect<sup>[61]</sup>. The influence of GSK-3ß activity on the efficiency of antidepressants is probably through its downstream molecule β-catenin. As a key signaling molecule in the Wnt pathway, β-catenin plays an important regulatory role in maintaining the genesis and proliferation of neurons as well as synaptic functions. AKT-mediated inhibition of GSK-3ß reduces the phosphorylation levels of β-catenin and thereby blocks the degradation of phosphorylated β-catenin mediated by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway, enabling a stable intracellular level of β-catenin that enters the nucleus to participate in the transcriptional activation of specific genes and the facilitation of neurogenesis. In addition, inhibition of the ubiquitin-proteasome degradation system is crucial for stabilizing the content of AMPARs, although this needs to be further confirmed. The latest research shows that the Wnt/β-catenin signaling pathway is crucial for the BDNF promotion of proliferation and differentiation of neural stem cells; treatment with IWR1, an inhibitor of the Wnt pathway, blocks the neuroprotective effects of BDNF<sup>[62]</sup>.

Previous studies have shown that NMDAR antagonists have a promising effect on patients with treatmentresistant depression, but we need to be aware of their sideeffects such as sedation and sensory gating disorders, especially the fact that NMDAR antagonists induce psychosis in healthy volunteers<sup>[63]</sup>. Furthermore, NMDAR antagonists including ketamine enhance the activity of acetylcholinesterase, thereby promoting the degradation of acetylcholine and leading to cognitive disorders<sup>[64]</sup>. Therefore, it will be very difficult to determine whether it is necessary to provide patients with long-term maintenance therapy of NMDAR antagonists.

Owing to the potential adverse effects of NMDAR antagonists, research has switched to studying NMDARrelated targets that can indirectly inhibit NMDARs. Two targets have received much attention: mGluR2/3 (metabotropic glutamate receptor 2/3 subtypes) and glycine binding sites. Currently, it has been confirmed that mGluR2/3 antagonists have antidepressant effects<sup>[65]</sup> that have many features in common with those of ketamine. This is because mGluR2/3 regulates glutamate release by negative feedback; hence, glutamate release in the synaptic cleft is largely enhanced after blocking mGluR2/3, and the increased glutamate further activates AMPARs and facilitates the activation of the downstream PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathway to exert antidepressant effects. Pretreatment with rapamycin (an mTOR inhibitor) or NBQX (an AMPAR antagonist) completely blocks the antidepressant effect of mGluR2/3 antagonists<sup>[66]</sup>. In addition, GLYX-13, a partial agonist of the NMDAR at glycine-binding sites, also has a strong antidepressant effect. If NMDARs are over-activated, GLYX-13 can exert its antidepressant effect mainly by blocking them; if NMDARs are insufficiently activated, it can enhance their function and facilitate long-term potentiation<sup>[67, 68]</sup>.

## The Hypothalamus-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis Hyperactivity Hypothesis and Related New Therapeutic Targets

As one of the important components of the neuroendocrine system, the HPA axis consists of three parts, the hypothalamic hypophysiotropic area, the pituitary, and the adrenal cortex. The hypothalamic hypophysiotropic area contains neurons that synthesize and release corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH). The pituitary synthesizes and releases adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH), and the adrenal cortex is mainly responsible for the synthesis and release of glucocorticoids (mainly cortisol).

The HPA axis hyperactivity hypothesis is based on the postulate that enhancement of HPA axis activity is a key mechanism for depression when the body is exposed to stressors. The increased secretion of CRH, ACTH, and glucocorticoids has been reported in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with depression<sup>[69]</sup>. High concentrations of glucocorticoids can have long-term adverse effects, which include: (1) imbalance of negative feedback in the HPA axis, including downregulation of negative feedback and dysfunction of GRs, disinhibition in the dexamethasone suppression test, and high concentrations of glucocorticoids in the blood; (2) excessive activation of GRs in its target cells in the CNS leads to neuronal apoptosis and degeneration<sup>[48]</sup> which is explained by the attenuation of BDNF expression and proliferation<sup>[70, 71]</sup>. In



Fig. 3. Abnormal glutamate receptor hypothesis of MDD and mechanisms underlying the rapid antidepressant effects of NMDA receptor (NMDAR) antagonists. NMDARs and AMPARs are closely associated with depression. Blocking NMDARs to inhibit the overactivation of extrasynaptic NMDARs caused by glutamate and quinolinic acid is one of the important antidepressant mechanisms of NMDAR antagonists. More importantly, blocking NMDARs may enhance the activation of AMPARs *via* blocking NMDARmediated signal pathways. Activation of AMPARs results in enhancement of the PI3K-AKT-mTOR cascade and leads to inactivation of eEF2K and increased eEF2 phosphorylation, which ultimately promotes the eEF2-dependent translation of BDNF. Increased BDNF further achieves positive feedback regulation of BDNF expression through the TrkB-PI3K-AKT-mTOR and TrkB-PI3K-AKT-CREB pathways. In addition, suppression of GSK3 mediated by AKT contributes to the antidepressant actions of ketamine.

addition, the increased glucocorticoid levels enhance the expression of 5-HT transporters in the hippocampus, the frontal cortex, the amygdala, the dorsal raphe nucleus, and other brain regions in a GR-dependent manner, resulting in reduced 5-HT in the synaptic cleft and aggravation of

depressive symptoms<sup>[72]</sup>. Accordingly, the strategy for MDD treatment is either restoring the negative feedback in the HPA or blocking the over-activated GRs. GR antagonists have demonstrated potential therapeutic properties for mood disorders, but risks also exist as the GR antagonist

mifepristone (RU-486) mediates significantly elevated cortisol and ACTH levels<sup>[73]</sup>.

Recently, the macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) has been found to be a key intermediate that links the activities of inflammatory cytokines and the HPA axis (Fig. 4). MIF is a pro-inflammatory factor that inhibits macrophage migration, and is present in many cell types, but it is mainly expressed in lymphocytes, macrophages, monocytes, and fibroblasts. In contrast to other pro-inflammatory factors that are inhibited by glucocorticoids, MIF expression can be induced by stimulation with glucocorticoids<sup>[74]</sup>, and the induced MIF can reduce the



Fig. 4. Over-activation of the immune system and HPA axis synergistically disturb the normal physiological functions of neurons. Stress factors trigger excessive activation of the HPA axis, including the excessive secretion of CRH, ACTH, and glucocorticoids. Up-regulation of glucocorticoid release suppresses BDNF expression, leading to hypofunction of BDNF and attenuated synaptic plasticity. Excessive glucocorticoids result in decreased 5-HT levels in the synaptic cleft by overexpression of the serotonin transporter (5HTT). Interestingly, glucocorticoid resistance through inhibition of the response of immune cells to glucocorticoids. sensitivity of immune cells such as lymphocytes and macrophages to glucocorticoids<sup>[75]</sup>, thereby combating its anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive effects. Evidence from clinical trials has shown that the MIF expression in leukocytes from patients with severe depression is 40% higher than that in patients with moderate depression<sup>[76]</sup>, while in patients who are insensitive to antidepressants, the MIF mRNA levels are 48% higher<sup>[77]</sup>. In addition, depressed patients have reduced glucocorticoid sensitivity during and after stress events<sup>[76]</sup>, which is likely related to the upregulation of MIF induced by glucocorticoids. After treatment with antidepressants, the inflammatory levels in the peripheral circulation as well as MIF expression levels in macrophages and lymphocytes are reduced<sup>[77]</sup>. Although MIF expressed by inflammatory cells (such as macrophages) in the peripheral circulation can act against glucocorticoids and inflammation, inhibition of MIF cannot stop depression; instead, it induces anxiety- and depression-like phenotypes in laboratory animals, leading to a decline in hippocampus-dependent learning and memory<sup>[78]</sup>. This indicates that high levels of MIF expressed by leukocytes in the peripheral circulation can facilitate the development of depression, and MIF expressed in the CNS is essential for neurogenesis, mood regulation, as well as learning and memory, which is contradictory to its role in inflammatory cells of the peripheral circulation.

MIF is also involved in mediating the pharmacological effects of antidepressants. Neuronal proliferation induced by fluoxetine can be blocked by MIF inhibition and MIF knockout<sup>[78]</sup>, which suggests that MIF plays a role in the neurogenesis induced by antidepressants. Further studies have shown that the MIF-mediated cell proliferation is mediated by BDNF. Macrophage MIF induces BDNF gene expression both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, thereby restoring the reduced BDNF levels in patients with depression. This is likely to be the potential mechanism for antidepressants, electroconvulsive therapy, and long-term exercise in enhancing BDNF levels in the hippocampus, maintaining neuronal survival and promoting the growth and differentiation of newborn neurons<sup>[79]</sup>.

## The Circadian Rhythm Disorder Hypothesis and New Targets for Drug therapy

Substantial studies have shown that up to 80% of

depressed patients have varying degrees of sleep problems<sup>[80]</sup>. Their main symptoms include early wake-up, usually 2–3 h earlier than usual, and inability to sleep again after wake-up, which is important for diagnosis. Patients with depression might also have disorders in the sleepwake rhythm. Furthermore, most patients with depression have diurnal mood variation, severe in the morning and mild at night. All the evidence indicates that the disturbance of biological or circadian rhythms is closely associated with the development of depression<sup>[81]</sup>.

In mammals, the site of biological rhythm control is in the suprachiasmatic nucleus in the hypothalamus, which receives a variety of inputs, mainly light signal transduction from the retina, 5-HT produced by the raphe nuclei, and melatonin secreted by the pineal. Its main output is to the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus, which relays signals to the HPA axis, the autonomic nervous system, and the pineal, to allow biological rhythms to regulate glucocorticoids, melatonin, and other hormones. Among these, CRH and cortisol produced by the HPA axis, and melatonin secreted by the pineal are most related to biological rhythms and sleep: CRH inhibits slow-wave sleep and triggers the sleep-wake transition; reduced CRH synthesis or CRH receptor blockade increases the duration of non-rapid eye movement (NREM) sleep and suppresses arousal<sup>[82]</sup>. Moreover, high concentrations of cortisol have effects similar to CRH, which include inhibiting NREM and prolonging arousal time. Meanwhile, it also reduces the latency of rapid eye movement (REM) sleep and increases the sleep density in REM sleep<sup>[82]</sup>. In contrast, melatonin has the opposite effects; it not only shortens the time to fall asleep and improves sleep quality, but also directly regulates the biological rhythms in the suprachiasmatic nucleus, especially the sleep-wake rhythm, through a melatonin receptor-GABA mechanism, thereby improving sleep rhythm disorders and endocrine disorders.

In as early as 1985, it was proposed that depression might be a syndrome with low melatonin<sup>[83]</sup>, characterized by low levels of melatonin at night, abnormal dexamethasone suppression, and disorder of the 24-h cortisol rhythm. A cross-sectional study in 2012 further supported the low melatonin hypothesis<sup>[84]</sup> by showing that nocturnal melatonin levels in patients with depression are significantly lower than in controls. Other than the concentration changes, a change in the biological rhythm of melatonin is also an important factor. Although the abnormal rhythm in depression has high variability (phase advance, phase delay, or changes in amplitude), phase advance appears to be common in depressed patients<sup>[85]</sup> as manifested by shortened latency to REM sleep, earlier wake-up, and significantly elevated ACTH and cortisol levels at night (compared with normal controls). All these reflect a disturbance of circadian rhythms and enhancement of alertness in stress responses in patients with depression, while all these clinical manifestations are based on the advance in secretion of melatonin and cortisol, i.e., earlier reduction in melatonin levels and earlier increase in cortisol levels make it difficult to maintain sleep during the sleep period. This earlier wake-up is not only the start of a whole day of depressed mood, but also a strong indicator of relapse of depression<sup>[86]</sup>.

Currently, reshaping the normal biological rhythms in depressed patients is a new approach to the treatment of depression. This includes non-drug treatments such as light therapy and sleep deprivation as well as drug treatments using melatonin and agomelatine. Melatonin inhibits ACTH-mediated cortisol secretion<sup>[87]</sup>, decreases the cortisol release, and enhances the negative feedback in the HPA axis to restore this system<sup>[88]</sup>. It should be noted that the time of administration of melatonin is extremely important<sup>[89]</sup>: taking it before bedtime leads to an earlier sleep-wake cycle, which may improve the sleep difficulties and other symptoms, but aggravate the earlier wake-up symptoms; taking it at a relatively late time might postpone the sleep-wake cycle, which helps to improve the symptom of earlier wake-up. However, a number of studies have shown that melatonin can only improve sleep, but does not relieve the symptoms of depression<sup>[85]</sup>.

Agomelatine has recently been added to the list of antidepressants. It is a novel antidepressant that works on melatoninergic (MT1 and MT2),  $5\text{-HT}_{2B}$ , and  $5\text{-HT}_{2C}$  receptors, which might function against anxiety and thereby improve sleep and regulate biological rhythms. Agomelatine regulates the sleep-wake rhythm<sup>[90]</sup>, shortens the REM sleep latency, and reduces the REM sleep time and REM sleep ratio. The sleep symptoms, along with the depressive symptoms, are improved, which might be due to the overlap in antidepressant mechanisms and biological rhythm regulation. In addition, blocking the 5-HT<sub>2c</sub> receptor indirectly enhances the DA and NE levels to


Fig. 5. Schematic of the pathogenesis of depression. The pathogenesis of depression is complex. Like the proverbial blind men exploring an elephant, different hypothesis have been proposed for the etiology and pathogenesis of depression. It is important to have an integrated view of the mechanisms. Genetic and stress vulnerabilities interplay to initiate a cascade of neurobiological changes that disrupt a dynamic system. The decrease BDNF with associated synaptic plasticity and increased apoptosis may play an important role in the onset and maintenance of depression, and may be considered as a common pathway in various hypotheses of depression.

improve depressive symptoms caused by the deficiency of monoamine neurotransmitters<sup>[85]</sup>.

# Summary and Outlook: Integrated View of the Pathogenesis of Depression

Like the proverbial blind men exploring different parts of an elephant, different hypotheses interpret the etiology and pathogenesis of depression from different viewpoints that are complimentary and mutually linked, rather than contradictory. It is important to have an integrated view of the mechanisms underlying depression. Genetic and stress vulnerabilities interplay to initiate a cascade of neurobiological changes that disrupt a dynamic system. As shown in Fig. 5, two factors, decreased BDNF with an associated decrease in synaptic plasticity and increased apoptosis may play an important role in the onset and maintenance of depression. Both are considered to be a common pathway in various hypotheses of depression. Although there is still much to elucidate, research progress in the pathogenesis of depression is promising for a cure of MDD.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This review was supported by the Key Program of the National Natural Science of China (81130020) and a National 12th Five Year Plan Support Project of China (2012BAI01B07).

Received date: 2014-07-10; Accepted date: 2014-10-05

#### REFERENCES

 Knol MJ, Twisk JW, Beekman AT, Heine RJ, Snoek FJ, Pouwer F. Depression as a risk factor for the onset of type 2 diabetes mellitus. A meta-analysis. Diabetologia 2006, 49: 837–845.

- [2] Mathers C, Fat DM, Boerma JT. The global burden of disease: 2004 update. World Health Organization, 2008.
- [3] Brundtland GH. From the World Health Organization. Mental health: new understanding, new hope. JAMA 2001, 286: 2391.
- [4] Schechter LE, Ring RH, Beyer CE, Hughes ZA, Khawaja X, Malberg JE, *et al.* Innovative approaches for the development of antidepressant drugs: current and future strategies. NeuroRx 2005, 2: 590–611.
- [5] Block SG, Nemeroff CB. Emerging antidepressants to treat major depressive disorder. Asian J Psychiatr 2014, 12C: 7–16.
- [6] Montes JM, Ferrando L, Saiz-Ruiz J. Remission in major depression with two antidepressant mechanisms: results from a naturalistic study. J Affect Disord 2004, 79: 229–234.
- [7] Bortolozzi A, Castane A, Semakova J, Santana N, Alvarado G, Cortes R, et al. New antidepressant strategy based on acute siRNA silencing of 5-HT1A autoreceptors. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 567.
- [8] Assie MB, Lomenech H, Ravailhe V, Faucillon V, Newman-Tancredi A. Rapid desensitization of somatodendritic 5-HT1A receptors by chronic administration of the high-efficacy 5-HT1A agonist, F13714: a microdialysis study in the rat. Br J Pharmacol 2006, 149: 170–178.
- [9] Duman RS, Li N. A neurotrophic hypothesis of depression: role of synaptogenesis in the actions of NMDA receptor antagonists. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 2012, 367: 2475–2484.
- [10] Neto FL, Borges G, Torres-Sanchez S, Mico JA, Berrocoso E. Neurotrophins role in depression neurobiology: a review of basic and clinical evidence. Curr Neuropharmacol 2011, 9: 530–552.
- [11] Holtzman DM, Mobley WC. Neurotrophic factors and neurologic disease. West J Med 1994, 161: 246–254.
- [12] Russo-Neustadt A, Ha T, Ramirez R, Kesslak JP. Physical activity-antidepressant treatment combination: impact on brain-derived neurotrophic factor and behavior in an animal model. Behav Brain Res 2001, 120: 87–95.
- [13] Karege F, Perret G, Bondolfi G, Schwald M, Bertschy G, Aubry JM. Decreased serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor levels in major depressed patients. Psychiatry Res 2002, 109: 143–148.
- [14] Duman RS, Malberg J, Nakagawa S, D'Sa C. Neuronal plasticity and survival in mood disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2000, 48: 732–739.
- [15] Nibuya M, Morinobu S, Duman RS. Regulation of BDNF and trkB mRNA in rat brain by chronic electroconvulsive seizure and antidepressant drug treatments. J Neurosci 1995, 15: 7539–7547.

- [16] Siuciak JA, Lewis DR, Wiegand SJ, Lindsay RM. Antidepressant-like effect of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF). Pharmacol Biochem Behav 1997, 56: 131–137.
- [17] Sarchiapone M, Carli V, Roy A, Iacoviello L, Cuomo C, Latella MC, et al. Association of polymorphism (Val66Met) of brain-derived neurotrophic factor with suicide attempts in depressed patients. Neuropsychobiology 2008, 57: 139–145.
- [18] Dwivedi Y. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in suicide pathophysiology. In: Dwivedi Y (ed.). The Neurobiological Basis of Suicide. Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press, 2012, Chapter 8.
- [19] Kanellopoulos D, Gunning FM, Morimoto SS, Hoptman MJ, Murphy CF, Kelly RE, *et al.* Hippocampal volumes and the brain-derived neurotrophic factor val66met polymorphism in geriatric major depression. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2011, 19: 13–22.
- [20] Carvalho AL, Caldeira MV, Santos SD, Duarte CB. Role of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor at glutamatergic synapses. Br J Pharmacol 2008, 153 Suppl 1: S310–324.
- [21] Altar CA. Neurotrophins and depression. Trends Pharmacol Sci 1999, 20: 59-61.
- [22] Duman RS, Monteggia LM. A neurotrophic model for stressrelated mood disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2006, 59: 1116–1127.
- [23] Almeida RD, Manadas BJ, Melo CV, Gomes JR, Mendes CS, Graos MM, et al. Neuroprotection by BDNF against glutamate-induced apoptotic cell death is mediated by ERK and PI3-kinase pathways. Cell Death Differ 2005, 12: 1329– 1343.
- [24] Lu B. BDNF and activity-dependent synaptic modulation. Learn Mem 2003, 10: 86–98.
- [25] Duncan WC, Jr., Zarate CA, Jr. Ketamine, sleep, and depression: current status and new questions. Curr Psychiatry Rep 2013, 15: 394.
- [26] Faraguna U, Vyazovskiy VV, Nelson AB, Tononi G, Cirelli C. A causal role for brain-derived neurotrophic factor in the homeostatic regulation of sleep. J Neurosci 2008, 28: 4088– 4095.
- [27] Huber R, Tononi G, Cirelli C. Exploratory behavior, cortical BDNF expression, and sleep homeostasis. Sleep 2007, 30: 129–139.
- [28] Laje G, Lally N, Mathews D, Brutsche N, Chemerinski A, Akula N, et al. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor Val66Met polymorphism and antidepressant efficacy of ketamine in depressed patients. Biol Psychiatry 2012, 72: e27–28.
- [29] Bachmann V, Klein C, Bodenmann S, Schafer N, Berger W, Brugger P, et al. The BDNF Val66Met polymorphism modulates sleep intensity: EEG frequency- and statespecificity. Sleep 2012, 35: 335–344.
- [30] Barker PA. Whither proBDNF? Nat Neurosci 2009, 12: 105– 106.

- [31] Hashimoto K. Sigma-1 receptor chaperone and brain-derived neurotrophic factor: emerging links between cardiovascular disease and depression. Prog Neurobiol 2013, 100:15–29.
- [32] Kikuchi-Utsumi K, Nakaki T. Chronic treatment with a selective ligand for the sigma-1 receptor chaperone, SA4503, up-regulates BDNF protein levels in the rat hippocampus. Neurosci Lett 2008, 440: 19–22.
- [33] Fujimoto M, Hayashi T, Urfer R, Mita S, Su TP. Sigma-1 receptor chaperones regulate the secretion of brain-derived neurotrophic factor. Synapse 2012, 66: 630–639.
- [34] Bergeron R, de Montigny C, Debonnel G. Potentiation of neuronal NMDA response induced by dehydroepiandrosterone and its suppression by progesterone: effects mediated via sigma receptors. J Neurosci 1996, 16: 1193–1202.
- [35] Sabino V, Cottone P, Parylak SL, Steardo L, Zorrilla EP. Sigma-1 receptor knockout mice display a depressive-like phenotype. Behav Brain Res 2009, 198: 472–476.
- [36] Ukai M, Maeda H, Nanya Y, Kameyama T, Matsuno K. Beneficial effects of acute and repeated administrations of sigma receptor agonists on behavioral despair in mice exposed to tail suspension. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 1998, 61: 247–252.
- [37] Kobayashi T, Matsuno K, Murai M, Mita S. Sigma 1 receptor subtype is involved in the facilitation of cortical dopaminergic transmission in the rat brain. Neurochem Res 1997, 22: 1105–1109.
- [38] Peyron C, Petit JM, Rampon C, Jouvet M, Luppi PH. Forebrain afferents to the rat dorsal raphe nucleus demonstrated by retrograde and anterograde tracing methods. Neuroscience 1998, 82: 443–468.
- [39] Kulkarni SK, Dhir A. sigma-1 receptors in major depression and anxiety. Expert Rev Neurother 2009, 9: 1021–1034.
- [40] Han QQ, Yu J. Inflammation: a mechanism of depression? Neurosci Bull 2014, 30: 515–523.
- [41] Hashmi AM, Butt Z, Umair M. Is depression an inflammatory condition? A review of available evidence. J Pak Med Assoc 2013, 63:899–906.
- [42] Anisman H, Hayley S. Inflammatory factors contribute to depression and its comorbid conditions. Sci Signal 2012, 5: pe45.
- [43] Lopresti AL, Maker GL, Hood SD, Drummond PD. A review of peripheral biomarkers in major depression: the potential of inflammatory and oxidative stress biomarkers. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2014, 48: 102–111.
- [44] Spedding M, Gressens P. Neurotrophins and cytokines in neuronal plasticity. Novartis Found Symp 2008, 289: 222– 233; discussion 233–240.
- [45] Hayley S, Poulter MO, Merali Z, Anisman H. The pathogenesis of clinical depression: stressor- and cytokine-induced alterations of neuroplasticity. Neuroscience 2005, 135: 659–

678.

- [46] Na KS, Lee KJ, Lee JS, Cho YS, Jung HY. Efficacy of adjunctive celecoxib treatment for patients with major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2014, 48: 79–85.
- [47] Pace TW, Hu F, Miller AH. Cytokine-effects on glucocorticoid receptor function: relevance to glucocorticoid resistance and the pathophysiology and treatment of major depression. Brain Behav Immun 2007, 21: 9–19.
- [48] Li WZ, Li WP, Yao YY, Zhang W, Yin YY, Wu GC, et al. Glucocorticoids increase impairments in learning and memory due to elevated amyloid precursor protein expression and neuronal apoptosis in 12-month old mice. Eur J Pharmacol 2010, 628:108–115.
- [49] Miller AH, Maletic V, Raison CL. Inflammation and its discontents: the role of cytokines in the pathophysiology of major depression. Biol Psychiatry 2009, 65: 732–741.
- [50] Ida T, Hara M, Nakamura Y, Kozaki S, Tsunoda S, Ihara H. Cytokine-induced enhancement of calcium-dependent glutamate release from astrocytes mediated by nitric oxide. Neurosci Lett 2008, 432: 232–236.
- [51] Maciejewski PK, Rothman DL. Proposed cycles for functional glutamate trafficking in synaptic neurotransmission. Neurochem Int 2008, 52: 809–825.
- [52] Kapczinski F, Frey BN, Andreazza AC, Kauer-Sant'Anna M, Cunha AB, Post RM. Increased oxidative stress as a mechanism for decreased BDNF levels in acute manic episodes. Rev Bras Psiquiatr 2008, 30: 243–245.
- [53] Lee B, Cao R, Choi YS, Cho HY, Rhee AD, Hah CK, et al. The CREB/CRE transcriptional pathway: protection against oxidative stress-mediated neuronal cell death. J Neurochem 2009, 108: 1251–1265.
- [54] Hardingham GE, Fukunaga Y, Bading H. Extrasynaptic NMDARs oppose synaptic NMDARs by triggering CREB shut-off and cell death pathways. Nat Neurosci 2002, 5: 405–414.
- [55] Yuen EY, Wei J, Liu W, Zhong P, Li X, Yan Z. Repeated stress causes cognitive impairment by suppressing glutamate receptor expression and function in prefrontal cortex. Neuron 2012, 73: 962–977.
- [56] Beneyto M, Kristiansen LV, Oni-Orisan A, McCullumsmith RE, Meador-Woodruff JH. Abnormal glutamate receptor expression in the medial temporal lobe in schizophrenia and mood disorders. Neuropsychopharmacology 2007, 32: 1888–1902.
- [57] Koike H, Iijima M, Chaki S. Involvement of AMPA receptor in both the rapid and sustained antidepressant-like effects of ketamine in animal models of depression. Behav Brain Res 2011, 224: 107–111.
- [58] Koike H, Fukumoto K, Iijima M, Chaki S. Role of BDNF/ TrkB signaling in antidepressant-like effects of a group II

metabotropic glutamate receptor antagonist in animal models of depression. Behav Brain Res 2013, 238: 48–52.

- [59] Hashimoto K. Role of the mTOR signaling pathway in the rapid antidepressant action of ketamine. Expert Rev Neurother 2011, 11: 33–36.
- [60] Monteggia LM, Gideons E, Kavalali ET. The role of eukaryotic elongation factor 2 kinase in rapid antidepressant action of ketamine. Biol Psychiatry 2013, 73: 1199–1203.
- [61] Beurel E, Song L, Jope RS. Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 is necessary for the rapid antidepressant effect of ketamine in mice. Mol Psychiatry 2011, 16: 1068–1070.
- [62] Chen BY, Wang X, Wang ZY, Wang YZ, Chen LW, Luo ZJ. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor stimulates proliferation and differentiation of neural stem cells, possibly by triggering the Wnt/beta-catenin signaling pathway. J Neurosci Res 2013, 91: 30–41.
- [63] Kapur S, Seeman P. NMDA receptor antagonists ketamine and PCP have direct effects on the dopamine D(2) and serotonin 5-HT(2)receptors-implications for models of schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2002, 7: 837–844.
- [64] Zugno AI, Juliao RF, Budni J, Volpato AM, Fraga DB, Pacheco FD, et al. Rivastigmine reverses cognitive deficit and acetylcholinesterase activity induced by ketamine in an animal model of schizophrenia. Metab Brain Dis 2013, 28: 501–508.
- [65] Ago Y, Yano K, Araki R, Hiramatsu N, Kita Y, Kawasaki T, et al. Metabotropic glutamate 2/3 receptor antagonists improve behavioral and prefrontal dopaminergic alterations in the chronic corticosterone-induced depression model in mice. Neuropharmacology 2013, 65: 29–38.
- [66] Dwyer JM, Lepack AE, Duman RS. mTOR activation is required for the antidepressant effects of mGluR(2)/(3) blockade. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol 2012, 15: 429–434.
- [67] Burgdorf J, Zhang XL, Nicholson KL, Balster RL, Leander JD, Stanton PK, et al. GLYX-13, a NMDA receptor glycine-site functional partial agonist, induces antidepressant-like effects without ketamine-like side effects. Neuropsychopharmacol 2013, 38: 729–742.
- [68] Moskal JR, Burch R, Burgdorf JS, Kroes RA, Stanton PK, Disterhoft JF, et al. GLYX-13, an NMDA receptor glycine site functional partial agonist enhances cognition and produces antidepressant effects without the psychotomimetic side effects of NMDA receptor antagonists. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 2014, 23: 243–254.
- [69] Black PH. Stress and the inflammatory response: a review of neurogenic inflammation. Brain Behav Immun 2002, 16: 622–653.
- [70] Kumamaru E, Numakawa T, Adachi N, Kunugi H. Glucocorticoid suppresses BDNF-stimulated MAPK/ERK pathway via inhibiting interaction of Shp2 with TrkB. FEBS

Lett 2011, 585: 3224-3228.

- [71] Wosiski-Kuhn M, Erion JR, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Stranahan AM. Glucocorticoid receptor activation impairs hippocampal plasticity by suppressing BDNF expression in obese mice. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2014, 42: 165–177.
- [72] Zhang J, Fan Y, Li Y, Zhu H, Wang L, Zhu MY. Chronic social defeat up-regulates expression of the serotonin transporter in rat dorsal raphe nucleus and projection regions in a glucocorticoid-dependent manner. J Neurochem 2012, 123: 1054–1068.
- [73] Kling MA, Coleman VH, Schulkin J. Glucocorticoid inhibition in the treatment of depression: can we think outside the endocrine hypothalamus? Depress Anxiety 2009, 26: 641– 649.
- [74] Calandra T, Bernhagen J, Metz CN, Spiegel LA, Bacher M, Donnelly T, *et al.* MIF as a glucocorticoid-induced modulator of cytokine production. Nature 1995, 377: 68–71.
- [75] Jing L, Bu M. Role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in glucocorticoid release and glucocorticoid receptor function in rats. Ann Clin Lab Sci 2011, 41: 14–19.
- [76] Edwards KM, Bosch JA, Engeland CG, Cacioppo JT, Marucha PT. Elevated macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) is associated with depressive symptoms, blunted cortisol reactivity to acute stress, and lowered morning cortisol. Brain Behav Immun 2010, 24: 1202–1208.
- [77] Cattaneo A, Gennarelli M, Uher R, Breen G, Farmer A, Aitchison KJ, et al. Candidate genes expression profile associated with antidepressants response in the GENDEP study: differentiating between baseline 'predictors' and longitudinal 'targets'. Neuropsychopharmacol 2013, 38: 377–385.
- [78] Conboy L, Varea E, Castro JE, Sakouhi-Ouertatani H, Calandra T, Lashuel HA, *et al.* Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is critically involved in basal and fluoxetinestimulated adult hippocampal cell proliferation and in anxiety, depression, and memory-related behaviors. Mol Psychiatry 2011, 16: 533–547.
- [79] Moon HY, Kim SH, Yang YR, Song P, Yu HS, Park HG, et al. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor mediates the antidepressant actions of voluntary exercise. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2012, 109: 13094–13099.
- [80] Quera Salva MA, Hartley S, Barbot F, Alvarez JC, Lofaso F, Guilleminault C. Circadian rhythms, melatonin and depression. Curr Pharm Des 2011, 17: 1459–1470.
- [81] Murray G. Diurnal mood variation in depression: a signal of disturbed circadian function? J Affect Disord 2007, 102: 47–53.
- [82] Suchecki D, Tiba PA, Machado RB. REM Sleep Rebound as an Adaptive Response to Stressful Situations. Front Neurol

2012, 3: 41.

- [83] Beck-Friis J, Kjellman BF, Aperia B, Unden F, von Rosen D, Ljunggren JG, et al. Serum melatonin in relation to clinical variables in patients with major depressive disorder and a hypothesis of a low melatonin syndrome. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1985, 71: 319–330.
- [84] Khaleghipour S, Masjedi M, Ahade H, Enayate M, Pasha G, Nadery F, et al. Morning and nocturnal serum melatonin rhythm levels in patients with major depressive disorder: an analytical cross-sectional study. Sao Paulo Med J 2012, 130: 167–172.
- [85] Monteleone P, Martiadis V, Maj M. Circadian rhythms and treatment implications in depression. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2011, 35: 1569–1574.
- [86] Gulec M, Selvi Y, Boysan M, Aydin A, Besiroglu L, Agargun MY. Ongoing or re-emerging subjective insomnia symptoms

after full/partial remission or recovery of major depressive disorder mainly with the selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and risk of relapse or recurrence: a 52-week followup study. J Affect Disord 2011, 134: 257–265.

- [87] Campino C, Valenzuela FJ, Torres-Farfan C, Reynolds HE, Abarzua-Catalan L, Arteaga E, *et al.* Melatonin exerts direct inhibitory actions on ACTH responses in the human adrenal gland. Horm Metab Res 2011, 43: 337–342.
- [88] Konakchieva R, Mitev Y, Almeida OF, Patchev VK. Chronic melatonin treatment counteracts glucocorticoid-induced dysregulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in the rat. Neuroendocrinology 1998, 67: 171–180.
- [89] Avery D, Lenz M, Landis C. Guidelines for prescribing melatonin. Ann Med 1998, 30: 122–130.
- [90] Germain A, Kupfer DJ. Circadian rhythm disturbances in depression. Hum Psychopharmacol 2008, 23: 571–585.

·Review·

# Rapid-onset antidepressant efficacy of glutamatergic system modulators: The neural plasticity hypothesis of depression

Jing Wang<sup>1, 2, 3</sup>, Liang Jing<sup>1, 2</sup>, Juan-Carlos Toledo-Salas<sup>1</sup>, Lin Xu<sup>1, 2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Key Laboratory of Animal Models and Human Disease Mechanisms of the Chinese Academy of Sciences and Yunnan Province, Kunming Institute of Zoology, Kunming 650223, China

<sup>2</sup>*KIZ/CUHK Joint Laboratory of Bioresources and Molecular Research in Common Diseases, Kunming Institute of Zoology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Kunming 650223, China* 

<sup>3</sup>*Kunming College of Life Science, University of the Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing 100049, China* Corresponding author: Lin Xu. E-mail: lxu@vip.163.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Depression is a devastating psychiatric disorder widely attributed to deficient monoaminergic signaling in the central nervous system. However, most clinical antidepressants enhance monoaminergic neurotransmission with little delay but require 4–8 weeks to reach therapeutic efficacy, a paradox suggesting that the monoaminergic hypothesis of depression is an oversimplification. In contrast to the antidepressants targeting the monoaminergic system, a single dose of the N-methyl-*D*-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) antagonist ketamine produces rapid (within 2 h) and sustained (over 7 days) antidepressant efficacy in treatment-resistant patients. Glutamatergic transmission mediated by NMDARs is critical for experience-dependent synaptic plasticity and learning, processes that can be modified indirectly by the monoaminergic system. To better understand the mechanisms of action of the new antidepressants like ketamine, we review and compare the monoaminergic and glutamatergic antidepressants, with emphasis on neural plasticity. The pathogenesis of depression may involve maladaptive neural plasticity in glutamatergic circuits that may serve as a new class of targets to produce rapid antidepressant effects.

**Keywords:** depression; stress; neural plasticity; glutamatergic transmission; monoamine-based antidepressant; ketamine

#### Introduction

Depression is a common psychiatric disorder, with prevalence rates of 19% in Beirut and 16.2% in the United States<sup>[1]</sup>. Depression is also one of the leading causes of severe mental disability, suicide, and socioeconomic burden, and its diagnosis sometimes relies on self-reported symptoms in the major depressive inventory<sup>[2, 3]</sup>. The pathogenesis of depression is still not clear, and currently available antidepressants are far from satisfactory. Most antidepressants target the monoaminergic system<sup>[4]</sup>; however, 30%–40% of patients are resistant to monoamine-based antidepressants (remittance rates of 13% to 36.8%

with citalopram<sup>[5]</sup>), and a clinically significant reduction of depressive symptoms in responders usually requires 4–8 weeks of daily treatment<sup>[6]</sup>. These limitations result in a large proportion of patients at high risk of suicide even after diagnosis. Thus, it is necessary to search for new antidepressants outside the monoaminergic system. Recent clinical studies have demonstrated that a single dose of the N-methyl-*D*-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) antagonist ketamine has rapid antidepressant efficacy within 2 h that can be sustained for over 7 days in patients with treatment-resistant depression<sup>[7, 8]</sup>. This finding suggests that depression could be directly associated with deficits in glutamatergic synaptic transmission and plasticity. The monoaminergic hypothesis of depression, based on the efficacy of antidepressants that enhance monoaminergic transmission and signaling, has dominated the field of depression research for nearly half a century. However, the primacy of monoaminergic dysfunction in depression is inconsistent with the delay between enhancement of synaptic monoamines conferred by drugs such as specific serotonin re-uptake inhibitors, serotonin– noradrenalin re-uptake inhibitors, and monoamine oxidase inhibitors, and clinically significant antidepressant efficacy<sup>[9]</sup>.

Many studies have revealed that these antidepressants have multiple pharmacological effects in addition to increasing monoaminergic function, such as enhancing adult hippocampal neurogenesis and rescuing stress-impaired NMDARdependent long-term potentiation (LTP)<sup>[10-12]</sup>. Neurogenesis enhances hippocampus-dependent memory and LTP, while stress impairs neurogenesis and alters hippocampusdependent memory and LTP. Thus, the mechanisms underlying the clinical response to antidepressants may include effects on neural plasticity. This point of view is strongly supported by the rapid onset of antidepressant efficacy of ketamine in clinical trials, because NMDAR activation is critical for both LTP and hippocampusdependent memory<sup>[8, 13, 14]</sup>. These developments suggest an alternative etiology for depression due to functional disturbances of neural plasticity in the glutamatergic system. In this paper, we review recent studies that implicate aberrant neural plasticity in depression and suggest that mitigation of these deficits underlies the efficacy of antidepressant medications. We predict that a



Fig. 1. Effects of stress and antidepressants on neural plasticity. Major signaling pathways critical for memory and neural plasticity are also regulated by stress and antidepressants. See text for details and references. Pink arrow, pathological status; solid arrows, direct action; dashed arrows, indirect action. Abbreviations: BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor; TrkB, BDNF receptor; MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase; Rsk, ribosomal S6 protein kinase; CREB, cAMP response element-binding protein; 5-HT, 5-hydroxytryptamine (serotonin); NE, norepinephrine; GPCRs, G-protein coupled receptors; AC, adenylyl cyclase; cAMP, cyclic adenosine monophosphate; PKA, protein kinase A; Cort, corticosterone; GRs, glucocorticoid receptors; AMPAR, α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-isoxazole-4-propionic acid glutamate receptor; NMDAR, N-methyl-*D*-aspartate glutamate receptor; CaMKII, calcium-calmodulin-dependent kinase II.

new class of drugs targeting neurogenesis and synaptic plasticity within the glutamatergic system could produce rapid antidepressant responses (Fig. 1).

#### **Dysfunctional Neural Plasticity in Depression**

Neuroplasticity often refers to the functional and structural synaptic plasticity that is a prominent feature of glutamatergic neuronal circuits and crucial to adaptive behavioral responses and survival<sup>[15, 16]</sup>. Experience-dependent changes in glutamatergic synaptic transmission, notably LTP and long-term depression (LTD), are widely believed to encode hippocampus-dependent associative memories. However, both LTP and LTD are sensitive to stress-associated emotional states<sup>[17]</sup>. Dysfunction of synaptic plasticity is associated with many psychiatric disorders, such as depression, autism, and drug addiction<sup>[18-20]</sup>.

Several brain regions critical for memory and emotion, most notably the hippocampus, amygdala and the prefrontal cortex (PFC), exhibit robust neural plasticity, which is disrupted in stress-induced animal models of depression. Moreover, hippocampal and amygdala functions are disrupted in clinical depression, suggesting a causal link between dysfunctional neural plasticity, memory, and mood regulation. Neuroimaging studies have demonstrated a reduced hippocampal volume in depressed patients that can be restored by antidepressant treatment<sup>[21-24]</sup>. In contrast, both the size and the activity of the amygdala, a structure critical for fear-associated memories, are increased in depressed patients<sup>[25-28]</sup>. Consistent with brain imaging studies, depressed patients exhibit deficits in hippocampus-dependent memory tasks and are more sensitive to stressful events<sup>[24, 29, 30]</sup>. Changes in neurotransmitter levels, receptors, and serotonin reuptake transporters have also been found in depressed patients, such as increased glutamate, decreased serotonin 1A receptors and impaired serotonergic neurotransmission<sup>[31-35]</sup>. However, due to the technical and ethical limitations of clinical research, most of this evidence has been obtained from studies of animal models of depression.

While the most-widely used animal models of depression have been established using chronic or acute stress, the relationship between stressful life experiences and depression risk in humans is complex. Nevertheless, stressful life-events do contribute to the development of depression<sup>[36]</sup>. Indeed, some individuals become depressed in response to stressors that may have no serious impact on others. Memory or synaptic plasticity related to beneficial or harmful experiences can be affected by stress. Both acute and chronic stressors have profound effects on the brain, causing increases of extracellular glutamate levels and changes in structural and functional plasticity.

Neurogenesis is maintained in the hippocampus throughout adulthood. At the structural level, chronic stress alters the neural morphology in the hippocampus and the medial PFC, including loss of dendritic spines and retraction of dendrites, and reduces neurogenesis in the dentate gyrus (DG)<sup>[37-40]</sup>.

Certain types of stress impair NMDA-dependent LTP and facilitate LTD in the hippocampal CA1 region, processes that are critical for learning and memory. Stress can cause rapid glucocorticoid receptor-mediated alterations in presynaptic glutamate release and slower changes in postsynaptic glutamate receptor expression and function<sup>[41]</sup>, which can affect LTP and LTD. In addition, stress may induce changes in functional plasticity by shifting the balance between synaptic and extrasynaptic glutamate receptors that are thought to contribute to potentiation and depression, respectively<sup>[42, 43]</sup>. Learned helplessness in rats is a widely-used behavioral model of depression. The underlying mechanism is associated with a marked increase in depolarization-evoked glutamate release in the PFC, which can be mitigated by monoaminebased antidepressants<sup>[44-46]</sup>. Moreover, antidepressants reduce the release of glutamate, possibly by decreasing phospho-activation of Ca<sup>2+</sup>/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II (CaMKII)<sup>[47]</sup>.

Antidepressants can enhance structural plasticity and neurogenesis. A few days (~5 days) of fluoxetine administration increases synaptic density in the hippocampal CA1 pyramidal cell layer, and 14 days of treatment has similar effects in the CA3 pyramidal cell layer<sup>[48]</sup>. In the olfactory bulbectomy model of depression, chronic treatment with the tricyclic antidepressant amitriptyline blocks the stress-induced decrease in spine density in hippocampal DG, CA1, and CA3 neurons<sup>[49]</sup>. In addition to the monoamine-based antidepressants, NMDAR antagonists rapidly reverse the low levels of synaptic proteins and spine loss in the medial PFC<sup>[50]</sup>. Rescuing neurogenesis in depression is crucial for the antidepressant effects. Reduced neurogenesis by both acute and chronic stress can be rescued by chronic administration of antidepressants, while abolishing neurogenesis by x-irradiation makes antidepressants behaviorally ineffective<sup>[51, 52]</sup>. Suppression of neurogenesis in the hippocampus by genetic manipulation or radiation in mice results in deficits in the hippocampal negative feedback control of corticosterone, and they develop anxiety and depressive-like behavior such as anhedonia<sup>[53]</sup>. The changes described in structural plasticity may result from or lead to alterations of functional plasticity, such as reduced LTP or enhanced LTD in the hippocampus<sup>[54, 55]</sup>. Thus, aberrant neural plasticity such as decreased neurogenesis in the DG, impaired LTP and facilitation of LTD, and dysfunction of glutamatergic neurotransmission may all contribute to the development of depression.

## From Stressful Events to Depression: Clues from Maladaptive Neural Plasticity to Negative Memory

Dysfunctional learning and memory links neural plasticity with depression. Stressful events can change behavioral and cognitive patterns according to the learned helplessness cognitive model and Beck's cognitive model of depression<sup>[56, 57]</sup>. Memory dysfunction has been reported in depressed patients using paradigms such as the virtual reality spatial navigation task or paragraph recall, and the impairments are highly correlated with illness chronicity<sup>[58, 59]</sup>. In free-recall tests of biographical information, depressed patients show enhanced recall for negative events, a phenomenon termed mood congruent memory<sup>[29, 30]</sup>. This suggests that both hippocampal and the amygdala functions are altered in depression, and these changes are correlated with changes in functional neural plasticity.

There is compelling evidence that stress-related memory is essential to the development of depression, at least in animal models. Uncontrollable and unpredictable stress is commonly used to model depression in laboratory animals. These models include the forced-swim test (FST), tail suspension test (TST), learned helplessness, chronic mild stress, and social defeat<sup>(60)</sup>. Stress and the stress hormone corticosterone have profound impacts on both synaptic plasticity and memory, consistent with the role of memory in depression-associated behavioral changes. Stress or corticosterone treatment enhances the acquisition of spatial information<sup>[61]</sup>, but also impairs the retrieval of memory<sup>[62]</sup>. Stress also enhances the acquisition of fear memory but impairs its extinction<sup>[63]</sup>. If stress occurs before a spatial learning task, it impedes both memory formation and retrieval<sup>[64]</sup>. However, briefly exposing the rats to acute stress, as measured by the T-maze, increases working memory performance, and the effects are acute, lasting <2 days<sup>[41]</sup>. Therefore, stress can either facilitate or impair memory formation and (or) retrieval depending on the timing and the severity, possibly due to the effects on neural plasticity<sup>[65]</sup>. At the functional level, stress blocks LTP induction and facilitates LTD induction, and the formation of fear memory and one-trial avoidance memory implicate possible stress-induced endogenous LTP in the amygdala and hippocampus, respectively<sup>[66, 67]</sup>. At the structural level, stress or corticosterone induces neuronal shrinkage in the hippocampus but enhances dendritic arborization in pyramidal and stellate neurons in the basolateral amygdala<sup>[68]</sup>. These changes may result from an overreaction of memory systems to stressful events. In other words, depression may result from over-activation of a highly conserved mechanism critical for survival (although stress-facilitated storage of pivotal information) which is one of the conserved mechanisms beneficial to survival competition but may lead to the development of depression. Antidepressants can mitigate the effects of stress on memory, and are associated with the restoration of neural plasticity. Fluoxetine treatment acts synergistically with extinction to erase conditioned fear in mice, possibly by enhancing LTP and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) expression in the lateral amygdala. Indeed, this effect was not observed in BDNF<sup>-/+</sup> mice, while the effects of fluoxetine were mimicked by BDNF overexpression<sup>[69]</sup>. Antidepressants can also restore impaired memory performance in depression models by rescuing impaired LTP induction and by maintaining dendritic morphological complexity and hippocampal neurogenesis.

Changes in neural plasticity caused by chronic stress may alter cognition and behavior in humans, and this may lead to depressive symptoms. In depression, the encoding and retrieval of negative memories may be facilitated, and so come to dominate cognition and exert a prominent influence on behavior. Depressed patients may accumulate negative memories in a stressful environment and ultimately are unable to update new memories due to dysfunctional neural plasticity. Antidepressants may restore maladaptive neural plasticity, allowing for normal memory function, as discussed below.

# Monoamine-Based Antidepressants Restore Neural Plasticity

Monoamine-based antidepressants, fortuitously discovered from clinical observations in the 1950s, represent a milestone in the treatment of depression<sup>[6, 70, 71]</sup>. Moreover, they provide clues to the biological basis of depression. Iproniazid and imipramine were first developed for nonpsychiatric conditions, but were discovered to have potent antidepressant efficacy<sup>[22]</sup>. It was found that these monoamine-based antidepressants either enhanced central 5-HT/norepinephrine (NE) transmission or depleted monoamine stores in the brain. The monoaminergic hypothesis has guided drug development for decades and resulted in the development of a myriad of antidepressants that share similar mechanisms and limitations. More specific drugs to inhibit 5-HT and NE reuptake have been developed, such as fluoxetine, citalopram, and tranylcypromine<sup>[22]</sup>, all with similar limitations, most notably a 4-8-week delay for clinical effect. This delay likely increases the risk of suicide in the interim<sup>[72]</sup>.

#### **Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor**

BDNF is critical for synaptic plasticity and memory. It is also the most important target for antidepressant efficacy. BDNF promotes synaptic and morphological plasticity, and regulates synaptic transmission and neuronal growth<sup>[73]</sup>. The neurotrophic hypothesis of depression is based on clinical and preclinical observations that include three lines of evidence: a low concentration of BDNF in the hippocampus of postmortem samples from depressed suicide victims<sup>[74]</sup>, depression-related behaviors caused by impaired BDNF signaling in rodent hippocampus<sup>[75, 76]</sup>, and the antidepressant effects of increased hippocampal BDNF<sup>[77, 78]</sup>. BDNF is critical for stabilizing synaptic plasticity. BDNF mRNA expression is reduced by stress, leading to impaired hippocampal synaptic plasticity<sup>[79]</sup>. Antidepressant effects mediated by slow changes in BDNF expression and downstream signaling, leading to morphological plasticity and enhanced neurogenesis, may explain the delay between drug administration and antidepressant efficacy. However, the neurotrophic hypothesis of depression is over-simplistic, as neuronal survival and plasticity depend on the connections to other cells and the activation of many additional signaling pathways.

## CREB Signaling Cascade under Monoamine-Based Antidepressants

Since the 1990s, the cAMP response element binding protein (CREB) gene has been considered as a central "memory gene". CREB activation and the ensuing CREBdependent *de novo* protein synthesis are required to stabilize structural and functional changes in synaptic strength, which participate in long-lasting late-LTP and long-term memory<sup>[80-82]</sup>.

The cAMP-PKA-CREB signaling cascade has been implicated in synaptic plasticity, memory, and antidepressant drug responses. Modulatory neurotransmitters such as 5-HT, NE, and dopamine increase the intracellular cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) concentration and activate cAMP-dependent protein kinase (PKA) through G-protein coupled receptors (GPCRs)<sup>[83]</sup>. Chronic antidepressant administration enhances the coupling of GPCRs to adenylyl cyclase, PKA activation, and expression of CREB<sup>[19]</sup>. Furthermore, the cAMP-PKA-CREB signaling cascade is critical for long-lasting forms of synaptic plasticity, notably late-LTP, and for long-term memory formation<sup>[84]</sup>.

The mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway also regulates synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus, amygdala, and neocortex<sup>[85-88]</sup>. BDNF *via* its receptor TrkB activates the MAPK-RsK-CREB cascade, and this signaling cascade is altered by antidepressant treatment<sup>[89]</sup>.

Activation of CREB promotes adult hippocampal neurogenesis, suggesting that antidepressants promote neurogenesis through activation of the cAMP-PKA-CREB pathway<sup>[90]</sup>. Postmortem studies on depressed patients have demonstrated reductions of CREB expression and phosphorylation in suicides<sup>[91, 92]</sup>. Animals overexpressing CREB in the hippocampus exhibit a shorter immobility time in the FST and fewer escape failures in the learned helplessness paradigm<sup>[93]</sup>. In addition, chronic antidepressant administration increases CREB phosphorylation and transcriptional activity<sup>[94, 95]</sup>. These studies provide a compelling rationale for the development of new antidepressants targeting CREB activation and transcriptional activity.

## Effects of Antidepressants Mediated by Glutamate Receptor Stimulation

Monoamine-based antidepressants interfere with NMDAR activation<sup>[96]</sup>. Chronic administration of antidepressants such as fluoxetine, desipramine, and reboxetine significantly reduces depolarization-evoked glutamate release in the hippocampus<sup>[97]</sup>, and animal studies have shown that chronic antidepressant treatment reduces glutamatergic transmission and field potentials in rat frontal cortex<sup>[98, 99]</sup>, thereby reducing NMDAR activation (which requires both synaptic glutamate and postsynaptic depolarization). Antidepressants also affect  $\alpha$ -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methylisoxazole-4-propionic acid receptor (AMPAR) trafficking. Riluzole increases the surface expression of the AMPAR subunits glutamate receptor 1 (GluR1) and GluR2, and reversibly attenuates AMPAR-mediated synaptic currents in cultured cells<sup>[100, 101]</sup>. Fluoxetine regulates the phosphorylation state of AMPARs<sup>[102]</sup>. Cai *et al.* provided the first evidence that endogenous serotonin selectively potentiates temporoammonic-CA1 excitatory synapses via the activation of serotonin 1B receptors. This potentiation requires postsynaptic AMPAR expression and CaMKIImediated phosphorylation of GluR1 subunits<sup>[103]</sup>. While many forms of LTP and LTD are triggered by stimulation of NMDARs, LTP and LTD expression depend on selective upor down-regulation of AMRAR currents, respectively, due to changes in both channel ion permeability and postsynaptic surface expression. Therefore, changes in both AMPAR and NMDAR function and expression may relate directly to depression and the clinical effects of antidepressants. Thus, AMPARs as well as NMDARs are promising targets for antidepressant research and development.

# Glutamate Receptors as Direct Targets for Rapidly-Acting Antidepressants

Glutamate was not acknowledged definitely as a neurotransmitter in the mammalian central nervous system until the early 1980s<sup>[104]</sup>. Prior to this, the conceptual framework of depression was dominated by the monoaminergic hypothesis, so most of the antidepressants developed for clinical therapy target monoaminergic transmission. However, stress affects glutamate release, clearance, metabolism, receptor function, and receptor expression, strongly implicating glutamatergic transmission and plasticity in the pathogenesis of depression<sup>[46]</sup>. Glutamate signaling is mediated by both ionotropic (AMPARs and NMDARs) and metabotropic glutamate receptors (mGluR1 to mGluR8). Excitatory synaptic efficacy is determined by the singlechannel conductance, the number, and the stability of glutamate receptors at the postsynaptic membrane<sup>[46]</sup>. Acute stress enhances glutamate transmission by increasing the surface expression of NMDARs and AMPARs at the postsynaptic membrane, which dynamically regulates metaplasticity (e.g., LTP/LTD induction thresholds) at glutamatergic synapses<sup>[105]</sup>. Chronic stress further alters glutamatergic circuits and the survival of newborn glutamatergic neurons<sup>[106, 107]</sup>. Thus, disturbed glutamatergic neurotransmission is likely a core feature of stress-related mental illnesses. Drugs influencing basal transmission, plasticity, and metaplasticity may be effective antidepressants that act rapidly<sup>[46, 108, 109]</sup>.

**Ketamine Has Rapid-Onset Antidepressant Efficacy** The discovery of ketamine's fast antidepressive effects not only allowed exploration of new research of the brain circuits involved in depression but helped to develop new pharmaceutical approaches of a disease that for many decades showed no advance, and any new approach for psychiatric diseases should consider the past long-term mistakes to avoid them<sup>[110]</sup>.

Preclinical and clinical studies have reported that low doses of the noncompetitive NMDAR antagonist and psychotomimetic ketamine have a rapid antidepressant action: a rapid (within hours) and sustained (up to 1 week) antidepressant effect on core symptoms can be induced by a single subanesthetic dose of intravenously-infused ketamine in patients with treatment-resistant depression<sup>[7, 8, 14, 111]</sup>. A recent report also emphasized that a single dose can have long-lasting effects on the FST behavior of rats<sup>[112]</sup>. This unanticipated finding suggests that ketamine could be an alternative treatment for depressed patients who have not previously responded to pharmacotherapy. Though ketamine is a hallucinogenic drug similar to lysergic acid diethylamide, it is relatively safe as an antidepressant because a low dose is used (0.5 mg/kg

antidepressant dose versus 2.0 mg/kg psychedelic dose)<sup>[8]</sup>. Furthermore, repeated ketamine infusion also has a sustained antidepressant effect, with no clinically significant psychotomimetic effects<sup>[113]</sup>. In contrast to most approved antidepressants which target the monoaminergic system, ketamine has a direct and rapid effect on the glutamatergic system and synaptic plasticity<sup>[47]</sup>. Ketamine rapidly increases the expression of synaptic proteins and the number of excitatory spine synapses in the PFC<sup>[50, 114, 115]</sup>. In the FST, ketamine reduces immobility (a behavioral endophenotype reversible by antidepressants) concomitant with a rapid increase in glutamate release, activation of AMPARs, and increased hippocampal BDNF concentration<sup>[116, 117]</sup>. From this evidence, a glutamatergic hypothesis of depression is proposed in which the glutamatergic system is the primary mediator of depression and serves as a final pathway in antidepressant therapy. By directly targeting NMDARs and rapidly restoring glutamatergic function, ketamine has fast antidepressant effects.

#### Targeting NMDARs

The NMDAR as an antidepressant target was first suggested by the findings that inescapable acute stress impairs hippocampal LTP and facilitates LTD. Thus, before the discovery of ketamine's antidepressant effect, several other NMDAR regulators had been evaluated for their antidepressant effect in animal models, such as MK-801 (a non-competitive antagonist), AP-7 (a competitive antagonist), and RO25-6981 (an NR2B antagonist)<sup>[118, 119]</sup>. While antidepressant effects occurred with these agents, they were not as sustained as those of ketamine<sup>[116]</sup>. Recent studies have found that the NMDAR agonist GLYX-13 has effects similar to ketamine but without the adverse effects, such as the psychotomimetic consequences and impaired cognition that limit its clinical use<sup>[120]</sup>. Further studies are required to determine how both agonists and antagonists of NMDARs exhibit antidepressant efficacy. One possibility is that agonists promote synaptic plasticity and improve cognition, while antagonists serve to protect neurons against stress-induced degeneration.

### Targeting AMPARs

Glutamatergic synaptic strength is determined by AMPARs, as these receptors contribute to the majority of postsynaptic current. The function of AMPARs is rapidly modulated by phosphorylation at two sites on the GluR1 subunit, and both sites are implicated in the expression of synaptic plasticity and memory<sup>[121]</sup>. GluR1 phosphorylation is transiently increased by stress, possibly contributing to the stress-induced facilitation of memory<sup>[122]</sup>. In addition, the AMPAR potentiators LY392098 and LY451646 have antidepressant effects in the FST and TST<sup>[123-125]</sup>. Enhanced phosphorylation of GluR1 has been detected following fluoxetine, imipramine, and ketamine treatment, and ketamine rapidly increases postsynaptic AMPAR expression<sup>[103, 104, 115]</sup>. Moreover, the onset of ketamine effects requires AMPARs, as the antidepressant-like behaviors are attenuated by pre-treatment with the AMPAR antagonist NBQX in mouse models of depression<sup>[116]</sup>. Considering their importance in memory and synaptic plasticity, AMPARs may be another target for fast antidepressant effects.

#### Orcinoside

Orcinoside is a small compound extracted from a traditional Chinese herb that has been used to treat depression-like symptoms, lack of mental energy, and memory defects for over 100 years. A fruitful collaboration by the Kunming Institute of Zoology and Kunming Institute of Botany, Chinese Academy of Sciences, has identified orcinoside as a potent antidepressant<sup>[126]</sup>.

#### **Conclusion and Future Prospects**

Depression is a functional illness. Stress-induced effects on neural plasticity and memory appear critical for disease pathogenesis as evidenced by the actions of stress, monoamine-based antidepressants, and glutamate receptor modulators on memory pathways. The NMDAR is necessary for many forms of neural plasticity and memory, and thus may be a feasible target for a new class of antidepressants with more rapid efficacy than currently achieved using monoaminergic modulators. Indeed, the antidepressant efficacy of the NMDAR antagonist ketamine may provide proof of principle. A key question is why the efficacy of ketamine, while rapid, also wears off in time. Moreover, how different changes in synaptic plasticity and metaplasticity contribute to the development and (or) amelioration of specific depressive behaviors requires much future study.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The review was supported by the 973 Program of the Ministry of Science and Technology of China (2013CB835103); the Strategic Priority Research Program of the Chinese Academy of Science (XDB02020200); and the National 863 Project of China (2012AA022402).

Received date: 2014-06-28; Accepted date: 2014-08-15

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Kessler RC, Bromet EJ. The epidemiology of depression across cultures. Annu Rev Public Health 2013, 34: 119–138.
- [2] Kessler RC, Berglund P, Demler O, Jin R, Koretz D, Merikangas KR, et al. The epidemiology of major depressive disorder: results from the National Comorbidity Survey Replication (NCS-R). JAMA 2003, 289: 3095–3105.
- [3] Manji HK, Drevets WC, Charney DS. The cellular neurobiology of depression. Nat Med 2001, 7: 541–547.
- Belmaker RH, Agam G. Major depressive disorder. N Engl J Med 2008, 358: 55–68.
- [5] Rush AJ, Trivedi MH, Wisniewski SR, Nierenberg AA, Stewart JW, Warden D, et al. Acute and longer-term outcomes in depressed outpatients requiring one or several treatment steps: a STAR\* D report. Am J Psychiatry 2006, 163: 1905– 1917.
- [6] Berton O, Nestler EJ. New approaches to antidepressant drug discovery: beyond monoamines. Nat Rev Neurosci 2006, 7: 137–151.
- [7] Zarate CA Jr, Brutsche NE, Ibrahim L, Franco-Chaves J, Diazgranados N, Cravchik A, *et al.* Replication of ketamine's antidepressant efficacy in bipolar depression: a randomized controlled add-on trial. Biol Psychiatry 2012, 71: 939–946.
- [8] Berman RM, Cappiello A, Anand A, Oren DA, Heninger GR, Charney DS, *et al.* Antidepressant effects of ketamine in depressed patients. Biol Psychiatry 2000, 47: 351–354.
- [9] Hirschfeld RM. History and evolution of the monoamine hypothesis of depression. J Clin Psychiatry 2000, 61 Suppl 6: 4–6.
- [10] Hanson ND, Owens MJ, Nemeroff CB. Depression, antidepressants, and neurogenesis: a critical reappraisal. Neuropsychopharmacology 2011, 36: 2589–2602.
- [11] Shakesby AC, Anwyl R, Rowan MJ. Overcoming the effects of stress on synaptic plasticity in the intact hippocampus: rapid actions of serotonergic and antidepressant agents. J Neurosci 2002, 22: 3638–3644.
- [12] LeGates TA, Altimus CM, Wang H, Lee HK, Yang S, Zhao H, et al. Aberrant light directly impairs mood and learning through melanopsin-expressing neurons. Nature 2012, 491:

594–598.

- [13] Aan Het Rot M, Zarate CA Jr, Charney DS, Mathew SJ. Ketamine for depression: where do we go from here? Biol Psychiatry 2012, 72: 537–547.
- [14] Zarate CA Jr, Singh JB, Carlson PJ, Brutsche NE, Ameli R, Luckenbaugh DA, et al. A randomized trial of an N-methyl-Daspartate antagonist in treatment-resistant major depression. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2006, 63: 856–864.
- [15] Huttenlocher PR. Neural plasticity. Harvard University Press, 2009.
- [16] Lenn NJ. Neuroplasticity: The basis for brain development, learning, and recovery from injury. Infants Young Child 1991, 3: 39–48.
- [17] McGaugh JL. Memory--a century of consolidation. Science 2000, 287: 248–251.
- [18] Zhang M. Autism Disease: Neural network going awry and therapeutic Sstrategy underlying neural plasticity. N A J Med Sci 2011, 4: 139.
- [19] Pittenger C, Duman RS. Stress, depression, and neuroplasticity: a convergence of mechanisms. Neuropsychopharmacology 2008, 33: 88–109.
- [20] Kauer JA, Malenka RC. Synaptic plasticity and addiction. Nat Rev Neurosci 2007, 8: 844–858.
- [21] Sheline YI. Neuroimaging studies of mood disorder effects on the brain. Biol Psychiatry 2003, 54: 338–352.
- [22] Krishnan V, Nestler EJ. The molecular neurobiology of depression. Nature 2008, 455: 894–902.
- [23] Stockmeier CA, Mahajan GJ, Konick LC, Overholser JC, Jurjus GJ, Meltzer HY, *et al.* Cellular changes in the postmortem hippocampus in major depression. Biol Psychiatry 2004, 56: 640–650.
- [24] MacQueen GM, Campbell S, McEwen BS, Macdonald K, Amano S, Joffe RT, *et al.* Course of illness, hippocampal function, and hippocampal volume in major depression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003, 100: 1387–1392.
- [25] Frodl T, Meisenzahl E, Zetzsche T, Bottlender R, Born C, Groll C, et al. Enlargement of the amygdala in patients with a first episode of major depression. Biol Psychiatry 2002, 51: 708–714.
- [26] Drevets WC. Neuroimaging abnormalities in the amygdala in mood disorders. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2003, 985: 420–444.
- [27] Roberson-Nay R, McClure EB, Monk CS, Nelson EE, Guyer AE, Fromm SJ, et al. Increased amygdala activity during successful memory encoding in adolescent major depressive disorder: an fMRI study. Biol Psychiatry 2006, 60: 966–973.
- [28] Siegle GJ, Thompson W, Carter CS, Steinhauer SR, Thase ME. Increased amygdala and decreased dorsolateral prefrontal BOLD responses in unipolar depression: related and independent features. Biol Psychiatry 2007, 61: 198–209.
- [29] Chen CH, Suckling J, Ooi C, Fu CH, Williams SC,

Walsh ND, *et al.* Functional coupling of the amygdala in depressed patients treated with antidepressant medication. Neuropsychopharmacology 2007, 33: 1909–1918.

- [30] Johnstone T, van Reekum CM, Urry HL, Kalin NH, Davidson RJ. Failure to regulate: counterproductive recruitment of topdown prefrontal-subcortical circuitry in major depression. J Neurosci 2007, 27: 8877–8884.
- [31] Arango V, Underwood MD, Mann JJ. Serotonin brain circuits involved in major depression and suicide. Prog Brain Res 2002, 136: 443–453.
- [32] Hashimoto K, Sawa A, Iyo M. Increased levels of glutamate in brains from patients with mood disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2007, 62: 1310–1316.
- [33] Drevets WC, Frank E, Price JC, Kupfer DJ, Holt D, Greer PJ, et al. PET imaging of serotonin 1A receptor binding in depression. Biol Psychiatry 1999, 46: 1375–1387.
- [34] Neumaier JF, Root DC, Hamblin MW. Chronic fluoxetine reduces serotonin transporter mRNA and 5-HT1B mRNA in a sequential manner in the rat dorsal raphe nucleus. Neuropsychopharmacology 1996, 15: 515–522.
- [35] Mann JJ, Malone KM, Diehl DJ, Perel J, Cooper TB, Mintun MA. Demonstration *in vivo* of reduced serotonin responsivity in the brain of untreated depressed patients. Am J Psychiatry 1996, 153: 174–182.
- [36] Billings AG, Cronkite RC, Moos RH. Social-environmental factors in unipolar depression: comparisons of depressed patients and nondepressed controls. J Abnorm Psychol 1983, 92: 119–133.
- [37] Caroni P, Donato F, Muller D. Structural plasticity upon learning: regulation and functions. Nat Rev Neurosci 2012, 13: 478–490.
- [38] Magariños AM, Verdugo JM, McEwen BS. Chronic stress alters synaptic terminal structure in hippocampus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1997, 94: 14002–14008.
- [39] Gould E, McEwen BS, Tanapat P, Galea LA, Fuchs E. Neurogenesis in the dentate gyrus of the adult tree shrew is regulated by psychosocial stress and NMDA receptor activation. J Neurosci 1997, 17: 2492–2498.
- [40] McEwen BS, Eiland L, Hunter RG, Miller MM. Stress and anxiety: structural plasticity and epigenetic regulation as a consequence of stress. Neuropharmacology 2012, 62: 3–12.
- [41] Yuen EY, Liu W, Karatsoreos IN, Feng J, McEwen BS, Yan Z. Acute stress enhances glutamatergic transmission in prefrontal cortex and facilitates working memory. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2009, 106: 14075–14079.
- [42] Pittenger C, Sanacora G, Krystal JH. The NMDA receptor as a therapeutic target in major depressive disorder. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets 2007, 6: 101–115.
- [43] Sanacora G, Treccani G, Popoli M. Towards a glutamate hypothesis of depression: an emerging frontier of neuropsychopharmacology

for mood disorders. Neuropharmacology 2012, 62: 63-77.

- [44] Mallei A, Giambelli R, Gass P, Racagni G, Mathé AA, Vollmayr B, et al. Synaptoproteomics of learned helpless rats involve energy metabolism and cellular remodeling pathways in depressive-like behavior and antidepressant response. Neuropharmacology 2011, 60: 1243–1253.
- [45] Musazzi L, Milanese M, Farisello P, Zappettini S, Tardito D, Barbiero VS, et al. Acute stress increases depolarizationevoked glutamate release in the rat prefrontal/frontal cortex: the dampening action of antidepressants. PLoS One 2010, 5: e8566.
- [46] Popoli M, Yan Z, McEwen BS, Sanacora G. The stressed synapse: the impact of stress and glucocorticoids on glutamate transmission. Nat Rev Neurosci 2012, 13: 22–37.
- [47] Musazzi L, Treccani G, Mallei A, Popoli M. The action of antidepressants on the glutamate system: regulation of glutamate release and glutamate receptors. Biol Psychiatry 2013, 73: 1180–1188.
- [48] Hajszan T, MacLusky NJ, Leranth C. Short-term treatment with the antidepressant fluoxetine triggers pyramidal dendritic spine synapse formation in rat hippocampus. Eur J Neurosci 2005, 21: 1299–1303.
- [49] Norrholm SD, Ouimet CC. Altered dendritic spine density in animal models of depression and in response to antidepressant treatment. Synapse 2001, 42: 151–163.
- [50] Li N, Liu RJ, Dwyer JM, Banasr M, Lee B, Son H, et al. Glutamate N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor antagonists rapidly reverse behavioral and synaptic deficits caused by chronic stress exposure. Biol Psychiatry 2011, 69: 754–761.
- [51] Dranovsky A, Hen R. Hippocampal neurogenesis: regulation by stress and antidepressants. Biol Psychiatry 2006, 59: 1136–1143.
- [52] Malberg JE, Eisch AJ, Nestler EJ, Duman RS. Chronic antidepressant treatment increases neurogenesis in adult rat hippocampus. J Neurosci 2000, 20: 9104–9110.
- [53] Snyder JS, Soumier A, Brewer M, Pickel J, Cameron HA. Adult hippocampal neurogenesis buffers stress responses and depressive behaviour. Nature 2011, 476: 458–461.
- [54] Foy MR, Stanton ME, Levine S, Thompson RF. Behavioral stress impairs long-term potentiation in rodent hippocampus. Behav Neural Biol 1987, 48: 138–149.
- [55] Xu L, Anwyl R, Rowan MJ. Behavioural stress facilitates the induction of long-term depression in the hippocampus. Nature 1997, 387: 497–500.
- [56] Seligman ME. Learned helplessness. Annu Rev Med 1972, 23: 407–412.
- [57] Beck A, Rush A, Shaw B, Emery G. Cognitive therapy of depression, 1979. Guilford, New York.
- [58] Gould NF, Holmes MK, Fantie BD, Luckenbaugh DA, Pine DS, Gould TD, et al. Performance on a virtual reality

spatial memory navigation task in depressed patients. Am J Psychiatry 2007, 164: 516–519.

- [59] Gorwood P, Corruble E, Falissard B, Goodwin GM. Toxic effects of depression on brain function: impairment of delayed recall and the cumulative length of depressive disorder in a large sample of depressed outpatients. Am J Psychiatry 2008, 165: 731–739.
- [60] Yan HC, Cao X, Das M, Zhu XH, Gao TM. Behavioral animal models of depression. Neurosci Bull 2010, 26: 327–337.
- [61] Sandi C, Loscertales M, Guaza C. Experience-dependent facilitating effect of corticosterone on spatial memory formation in the water maze. Eur J Neurosci 1997, 9: 637– 642.
- [62] Kirschbaum C, Wolf OT, May M, Wippich W, Hellhammer DH. Stress- and treatment-induced elevations of cortisol levels associated with impaired declarative memory in healthy adults. Life Sci 1996, 58: 1475–1483.
- [63] Debiec J, LeDoux JE, Nader K. Cellular and systems reconsolidation in the hippocampus. Neuron 2002, 36: 527– 538.
- [64] de Quervain DJ, Roozendaal B, McGaugh JL. Stress and glucocorticoids impair retrieval of long-term spatial memory. Nature 1998, 394: 787–790.
- [65] Sandi C, Pinelo-Nava MT. Stress and memory: behavioral effects and neurobiological mechanisms. Neural Plast 2007, 2007.
- [66] Rogan MT, Stäubli UV, LeDoux JE. Fear conditioning induces associative long-term potentiation in the amygdala. Nature 1997, 390: 604–607.
- [67] Whitlock JR, Heynen AJ, Shuler MG, Bear MF. Learning induces long-term potentiation in the hippocampus. Science 2006, 313: 1093–1097.
- [68] Vyas A, Mitra R, Rao BS, Chattarji S. Chronic stress induces contrasting patterns of dendritic remodeling in hippocampal and amygdaloid neurons. J Neurosci 2002, 22: 6810–6818.
- [69] Karpova NN, Pickenhagen A, Lindholm J, Tiraboschi E, Kulesskaya N, Ágústsdóttir A, et al. Fear erasure in mice requires synergy between antidepressant drugs and extinction training. Science 2011, 334: 1731–1734.
- [70] Naughton M, Mulrooney JB, Leonard BE. A review of the role of serotonin receptors in psychiatric disorders. Hum Psychopharmacol 2000, 15: 397–415.
- [71] Heninger GR, Delgado PL, Charney DS. The revised monoamine theory of depression: a modulatory role for monoamines, based on new findings from monoamine depletion experiments in humans. Pharmacopsychiatry 1996, 29: 2–11.
- [72] Mathew SJ, Manji HK, Charney DS. Novel drugs and therapeutic targets for severe mood disorders. Neuropsychopharmacology 2008, 33: 2080–2092.
- [73] McAllister AK, Katz LC, Lo DC. Neurotrophins and synaptic

plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci 1999, 22: 295-318.

- [74] Karege F, Vaudan G, Schwald M, Perroud N, La Harpe R. Neurotrophin levels in postmortem brains of suicide victims and the effects of antemortem diagnosis and psychotropic drugs. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 2005, 136: 29–37.
- [75] Monteggia LM, Luikart B, Barrot M, Theobold D, Malkovska I, Nef S, *et al.* Brain-derived neurotrophic factor conditional knockouts show gender differences in depression-related behaviors. Biol Psychiatry 2007, 61: 187–197.
- [76] Taliaz D, Stall N, Dar DE, Zangen A. Knockdown of brainderived neurotrophic factor in specific brain sites precipitates behaviors associated with depression and reduces neurogenesis. Mol Psychiatry 2010, 15: 80–92.
- [77] Shirayama Y, Chen AC, Nakagawa S, Russell DS, Duman RS. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor produces antidepressant effects in behavioral models of depression. J Neurosci 2002, 22: 3251–3261.
- [78] Govindarajan A, Rao BS, Nair D, Trinh M, Mawjee N, Tonegawa S, et al. Transgenic brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression causes both anxiogenic and antidepressant effects. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006, 103: 13208–13213.
- [79] Duman RS, Monteggia LM. A neurotrophic model for stressrelated mood disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2006, 59: 1116–1127.
- [80] Yin JC, Wallach JS, Del Vecchio M, Wilder EL, Zhou H, Quinn WG, et al. Induction of a dominant negative CREB transgene specifically blocks long-term memory in *Drosophila*. Cell 1994, 79: 49–58.
- [81] Bourtchuladze R, Frenguelli B, Blendy J, Cioffi D, Schutz G, Silva AJ. Deficient long-term memory in mice with a targeted mutation of the cAMP-responsive element-binding protein. Cell 1994, 79: 59–68.
- [82] Bartsch D, Ghirardi M, Skehel PA, Karl KA, Herder SP, Chen M, et al. Aplysia CREB2 represses long-term facilitation: relief of repression converts transient facilitation into long-term functional and structural change. Cell 1995, 83: 979–992.
- [83] Benito E, Barco A. CREB's control of intrinsic and synaptic plasticity: implications for CREB-dependent memory models. Trends Neurosci 2010, 33: 230–240.
- [84] Abel T, Nguyen PV, Barad M, Deuel TA, Kandel ER, Bourtchouladze R. Genetic demonstration of a role for PKA in the late phase of LTP and in hippocampus-based long-term memory. Cell 1997, 88: 615–626.
- [85] Kandel ER. The molecular biology of memory storage: a dialogue between genes and synapses. Science 2001, 294: 1030–1038.
- [86] Atkins CM, Selcher JC, Petraitis JJ, Trzaskos JM, Sweatt JD. The MAPK cascade is required for mammalian associative learning. Nat Neurosci 1998, 1: 602–609.
- [87] Huang YY, Martin KC, Kandel ER. Both protein kinase A and mitogen-activated protein kinase are required in the

amygdala for the macromolecular synthesis-dependent late phase of long-term potentiation. J Neurosci 2000, 20: 6317– 6325.

- [88] Di Cristo G, Berardi N, Cancedda L, Pizzorusso T, Putignano E, Ratto GM, *et al.* Requirement of ERK activation for visual cortical plasticity. Science 2001, 292: 2337–2340.
- [89] Patterson SL, Pittenger C, Morozov A, Martin KC, Scanlin H, Drake C, et al. Some forms of cAMP-mediated long-lasting potentiation are associated with release of BDNF and nuclear translocation of phospho-MAP kinase. Neuron 2001, 32: 123–140.
- [90] Nakagawa S, Kim JE, Lee R, Malberg JE, Chen J, Steffen C, et al. Regulation of neurogenesis in adult mouse hippocampus by cAMP and the cAMP response element-binding protein. J Neurosci 2002, 22: 3673–3682.
- [91] Dwivedi Y, Rao JS, Rizavi HS, Kotowski J, Conley RR, Roberts RC, et al. Abnormal expression and functional characteristics of cyclic adenosine monophosphate response element binding protein in postmortem brain of suicide subjects. Arch Gen Psychiat 2003, 60: 273–282.
- [92] Yamada S, Yamamoto M, Ozawa H, Riederer P, Saito T. Reduced phosphorylation of cyclic AMP-responsive element binding protein in the postmortem orbitofrontal cortex of patients with major depressive disorder. J Neural Transm 2003, 110: 671–680.
- [93] Chen AC, Shirayama Y, Shin KH, Neve RL, Duman RS. Expression of the cAMP response element binding protein (CREB) in hippocampus produces an antidepressant effect. Biol Psychiatry 2001, 49: 753–762.
- [94] Tiraboschi E, Tardito D, Kasahara J, Moraschi S, Pruneri P, Gennarelli M, *et al.* Selective phosphorylation of nuclear CREB by fluoxetine is linked to activation of CaM kinase IV and MAP kinase cascades. Neuropsychopharmacology 2004, 29: 1831–1840.
- [95] Thome J, Sakai N, Shin K, Steffen C, Zhang YJ, Impey S, et al. cAMP response element-mediated gene transcription is upregulated by chronic antidepressant treatment. J Neurosci 2000, 20: 4030–4036.
- [96] Nowak G, Trullas R, Layer RT, Skolnick P, Paul IA. Adaptive changes in the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor complex after chronic treatment with imipramine and 1-aminocyclopropanecarboxylic acid. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1993, 265: 1380–1386.
- [97] Bonanno G, Giambelli R, Raiteri L, Tiraboschi E, Zappettini S, Musazzi L, et al. Chronic antidepressants reduce depolarization-evoked glutamate release and protein interactions favoring formation of SNARE complex in hippocampus. J Neurosci 2005, 25: 3270–3279.
- [98] Bobula B, Tokarski K, Hess G. Repeated administration of antidepressants decreases field potentials in rat frontal

cortex. Neuroscience 2003, 120: 765-769.

- [99] Tokarski K, Bobula B, Wabno J, Hess G. Repeated administration of imipramine attenuates glutamatergic transmission in rat frontal cortex. Neuroscience 2008, 153: 789–795.
- [100] Albo F, Pieri M, Zona C. Modulation of AMPA receptors in spinal motor neurons by the neuroprotective agent riluzole. J Neurosci Res 2004, 78: 200–207.
- [101] Du J, Suzuki K, Wei Y, Wang Y, Blumenthal R, Chen Z, et al. The anticonvulsants lamotrigine, riluzole, and valproate differentially regulate AMPA receptor membrane localization: relationship to clinical effects in mood disorders. Neuropsychopharmacology 2007, 32: 793–802.
- [102] Svenningsson P, Tzavara ET, Witkin JM, Fienberg AA, Nomikos GG, Greengard P. Involvement of striatal and extrastriatal DARPP-32 in biochemical and behavioral effects of fluoxetine (Prozac). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2002, 99: 3182–3187.
- [103] Cai X, Kallarackal AJ, Kvarta MD, Goluskin S, Gaylor K, Bailey AM, *et al.* Local potentiation of excitatory synapses by serotonin and its alteration in rodent models of depression. Nat Neurosci 2013, 16: 464–472.
- [104] Fonnum F. Glutamate: a neurotransmitter in mammalian brain. J Neurochem 1984, 42: 1–11.
- [105] Yuen EY, Liu W, Karatsoreos IN, Ren Y, Feng J, McEwen BS, et al. Mechanisms for acute stress-induced enhancement of glutamatergic transmission and working memory. Mol Psychiatry 2011, 16: 156–170.
- [106] Pham K, Nacher J, Hof PR, McEwen BS. Repeated restraint stress suppresses neurogenesis and induces biphasic PSA-NCAM expression in the adult rat dentate gyrus. Eur J Neurosci 2003, 17: 879–886.
- [107] Magariños AM, Verdugo JM, McEwen BS. Chronic stress alters synaptic terminal structure in hippocampus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1997, 94: 14002–14008.
- [108] Krystal JH, Sanacora G, Blumberg H, Anand A, Charney DS, Marek G, et al. Glutamate and GABA systems as targets for novel antidepressant and mood-stabilizing treatments. Mol Psychiatry 2001, 7: S71–80.
- [109] Tokita K, Yamaji T, Hashimoto K. Roles of glutamate signaling in preclinical and/or mechanistic models of depression. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 2012, 100: 688–704.
- [110] Monteggia LM, Malenka RC, Deisseroth K. Depression: the best way forward. Nature 2014, 515: 200–201.
- [111] Ibrahim L, DiazGranados N, Franco-Chaves J, Brutsche N, Henter ID, Kronstein P, et al. Course of improvement in depressive symptoms to a single intravenous infusion of ketamine vs add-on riluzole: results from a 4-week, doubleblind, placebo-controlled study. Neuropsychopharmacology 2012, 37: 1526–1533.

- [112] Yilmaz A, Schulz D, Aksoy A, Canbeyli R. Prolonged effect of an anesthetic dose of ketamine on behavioral despair. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 2002, 71: 341–344.
- [113] Murrough JW, Perez AM, Pillemer S, Stern J, Parides MK, aan het Rot M, et al. Rapid and longer-term antidepressant effects of repeated ketamine infusions in treatment-resistant major depression. Biol Psychiatry 2013, 74: 250–256.
- [114] Krishnan V, Nestler EJ. Linking molecules to mood: new insight into the biology of depression. Am J Psychiatry 2010, 167: 1305–1320.
- [115] Li N, Lee B, Liu RJ, Banasr M, Dwyer JM, Iwata M, et al. mTOR-dependent synapse formation underlies the rapid antidepressant effects of NMDA antagonists. Science 2010, 329: 959–964.
- [116] Maeng S, Zarate CA Jr, Du J, Schloesser RJ, McCammon J, Chen G, et al. Cellular mechanisms underlying the antidepressant effects of ketamine: role of α-amino-3hydroxy-5-methylisoxazole-4-propionic acid receptors. Biol Psychiatry 2008, 63: 349–352.
- [117] Garcia LS, Comim CM, Valvassori SS, Réus GZ, Barbosa LM, Andreazza AC, et al. Acute administration of ketamine induces antidepressant-like effects in the forced swimming test and increases BDNF levels in the rat hippocampus. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2008, 32: 140–144.
- [118] Skolnick P, Popik P, Trullas R. Glutamate-based antidepressants: 20 years on. Trends Pharmacol Sci 2009, 30: 563–569.
- [119] Porsolt RD, Bertin A, Jalfre M. Behavioral despair in mice: a primary screening test for antidepressants. Arch Int

Pharmacodyn Ther 1977, 229: 327-336.

- [120] Burgdorf J, Zhang XL, Nicholson KL, Balster RL, Leander JD, Stanton PK, et al. GLYX-13, a NMDA receptor glycine-site functional partial agonist, induces antidepressant-like effects without ketamine-like side effects. Neuropsychopharmacology 2013, 38: 729–742.
- [121] Lee HK, Takamiya K, Han JS, Man H, Kim CH, Rumbaugh G, et al. Phosphorylation of the AMPA receptor GluR1 subunit is required for synaptic plasticity and retention of spatial memory. Cell 2003, 112: 631–643.
- [122] Hu H, Real E, Takamiya K, Kang MG, Ledoux J, Huganir RL, et al. Emotion enhances learning via norepinephrine regulation of AMPA-receptor trafficking. Cell 2007, 131: 160– 173.
- [123] Li X, Tizzano JP, Griffey K, Clay M, Lindstrom T, Skolnick P. Antidepressant-like actions of an AMPA receptor potentiator (LY392098). Neuropharmacology 2001, 40: 1028–1033.
- [124] Mackowiak M, O'Neill MJ, Hicks CA, Bleakman D, Skolnick P. An AMPA receptor potentiator modulates hippocampal expression of BDNF: an *in vivo* study. Neuropharmacology 2002, 43: 1–10.
- [125] Alt A, Witkin JM, Bleakman D. AMPA receptor potentiators as novel antidepressants. Curr Pharm Des 2005, 11: 1511– 1527.
- [126] Chen JJ, Xu L, Zhou J, Lv J, Mao RR, Tian M, et al. The application of 5-methyl-1,3-benzenebiol or derivatives thereof in the preparation of medicines and functional foods for treatment or prevention of depression. Asia, Australia and Africa Patent No. 200710066088.7.

·Review·

# Genetic studies of schizophrenia: an update

Jingchun Chen<sup>1</sup>, Fei Cao<sup>2</sup>, Lanfen Liu<sup>3</sup>, Lina Wang<sup>3</sup>, Xiangning Chen<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Virginia Institute for Psychiatric and Behavioral Genetics, Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, VA 23298, USA <sup>2</sup>Department of Neurology, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan 430022, China

<sup>3</sup>Department of Psychiatry, Shandong Mental Health Center, Jinan 250014, China Corresponding author: Jingchun Chen. E-mail: jchen@vcu.edu

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Schizophrenia (SCZ) is a complex and heterogeneous mental disorder that affects about 1% of global population. In recent years, considerable progress has been made in genetic studies of SCZ. A number of common variants with small effects and rare variants with relatively larger effects have been identified. These variants include risk loci identified by genome-wide association studies, rare copy-number variants identified by comparative genomic analyses, and *de novo* mutations identified by high-throughput DNA sequencing. Collectively, they contribute to the heterogeneity of the disease. In this review, we update recent discoveries in the field of SCZ genetics, and outline the perspectives of future directions.

**Keywords:** schizophrenia; genome-wide association study; copy-number variant; *de novo* mutation; sequencing; genetics

#### Introduction

Schizophrenia (SCZ) is a severe neuropsychiatric disorder with a lifetime prevalence of ~1% worldwide<sup>[1]</sup>. Clinically, SCZ is characterized by symptoms traditionally classified as positive (delusions and hallucinations), negative (flattened emotions and social withdrawal), and impairments of cognitive functions<sup>[2-4]</sup>. The age at onset is typically in late adolescence or early adulthood<sup>[5]</sup>. This disorder has a considerable impact not only on patients' health and wellbeing, but also on society and health services worldwide<sup>[6]</sup>.

SCZ is a complex genetic disorder with a relatively high heritability, exceeding 60% in two national family studies<sup>[7,8]</sup> and 80% in twin studies<sup>[9]</sup>. After decades of frustration, genetic studies of SCZ have made significant progress in recent years with the application of genomewide association studies (GWASs) and next-generation DNA sequencing technologies. In these studies, a number of genes have been identified with common risk alleles, rare copy-number variations (CNVs), and *de novo* mutations (DNMs). From these studies, we have learned that the genetic risk for SCZ is highly polygenic: many genes contribute to the development of the disorder but the contribution from individual genes is relatively small. These studies also reveal the complexity of the genetic architecture that includes structural variations (CNVs), common and rare single-nucleotide variations (SNVs), and DNMs. In this brief review, we update recent progress on genetic studies of SCZ, focusing on the common SNVs discovered by GWASs, as well as CNVs and rare SNVs and DNMs discovered by high-throughput DNA sequencing.

#### **Common Variants Contributing to SCZ**

SCZ is now established as a heritable disorder by family and twin studies<sup>[7-9]</sup>. In the early years, the search for genes involved in SCZ by linkage and candidate gene studies did not produce replicable and consistent results<sup>[10,11]</sup>. From 2009 onwards, a number of creditable candidates were identified, largely by GWAS, a linkage disequilibrium-based technique designed to find links between genetic variations and diseases in a homogeneous population without *a*  priori knowledge of the disease. The variants discovered by GWASs are common variants, conventionally defined as those with allele frequencies  $\geq 1\%$ . This is largely due to the design of genotype chips used in GWAS, a design intended to test the "common diseases - common variants" hypothesis. Table 1 summarizes the top findings from GWASs in recent years. Of the loci identified, the region encompassing the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) on chromosome 6p<sup>[12]</sup> is the most significant and consistent. Many markers in this region reach genome-wide significance  $(P \leq 5.0 \times 10^{\circ})$ . The association signals cover an interval of ~6 million base-pairs, including all three classes of MHC regions that encode for >50 genes<sup>[13,14]</sup>. Due to the high linkage disequilibrium and complex genomic structure, it is difficult to determine whether one or multiple genes in this region are involved in the disorder. It has long been speculated that the immune system is involved in SCZ, so the finding that the genetic effects are enriched in the MHC region or even in regions outside the MHC that are also involved in acquired immunity is consistent with this hypothesis. After the first GWAS reporting on the MHC

Table 1. The 25 most common variants identified by GWASs

region, a total of 30 loci across the whole genome were reported to be associated with SCZ by 2013<sup>[15-25]</sup>, including the genes for transcription factor 4 (TCF4), neurogranin (NRGN), and DPYD/MIR317 that are known to play crucial roles in brain development. Of these GWASs, only two used Chinese subjects, one used Japanese subjects and the rest used Caucasian subjects. Most recently, the Psychiatric Genomics Consortium (PGC) SCZ group published the largest SCZ GWAS, identifying 108 independent loci across the genome, including all but 5 loci reported before<sup>[26]</sup>.

GWASs, as noted above, are designed to discover associations between common variants and diseases. The successful discovery of many risk loci for SCZ provides evidence that its genetic architecture is polygenic by nature, and that individual genes have limited effects on its development. The common variants identified so far have a low genotypic relative risk individually (odds ratios (ORs) 1.1- to 1.5-fold). But collectively, these variants account for >50% of the heritability<sup>[27]</sup>. As we examine these variants closely, it is clear that most do not have known functions, and many of them are not located in protein-coding genes,

Index SNP	Chr	Position (hg19)	Allele	OR (95% CI) <sup>a</sup>	P-value <sup>a</sup>	Genes	References
rs115329265	6	27143833-	AG	1.21	3.48×10 <sup>-31</sup>	MHC class II including	[12,15,16,
		30174131		(1.17-1.24)		HIST1H2BJ, PRSS16,	19-21,25,26]
						NKAPL, and TRIM26	
rs1702294	1	97792625-	TC	0.89	3.36×10 <sup>-19</sup>	DPYD, MIR137 (micro-RNA),	[19,25,26,
		98559084		(0.87-0.91)			108]
rs11191419	10	104423800-	AT	0.91	6.2×10 <sup>-19</sup>	ARL3, AS3MT, C10orf32,	[19,25,26,
		105165583		(0.89-0.93)		CNNM2, CYP17A1, INA,	108,109]
						NT5C2, PCGF6, PDCD11,	
						SFXN2, TAF5, TRIM8,	
						USMG5, and WBP1L	
rs2007044	12	2321860-2523731	AG	0.91	3.22×10 <sup>-18</sup>	CACNA1C	[24-26,108]
				(0.89-0.93)			
rs4129585	8	143309503-	AC	1.09	1.74×10 <sup>-15</sup>	TSNARE1	[25,26]
		143330533		(1.07-1.11)			
chr7_2025096_I	7	1896096-2190096	DI3	0.92	8.2×10 <sup>-15</sup>	MAD1L1	[25,26,110]
				(0.90-0.94)			
rs4391122	5	60499143-	AG	0.92	1.1×10 <sup>-14</sup>	ZSWIM6	[25,26,110]
		60843543		(0.90-0.94)			

To be continued

rs2851447	12	123448113-	CG	0.92	1.86×10 <sup>-14</sup>	ABCB9, ARL6IP4, C12orf65,	[25,26]
		123909113		(0.89-0.94)		CDK2AP1, MPHOSPH9,	
						OGFOD2, PITPNM2,	
						RILPL2, SBNO1, SETD8	
chr2_200825237_I	2	200715237-	I2D	0.91	5.65×10 <sup>-14</sup>	AC073043.2, C2orf47,	[25,26]
		200848037		(0.89-0.93)		C2orf69, and TYW5	
rs10791097	11	130714610-	TG	1.08	1.09×10 <sup>-12</sup>	SNX19	[25,26]
		130749330		(1.06-1.10)			
rs11693094	0	185601420-	TO	0.93	1.53×10 <sup>-12</sup>	ZNF804A	[26,85]
	2	185785420	TC	(0.91-0.95)			
rs7893279	10	18681005-	70	1.13	1.97×10 <sup>-12</sup>	CACNB2	[25,26]
		18770105	IG	(1.09-1.16)			
rs12129573	1	73766426-		1.08	2.03×10 <sup>-12</sup>	LRRIQ3	[25,26]
		73991366	AC	(1.06-1.10)			
rs6704768	2	233559301-	AG	0.93(0.91-0.95)	2.32×10 <sup>-12</sup>	C2orf82, EFHD1, GIGYF2,	[25,26]
		233753501				KCNJ13, and NGEF	
rs55661361	11	124610007-	AG	0.93	2.8×10 <sup>-12</sup>	ESAM, MSANTD2, NRGN,	[16,26]
		124620147		(0.91-0.95)		and VSIG2	
rs9636107	18	52747686-	AG	0.93	3.34×10 <sup>-12</sup>	TCF4	[16,17,19,25,
		53200117		(0.91-0.95)			26,108]
chr11_46350213_D	11	46342943-	I2D	0.91	1.26×10 <sup>-11</sup>	AMBRA1, ARHGAP1,	[26,111]
		46751213		(0.88-0.93)		ATG13, CHRM4, CKAP5,	
						CREB3L1, DGKZ, F2,	
						HARBI1, MDK, and ZNF408	
rs11682175	2	57943593-	ТС	0.93	1.47×10 <sup>-11</sup>		[17,26]
		58502192		(0.91-0.95)		FANGL and VRKZ	
rs2535627	3	52541105-	тс	1.07	4.26×10 <sup>-11</sup>	GLT8D1, GNL3, ITIH1, and	[24,26]
		52903405		(1.05-1.09)		ITIH3	
rs111294930	5	151941104-	AG	1.09	1.06×10 <sup>-10</sup>	GRIA1	[25,26]
		152797656		(1.06-1.12)			
rs2905426	19	19374022-	TG	0.93	3.63×10 <sup>-10</sup>	CILP2, GATAD2A, HAPLN4,	[25,26]
		19658022		(0.91-0.95)		MAU2, NCAN, NDUFA13,	
						PBX4, SUGP1, TM6SF2, and	
						TSSK6	
rs77149735	1	243503719-	AG	1.32	3.73×10 <sup>-9</sup>	AKT2 and SDCCAC9	[24,26]
		244002945		(1.20-1.44)		ARTS and SDCCAGO	
rs59979824	2	193848340-	AC	0.94	8.41×10 <sup>-9</sup>	PCGEM1	[19,26]
		194028340		(0.92-0.96)			
rs10503253	8	4177794-4192544	AC	1.07	1.06×10⁻ <sup>8</sup>	CSMD1	[19,26,108]
				(1.05-1.10)			
rs7819570	8	89340626-	TG	1.08	1.22×10 <sup>-8</sup>	MMP16	[19,26]
		89753626		(1.05-1.11)			

Chr, chromosome; CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; SNP, single-nucleotide polymorphism. <sup>a</sup>All ORs and *P*-values are from the most recent PGC study<sup>[26]</sup>.

suggesting that most of the identified variants are not causal. Therefore, even though GWASs have identified >100 variants associated with SCZ, we still cannot be certain to what extent common variants contribute to the etiology of SCZ. Another lesson learned from GWASs is that a stringent threshold requires a huge sample size to reliably identify risk genes. From the incremental PGC studies<sup>[19,25,26]</sup>, it is clear that when the sample size reaches a critical value, every addition of 1 000 samples leads to the identification of 2-3 more new loci. The same trend is observed in studies of other complex diseases and traits, such as obesity, height, and blood lipids<sup>[28-30]</sup>. This trend demands collaborative work from many investigators to ensure the successful discovery of risk genes for complex diseases. In the case of SCZ studies, the PGC includes almost all existing samples of Caucasian ancestry worldwide.

Since we have good reasons to believe that there are other unidentified risk genes for SCZ, and that continuing to increase the sample size is not sustainable in the long run, other approaches must be considered. Based on this rationale, we and others have explored alternative approaches to discover risk genes for SCZ. With a two-stage design, by integrating data-mining and functional analyses of a selected number of candidates from GWAS datasets, we found that two markers in the CMYA5 gene are associated with SCZ<sup>[31]</sup>; one of the markers (rs10043986) changes a proline to leucine in the protein sequence. Using a convergent functional genomics approach, which utilizes poly-evidence scoring and pathway analyses, Ayalew et al. identified several genes involved in SCZ, including *DISC1* and *TCF4*<sup>[32]</sup>. By combining gene expression profiling and GWAS data, Luo et al. showed that CAMKK2 is differentially expressed in SCZ and controls, and a marker in the gene, rs1063843, is associated with the expression and diagnosis of SCZ in a large GWAS dataset<sup>[33]</sup>.

#### **Copy-Number Variations and SCZ**

Changes of DNA copy involving insertion/deletion (indel) or duplication (dup) are known as CNVs. Indels can be as small as a few hundred base-pairs or as large as an entire chromosome, and about one-quarter of the human genome harbors CNVs<sup>[34]</sup>. As a result, CNVs can change the dosage of one or more genes in the regions covered

by CNVs, and therefore exert a profound effect on the expression of the genes. Most studies of CNVs in SCZ are based on the analyses of signal intensity from GWAS microarrays. The assumption is that most parts of the genome (except for the X and Y chromosomes) have two copies, and the signal intensity of markers along the chromosome is approximately the same when smoothed across a reasonable number of markers or genomic distance. When the signal intensity changes consistently and continuously for a reasonable genomic interval (hundreds of kilobase-pairs or more), a copy-number change can be inferred. Typically, these inferred CNVs need to be verified experimentally *via* real-time quantitative PCR or other techniques.

Over the years, many CNVs have been found to increase the risk for SCZ. Most of these involve multiple genes, while some involve a single gene or do not have known genes in the interval. For example, 2p16.3 del only affects the NRXN1 gene<sup>[35-42]</sup>, and 7p36.3 dup only affects the VIPR2 gene<sup>[38,43,44]</sup>. CNVs that alter the expression of multiple genes include 1q21.1 del/dup (34 genes)<sup>[36-39,41,45-47]</sup>, 3q29del/dup (21 genes)<sup>[38-40,44,48,49]</sup>, 15q13.3del (12 genes)<sup>[38,39,44,46,47,49]</sup>, 16p13.1dup (11 genes)<sup>[40,41,50,51]</sup>, and 22q11.2del/dup (53 genes)<sup>[38,39,44,46,47,51-56]</sup>, etc. (see Table 2 for more details). For the involved genes, the effect is more pronounced<sup>[34,57-59]</sup>. The large 22g11.21 locus (3 Mb). also known as DiGeorge and velo-cardio-facial syndrome critical region, was first reported to be associated with SCZ in the 1990s<sup>[60]</sup>, and this was verified in many later studies<sup>[38,39,44,46,47,51-55]</sup>. Most of the studies show that deletion of this region increases the risk of SCZ. A recent study indicates that a duplication of this same region is protective against SCZ<sup>[56]</sup>, demonstrating a dosage effect on the development of SCZ. As this region contains >50 genes, it is still not clear which are involved and how they contribute to SCZ<sup>[61,62]</sup>. There is evidence that the total burden of rare CNVs (numbers of CNVs per individual in combination with the number of genes per CNV) is increased in SCZ patients at both the whole-genome and specific loci levels<sup>[37,46,47]</sup>.

In general, CNVs have relatively low frequencies (typically less than 1 in 1 000 individuals), but account for a substantially higher risk (OR 2.7 to infinity)<sup>[63]</sup>. Although it is uncertain which gene(s) are responsible for the effects, as multiple genes are involved in most CNVs, evidence shows that the risky CNVs most likely affect genes involved

Table 2. Top	<b>CNVs</b>	in	SCZ
--------------	-------------	----	-----

CNV	Position (Mb)	Size (Mb)	Types	CNV freque	ency	OR (95% CI)	P-value	Genes	References <sup>a</sup>
				Cases	Controls				
1q21.1	144.6–148.0	3.4	Del/dup	0.00176	0.00021	8.3	2.2 × 10 <sup>-8</sup>	34	[36,37, <b>38</b> ,39,41,45-47]
				(20/11372)	(10/47311)	(3.7–19.9)			
2p16.3	49.9–51.5	0.02-0.42	Exon del	0.00182	0.00022	8.2	5.5 × 10 <sup>-9</sup>	1	[35-37, <b>38</b> ,39-42]
				(23/12627)	(10/45284)	(3.8–19.4)		(NRXN1)	
3q29	197.2–198.8	0.84–1.6	Del	0.00080	0.00003	17.0	9.7 × 10 <sup>-3</sup>	19	[38-40, <b>48</b> ,49]
				(6/7539)	(1/39747)	(1.4–1198.4)			
3q29	196.8–196.9	0.05	Dup	0.00121	<0.00013	Inf	1.0 × 10 <sup>-2</sup>	2	[39, <b>44</b> ]
				(10/8280)	(0/7431)	(1.6–Inf)			
7q36.3	158.5–158.8	0.12-0.36	Exon dup	0.00191	0.00047	4.0	2.0 × 10 <sup>-3</sup>	1	[ <b>38</b> ,43,44]
				(14/7322)	(7/14814)	(1.5–11.9)		(VIPR2)	
15q11.2	20.3–20.8	0.5	Del	0.00551	0.00192	2.7	6.0 × 10 <sup>-4</sup>	4	[40, <b>47</b> ,49,51]
				(26/4692)	(79/41115)	(1.5–4.9)			
15q11.2-13.1	20.3–26.4	4.1–9.0	Mat dup	0.00053	0.00007	7.3	1.0 × 10 <sup>-2</sup>	13–24	[49, <b>112</b> ]
				(4/7578)	(3/41367)	(1.2–50.0)			
15q13.3	28.7–30.3	1.5	Del	0.00193	0.00020	9.9	2.0 × 10 <sup>-9</sup>	12	[ <b>38</b> ,39,44,46,47,49]
				(21/10866)	(9/45913)	(4.3–24.4)			
16p11.2	29.4–30.1	0.7	Dup/Del	0.00313	0.00027	11.6	1.5 × 10 <sup>-12</sup>	29	[37, <b>38</b> ,39,44,49,55,
				(31/9859)	(8/29589)	(5.6–29.3)			113-115]
16p13.1	14.6–18.7	1.16	Dup	0.00299	0.00091	3.3	7.1 × 10 <sup>-3</sup>	11	[40,41, <b>50</b> ,51]
				(13/4332)	(32/35047)	(1.3–7.9)			
17p12	14.1–15.4	0.93–1.31	Del	0.00151	0.00015	9.9	5.0 × 10 <sup>-5</sup>	15	[40, <b>51</b> ]
				(8/5292)	(6/39213)	(3.4–28.5)			
17q12	34.8-36.2	1.4	del/Dup	0.00073	0.00018	4.2	1.8 × 10 <sup>-2</sup>	18	[ <b>39</b> ,116]
				(5/6882)	(2/11255)	(1.3-Inf)			
22q11.2	17.1–20.2	1.4–2.5	Del	0.00307	<0.00002	Inf	<1.0 × 10 <sup>-16</sup>	53	[ <b>38</b> ,39,44,46,47,51-55]
				(35/11365)	(0/45361)	(35.9–Inf)			
22q11.2	18.9-21.9	1.5–3.0	Dup	0.014%	0.085%	0.2	8.6 × 10 <sup>-4</sup>	31	[ <b>39</b> ,56]
				(3/21 138)	(22/25 867)	(0.1–0.6)			

<sup>a</sup>For each CNV case-control frequency, ORs and *P*-values are from the bolded study. CI, confidence interval; CNV, copy-number variant; Del, deletion; Exon del, exonic deletion; Dup, duplication; Exon dup, exonic duplication; Inf, infinite; Mat dup, maternally-derived duplication; OR, odds ratio.

in specific brain functions<sup>[64]</sup>. In addition, most CNVs are not SCZ-specific; in contrast, many have effects in multiple neurodevelopmental disorders<sup>[65]</sup>.

#### De Novo Mutations in SCZ

It is known that SCZ patients have a reduced reproductive rate<sup>[66,67]</sup>, which is a negative selection pressure in evolution.</sup>

However, the incidence rate of SCZ remains stable worldwide at ~1%. Therefore, there must be a genetic mechanism to supply causal factors to balance the negative selection. DNMs, defined as mutations arising sporadically either in the germ-line of the parents or at an early stage of embryonic development so that the mutations are only detected in affected individual but not in the parents, was proposed many years ago as a mechanism to offset the negative selection<sup>[68]</sup>. This proposition was based on the epidemiological observation that paternal age is associated with an increased risk of SCZ<sup>[69-71]</sup>. This hypothesis did not receive much attention in genetic studies until recently, when high-throughput DNA sequencing of SCZ families provided direct evidence that affected offspring have excess DNMs across the genome<sup>[72,73]</sup>. Further studies of DNMs in individual genes<sup>[74,75]</sup>, a particular set of genes<sup>[76,77]</sup>, or the exome<sup>[78-80]</sup>, also provided evidence that DNMs are enriched in SCZ patients. Direct measurement also indicates that SCZ patients have a higher mutation rate<sup>[76]</sup>.

It should be pointed out that DNMs can be CNVs<sup>[48,81]</sup>, but the overwhelming majority are SNVs. Due to their low frequencies, DNMs are mostly classified as rare mutations. The difference between DNMs and other rare mutations is that DNMs occur only in the offspring, not in the parents. Since the frequencies of DNMs are extremely low, most tests of association are performed at the level of selected genes (gene sets or pathways). Tests can also be conducted on the basis of functional classification of the DNMs: coding versus non-coding sequences, versus non-synonymous, and neutral versus deleterious. Detailed analyses of DNMs in affected offspring reveal an excess of missense and disrupting mutations in proteincoding sequences, especially those involved in synaptic functions<sup>[77,79]</sup>. While most DNMs are unique events, some are recurrent<sup>[79]</sup>. Analyses of rare mutations reach the same conclusion that the polygenic burden of rare disruptive mutations is excessive in SCZ patients<sup>[80]</sup>. The converging results from DNMs, CNVs and SNVs support the notion that these mutations are likely enriched in the same pathways and thus play similar pathological roles in the etiology of SCZ.

#### **Conclusions and Future Directions**

Some important conclusions can be drawn from the above description. First, SCZ is a polygenic and heterogeneous disorder and its genetic basis involves defects in many genes. These defects can include common SNVs, common and rare CNVs, and rare and recurrent DNMs. Overall, more than one hundred common variants and many more rare variants (including both CNVs and DNMs) are associated with SCZ. The discovery of these loci confirms that a substantial number of genetic defects may be

required for the manifestation of the disease and each individual gene has a limited effect. Currently, it is not clear what proportion of these variants is common and what proportion is rare. Given that the number of genes involved is likely to be more than hundreds, the genes responsible in individual patients may or may not overlap. This genetic heterogeneity not only imposes great challenges to the discovery of risk variants, but also demands individualized treatment for optimal effect. This explains why the commonly-used antipsychotics have very different effects on different patients.

Second, many of the common variants, CNVs, and DNMs identified in recent years are not specific to SCZ. Polygenic scores calculated from risk variants for SCZ can predict bipolar disorder<sup>[12]</sup>, suggesting some sharing of genetic risks between these disorders. Further examination of bipolar disorder, major depression, autism, and attention deficit and hyperactivity disorder indicates broader sharing of genetic liabilities among these disorders<sup>[82-84]</sup>. For example, ZNF804A and TCF4, loci first identified by SCZ GWASs, are associated with bipolar disorder as well<sup>[83,85]</sup>. MIR137 targets multiple genes involved in SCZ, bipolar disorder, and autism<sup>[86-88]</sup>. While the extent of sharing between these disorders may differ, the pleiotropic effects seem to extend beyond these traditional psychiatric disorders<sup>[89-92]</sup>. The extent and the identity of the variants specific to SCZ remain unknown.

Third, most variants identified so far are non-functional and non-causal. In the largest SCZ GWAS that reported 108 independent loci, 15 loci had no known genes nearby, and 36 loci had >3 genes<sup>[26]</sup>. For each of these loci, tens to hundreds of SNVs are involved. This implies that most of the variants showing association signals are most likely not causal. The functional variants at these loci remain unknown and much effort is needed to discover their mechanisms, and thus to improve our understanding of the biological mechanisms involved in disease etiology<sup>[93]</sup>. Rare variants (including CNVs and DNMs) may be pathologically causal. Unfortunately, due to the extremely low frequencies of these rare variants, only a few are reported in cases<sup>[36,78-80]</sup>. For example, the largest exome sequencing project reported a significantly higher rate of rare (frequency <0.1%), disruptive mutations in cases compared to controls among gene sets that had previously been associated with SCZ<sup>[80]</sup>. Those variants found only or overwhelmingly in affected individuals present a realistic opportunity to establish causal relationships in functional and animal model studies.

Fourth, although we cannot be sure of their relative proportions, both common and rare variants contribute to the development of SCZ. Given that SCZ is negatively selected in evolution but maintains a stable incidence rate, we would argue that rare mutations are more likely the driving force in SCZ, and DNMs are the main counter-event to balance negative selection<sup>[94-96]</sup>. This note is consistent with the polygenic nature and heterogeneity of SCZ.

Based on what we have learned from these recent studies, future studies require extensive collaboration among investigators and across disciplines. Collaborations and consortia of investigators are necessary to assemble the sample sizes required to detect common variants with small effects and rare variants with low frequencies. SCZ GWASs organized by the PGC are successful examples of the discovery of common variants and rare CNVs associated with the disease<sup>[23,25,26,46,97]</sup>. The same model has been adapted for exome sequencing to discover rare variants<sup>[80]</sup>. Multi-disciplinary collaboration is also a current trend. Geneticists need to work more closely with clinicians, statisticians, informaticians, and computer programmers to improve the processing, integration, and analysis of large genetic, phenotypical/clinical, and genomic datasets. This is because more and more studies use the systems biology approach to collect data, and more and more studies incorporate data and information from different fields. These studies produce ever-increasingly large datasets that require specialized techniques and expertise to process and analyze. To some extent, the success of a study depends on the capability and efficiency of data processing, integration, curation, and analysis.

Looking forward, to understand the genetic mechanism of SCZ, we should focus on the following areas. The first is functional studies aiming at the discovery and understanding of causal variants at identified loci. As described above, many loci have been identified by GWASs, most of which should contain genuine variants contributing to the development of SCZ. Therefore, the time is ripe to pursue functional studies to understand the mechanism. Since most of the loci discovered by GWASs encompass large genomic intervals and contain multiple genes, deep sequencing of a substantial number of subjects is a necessary first step to discover the causal variants at these loci. Deep sequencing can provide a catalog of variants with potentially deleterious functions. By combining functional genomics analyses with molecular, cellular, and animal model studies, we hope to demonstrate that a variant, or a group of variants, causes functional changes of a gene, leading to changes of the properties of neurons such as migration, communication, and differentiation. While it may be difficult to prove the causality of the variants in SCZ, we can reasonably interpret the effects of the variants if they have functional consequences at the level of neurons or lead to behavioral and cognitive changes in animal models similar to SCZ patients. Since a single variant may not be sufficient to cause observable changes resembling SCZ, cellular and animal models accommodating multiple variants should be explored.

The second direction is to continue the search for new risk loci. There is a good reason to believe that more loci await discovery. Given the small effect sizes of common variants and modest effects at best even for rare variants or DNMs, further searching for new loci requires a significant increase of power, to which there are several approaches. The simple approach is to increase sample sizes. Since most of the well-studied Caucasian samples have been included in PGC studies, there is not much room to expand the sample size, and the collection of new samples takes time, so this is not sustainable in the long run. For samples from other understudied ethnicities, organizing consortia and collaboration will be the most effective approach to discover novel risk loci. Integration of information from independent sources, including genome-wide functional genomic data such as biological pathways, gene expression, and DNA/chromatin modification, is another approach to improving power. These functional data can be used to exclude unlikely genes/loci, effectively reducing the number of tests needed for unbiased searches across the genome, thus improving the power to discover novel loci. For rare variants, pathway- and network-based analyses are essential. Furthermore, refinement of phenotype and the use of endophenotype and multiple related phenotypes to purify samples provide another approach to improving power. As discussed above, SCZ is genetically heterogeneous, so if we combine clinical information and functional endophenotypes (such as cognitive functions and immunological responses) to screen samples and define

biologically-based disease subgroups, we can reduce the heterogeneity within the group and thus improve power. A benefit of having a biologically-defined phenotype is that it can provide insights into the underlying mechanism and provide options for treatment of the disease.

A third direction is to study gene-environment interactions. It has long been speculated that the immune system is involved in SCZ. As the immune system is the primary defense against environmental pathogens, infection with pathogens leads to the activation/dysfunction of immune responses, which can modulate the risk of developing SCZ. This is consistent with increased incidence in individuals who are migrants, have an urban upbringing<sup>[98]</sup>, are exposed to maternal infection during pregnancy<sup>[99,100]</sup>, and suffer childhood infection<sup>[101]</sup>. While the specifics of the interaction remain largely unknown, some studies have implicated specific genes that can serve as a model for studying gene-environment interactions<sup>[102,103]</sup>. Another well-known fact is that there is a small but consistent difference of incidence between males and females. This difference can be seen as a special case of gene-environment interaction where sex hormones are the most likely mediators. The study of gene-sex interaction can follow the models of other sexually dimorphic diseases<sup>[104]</sup>. In SCZ, the RELN gene has been shown to have sexually different effects<sup>[105-107]</sup>. Other environmental factors, such as stressful/traumatic life events and substance use may also alter the risk of developing SCZ. Systematic examination of the interactions between these environmental factors and genetic variants would provide insights into how environmental factors modulate and mediate the risk of SCZ, thus improving our understanding of the pathology of this disorder.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This review was supported by the National Institutes of Health, USA (MH101054).

Received date: 2014-09-19; Accepted date: 2014-12-16

#### REFERENCES

- Leucht S, Burkard T, Henderson J, Maj M, Sartorius N. Physical illness and schizophrenia: a review of the literature. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2007, 116: 317–333.
- [2] Crow TJ. The two-syndrome concept: origins and current

status. Schizophr Bull 1985, 11: 471-486.

- [3] Andreasen NC. A unitary model of schizophrenia: Bleuler's "fragmented phrene" as schizencephaly. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1999, 56: 781–787.
- [4] Sass LA, Parnas J. Schizophrenia, consciousness, and the self. Schizophr Bull 2003, 29: 427–444.
- [5] Hafner H, Maurer K, Loffler W, Riecher-Rossler A. The influence of age and sex on the onset and early course of schizophrenia. Br J Psychiatry 1993, 162: 80–86.
- [6] Millier A, Schmidt U, Angermeyer MC, Chauhan D, Murthy V, Toumi M, *et al.* Humanistic burden in schizophrenia: a literature review. J Psychiatr Res 2014, 54: 85–93.
- [7] Lichtenstein P, Yip BH, Bjork C, Pawitan Y, Cannon TD, Sullivan PF, et al. Common genetic determinants of schizophrenia and bipolar disorder in Swedish families: a population-based study. Lancet 2009, 373: 234–239.
- [8] Wray NR, Gottesman II. Using summary data from the danish national registers to estimate heritabilities for schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and major depressive disorder. Front Genet 2012, 3: 118.
- [9] Sullivan PF, Kendler KS, Neale MC. Schizophrenia as a complex trait: evidence from a meta-analysis of twin studies. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003, 60: 1187–1192.
- [10] Voisey J, Swagell CD, Hughes IP, Lawford BR, Young RM, Morris CP. Analysis of HapMap tag-SNPs in dysbindin (DTNBP1) reveals evidence of consistent association with schizophrenia. Eur Psychiatry 2010, 25: 314–319.
- [11] Shi J, Gershon ES, Liu C. Genetic associations with schizophrenia: meta-analyses of 12 candidate genes. Schizophr Res 2008, 104: 96–107.
- [12] Purcell SM, Wray NR, Stone JL, Visscher PM, O'Donovan MC, Sullivan PF, et al. Common polygenic variation contributes to risk of schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Nature 2009, 460: 748–752.
- [13] Debnath M, Cannon DM, Venkatasubramanian G. Variation in the major histocompatibility complex [MHC] gene family in schizophrenia: associations and functional implications. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2013, 42: 49–62.
- [14] Corvin A, Morris DW. Genome-wide association studies: findings at the major histocompatibility complex locus in psychosis. Biol Psychiatry 2014, 75: 276–283.
- [15] Shi J, Levinson DF, Duan J, Sanders AR, Zheng Y, Pe'er I, et al. Common variants on chromosome 6p22.1 are associated with schizophrenia. Nature 2009, 460: 753–757.
- [16] Stefansson H, Ophoff RA, Steinberg S, Andreassen OA, Cichon S, Rujescu D, et al. Common variants conferring risk of schizophrenia. Nature 2009, 460: 744–747.
- [17] Steinberg S, de JS, Andreassen OA, Werge T, Borglum AD, Mors O, *et al.* Common variants at VRK2 and TCF4 conferring risk of schizophrenia. Hum Mol Genet 2011, 20:

4076-4081.

- [18] Shi Y, Li Z, Xu Q, Wang T, Li T, Shen J, et al. Common variants on 8p12 and 1q24.2 confer risk of schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2011, 43: 1224–1227.
- [19] Ripke S, Sanders AR, Kendler KS, Levinson DF, Sklar P, Holmans PA, *et al.* Genome-wide association study identifies five new schizophrenia loci. Nat Genet 2011, 43: 969–976.
- [20] Ikeda M, Aleksic B, Kinoshita Y, Okochi T, Kawashima K, Kushima I, *et al.* Genome-wide association study of schizophrenia in a Japanese population. Biol Psychiatry 2011, 69: 472–478.
- [21] Yue WH, Wang HF, Sun LD, Tang FL, Liu ZH, Zhang HX, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies a susceptibility locus for schizophrenia in Han Chinese at 11p11.2. Nat Genet 2011, 43: 1228–1231.
- [22] Rietschel M, Mattheisen M, Degenhardt F, Kahn RS, Linszen DH, Os J, et al. Association between genetic variation in a region on chromosome 11 and schizophrenia in large samples from Europe. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 906–917.
- [23] Irish Schizophrenia Genomics Consortium. Genome-wide association study implicates HLA-C\*01:02 as a risk factor at the major histocompatibility complex locus in schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2012, 72: 620–628.
- [24] Hamshere ML, Walters JT, Smith R, Richards AL, Green E, Grozeva D, *et al.* Genome-wide significant associations in schizophrenia to ITIH3/4, CACNA1C and SDCCAG8, and extensive replication of associations reported by the Schizophrenia PGC. Mol Psychiatry 2013, 18: 708–712.
- [25] Ripke S, O'Dushlaine C, Chambert K, Moran JL, Kahler AK, Akterin S, *et al.* Genome-wide association analysis identifies 13 new risk loci for schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2013, 45: 1150–1159.
- [26] Schizophrenia Working Group of the Psychiatric Genomics Consortium. Biological insights from 108 schizophreniaassociated genetic loci. Nature 2014, 511: 421–427.
- [27] Lee SH, DeCandia TR, Ripke S, Yang J, Sullivan PF, Goddard ME, *et al.* Estimating the proportion of variation in susceptibility to schizophrenia captured by common SNPs. Nat Genet 2012, 44: 247–250.
- [28] Speliotes EK, Willer CJ, Berndt SI, Monda KL, Thorleifsson G, Jackson AU, et al. Association analyses of 249,796 individuals reveal 18 new loci associated with body mass index. Nat Genet 2010, 42: 937–948.
- [29] Lango AH, Estrada K, Lettre G, Berndt SI, Weedon MN, Rivadeneira F, et al. Hundreds of variants clustered in genomic loci and biological pathways affect human height. Nature 2010, 467: 832–838.
- [30] Willer CJ, Schmidt EM, Sengupta S, Peloso GM, Gustafsson S, Kanoni S, et al. Discovery and refinement of loci associated with lipid levels. Nat Genet 2013, 45: 1274–1283.

- [31] Chen X, Lee G, Maher BS, Fanous AH, Chen J, Zhao Z, et al. GWA study data mining and independent replication identify cardiomyopathy-associated 5 (CMYA5) as a risk gene for schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2011, 16: 1117–1129.
- [32] Ayalew M, Le-Niculescu H, Levey DF, Jain N, Changala B, Patel SD, et al. Convergent functional genomics of schizophrenia: from comprehensive understanding to genetic risk prediction. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 887–905.
- [33] Luo XJ, Li M, Huang L, Steinberg S, Mattheisen M, Liang G, et al. Convergent lines of evidence support CAMKK2 as a schizophrenia susceptibility gene. Mol Psychiatry 2014, 19: 774–783.
- [34] Malhotra D, Sebat J. CNVs: harbingers of a rare variant revolution in psychiatric genetics. Cell 2012, 148: 1223–1241.
- [35] Rujescu D, Ingason A, Cichon S, Pietilainen OP, Barnes MR, Toulopoulou T, *et al.* Disruption of the neurexin 1 gene is associated with schizophrenia. Hum Mol Genet 2009, 18: 988–996.
- [36] Need AC, Ge D, Weale ME, Maia J, Feng S, Heinzen EL, et al. A genome-wide investigation of SNPs and CNVs in schizophrenia. PLoS Genet 2009, 5: e1000373.
- [37] Walsh T, McClellan JM, McCarthy SE, Addington AM, Pierce SB, Cooper GM, *et al.* Rare structural variants disrupt multiple genes in neurodevelopmental pathways in schizophrenia. Science 2008, 320: 539–543.
- [38] Levinson DF, Duan J, Oh S, Wang K, Sanders AR, Shi J, et al. Copy number variants in schizophrenia: confirmation of five previous findings and new evidence for 3q29 microdeletions and VIPR2 duplications. Am J Psychiatry 2011, 168: 302–316.
- [39] Szatkiewicz JP, O'Dushlaine C, Chen G, Chambert K, Moran JL, Neale BM, *et al.* Copy number variation in schizophrenia in Sweden. Mol Psychiatry 2014, 19: 762–773.
- [40] Magri C, Sacchetti E, Traversa M, Valsecchi P, Gardella R, Bonvicini C, *et al.* New copy number variations in schizophrenia. PLoS One 2010, 5: e13422.
- [41] Ikeda M, Aleksic B, Kirov G, Kinoshita Y, Yamanouchi Y, Kitajima T, *et al.* Copy number variation in schizophrenia in the Japanese population. Biol Psychiatry 2010, 67: 283–286.
- [42] Kirov G, Rujescu D, Ingason A, Collier DA, O'Donovan MC, Owen MJ. Neurexin 1 (NRXN1) deletions in schizophrenia. Schizophr Bull 2009, 35: 851–854.
- [43] Yuan J, Jin C, Sha W, Zhou Z, Zhang F, Wang M, et al. A competitive PCR assay confirms the association of a copy number variation in the VIPR2 gene with schizophrenia in Han Chinese. Schizophr Res 2014, 156: 66–70.
- [44] Vacic V, McCarthy S, Malhotra D, Murray F, Chou HH, Peoples A, *et al.* Duplications of the neuropeptide receptor gene VIPR2 confer significant risk for schizophrenia. Nature 2011, 471: 499–503.

- [45] Mefford HC, Sharp AJ, Baker C, Itsara A, Jiang Z, Buysse K, et al. Recurrent rearrangements of chromosome 1q21.1 and variable pediatric phenotypes. N Engl J Med 2008, 359: 1685–1699.
- [46] International Schizophrenia Consortium. Rare chromosomal deletions and duplications increase risk of schizophrenia. Nature 2008, 455: 237–241.
- [47] Stefansson H, Rujescu D, Cichon S, Pietilainen OP, Ingason A, Steinberg S, *et al.* Large recurrent microdeletions associated with schizophrenia. Nature 2008, 455: 232–236.
- [48] Mulle JG, Dodd AF, McGrath JA, Wolyniec PS, Mitchell AA, Shetty AC, *et al.* Microdeletions of 3q29 confer high risk for schizophrenia. Am J Hum Genet 2010, 87: 229–236.
- [49] Kirov G, Pocklington AJ, Holmans P, Ivanov D, Ikeda M, Ruderfer D, et al. De novo CNV analysis implicates specific abnormalities of postsynaptic signalling complexes in the pathogenesis of schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 142–153.
- [50] Ingason A, Rujescu D, Cichon S, Sigurdsson E, Sigmundsson T, Pietilainen OP, et al. Copy number variations of chromosome 16p13.1 region associated with schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2011, 16: 17–25.
- [51] Kirov G, Grozeva D, Norton N, Ivanov D, Mantripragada KK, Holmans P, et al. Support for the involvement of large copy number variants in the pathogenesis of schizophrenia. Hum Mol Genet 2009, 18: 1497–1503.
- [52] Bassett AS, Marshall CR, Lionel AC, Chow EW, Scherer SW. Copy number variations and risk for schizophrenia in 22q11.2 deletion syndrome. Hum Mol Genet 2008, 17: 4045–4053.
- [53] Monks S, Niarchou M, Davies AR, Walters JT, Williams N, Owen MJ, et al. Further evidence for high rates of schizophrenia in 22q11.2 deletion syndrome. Schizophr Res 2014, 153: 231–236.
- [54] Grozeva D, Conrad DF, Barnes CP, Hurles M, Owen MJ, O'Donovan MC, *et al.* Independent estimation of the frequency of rare CNVs in the UK population confirms their role in schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 2012, 135: 1–7.
- [55] Glessner JT, Reilly MP, Kim CE, Takahashi N, Albano A, Hou C, et al. Strong synaptic transmission impact by copy number variations in schizophrenia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010, 107: 10584–10589.
- [56] Rees E, Kirov G, Sanders A, Walters JT, Chambert KD, Shi J, et al. Evidence that duplications of 22q11.2 protect against schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2014, 19: 37–40.
- [57] Sullivan PF, Daly MJ, O'Donovan M. Genetic architectures of psychiatric disorders: the emerging picture and its implications. Nat Rev Genet 2012, 13: 537–551.
- [58] Girirajan S, Rosenfeld JA, Cooper GM, Antonacci F, Siswara P, Itsara A, et al. A recurrent 16p12.1 microdeletion supports a two-hit model for severe developmental delay. Nat Genet

2010, 42: 203-209.

- [59] Malhotra D, McCarthy S, Michaelson JJ, Vacic V, Burdick KE, Yoon S, *et al.* High frequencies of de novo CNVs in bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. Neuron 2011, 72: 951–963.
- [60] Karayiorgou M, Morris MA, Morrow B, Shprintzen RJ, Goldberg R, Borrow J, et al. Schizophrenia susceptibility associated with interstitial deletions of chromosome 22q11. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1995, 92: 7612–7616.
- [61] Squarcione C, Torti MC, Di FF, Biondi M. 22q11 deletion syndrome: a review of the neuropsychiatric features and their neurobiological basis. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat 2013, 9: 1873–1884.
- [62] Williams NM. Molecular mechanisms in 22q11 deletion syndrome. Schizophr Bull 2011, 37: 882–889.
- [63] Bodmer W, Bonilla C. Common and rare variants in multifactorial susceptibility to common diseases. Nat Genet 2008, 40: 695–701.
- [64] Raychaudhuri S, Korn JM, McCarroll SA, Altshuler D, Sklar P, Purcell S, et al. Accurately assessing the risk of schizophrenia conferred by rare copy-number variation affecting genes with brain function. PLoS Genet 2010, 6: e1001097.
- [65] Grayton HM, Fernandes C, Rujescu D, Collier DA. Copy number variations in neurodevelopmental disorders. Prog Neurobiol 2012, 99: 81–91.
- [66] Bassett AS, Bury A, Hodgkinson KA, Honer WG. Reproductive fitness in familial schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 1996, 21: 151–160.
- [67] Laursen TM, Munk-Olsen T. Reproductive patterns in psychotic patients. Schizophr Res 2010, 121: 234–240.
- [68] Malaspina D, Harlap S, Fennig S, Heiman D, Nahon D, Feldman D, et al. Advancing paternal age and the risk of schizophrenia. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2001, 58: 361–367.
- [69] Byrne M, Agerbo E, Ewald H, Eaton WW, Mortensen PB. Parental age and risk of schizophrenia: a case-control study. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003, 60: 673–678.
- [70] Dalman C, Allebeck P. Paternal age and schizophrenia: further support for an association. Am J Psychiatry 2002, 159: 1591–1592.
- [71] Malaspina D. Paternal factors and schizophrenia risk: de novo mutations and imprinting. Schizophr Bull 2001, 27: 379–393.
- [72] Xu B, Roos JL, Levy S, van Rensburg EJ, Gogos JA, Karayiorgou M. Strong association of de novo copy number mutations with sporadic schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2008, 40: 880–885.
- [73] Xu B, Roos JL, Dexheimer P, Boone B, Plummer B, Levy S, *et al.* Exome sequencing supports a de novo mutational paradigm for schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2011, 43: 864–868.
- [74] Gauthier J, Champagne N, Lafreniere RG, Xiong L, Spiegelman D, Brustein E, *et al.* De novo mutations in the

gene encoding the synaptic scaffolding protein SHANK3 in patients ascertained for schizophrenia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010, 107: 7863–7868.

- [75] Tarabeux J, Champagne N, Brustein E, Hamdan FF, Gauthier J, Lapointe M, *et al.* De novo truncating mutation in Kinesin 17 associated with schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2010, 68: 649–656.
- [76] Awadalla P, Gauthier J, Myers RA, Casals F, Hamdan FF, Griffing AR, et al. Direct measure of the de novo mutation rate in autism and schizophrenia cohorts. Am J Hum Genet 2010, 87: 316–324.
- [77] Fromer M, Pocklington AJ, Kavanagh DH, Williams HJ, Dwyer S, Gormley P, *et al.* De novo mutations in schizophrenia implicate synaptic networks. Nature 2014, 506: 179–184.
- [78] Girard SL, Gauthier J, Noreau A, Xiong L, Zhou S, Jouan L, et al. Increased exonic de novo mutation rate in individuals with schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2011, 43: 860–863.
- [79] Xu B, Ionita-Laza I, Roos JL, Boone B, Woodrick S, Sun Y, et al. De novo gene mutations highlight patterns of genetic and neural complexity in schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2012, 44: 1365–1369.
- [80] Purcell SM, Moran JL, Fromer M, Ruderfer D, Solovieff N, Roussos P, et al. A polygenic burden of rare disruptive mutations in schizophrenia. Nature 2014, 506: 185–190.
- [81] Mulle JG, Pulver AE, McGrath JA, Wolyniec PS, Dodd AF, Cutler DJ, et al. Reciprocal duplication of the williams-beuren syndrome deletion on chromosome 7q11.23 is associated with schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2014, 75: 371–377.
- [82] Huang J, Perlis RH, Lee PH, Rush AJ, Fava M, Sachs GS, et al. Cross-disorder genomewide analysis of schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and depression. Am J Psychiatry 2010, 167: 1254–1263.
- [83] Williams HJ, Craddock N, Russo G, Hamshere ML, Moskvina V, Dwyer S, *et al.* Most genome-wide significant susceptibility loci for schizophrenia and bipolar disorder reported to date cross-traditional diagnostic boundaries. Hum Mol Genet 2011, 20: 387–391.
- [84] Lee SH, Ripke S, Neale BM, Faraone SV, Purcell SM, Perlis RH, et al. Genetic relationship between five psychiatric disorders estimated from genome-wide SNPs. Nat Genet 2013, 45: 984–994.
- [85] Williams HJ, Norton N, Dwyer S, Moskvina V, Nikolov I, Carroll L, et al. Fine mapping of ZNF804A and genome-wide significant evidence for its involvement in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Mol Psychiatry 2011, 16: 429–441.
- [86] Whalley HC, Papmeyer M, Romaniuk L, Sprooten E, Johnstone EC, Hall J, et al. Impact of a microRNA MIR137 susceptibility variant on brain function in people at high genetic risk of schizophrenia or bipolar disorder.

Neuropsychopharmacology 2012, 37: 2720-2729.

- [87] Collins AL, Kim Y, Bloom RJ, Kelada SN, Sethupathy P, Sullivan PF. Transcriptional targets of the schizophrenia risk gene MIR137. Transl Psychiatry 2014, 4: e404.
- [88] Devanna P, Vernes SC. A direct molecular link between the autism candidate gene RORa and the schizophrenia candidate MIR137. Sci Rep 2014, 4: 3994.
- [89] Andreassen OA, Djurovic S, Thompson WK, Schork AJ, Kendler KS, O'Donovan MC, et al. Improved detection of common variants associated with schizophrenia by leveraging pleiotropy with cardiovascular-disease risk factors. Am J Hum Genet 2013, 92: 197–209.
- [90] Sellgren C, Frisell T, Lichtenstein P, Landen M, Askling J. The association between schizophrenia and rheumatoid arthritis: a nationwide population-based Swedish study on intraindividual and familial risks. Schizophr Bull 2014, 40: 1552–1559.
- [91] Zhao Z, Xu J, Chen J, Kim S, Reimers M, Bacanu SA, et al. Transcriptome sequencing and genome-wide association analyses reveal lysosomal function and actin cytoskeleton remodeling in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Mol Psychiatry 2014.
- [92] Lencz T, Knowles E, Davies G, Guha S, Liewald DC, Starr JM, et al. Molecular genetic evidence for overlap between general cognitive ability and risk for schizophrenia: a report from the Cognitive Genomics consorTium (COGENT). Mol Psychiatry 2014, 19: 168–174.
- [93] Mowry BJ, Gratten J. The emerging spectrum of allelic variation in schizophrenia: current evidence and strategies for the identification and functional characterization of common and rare variants. Mol Psychiatry 2013, 18: 38-52.
- [94] McClellan JM, Susser E, King MC. Schizophrenia: a common disease caused by multiple rare alleles. Br J Psychiatry 2007, 190: 194–199.
- [95] Veltman JA, Brunner HG. De novo mutations in human genetic disease. Nat Rev Genet 2012, 13: 565–575.
- [96] Ku CS, Polychronakos C, Tan EK, Naidoo N, Pawitan Y, Roukos DH, *et al.* A new paradigm emerges from the study of de novo mutations in the context of neurodevelopmental disease. Mol Psychiatry 2013, 18: 141–153.
- [97] Genome-wide association study identifies five new schizophrenia loci. Nat Genet 2011, 43: 969–976.
- [98] Selten JP, van d, V, Rutten BP, Cantor-Graae E. The social defeat hypothesis of schizophrenia: an update. Schizophr Bull 2013, 39: 1180–1186.
- [99] Betts KS, Williams GM, Najman JM, Scott J, Alati R. Maternal prenatal infection, early susceptibility to illness and adult psychotic experiences: a birth cohort study. Schizophr Res 2014, 156: 161–167.
- [100] Khandaker GM, Zimbron J, Lewis G, Jones PB. Prenatal

maternal infection, neurodevelopment and adult schizophrenia: a systematic review of population-based studies. Psychol Med 2013, 43: 239–257.

- [101] Nielsen PR, Laursen TM, Mortensen PB. Association between parental hospital-treated infection and the risk of schizophrenia in adolescence and early adulthood. Schizophr Bull 2013, 39: 230–237.
- [102] Demontis D, Nyegaard M, Buttenschon HN, Hedemand A, Pedersen CB, Grove J, *et al.* Association of GRIN1 and GRIN2A-D with schizophrenia and genetic interaction with maternal herpes simplex virus-2 infection affecting disease risk. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet 2011, 156B: 913–922.
- [103] Borglum AD, Demontis D, Grove J, Pallesen J, Hollegaard MV, Pedersen CB, *et al.* Genome-wide study of association and interaction with maternal cytomegalovirus infection suggests new schizophrenia loci. Mol Psychiatry 2014, 19: 325–333.
- [104] Ober C, Loisel DA, Gilad Y. Sex-specific genetic architecture of human disease. Nat Rev Genet 2008, 9: 911–922.
- [105] Shifman S, Johannesson M, Bronstein M, Chen SX, Collier DA, Craddock NJ, *et al.* Genome-wide association identifies a common variant in the reelin gene that increases the risk of schizophrenia only in women. PLoS Genet 2008, 4: e28.
- [106] Liu Y, Chen PL, McGrath J, Wolyniec P, Fallin D, Nestadt G, et al. Replication of an association of a common variant in the Reelin gene (RELN) with schizophrenia in Ashkenazi Jewish women. Psychiatr Genet 2010, 20: 184–186.
- [107] Li W, Song X, Zhang H, Yang Y, Jiang C, Xiao B, et al. Association study of RELN polymorphisms with schizophrenia in Han Chinese population. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2011, 35: 1505–1511.
- [108] Cross-Disorder Group of the Psychiatric Genomics Consortium. Identification of risk loci with shared effects on

five major psychiatric disorders: a genome-wide analysis. Lancet 2013, 381: 1371–1379.

- [109] Moskvina V, Craddock N, Holmans P, Nikolov I, Pahwa JS, Green E, et al. Gene-wide analyses of genome-wide association data sets: evidence for multiple common risk alleles for schizophrenia and bipolar disorder and for overlap in genetic risk. Mol Psychiatry 2009, 14: 252–260.
- [110] Bergen SE, O'Dushlaine CT, Ripke S, Lee PH, Ruderfer DM, Akterin S, *et al.* Genome-wide association study in a Swedish population yields support for greater CNV and MHC involvement in schizophrenia compared with bipolar disorder. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 880–886.
- [111] Rietschel M, Mattheisen M, Degenhardt F, Muhleisen TW, Kirsch P, Esslinger C, *et al.* Association between genetic variation in a region on chromosome 11 and schizophrenia in large samples from Europe. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 906–917.
- [112] Ingason A, Kirov G, Giegling I, Hansen T, Isles AR, Jakobsen KD, et al. Maternally derived microduplications at 15q11-q13: implication of imprinted genes in psychotic illness. Am J Psychiatry 2011, 168: 408–417.
- [113] Georgieva L, Rees E, Moran JL, Chambert KD, Milanova V, Craddock N, et al. De novo CNVs in bipolar affective disorder and schizophrenia. Hum Mol Genet 2014, 23: 6677–6683.
- [114] McCarthy SE, Makarov V, Kirov G, Addington AM, McClellan J, Yoon S, *et al.* Microduplications of 16p11.2 are associated with schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2009, 41: 1223–1227.
- [115] Guha S, Rees E, Darvasi A, Ivanov D, Ikeda M, Bergen SE, et al. Implication of a rare deletion at distal 16p11.2 in schizophrenia. JAMA Psychiatry 2013, 70: 253–260.
- [116] Moreno-De-Luca D, Mulle JG, Kaminsky EB, Sanders SJ, Myers SM, Adam MP, *et al.* Deletion 17q12 is a recurrent copy number variant that confers high risk of autism and schizophrenia. Am J Hum Genet 2010, 87: 618–630.

# Involuntary admission and treatment of patients with mental disorder

Simei Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Graham Mellsop<sup>2</sup>, Johann Brink<sup>3</sup>, Xiaoping Wang<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Mental Health Institute of The Second Xiangya Hospital, Hunan Province Technology Institute of Psychiatry, Key

Laboratory of Psychiatry and Mental Health of Hunan Province, Central South University, Changsha 410011, China

<sup>2</sup>Waikato Clinical School, University of Auckland, New Zealand

<sup>3</sup>University of British Columbia, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada

Corresponding author: Xiaoping Wang. E-mail: xiaop6@126.com

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Despite the efforts of the World Health Organization to internationally standardize strategies for mental-health care delivery, the rules and regulations for involuntary admission and treatment of patients with mental disorder still differ markedly across countries. This review was undertaken to describe the regulations and mental-health laws from diverse countries and districts of Europe (UK, Austria, Denmark, France, Germany, Italy, Ireland, and Norway), the Americas (Canada, USA, and Brazil), Australasia (Australia and New Zealand), and Asia (Japan and China). We outline the criteria and procedures for involuntary admission to psychiatric hospitals and to community services, illustrate the key features of laws related to these issues, and discuss their implications for contemporary psychiatric practice. This review may help to standardize the introduction of legislation that allows involuntary admission and treatment of patients with mental disorders in the mainland of China, and contribute to improved mental-health care. In this review, involuntary admission or treatment does not include the placement of mentally-ill offenders, or any other aspect of forensic psychiatry.

**Keywords:** involuntary admission; involuntary treatment; mental-health legislation; compulsory admission; commitment criteria

#### Introduction

From an ethical perspective, the involuntary admission and treatment of patients with mental disorders are often discussed from the perspective of personal liberty. However, influenced by an increasing emphasis on individual rights, the autonomy of patients with mental disorders has been growing in importance. This viewpoint may undermine the original purpose of involuntary admission and treatment, which is to provide adequate mental-health care to those individuals whose mental disorders interfere with their rational ability to consent or decline treatment. The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities adds a new perspective on non-discrimination and equality. Given this context, the legal framework for involuntary admission and treatment, and/or commitment laws pertaining to persons with mental disorder has been reformed in many countries<sup>[1, 2]</sup>.

Involuntary admission and treatment generally have been accepted as a necessary measure to protect patients, others, and society. However, it remains a controversial and complex ethical and legal issue, and sometimes it is difficult to balance the rights of patients with the rights of the public. A number of international human rights documents are available to provide context and guidance. These include the Principles for the Protection of Persons with Mental Illness (or MI Principles, 1991), the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms (1950), The Declaration of Hawaii (1983), and the Ten Basic Principles for Mental Health Law published by the World Health Organization (WHO)<sup>[3]</sup>. Many countries also stipulate a number of relevant provisions for involuntary admission and treatment that govern their national or regional mental-health care systems. The principles and procedures of involuntary admission and treatment vary among countries because of different cultures, traditions, economies, and human resources.

#### **Criteria for Involuntary Admission**

The formulation of a clear criterion for involuntary admission or treatment is a complex and cumbersome process. According to the checklist for Involuntary Admission and Treatment developed by the WHO, the criteria for detention in most countries include similar conditions: the patient must be suffering from a severe mental disorder; and compulsory treatment is necessary in the interest of the patient's health or safety, or the protection of other persons.

Table 1. Criteria or conditions for involuntary admission

However, these criteria are not included in all legal frameworks (Table 1).

It is worth noting that there is a difference in procedures for involuntary placement in France: the need for treatment criteria being present only in the HDT (Hospitalisation à la Demande d'un Tiers) procedure, but not in the HO (Hospitalisation d'Office) procedure<sup>[2]</sup>. According to Norwegian legislation (the Mental Health Care act of 1999 and its precursors), involuntary admission of a patient may be conducted when a patient who suffers from a psychotic disorder is a danger to himself/herself or others and/or there is a need to admit the patient to ensure that he or she receives necessary treatment. Paragraph 5 of the Danish law concerning the involuntary criteria stipulates that besides being psychotic, a patient has to be either dangerous to himself/herself or others or have a prospect of recovery if treated involuntarily.

### Presence of A Mental Disorder

The basic requirement in all countries is that the patient

Region	Country/District	Mental disorder +Danger	Mental disorder +Need for treatment	Mental disorder +Danger/mental disorder+Need for treatment	Mental disorder +Danger+Need for treatment
Europe	UK			Yes	
	Austria	Yes			
	Denmark			Yes	
	France	Yes			
	Germany	Yes			
	Italy		Yes		
	Ireland			Yes	
	Norway				Yes
Americas	Canada				Yes
	USA	Yes			
	Brazil			Yes	
Australasia	Australia			Yes	
	New Zealand			Yes	
Asia	Japan	Yes			
	The mainland of China	Yes			
	Taiwan region				Yes
	Hong Kong Special			Yes	
	Administrative Region				

suffers from a mental disorder<sup>[4-6]</sup>, but the type and severity of mental disorder that qualify a person for involuntary admission vary across jurisdictions. Some countries allow involuntary admission only for "severe mental disorder (illness)"; others stipulate specific mental disorders, such as "psychotic illness"; while the remaining countries use a broader definition of mental disorder. Thus, despite the availability of detailed international classification systems (e.g., the ICD-10 or DSM-5), the definition of "mental disorder" varies across jurisdictions. A specific ICD-10 diagnosis is rarely required, but words that cover a variety of psychiatric phenomena, mostly related to the broad concept of psychosis, are used. Whether the criteria should include mental retardation, substance abuse, or personality disorders is often contentious<sup>[7]</sup>.

As described in Table 2, the 2007 Mental Health Act of the UK defines mental disorder as "any disorder or disability of the mind". However, the Royal College of Psychiatrists of the UK has opposed having a personality disorder, in and of itself, as a criterion for involuntary admission, largely because of the unresponsiveness to available treatments. The laws of Austria, Germany, and the UK use broad concepts, but mental deficiency without psychotic symptoms, noncompliance, substance abuse, sexual promiscuity, and sexual psychological disorders are excluded from the criteria<sup>[8]</sup>. In Norway, the term "serious mental disorder", as stipulated by the Supreme Court's interpretation, includes active psychosis or deviant states of mental deficiency where the reduction in functioning is as substantial as that seen in psychosis.

In Canada, a "person with a mental disorder" means a person who has a disorder of the mind that requires treatment and seriously impairs the person's ability to react appropriately to their environment, or to associate with others. For example, in British Columbia, involuntary admission and treatment require that the person has a disorder of the mind that causes serious impairment of the person's ability to react appropriately to their environment, and requires care, supervision, and control in, or by, a designated facility to prevent substantial mental or physical deterioration, or for the protection of the person or others. In the Mental Health Act amendment of 1998, mental retardation was removed from the definition of mental disorder. In the USA, the state must prove that the person

Region	Country/District	Definition of psychiatric/medical diagnosis
Europe	UK	Any disorder or disability of the mind
	Austria	Not defined
	Denmark	Psychosis
	France	Not defined
	Germany	Wide diagnostic criteria
	Italy	Not defined
	Ireland	Mental illness, severe dementia, significant intellectual disability
	Norway	Serious mental disorder
Americas	Canada	Mental disorder
	USA	Not defined
	Brazil	Not defined
Australasia	Australia	Wide diagnostic or serious mental disorder
	New Zealand	Severe mental disorder
Asia	Japan	Not defined
	The mainland of China	Severe mental disorder
	Taiwan region	Severely ill
	Hong Kong Special	Not defined
	Administrative Region	

Table 2. Psychiatric diagnoses for involuntary admission

suffers from a mental illness or disorder, which is often defined as a substantial disorder of emotional processes, thought, or cognition that grossly impairs judgment, behavior, or the capacity to recognize reality. Detention or involuntary commitment might be permitted for persons with any kind of mental retardation, epilepsy, alcoholism, or harmful drug addiction.

In Australia, involuntary inpatient treatment requires the presence of a mental illness/disorder as defined in the relevant state legislation. There are state differences in the name, specificity, severity, consequences of symptoms, and exclusions. Most Australian jurisdictions use the term "mental illness". In the majority of jurisdictions the definitions of the terms are detailed and similar to that of New South Wales where mental illness is a "condition that seriously impairs, either temporarily or permanently, the mental functioning of a person and is characterized by the presence of (a) delusions; (b) hallucinations; (c) serious disorder of thought form; (d) a severe disturbance of mood; (e) sustained or repeated irrational behavior indicating the presence of any one or more of the above... symptoms "(according to the Mental Health Act 2007, S.4). Some South Australian jurisdictions use the term "serious mental disorder". In New Zealand, Section 2 of the Mental Health (Compulsory Assessment and Treatment) Act (1992) defines mental disorder as "an abnormal state of mind (whether of continuous or intermittent nature)" characterized by delusions or disorders of mood, perception, volition, or cognition. The criteria appear to exclude persons with only a personality disorder<sup>[9]</sup>.

Japan's Mental Health and Welfare Law (1995) and Hong Kong's Mental Health (Amendment) Ordinance (1997) do not define specified diagnostic categories for involuntary admission. In Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, the "mentally incapacitated person (MIP) who does not demonstrate mental illness plus abnormally aggressive or seriously irresponsible conduct cannot be detained in a mental hospital or correctional services department (CSD) psychiatric centre"<sup>[10]</sup>.

In the mainland of China, a "severe mental disorder" requires severe symptoms that result in serious impairments in social adaptation (or other types of functioning) and awareness of objective reality or of one's medical condition, or result in an inability to deal with one's own affairs<sup>[11]</sup>. In the Taiwan region, only those persons whose disoriented and unusual thoughts and behavior render them unable to manage their own affairs, or who are clearly likely to injure others or themselves, can be subjects of involuntary admission. Also included in the class of severely ill are those who, due to disoriented and unusual thought and behavior, have actually injured others or themselves

## Serious Likelihood of Immediate or Imminent Danger

Generally, preventing harm to oneself or to others is an important requirement of mental-health legislation<sup>[3]</sup>. The "dangerousness criterion" (threatened or actual danger to oneself or to others) is the most common additional criterion, while in some laws it is the only criterion justifying or permitting someone to be treated involuntarily<sup>[12]</sup>. However, this is not an essential prerequisite in all the jurisdictions reviewed here. Table 3 summarizes the diversity of dangerousness criteria for involuntary admission to mental-health care.

The dangerousness criteria are sufficient on its own for involuntary admission in Finland, Greece, Ireland, Portugal, and the UK, though it is not the only essential prerequisite in the UK, Denmark, Ireland, Australia, New Zealand, or Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. In the above countries or regions, the need for treatment is stipulated as an alternative criterion. And in Italy, Spain and Sweden, danger to oneself or to others is not considered as a criterion. In addition, in some countries such as Iceland, Portugal, and Spain, a lack of insight by the patient is a requirement<sup>[12]</sup>.

In some Canadian jurisdictions, the dangerousness criterion is offered as an alternative, but in other jurisdictions there is a deterioration criterion. Four jurisdictions (Ontario, Nunavut, Northwest Territories, and Quebec) continue to limit danger to physical or bodily harm. In British Columbia, the word "dangerous" is not mentioned in the involuntary admission criteria, which include the need for care, supervision, and control in or by a designated facility to "prevent the person's...substantial mental or physical deterioration" or "for the protection of the person...or the protection of others". Since California adopted a standard in 1969 stipulating that a person had to be dangerous to self or to others to be considered for involuntary commitment,

Region	Country/ District	Danger level specified	Danger to oneself	Danger to others	Danger to oneself or to others
Europe	UK	No			Yes
	Austria	Yes			Yes
	Denmark	Yes			Yes
	France	Yes			Yes
	Germany	Yes			Yes
	Italy	No	No	No	No
	Ireland	Yes			Yes
	Norway	Yes			Yes
Americas	Canada	Yes			Yes
	USA	Yes			Yes
	Brazil	Yes		Yes	
Australasia	Australia	Yes			Yes
	New Zealand	Yes			Yes
Asia	Japan	Yes			Yes
	The mainland of China	Yes		Yes	
	Taiwan region	Yes			Yes
	Hong Kong Special	No			Yes
	Administrative Region				

most states in the USA have passed similar acts. Some states even specify suicidal behavior, harmful attacks, *etc.*, and provide clear time-frames for such behavior. Hence, the presentation of a risk of harm "as a result of mental illness" is essential for involuntary admission. To be a candidate for involuntary civil commitment in Florida, a person must be deemed at risk of inflicting serious bodily harm on another person in the near future, as evidenced by recent behaviors causing, attempting, or threatening such harm.

All the Australasian jurisdictions have a broad harm/ danger criterion; for example, in South Australia, "the person requires treatment for the person's own protection from harm (including harm involved in the continuation or deterioration of the person's condition) or for the protection of others". Harm is not limited to physical or bodily harm. In addition, most Australian states have a deterioration alternative — for example, Queensland requires a risk that the person may (a) cause harm to himself or herself or someone else; or (b) suffer serious mental or physical deterioration.

Section 2 of the mental-health code of New Zealand requires the person to have an abnormal state of mind posing a serious danger to the health or safety of oneself or of others, or the capacity of that person to take care of himself or herself is seriously diminished. Thus, the involuntary criteria do not only rely on measures of "dangerousness", but have provisions for those persons with mental disorders who have no ability to care for themselves in the community<sup>[9]</sup>.

Japan's Mental Health and Welfare Law (1995) introduced two types of involuntary psychiatric admissions: compulsory admission by two or more designated physicians and admission for medical care and protection; only the former requires the patient to be likely to cause danger to themselves or others unless admitted to a hospital. Such a person shall be admitted to a national or prefectural mental hospital or other designated institution<sup>[13]</sup>. The Article 30(2) of China's 2012 Mental Health Law also provides two legal conditions for involuntary admission: the patient has already injured himself/herself or others, or has the potential to commit the said act<sup>[14]</sup>. "Dangerousness" as an alternative condition for involuntary admission in the Taiwan region, has a definition similar to that in the mainland of China, as is only to be implemented when a severely ill person is "clearly likely to injure" others or self, or who has already acted injuriously.

#### **Need for Treatment**

Prior to 1969, most legal frameworks stipulated a specific need for treatment as a standard criterion for compulsory admission<sup>[2]</sup>. The MI Principles (Principle 16) of the WHO Resource Book on Mental Health, Human Rights and Legislation, states that involuntary admission may be considered "in the case of a person whose mental illness is severe and whose judgment is impaired, failure to admit or retain that person is likely to lead to a serious deterioration in his or her condition or will prevent the giving of appropriate treatment that can only be given by admission to a mental health facility..."<sup>[7]</sup>.

In Europe, there have been many objections to this by organizations, individuals, and mental-health services users. In Italy, if a person needs urgent treatment and the treatment cannot be provided outside the hospital, involuntary hospitalization is authorized. This is very different from the dangerousness criteria used in most other jurisdictions. The 2007 Mental Health Act in the UK has a requirement that the patient cannot be detained for treatment unless appropriate treatment is available. Italy, Spain, and Sweden also stipulate the need for treatment as a criterion.

In North America, five Canadian jurisdictions (British Columbia, Saskatchewan, Manitoba, Nova Scotia, and Newfoundland and Labrador) have a specific need for treatment requirement, but eight do not, including the two largest provinces, Ontario and Quebec<sup>[15]</sup>. In the USA there is a strong tendency to replace "need for treatment" with a "dangerousness criterion".

In Australasia, most Australian jurisdictions have a requirement that psychiatric treatment is needed before a person can be involuntarily admitted. In Western Australia, the individual must have a mental illness requiring treatment.

In Asia, Japan's Mental Health and Welfare Law (1995) stipulates that family members can initiate involuntary

admission if the need for treatment can be demonstrated<sup>[13]</sup>. In the mainland of China, Article 30(2) of Mental Health Law does not mention the need for treatment, but is ambiguous about the enforceability of hospitalization when there is no appropriate medical treatment available<sup>[14]</sup>. The Mental Health Law in the Taiwan region expressly requires that the person needs full-time hospitalization<sup>[16, 17]</sup>.

#### **Procedure for Involuntary Admission**

Mental-health legislation usually specifies the procedure for involuntary admission. Although these procedures are heterogeneous, they all include the following sections (see Tables 4–6).

#### Who Should Make the Application?

Who should make the application for involuntary admission is a matter of debate. The person may be a family member, a close relative or guardian, a mental-health practitioner, or another state-appointed person (e.g., a social worker in the UK). In some countries, family members are not involved in the application at all. These differences may be affected by different cultures and processes<sup>[7]</sup>.

## Required Qualifications and Numbers of Assessors for the Applicability of Involuntary Admission Criteria

As an additional safeguard to protect the rights of those being detained involuntarily, the issues of who and how many assessors should determine the psychiatric/medical criteria for involuntary admission or treatment are important. The MI Principles of the WHO recommend that two medical practitioners conduct the assessment separately and independently. Generally, multiple assessments by additional qualified assessors are likely to decrease the possibility of abuse and provide the greatest protection for patients. In some countries, the clinicians who make the evaluation (such as psychiatric social workers, psychiatric nurses, and psychologists) need to be specifically trained and accredited. However, this is not possible or practical in low-income countries with a shortage of psychiatrists and general medical professionals<sup>[7]</sup>.

All member states of the European Union (EU) require psychiatrists to perform the assessment upon patient admission to a psychiatric facility, although regulations for preliminary assessment or emergency assessment

Region	Country/ District	Psychiatrist mandatory for initial assessment	Number of assessor	Deciding authority
Europe	UK	Yes	2	Med
	Austria	Yes	2	Non-Med
	Denmark	No	1	Med
	France	No	2	Non-Med
	Germany	No	1	Non-Med
	Italy	No	2	Non-Med
	Ireland	Yes	2	Med
	Norway	No	1	Non-Med
Americas	Canada	Yes	2	Med
	USA	Yes	2	Med
	Brazil	No	1	Non-Med
Australasia	Australia	Yes	2	Med
	New Zealand	No	2	Non-Med
Asia	Japan	Yes	1–2	Non-Med
	The mainland of China	Yes	1	Med
	Taiwan region	No	At least 2	Non-Med
	Hong Kong Special	Yes	1	Non-Med
	Administrative Region			

able 4. Psychiatr	ic /medica	l assessment	for	invol	untary	admission
-------------------	------------	--------------	-----	-------	--------	-----------

Non-Med, non-medical; Med, medical.

differ. For example, only Austria, Greece, Ireland, the Netherlands, Portugal, Spain, and the UK require the initial assessor to be a trained psychiatrist. In the HO-procedure of France and some Federal States of Germany, any physician is allowed to make the psychiatric assessment<sup>[17]</sup>.

In Norway, general practitioners or other physicians not working in a psychiatric hospital may conduct the assessment for involuntary commitment; however, a psychiatrist (or a physician and clinical psychologist approved for this) finally decides whether the patient's admission should be voluntary or involuntary after the patient arrives at the acute psychiatric unit<sup>[18]</sup>.

Most EU countries require more than one expert to make the decision. However, in Belgium, Denmark, Germany, and the Netherlands, only one expert is required<sup>[17]</sup>.

In most Canadian provinces, a physician in the community can authorize a short-term (24-72 h) admission. For example, in British Columbia, a person may be admitted involuntarily and treatment may commence based on a Mental Health Act certificate from a physician that is approved by the Director of a hospital, but a second certificate must be completed by a psychiatrist within 48 h.

In Brazil, a physician needs to be duly authorized for assessment by the Regional Medical Board (CRM) in which the facility is situated.

Section 8 of the 1992 Mental Health (Compulsory Assessment and Treatment) Act of New Zealand allows any medical practitioner to examine the person, assess if the person may be suffering from a mental disorder, and issue a certificate which initiates a more demanding process. Then a psychiatrist approved by the Director of Area Mental Health Services performs a more definitive assessment of the person.

In the Taiwan region, at least two specialist physicians are required to check the diagnosis of a severely ill person for involuntary diagnostic criteria. In the mainland of China, the diagnostic assessment can be conducted only by a
Region	Country/District	Involuntary admission and treatment legally defined as different modalities	Detailed regulation of coercive measures	Compulsory outpatient treatment possible	Mandatory inclusion of patient counsel
Europe	UK	Yes	No	No	No
	Austria	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
	Denmark	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
	France	No	No	No	No
	Germany	Yes	Yes	No	No
	Italy	No	No	No	No
	Ireland	No	No	No	Yes
	Norway	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Americas	Canada	No	Yes	No	No
	USA	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Australasia	Australia	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
	New Zealand	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Asia	Japan	No	Yes	No	No
	The mainland of China	No	Yes	No	No
	Taiwan region	No	Yes	Yes	No
	Hong Kong Special	No	No	No	No
	Administrative Region				

#### Table 5. Procedural regulations for involuntary admission (1)

registered psychiatrist<sup>[11]</sup>.

#### Independent Authority and Periodical Review

In order to improve the physical and mental health of psychiatric patients, the 17th Principle for the Protection of Persons with Mental Illness and the Improvement of Mental Health suggests setting up an independent agency as a review mechanism. Such a mechanism could include medical, psychiatric, and other professional expertise to confirm the appropriateness of involuntary admission. The independent authority would make decisions to admit or retain a person as an involuntary patient according to the procedures designated by the relevant law, and to review all the patients at reasonable intervals.

Involuntary patients could apply to such a review body for release or review of their voluntary status within a reasonable time as specified by the relevant domestic legislation. A patient or his/her personal representative unsatisfied with the result would have the right to lodge a complaint in a higher court [according to Principles for the Protection of Persons with Mental Illness and the Improvement of Mental Health Care, 1991 (General Assembly resolution)].

In Europe, to restrict the physicians' discretion and medical paternalism, many countries require that the final decision of involuntary placement be transferred to a nonmedical authority, such as a judge, prosecutor, or other representative of the legal or medical systems, or another agency that is independent of the medical system<sup>[12]</sup>. The 2007 Mental Health Act of the UK empowers the Mental Health Review Tribunal (MHRT) to safeguard patient interests by reviewing hospital decisions involving involuntary commitment and the current discretionary time-limit for review, and to permit automatic referral by hospital managers to the MHRT.

Other EU member states confer these rights on psychiatrists or other health care professionals. Legislated time intervals for re-evaluation or re-decision differ considerably.

Region	Country/ District	Maximum between psychiatric assessment and involuntary admission	Maximum of short-term detention	Decision-making authorities for short-term detention	Maximum length of initial placement	Re-approval
Europe	UK	14 days	72 h	Police or physician plus social worker	Assessment order: 28 days;	28 days;
					Treatment order: 6 months	6 months
	Austria	4 days	48 h	Psychiatrist	3 months	3 months
	Denmark	24 h (D)	Not separately	Psychiatrist	Not defined	3, 10, 20, 30 days,
		7 days (T)	defined			then monthly
	France	24 h	48 h	Mayor (Paris: police)	Not defined	HDT-procedure:
		(HO-procedure)				15 days, then monthly
						HO-procedure: 1, 3,
						6 months
	Germany	24 h–14 days	24 h (15 Federal	Municipal public	Preliminary	Preliminary detention:
			States)	affairs office or	detention: 6 weeks;	6 weeks;regular
			3 days (1 Federal	psychiatrist	regular placement:	placement: 6 months
			State)		1 year, in obvious	(defined by Federal
					cases 2 years	State of Saarland only)
	Italy	2 days	48 h	Public health	7 days	7 days
				department		
	Ireland	24 h	Not separately	Psychiatrist	21 days	21 days, 3, 6, 12
			defined			months
	Norway	3 days	Not separately	Psychiatrist	3 months	Every 3 months
			defined			
Americas	Canada	14 days	48 h	Psychiatrist	30 days	30 days × 2, then 90 days,
						then every 180 days
	USA	15 days	90 days	Local court	Temporary: 90 days	Temporary: not defined
					Not defined: more	Not defined: annually
					than 90 days	
Australasia	Australia	24 h	72 h	Judge	Less than 3 months	8 weeks; then annually
	New Zealand	14 days	Not available	Judge	14 days	5 days
Asia	Japan	Not defined	Emergency: 72 h Temporary: 1 week	Prefecture governor	4 weeks	Not defined
	The mainland of	Not defined	Not defined	Psvchiatrist	Not defined	Not defined
	China					
	Taiwan region	2 days	5 days	Mayor	60 days	60 days
	Hong Kong Special	7 days	7 days	Judge	28 days	Not defined
	Administrative Region					

### Table 6. Procedural regulations for involuntary admission (2)

In Norway, a patient can complain to the Supervisory Commission about involuntary admission. This commission usually consists of a lawyer (acting as a judge), a physician (not affiliated with the hospital), and two other members (who have received psychiatric treatment, or are relatives of the patients) to fully represent the interests of the patient. If the Commission finds that a patient does not meet the involuntary admission standards, it can overthrow the involuntary admission decision made by psychiatrists<sup>[18]</sup>.

In British Columbia (Canada), a Review Panel composed of three or more people determines whether patients meet the standards for involuntary admission, has decision-making powers to decertify or to continue involuntary hospitalization, and determines if a person younger than 16 continues to meet the criteria set out in the Act for a "person with a mental disorder", which includes the need for psychiatric treatment.

The Review Panel consists of a medical practitioner, a lawyer, and some other person(s) who is not a medical or legal professional, with the lawyer being the chairman of the panel. A patient or anyone on behalf of the patient can apply for a hearing.

Usually review panels make a decision directly after the hearing, or within 48 h. If the majority of the panel members are of the opinion that the involuntary admission standards specified in the law are not met, the panel must cancel the patient's involuntary hospitalization.

In most states of the USA, it is a judge who decides, but there are also many states that allow the respondent to request a jury trial. Except for temporary admission without a hearing, "not sure hospital" reviews must be conducted at least annually.

In Brazil, the patient's family members or legal representative may apply to the State Prosecutor upon mandatory hospitalization. State Prosecutors convene a multi-disciplinary team that includes a medical professional, preferably a psychiatrist, to conduct a mental-health assessment to decide whether there is a need to continue the involuntary admission.

In New Zealand, a District Court Judge must decide whether there is a mandatory medical situation within 14 days after a lawsuit filed by a patient. According to the New Zealand Mental Health legislation, patients may challenge their compulsory status through a variety of means, including judicial review, and appeal to a Mental Health Review Tribunal. This Tribunal consists of a lawyer, a psychiatrist, and a lay community member. At every step, a person challenging their compulsory treatment order is entitled to free legal representation. Under this Act, compulsory assessment of a person proceeds in a stepwise process with the initial period of compulsory assessment being only 5 days prior to the completion of a reassessment. Then, before a family court judge determines whether a compulsory treatment order should be made, there are two further periods of 14 days of compulsory assessment prior to a hearing, which is reviewed on a 6-month basis prior to an indefinite order being considered. Any compulsory treatment order made under the Act is deemed to be an order for compulsory assessment or treatment in the community, unless a case can be made to the presiding judge that such assessment or treatment can only be effectively undertaken as an inpatient. Section 4 of the Mental Health (Compulsory Assessment and Treatment) Act (1992) is clearly intended to exclude persons with personality disorders from compulsory treatment under the Act<sup>[9]</sup>.

Every county in Japan has its own Psychiatric Review Board. The prefectural governor appoints the members of the board of directors, including the designated physicians, jurists, and other learned and experienced persons. The board of directors has two main functions. First, to evaluate the necessity for mandatory admission, and second, to give full consideration to patient and guardian requests for discharge and improvements in medication and treatment, so as to decide whether to continue medication or how to improve treatment<sup>[13]</sup>.

In the mainland of China, according to Article 32 of the law, reassessment is conducted by the original medical facility or another medical institution with the appropriate legal qualifications within three days of receiving the results of the original diagnostic assessment. If the assessment was done by another medical institution, two registered psychiatrists have to be appointed to a face-to-face assessment of the patient. The medical institution must release its evaluation immediately<sup>[11]</sup>.

#### Maximum Length of a Compulsory Admission

There are no clear rules about the maximum duration for (initial) involuntary admission in Denmark, France,

Portugal, and Spain. In the rest of the EU countries, the first-time compulsory treatment duration varies from 7 days to 2 years<sup>[17]</sup>.

In Norway, the referring physician must have seen the patient in person within 10 days prior to the compulsory hospitalization. After a patient arrives in a hospital's acute ward, a psychiatrist (or a physician and a clinical psychologist approved for Mental Health Act decision-making) is required to evaluate, within 24 h, the necessity for compulsory hospitalization<sup>[18]</sup>.

In British Columbia, an initial Medical Certificate, completed within the past 14 days, gives authority for 48-h mandatory psychiatric care. A second Medical Certificate must be completed within 48 h of admission. If the second certificate confirms the need for involuntary hospital care, the treatment period is extended for 30 days from the date of hospital admission. The treating psychiatrist reviews the need for compulsory treatment after 30 days and the first Renewal Certificate stipulates treatment for an additional one month. A second Renewal Certificate can extend compulsory treatment in a hospital for an additional three months. A third or subsequent Renewal Certificate can extend compulsory psychiatric treatment for an additional six months. All initial and renewal certificates are subject to appeal by patients or their representative.

In Brazil, the period a patient can be confined in a hospital, based upon the judgment of a mental-health expert submitting a report to a prosecutor, is 72 h. The procedure also applies when patients are discharged from hospital.

In the mainland of China, according to Article 44, the law does not specify the duration of mandatory treatment or the time interval for re-evaluations. It only regulates that if medical institutions think patients no longer meet the compulsory medical conditions, patients shall be discharged from the hospital<sup>[19]</sup>.

#### **Emergency Admission**

Some jurisdictions provide for emergency, short-term detention (from 24 to 72 h), immediately, at night, or during weekends. For example, Belgium allows for ten days, whereas some EU member countries have emergency short-term detention standards that are different from those

governing normal involuntary admission.

The laws of almost all EU member countries distinguish between emergency short-term detention and regular compulsory detention. Only in Denmark, Finland, and Ireland, do the laws make no distinction. The duration of emergency short-term detention varies from 24 h to 10 days<sup>[2]</sup>.

Mental-health legislation may combine involuntary admission and treatment into one procedure, or treat them separately. Under the "combined approach", patients admitted involuntarily may be treated without their consent. Under a fully "separate" approach, the treatment of an involuntarily admitted patient requires a separate procedure for determining if such treatment is necessary<sup>[7]</sup>. This distinction is partly due to the influence of the international human rights standards: "Principles for the Protection of Persons with Mental Illness and for the Improvement of Mental-health Care"<sup>[17]</sup>.

The legal frameworks of Austria, Denmark, Germany, the UK, Sweden, the Netherlands, and Luxembourg define involuntary commitment and involuntary treatment as distinct modalities.

A number of Canadian jurisdictions allow involuntary patients to refuse treatment. For example, in Ontario, even a patient who is judged to be incompetent may refuse treatment. Refusal is considered to be in the best interest of the patient if there is no prior wish for treatment. In addition, in British Columbia the Mental Health Act (Appendix 14) states that the aim of an involuntary admission is to treat a patient's mental disorder. Treatment is defined in the Act as "safe and effective psychiatric treatment and includes any procedure necessarily related to the provision of psychiatric treatment".

Canadian jurisdictions authorize (usually by the treating physician) involuntary treatment for the involuntarily admitted patient. British Columbia, Saskatchewan, and Newfoundland and Labrador, like all Canadian jurisdictions, do not allow patients admitted involuntarily to refuse treatment. However, patients in British Columbia may request a second opinion regarding the appropriateness of treatment. It is noteworthy that Section 31 of the Mental Health Act of British Columbia states that any person admitted to a psychiatric hospital for court-ordered treatment (those found by the courts to be unfit to stand trial, or not criminally responsible for a criminal act) is deemed to have consented to treatment, with no further certification required to compel treatment. Other provinces do allow treatment refusal but it can be overruled. Persons who have a mental illness (whether or not they are competent) and are thought to pose a risk of harm to themselves or others can be treated without consent<sup>[20]</sup>. In New Zealand, committed patients can refuse treatment in some circumstances. This can be over-ridden by a second (psychiatrist's) opinion.

In the mainland of China, the new mental-health legislation does not allow involuntary patients to refuse psychopharmacological treatment. Moreover, there is no form of mandatory outpatient treatment specified in the law<sup>[21]</sup>.

#### Involuntary Treatment in the Community

Involuntary or compulsory treatment in the community is a mechanism by which treatment is delivered in the "least restrictive environment"<sup>[22]</sup>. Early involuntary community programs were seen as a means to provide a less restrictive alternative to hospitalization and to increase individual autonomy. It is not clear if community compulsory care offers advantages or disadvantages in terms of outcomes, such as subsequent service use, social functioning, quality of life, or cost-effectiveness<sup>[23]</sup>.

In England and Wales, Community Treatment Orders (CTOs) are included in the 2007 revision of the act. The legislation has a provision for conditional discharge, which requires the service user, still defined as an inpatient, to accept treatment in the community for extended periods<sup>[24]</sup>.

In Norway, Community Care with Special Provisions (CCC) was permitted in 1961 under the law, but it can only be initiated following compulsory treatment in a hospital until 2001 when revisions were made to allow initiation of CCC without a prior hospital stay. So far, we consider CCCs to be "a least restrictive form" of coercive care.

Among the 13 Canadian jurisdictions, nine have some form of compulsory community treatment. These include six jurisdictions that have Community Treatment Orders (CTOs) provisions, two others that have conditional leave, and Quebec where court-ordered treatment can continue after discharge. In the USA, CCC was introduced because of the enactment of "Kendra's law" in New York in 1999. Now, 42 states allow for CCC; in some jurisdictions, a compulsory order can only be issued after a period of hospitalization, in some cases after several hospitalizations<sup>[25]</sup>. All Australian jurisdictions have CTO provisions. New Zealand is one of the few jurisdictions in which a compulsory CTO can be made without the person first being admitted to a hospital.

In Japan, community support services are not mandatory, and the government has not taken the initiative to remove economic and social obstacles to the development of community support services. In the mainland of China, the mental-health law mandates that different levels of government develop and support community-based mental-health services.

#### Conclusion

There are many different ways of approaching involuntary admission and treatment, and they are part of modern psychiatry all over the world. Since the commitment law came into force, the involuntary commitment rate (annual number of compulsory admissions per 100 000 population) has increased, but the involuntary placement quotas (percentage of all psychiatric admissions) have remained more or less stable during the past decades, or have even decreased in some countries with financial austerity and a limited number of hospital beds<sup>[12]</sup>. While decreases are seen across Europe, the general number of psychiatric beds has increased in the mainland of China<sup>[26]</sup>.

Some researchers have reported a positive correlation between rates of involuntary admission and the number of psychiatric beds, whereas areas that give priority to comprehensive outpatient care have less frequent involuntary commitments. A range of factors, such as gender, age, employment status, poverty, perceived dangerousness, and attitudes may be important in determining the manner by which jurisdictions utilize involuntary admission and coercion<sup>[27-34]</sup>.

Involuntary admission and treatment have advantages and disadvantages. In general, there is no doubt that the legislation of involuntary placement pays more attention to the psychiatric patients' right. This will prevent unnecessary involuntary admission and treatment. On the basis of the law, the independent authority is obliged to review the patient's status at regular intervals. On the other hand, many countries have devoted much effort to minimizing the potential side effects of involuntary admission and treatment<sup>[34]</sup>. This was followed by an increasing shift from inpatient to outpatient psychiatric care. A diagnosed psychiatric disorder, imminent danger to self or to others, a causal link between the disorder and the danger, and the need for treatment, are the most frequently used determinants set out by the legal requirements for compulsory disposition. For example, according to the general trend towards evidence-based or guideline-supported procedures in mental-health care, the inclusion of standardized risk assessments could improve the assessment of the danger criterion. However, few countries currently stipulate the application of standardized risk assessment procedures as a mandatory part of a psychiatric examination. Ambiguities and lack of specificity of some provisions of the law create practical difficulties for implementation.

The mental-health legislation of the mainland of China, without detailed related administrative enactments, came into effect on May 1, 2013. This wide-ranging mentalhealth law on involuntary admission and compulsory treatment reformulated the key principles of the WHO. The main advantage offered by this law is to legalize the involuntary placement process, and provide suitable treatment to psychiatry patients. Meanwhile, there are some disadvantages, such as the operational problems that the introduction of a new law always entail. Besides, the regulation of involuntary admission and treatment detailedly stipulates the dangerous criterion, but with a lack of standard strategy and procedure to assess the risk of patients. Whether or not it may face challenges in practice, national data on involuntary admission and treatment will be collected to more precisely determine both the patterns and the types of diagnoses that are most commonly used in cases of involuntary placement. This wide-ranging law will fundamentally transform the provision of mental-health services in the mainland of China. Even after contentious debate, it still has the above problems and is far from satisfactory in being able to protect the legal rights and interests of involuntary patients. Like all nations, China still has a long way to go before finding the right balance

between protection and control.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This review was supported by Key Projects in the National Science & Technology Pillar Program during the Twelfth Five-Year Plan Period (2012BAK16B00) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81371500, 81071107, and 30800368).

Received date: 2014-07-12; Accepted date: 2014-11-18

#### REFERENCES

- Ikehara Y. Involuntary placement and treatment of persons with mental health problems. Seishin Shinkeigaku Zasshi. 2013, 115: 759–766. [Article in Japanese]
- [2] Salize HJ, Dreßing H, Peitz M. Compulsory admission and involuntary treatment of mentally ill patients-legislation and practice in EU-member states. Central Institute of Mental Health Research Project Final Report, Mannheim, Germany 2002, 15.
- [3] World Health Organization. Mental Health Care Law: Ten Basic Principles. Geneva: World Health Organization, 1996.
- [4] Dawson J, Kämpf A. Incapacity principles in mental health laws in Europe. Psychol Public Policy Law 2006, 12: 310– 331.
- [5] Habermeyer E, Rachvoll U, Felthous AR, Bukhanowsky AO, Gleyzer R. Hospitalization and civil commitment of individuals with psychopathic disorders in Germany, Russia and the United States. In: Felthous A and Saβ H (eds). The International Handbook of Psychopathic Disorders and the Law. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, 2007, 2: 35–60.
- [6] Kallert TW, Rymaszewska J, Torres-González F. Differences of legal regulations concerning involuntary psychiatric hospitalization in twelve European countries: implications for clinical practice. Int J Forensic Ment Health 2007, 6: 197– 207.
- [7] Freeman M, Pathare S. WHO Resource Book on Mental Health, Human Rights and Legislation. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2005.
- [8] Shao Y, Xie B. Legal standards and procedures of involuntary admission in mental health care. J Neurosci Ment Health 2011, 11: 325–329.
- [9] Brinded PM. Forensic psychiatry in New Zealand. A review. Int J Law Psychiatry 2000, 23: 453–465.
- [10] Hung CHR. Mental handicap and mental health (amendment) ordinance 1997. HK J Psychiatry 2000, 10: 15–17.
- [11] Chen HH, Phillips M, Cheng H, Chen QQ, Chen XD, Fralick D, et al. Mental Health Law of the People's Republic of

China (English translation with annotations): Translated and annotated version of China's new Mental Health Law. Shanghai Arch Psychiatry 2012, 24: 305–321.

- [12] Salize HJ, Dressing H. Epidemiology of involuntary placement of mentally ill people across the European Union. Br J Psychiatry 2004, 184: 163–168.
- [13] Nakatani Y. Psychiatry and the law in Japan. History and current topics. Int J Law Psychiatry 2000, 23: 589–604.
- [14] Ding CY. Involuntary detention and treatment of the mentally ill: China's 2012 Mental Health Law. Int J Law Psychiatry 2014, 37: 581–588.
- [15] Gray JE, McSherry BM, O'Reilly RL, Weller PJ. Australian and Canadian mental health Acts compared. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2010, 44: 1126–1131.
- [16] Stephan M , Salzberg. Taiwan's Mental Health Law. Int J Law Psychiatry 1992, 15: 43–75.
- [17] Dressing H, Salize HJ. Compulsory admission of mentally ill patients in European Union Member States. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2004, 39: 797–803.
- [18] Hustoft K, Larsen TK, Auestad B, Joa I, Johannessen JO, Ruud T. Predictors of involuntary hospitalizations to acute psychiatry. Int J Law Psychiatry 2013, 36: 136–143.
- [19] Gostin LO, Gable L. The human rights of persons with mental disabilities: a global perspective on the application of human rights principles to mental health. MD Law Rev 2004, 63: 20–121.
- [20] Callaghan S, Ryan CJ. Rising to the human rights challenge in compulsory treatment--new approaches to mental health law in Australia. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2012, 46: 611–620.
- [21] Mellsop G, Diesfeld K. Service availability, compulsion, and compulsory hospitalisation. Shanghai Arch Psychiatry 2012, 24: 44–45.
- [22] Allen M, Smith VF. Opening pandora's box: the practical and legal dangers of involuntary outpatient commitment. Psychiatr Serv 2001, 52: 342–346.
- [23] Kisely S, Campbell LA, Preston N. Compulsory community and involuntary outpatient treatment for people with severe

mental disorders. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2005, 3: CD004408.

- [24] Shaw I, Middleton H. Understanding Treatment Without Consent. Farnham: Ashgate, 2007.
- [25] O'Brien AJ, McKenna BG, Kydd RR. Compulsory community mental health treatment: literature review. Int J Nurs Stud 2009, 46: 1245–1255.
- [26] Topiwala A, Wang XP, Fazel S. Chinese forensic psychiatry and its wider implications. J Forensic Psychiatry Psychol 2012, 23: 1–6.
- [27] Bindman J, Tighe J, Thornicroft G, Leese M. Poverty, poor services, and compulsory psychiatric admission in England. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2002, 37: 341–345.
- [28] Pokorny L, Shull RD, Nicholson RA. Dangerousness and disability as predictors of psychiatric patients' legal status. Behav Sci Law 1999, 17: 253–267.
- [29] Catalano R, Snowden L, Shumway M, Kessell E. Unemployment and civil commitment: a test of the intolerance hypothesis. Aggress Behav 2007, 33: 272–280.
- [30] Wynn R, Kvalvik AM, Hynnekleiv T. Attitudes to coercion at two Norwegian psychiatric units. Nord J Psychiatry 2011, 65: 133–137.
- [31] Husum TL, Bjørngaard JH, Finset A, Ruud T. Staff attitudes and thoughts about the use of coercion in acute psychiatric wards. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2011, 46: 893– 901.
- [32] Myklebust LH, Sorgaard K, Rotvold K, Wynn R. Factors of importance to involuntary admission. Nord J Psychiatry 2012, 66: 178–182.
- [33] Deraas TS, Hansen V, Giaever A, Olstad R. Acute psychiatric admissions from an out-of-hours Casualty Clinic; how do referring doctors and admitting specialists agree? BMC Health Serv Res 2006, 6: 41.
- [34] van der Post L, Mulder CL, Bernardt CM, Schoevers RA, Beekman AT, Dekker J. Involuntary admission of emergency psychiatric patients: report from the Amsterdam Study of Acute Psychiatry. Psychiatr Serv 2009, 60: 1543–1546.

·Review·

## Path from schizophrenia genomics to biology: gene regulation and perturbation in neurons derived from induced pluripotent stem cells and genome editing

Jubao Duan<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Center for Psychiatric Genetics, NorthShore University HealthSystem, Evanston, IL, USA <sup>2</sup>Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Neuroscience, The University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA Corresponding author: Jubao Duan. E-mail: jduan@uchicago.edu

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Schizophrenia (SZ) is a devastating mental disorder afflicting 1% of the population. Recent genome-wide association studies (GWASs) of SZ have identified >100 risk loci. However, the causal variants/genes and the causal mechanisms remain largely unknown, which hinders the translation of GWAS findings into disease biology and drug targets. Most risk variants are noncoding, thus likely regulate gene expression. A major mechanism of transcriptional regulation is chromatin remodeling, and open chromatin is a versatile predictor of regulatory sequences. MicroRNA-mediated post-transcriptional regulation plays an important role in SZ pathogenesis. Neurons differentiated from patient-specific induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) provide an experimental model to characterize the genetic perturbation of regulatory variants that are often specific to cell type and/or developmental stage. The emerging genome-editing technology enables the creation of isogenic iPSCs and neurons to efficiently characterize the effects of SZ-associated regulatory variants on SZ-relevant molecular and cellular phenotypes involving dopaminergic, glutamatergic, and GABAergic neurotransmissions. SZ GWAS findings equipped with the emerging functional genomics approaches provide an unprecedented opportunity for understanding new disease biology and identifying novel drug targets.

Keywords: schizophrenia; genomics; open chromatin; microRNA; iPSC; neurons; genome editing

#### Introduction

Although schizophrenia (SZ) symptoms can be improved by current medications, there is a need for more effective treatments. Most available antipsychotic drugs are still based on the blockade of dopamine D2 receptors (DRD2s), a mechanism discovered over 50 years ago<sup>[1]</sup>. Recent SZ genome-wide association studies (GWASs) have identified >100 significant genome-wide susceptibility loci with common variants associated with disease<sup>[2-7]</sup>, providing an unprecedented opportunity to understand new disease biology and identify novel drug targets. The genome-wide approach has also implicated multiple rare and large recurrent copy number variations (CNVs) of larger effect size in an increasing risk for developing SZ<sup>[8-10]</sup>. Although large-scale exome sequencing in SZ has not identified specific rare/low-frequency genetic variants or genes associated with SZ<sup>[11, 12]</sup>, these studies still revealed biological insights consistent with SZ GWAS and CNV studies. This review summarizes the leading biological insights from these genetic findings and discusses conceptual and technical challenges and opportunities in understanding the disease biology underlying the exciting genetic discoveries.

#### Success of SZ GWAS

In the past five years, we have witnessed the success of SZ GWAS<sup>[2-7]</sup>, an unbiased approach to interrogate the entire genome for SZ risk loci. SZ GWASs have demonstrated

the polygenic nature of SZ, each gene contributing a small to moderate effect<sup>[3]</sup>. With 36,989 SZ cases and 113,075 controls<sup>[7]</sup>, SZ GWAS yielded unparalleled increases of independent genome-wide significant risk loci, from the previously reported 7 to the current 108 independent SZ risk loci. These discoveries not only establish the significant genome-wide association with the *DRD2* locus<sup>[7]</sup>, which is central to the classical dopaminergic hypothesis of SZ pathogenesis, but also identify the enrichment of associations with genes involved in neuronal calcium signaling, dendritic spines, and post-synaptic densities<sup>[6, 7]</sup>, highlighting the importance of glutamatergic neurotransmission. Most loci represent new disease biology.

Albeit the success of SZ GWAS, challenges remain. Besides the "missing" heritability, a substantial proportion of genetic risk remains unexplained; one major challenge is to understand the causal molecular mechanisms underlying these associations. This has been hampered by the fact that each risk locus often spans multiple genes and contains many equally-associated single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) (i.e., due to linkage disequilibrium, LD;  $r^2 > 0.8$ ) with SZ (Fig. 1). This makes it difficult to determine the causal variant and what gene(s) is affected. For instance, the GWAS association at the DRD2 locus<sup>[7]</sup> spans not only DRD2, but also the adjacent NCAM1, a gene important for neurite outgrowth. Thus, whether SZ GWAS at this locus supports the classical dopaminergic hypothesis remains uncertain. Similarly, the SZ risk locus at chr10<sup>[6]</sup> (Fig. 1) contains hundreds of equally-associated SNPs, and spans >10 genes of which three have synaptic functions: INA, CALHM1, and NEURL. It thus remains to be tested whether the causal variants at this locus influence



#### SCZ Sweden 1-6 and PGC (May 2012)

Fig. 1. Schizophrenia GWAS locus at chr10 spans hundreds of significant genome-wide SNPs in strong linkage disequilibrium (LD) and multiple candidate genes. Regional association plot and the LD information (color-coded *r*<sup>2</sup>) were downloaded from Ricopili (http:// www.broadinstitute.org/mpg/ricopili/)<sup>[6]</sup>. UCSC genome browser (hg19) gene track and open chromatin (DNasel hypersensitive sites) tracks are shown below the association plot.

genes with synaptic functions. Therefore, despite the exciting GWAS findings, there is a need to identify which of the GWAS-implicated variants are functional and causal, as well as which genes are affected and how.

## SZ GWASs Implicate Abnormal Synaptic Plasticity and Glutamatergic Neurotransmission

The exact pathophysiology of SZ remains unclear. Although multiple major neurotransmitter systems (dopaminergic, glutamatergic, and GABAergic) may be involved, SZ GWASs suggest a major role for glutamatergic neurotransmission, neuronal calcium signaling, and morphological changes (dendritic spines and post-synaptic densities)<sup>[6, 7]</sup>. This is not to say that other neurotransmitter systems are not important for SZ pathogenesis; for instance, one of the genome-wide significant SZ GWAS loci spans DRD2, a gene central to the classical dopaminergic hypothesis of SZ<sup>[1]</sup>. However, compared with other neurotransmitter systems, many more GWAS-implicated genes are involved in glutamate neurotransmission. Out of the 108 SZ risk loci, eight contain genes related to synapses or excitatory neurotransmission (Table 1). Indeed, multiple lines of evidence suggest that SZ is a neurodevelopmental disorder with impaired frontal cortical development<sup>[11-16]</sup>. Whole-exome sequencing<sup>[11, 12]</sup> and CNV studies<sup>[10]</sup> also support the role of abnormal synaptic plasticity and glutamatergic neurotransmission

#### Table 1. SZ GWAS genes associated with synapses

Chr	P-value	Gene	Synaptic function
4	3.441E-08	CLCN3	Chloride channel; synaptic plasticity
5	1.305E-09	GRIA1	AMPARs; synaptic plasticity
7	2.358E-14	ELFN1	Postsynaptic protein
10	5.523E-17	CALHM1	Calcium channel; neural excitability
		INA	Transport to axons and dendrites
		NEURL	Neurogenesis
12	1.298E-17	CACNA1C	Calcium channel; neurotransmission
16	1.075E-09	GRIN2A	Mediator of synaptic plasticity
17	1.04E-09	SRR	Activator of NMDARs
22	8.076E-12	CACNA1I	Calcium channel; synaptic plasticity

in SZ. Exome sequencing in 2 536 SZ cases and 2 543 controls demonstrated that rare disruptive mutations are enriched in gene sets associated with the voltage-gated calcium channel and the signaling complex formed by the activity-regulated cytoskeleton-associated scaffold protein of the postsynaptic density<sup>[11]</sup>. Another large-scale exome sequencing of SZ trios has shown that *de novo* mutations are over-represented in glutamatergic postsynaptic proteins comprising activity-regulated cytoskeleton-associated protein and N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor complexes<sup>[12]</sup>. In terms of CNVs, there is also an increased burden of the largest CNVs (>500kb) in genes present in the postsynaptic density<sup>[10]</sup>.

These genetic findings converge with previous pathophysiological evidence of abnormalities of synaptic neurotransmission in SZ. SZ patients show reduced cortical grey matter volume and thickness, as well as reduced functional cortical connectivity<sup>[17-20]</sup>. Reductions in dendritic spine density are thought to directly contribute to these abnormalities<sup>[17, 18, 21, 22]</sup>. Specifically, reduced spine density on cortical pyramidal neurons has been reported in SZ<sup>[15, 22, 23]</sup>, and cognitive function in humans has been intimately linked to dendritic spine morphology and density<sup>[15, 22, 23]</sup>. Dendritic spines, mushroom-shaped protrusions, are the sites of most of the excitatory synapses on pyramidal neurons in the mammalian forebrain<sup>[24, 25]</sup>. Spine plasticity contributes to the neural circuit remodeling that is crucial for postnatal cognitive development<sup>[26, 27]</sup>. Altered synaptic plasticity and abnormal synaptic neurotransmission provide a basis for prioritizing synaptic genes for mechanistic studies of SZ biology. The biological insights from GWASs and other SZ genetics findings further inform the cellular phenotypes to characterize in disease modelling.

## Gene Regulation as A Causal Molecular Mechanism Underlying the SZ Genetic Findings

Variations in expression are expected to be as influential as changes in protein structure in shaping human-specific brain functions<sup>[28, 29]</sup>. In SZ, the best case for the importance of gene expression regulation is the gene dosage effect of SZ-associated rare CNVs of high penetrance<sup>[8-10]</sup>. For most CNVs, although it remains uncertain which gene deletion or duplication is the "driver" of the SZ disease phenotype, it is clear that a 2-fold expression difference as a result of heterozygous deletion or a 1.5-fold expression difference as a result of heterozygous duplication can produce pronounced disease phenotypes. Recent SZ GWAS and exome sequencing further highlight the pivotal role of gene regulation in the causal mechanisms of SZ. Most risk variants are noncoding, and only ~10% of the >100 SZ GWAS risk loci have associations possibly explained by protein-coding SNPs<sup>[7]</sup>, implying that most SZ causal variants may influence the expression of nearby (*cis*) genes. Exome sequencing of large SZ samples also suggests a limited role of rare coding variants in disease etiology<sup>[11, 12]</sup>, further strengthening the importance of rare noncoding variants.

#### Transcriptional Regulation

Gene expression is regulated at the transcriptional and post-transcriptional (RNA decay and protein synthesis) levels, so noncoding variants can influence gene expression through both transcriptional and posttranscriptional regulatory mechanisms<sup>[30-32]</sup>. Compared to RNA decay, transcription remains the predominant mechanism determining individual expression variation<sup>[31]</sup>. Expression quantitative trait locus (eQTL) mapping can identify variants associated with gene expression<sup>[33, 34]</sup>. SZ risk loci (under a polygenic model and using SNPs with P < 0.5) are enriched for *cis*-eQTL<sup>[35]</sup>, thus likely conferring disease risk through influencing transcript abundance. However, cis-eQTL mapping in a sizable postmortem brain sample only identified eQTLs that could explain two genome-wide significant SZ loci<sup>[7]</sup>. The eQTL study may be improved by a larger brain sample, but it will still be limited by the well-known confounding factors associated with using postmortem brain tissue<sup>[36]</sup> and suboptimal cell types or developmental stages<sup>[37-39]</sup>. After all, eQTL analysis is still an association-based indirect test rather than directly pointing to specific functional variants.

It has been a challenge to interpret the functional noncoding sequences and predict specific regulatory variants. Classical comparative genomics predicts the regulatory function of a sequence based on its evolutionary conservation, however, sequence conservation and function are often discordant<sup>[40]</sup>. The recent ENCODE Project and Roadmap Epigenomics Program<sup>[41-43]</sup> provide rich empirical resources of chromatin state marks and transcription factor binding sites (TFBSs) in 349 cell and tissue samples for the bioinformatic annotation of functional noncoding sequences<sup>[44]</sup>. These genome-wide chromatin marks can help to predict promoters, enhancers, insulators, and TFBSs. One of the most commonly used chromatin marks is DNasel hypersensitive sites (DHSs) of chromatin, also called accessible or open chromatin<sup>[44]</sup>. Mammalian DNAs are tightly coiled and compacted in the form of chromatin, which is a characteristic structure of repeating units of nucleosomes, each with ~200 bp of DNA winding around histone proteins<sup>[45]</sup>. The extent of chromatin compaction affects the ability of transcription factors and other protein regulators to access the regulatory sequence. Accessible or open chromatin is associated with active transcription. The chromatin state is a dynamic process with multilevel control<sup>[46]</sup>, in which transcription factor binding has been suggested to be the primary driving force. Open chromatin is also correlated with epigenomic histone modifications associated with active enhancers and promoters (e.g., H3K4me1 and H3K4me3)<sup>[47-51]</sup>. In addition, >60% of methylationeQTLs<sup>[52]</sup> are within open chromatin. A major determinant of transcription is chromatin accessibility<sup>[41, 51]</sup>, and open chromatin overlies >97% of *cis*-regulatory sequences<sup>[41, 51, 52]</sup>. Open chromatin is thus a versatile index of regulatory sequence elements, and a powerful assay for screening cis-regulatory variants. Like other common diseases, SZassociated variants are enriched in ENCODE-annotated open chromatin<sup>[7, 43, 51, 53]</sup>. An effort to identify functional noncoding elements in the brain (PsychENCODE program by NIMH) may complement the ENCODE-annotated chromatin state marks by providing information more relevant to neuropsychiatric disorders, thus facilitating the illumination of more specific SZ-risk variants with regulatory potential. However, the accuracy of functional annotation based on physical location in open chromatin is limited by the assay resolution (~600 bp)<sup>[40]</sup>, sequence context-dependent buffering<sup>[54]</sup>, and the lack of disease-relevant cell/tissue types<sup>[39]</sup>. Empirical testing of the functionality of putative regulatory variants of interest in disease-relevant cell/tissue types thus remains necessary.

#### Post-transcriptional Regulation

The importance of post-transcriptional regulation, namely mRNA stability and protein translation control, is becoming increasingly appreciated in understanding the dysregulation of synaptic development and function related to neuro-psychiatric disorders<sup>[55]</sup>. Dysregulated synaptic protein

synthesis is linked to the abnormal synapse formation, axon arborization, and plasticity in autism<sup>[55-57]</sup>. In support of this is the widespread and extensive lengthening of 3' UTRs (untranslated regions) that are targeted by miRNAs in the mammalian brain<sup>[58]</sup>. Targeting the dysregulation of protein synthesis opens up a novel approach for the effective treatment of some neuropsychiatric disorders<sup>[55-57, 59]</sup>.

One of the biological insights from SZ GWAS is the enrichment of noncoding RNAs in top-ranking association hits of PGC (Psychiatric Genomics Consortium) SZ GWAS<sup>[6, 7]</sup>. A major player is microRNA, small (~22-nt) noncoding RNA that binds to the 3'-UTR of mRNAs, promoting RNA decay and/or repressing mRNA translation (protein synthesis). miRNA dysfunction has been suggested in neurodevelopmental disorders such as autism and SZ<sup>[9, 60-65]</sup>. Recent SZ GWASs have further strengthened evidence for an etiological role of miRNAs in SZ. Among >100 GWAS-implicated SZ-risk loci<sup>[2-7, 66]</sup>, 24 loci span a total of 33 miRNA genes of which 15 are expressed in the brain (based on BrainSpan-http://www. brainspan.org). Three (MIR124-1, MIR132 and MIR137) are known to regulate neurogenesis, dendritic plasticity, and synaptic function<sup>[63, 67-80]</sup> and MIR132 also shows reduced expression in SZ postmortem frontal cortex<sup>[81, 82]</sup>. The predicted (by TargetScan) target genes of these brainexpressed miRNAs are enriched for gene ontology terms associated with neuron development, differentiation, neuron projection, axon guidance, synapse, calcium ion transport, learning and memory, and/or locomotion. There is also a 3-fold enrichment of glutamate receptors among the brainexpressed target genes of these miRNAs. These miRNAmediated functional gene networks fit well with the known SZrelevant cellular phenotypes such as reduced synapse density, abnormal circuit connectivity, and synaptic transmission<sup>[14-16]</sup>. Although most common SZ risk variants or their LD proxies from SZ GWAS may not directly involve the fine regulation of target gene expression, rare genetic variants in miRNA targeting sites may post-transcriptionally tune the expression of genes pathophysiologically important to SZ such as DRD2<sup>[32]</sup>.

Rare regulatory variants conferring a risk for SZ remain to be identified. In this regard, the analytic approach for testing association with rare regulatory variants may need conceptual improvements; for instance, variants in predicted or empirically proven promoters/enhancers may not be simply aggregated together with variants in transcriptional insulators for association tests, because of possible differential effects on the direction of expression. It is clear that gene regulation may play an important role in SZ pathogenesis, but the available eQTL catalogs and ENCODE-based functional annotations have not yet provided power, cellular specificity, or developmental diversity to provide clear mechanistic hypotheses for biological follow-up. It is thus imperative to empirically identify which SZ-risk variants alter chromatin states and ultimately affect gene expression in an experimental model relevant to SZ.

## iPSC-Derived Neurons as A Model for Studying Regulatory Variants in Psychiatric Disorders

iPSC-derived neurons are a good model for studying psychiatric disorders for the following reasons: (1) regulatory variants are often cell-type- and developmental stagespecific<sup>[37-39]</sup>, and (2) iPSC neuron differentiation provides an experimental model pathophysiologically relevant to SZ<sup>[14, 83-88]</sup>. Other alternatives, such as human postmortem brain tissue and genetically-modified model organisms<sup>[89-91]</sup> have provided insights into SZ pathophysiology, but also have limitations. The postmortem brain is not a living tissue and thus does not capture changes at early neuronal developmental stages<sup>[88]</sup>. Furthermore, gene expression in postmortem brain is well-known to be confounded by tissue variability and environmental factors<sup>[36]</sup>, and postmortem brain is not amenable to genetic modification. Animal models often do not faithfully reflect the human pathophysiology, especially for brain disorders. Moreover, animal models may not elicit the expected functional impact of human variations<sup>[92]</sup> because regulatory variants are often species-specific<sup>[93]</sup>. Although the immune hypothesis remains vital for SZ, which is indeed supported by SZ GWAS findings (the strongest SZ risk locus is at the major histocompatibility complex), after all, schizophrenia is a brain disorder. An abnormal function or expression level of a gene in peripheral blood may predispose an individual to the risk of SZ; however, the phenotypic expression of SZ is closely associated with dysfunction of the brain, manifesting as various abnormal cellular or physiological phenotypes such as reduced functional cortical connectivity<sup>[17-20]</sup> and reductions in dendritic spine density<sup>[17, 18, 21, 22]</sup>. iPSC-derived neurons thus provide a unique model to resolve more

disease-relevant cellular and molecular phenotype changes as a result of genetic perturbation.

#### iPSC Generation and Characterization

Most of the commonly-used source tissues or cells for iPSC production are skin biopsies and blood cells, and there are multiple ways of delivering the pluripotent re-programming factors (Oct3/4, Klf4, Sox2, and c-Myc), which have been reviewed extensively elsewhere<sup>[94]</sup>. The optimal way to generate iPSC lines would be free of virus integration, e.g., by Sendai virus<sup>[95]</sup>, that has been used by the NIMH stem cell center (http://nimhstemcells.org) to establish a resource of iPSC lines for psychiatric research. As iPSC clones can vary substantially, it is necessary to

characterize the pluripotency and other biochemical and epigenetic properties of different iPSC clones for the same individual. Besides the confirmation of morphology and positive immunofluorescence staining of pluripotent stemcell markers (e.g., TRA-1-60, OCT4, NANOG, and SSEA4) (Fig. 2A), full pluripotency of an iPSC line is often confirmed by PluriTest assay (www.pluritest.org)<sup>[96]</sup> of transcriptome data (Illumina HT-12v4 array) and by the capacity to form embryoid bodies that spontaneously differentiate into the three germ layers (ectoderm, endoderm, and mesoderm) (Fig. 2B). More extensive characterization includes aberrant genetic/epigenetic modification<sup>[97]</sup>, reprogramming-induced point mutations<sup>[98]</sup> and CNVs<sup>[99]</sup>,



Fig. 2. Human iPSC-derived neurons as a model for studying regulatory variants of SZ. (A) Human iPSCs characterized by positive immunofluorescence staining for the pluripotent stem cell markers TRA-1-60, OCT4, NANOG, and SSEA4. Only OCT4 staining is shown. DAPI stains the nuclei. (B) Germ layers from embryoid bodies stained positive for TUJ1 (βIII-tubulin), AFP (α-fetoprotein), α-SMA (α-smooth muscle actin), markers specific for ectoderm, endoderm, and mesoderm cells respectively. (C) iPSCs subjected to dopaminergic neuronal differentiation. Neurons are TUJ1<sup>+</sup>, and DA neurons are TH<sup>+</sup>. (D) iPSCs subjected to cortical neuronal differentiation. Neuron progenitor cells are nestin<sup>+</sup> with cortical identity (Otx1<sup>+</sup>). Neurons are TUJ1<sup>+</sup>, and glutamatergic neurons are vGlut1<sup>+</sup>. (E) Flowchart for the functional characterization of regulatory variants implicated by SZ-GWAS. Photomicrographs for DA neuron differentiation are from Shi *et al.* J Biol Chem, 2014<sup>[32]</sup>.

or whole-genome sequencing. Because of the technical and financial limitations of scaling-up iPSC production and characterization, generating iPSC lines has often been restricted to small samples, with an emphasis on modeling specific mutations of relatively large effect, e.g., SZassociated rare CNVs.

#### iPSC-Neuron Differentiation

It is important to determine what would be an appropriate neuronal subtype to derive from iPSCs to model the genetic perturbation of SZ-relevant molecular and cellular phenotypes. iPSCs can be differentiated into multiple major types of neurons (dopaminergic, glutamatergic, and GABAergic)<sup>[100]</sup> that are relevant to SZ pathophysiology. Dopaminergic neuronal differentiation from iPSCs is the most developed method with relatively high purity<sup>[86]</sup>. We have achieved ~80% dopaminergic neuronal differentiation efficiency<sup>[32]</sup> using a floor-plate-based midbrain DA neuronal differentiation method<sup>[86]</sup>. We observed neurons with DA characteristics, i.e., tyrosine hydroxylase  $(TH)^{+}$  and pituitary homeobox 3 (PITX3)<sup>+</sup> at day 30 after plating iPSCs and denser TH<sup>+</sup> staining at day 45 (Fig. 2C)<sup>[32]</sup>. We also found a dynamic expression change of DRD2 that is inversely correlated with the expression of two miRNAs (miRNA-9 and miRNA-326) that target to the 3'-UTRs of DRD2, suggesting a pathophysiologically and developmentally relevant post-transcriptional regulation of DRD2 by both miRNAs<sup>[32]</sup>. Consistently, we also found an inverse correlation of DRD2 and the two miRNAs in multiple brain regions during brain development<sup>[32]</sup>.

iPSC can also be efficiently differentiated into cortical excitatory neurons, mimicking a process of human cortical development<sup>[84, 85]</sup>. Given the emerging evidence of dysfunctional frontal cortical development<sup>[11-16]</sup> and abnormal glutamatergic neurotransmission in SZ<sup>[6, 7]</sup>, iPSC-derived cortical excitatory neurons may be a very important experimental model for studying SZ disease biology. The cortical neurogenesis from iPSCs lasts ~2 months after neuronal induction, which is similar to the ~70-day period of cortical neurogenesis in humans<sup>[84]</sup>. The cortical neuronal differentiation from iPSCs is reproducible<sup>[85]</sup>. iPSC-derived neurons include early-born (~day 35) deep-layer Tbr1<sup>+/</sup> CTIP2<sup>+</sup> neurons and later-born (~day 70) upper-layer Brn2<sup>+/</sup>Cux1<sup>+</sup>/Satb2<sup>+</sup> neurons, most of which are vGlut1<sup>+</sup> (~70%)<sup>[84]</sup>. We have observed ~100% neuron progenitor

cells (NPCs; nestin<sup>+</sup>) with cortical identity (Otx1/2<sup>+</sup>) at ~day 12, and a substantial number of vGlut1<sup>+</sup> neurons at ~day 43 after neuron induction (Fig. 2D).

The most difficult type of neuron to derive from iPSCs is the GABAergic interneuron. Parvalbumin (PV) GABAergic interneurons have been shown to be relevant to SZ pathogenesis<sup>[101]</sup>. However, the above-mentioned cortical neuron differentiation procedure does not produce PV<sup>+</sup> interneurons<sup>[84]</sup>. Recently, human pluripotent stem cells (hPSCs) were successfully differentiated into GABAergic interneuron with mature physiological properties along a prolonged intrinsic timeline of up to 7 months, mimicking endogenous human neural development<sup>[102]</sup>. These neurons express ventral telencephalic GABAergic neuronal lineage markers (ASCL1, DLX1, and DLX5) with increasing expression intensity over time. About 75%-86% of neurons express GABAergic markers (GAD1, SLC32A1, and SLC6A1), and about 53%-78% of neurons express VGAT from 5 to 30 weeks post-differentiation<sup>[102]</sup>.

A common challenge of using iPSC-neurons as a model is the heterogeneity of neuronal culture. There has been a lack of specific cell-surface markers for purifying live neurons<sup>[103]</sup>. For cortical neurons, although a new method is reported to yield 100% excitatory neurons in a much shorter time than typical cortical neuron differentiation, it requires genetically-modified iPSCs and only ~20% of neurons are vGlut1<sup>+[104]</sup>. Nonetheless, with 70%–80% purity of dopaminergic neurons, glutamatergic neurons, or GABAergic neurons derived from iPSCs or hPSCs, we believe the iPSC-derived neuronal model will provide an invaluable tool for studying causal molecular mechanisms underlying the genetic findings in SZ. Alternatively, because iPSC can be quickly transformed into NPCs with high purity, and NPCs show transcriptome profiles similar to the developing brain, iPSC-derived NPCs have been proposed as a suitable model for studying the developmental aspects contributing to SZ<sup>[88]</sup>.

## CRISPR-Mediated Genome Editing Empowers the Study of Regulatory Variants in iPSC-Neurons

For common disease variants, directly comparing the differential expression between iPSC-neuron cultures of different subjects carrying risk alleles *versus* non-risk



Fig. 3. Genome editing to create isogenic patient-specific iPSCs. (A) TALEN plasmids are used for precise risk allele correction (T to A for SNP A) through ssDON (single-stranded DNA oligonucleotide)-mediated homology-directed repair. (B) CRISPR/cas9-mediated an exon deletion (~200 bp) using paired sgRNAs (#1 and #2) for targeting. An isogenic iPSC line is generated with ~200 bp DNA being deleted through non-homologous end-joining (NHEJ) of the double-strand breaks of DNA. In each sgRNA, the specific target sequence (20 nt, green or orange) must immediately precede a 5'-NGG adjacent motif (PAM; pink). The red arrow indicates the expected cut site (~3 bp upstream of the NGG PAM sequence) of Cas9 nuclease. Flanking PCR primers can be designed for a rapid screen of iPSC clones carrying the deletion allele.

alleles would require a technically and financially prohibitive number of iPSCs. This is because common variants often have small effects and at the same time, there is substantial variation, in particular the variable genetic background, between iPSC lines<sup>[103]</sup>. Furthermore, although the iPSCneuron provides a model to directly test regulatory effects relevant to SZ, the associated high cost and labor prevent scaling up. A prominent solution is the emerging genomeediting technology. Genome editing enables the generation of isogenic iPSC-neurons that differ only at the SNP site of interest, a powerful design that can overcome possible confounding effects of variable genetic backgrounds when comparing differences between cells carrying risk *versus* non-risk alleles<sup>[105-113]</sup>. With a genome-editing strategy to generate isogenic iPSC-neurons, a workflow combining bioinformatics prediction and empirical iPSC-neuronal disease modelling (Fig. 2E) will help us to link the genotype to cellular phenotypes for causal regulatory variants implicated by SZ GWAS and by future whole-genome sequencing.

Major genome-editing systems include zinc finger nuclease (ZFN), transcription activator-like effector nuclease (TALEN)<sup>[105-113]</sup> and Clustered Regularly Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeats (CRISPR)/CRISPR-associated (Cas) nuclease-mediated genome editing<sup>[114-119]</sup>. ZFN has the lowest editing efficiency and the most tedious laboratory procedure. TALENs comprise a Fokl nuclease domain and DNA-binding domain that can be engineered to recognize specific DNA sequences. TALEN-mediated editing substantially improves the editing efficiency, and presents higher specificity than regular CRISPR/cas9 editing because of the requirement of a dimer of DNA-binding domains to target the specific sequence flanking the variant site to be edited (Fig. 3A). Although an improved version of TALEN editing using GFP (green) and RFP (red) fusion proteins allows rapid screening for edited iPSC clones<sup>[108]</sup>, constructing TALENs is still a tedious procedure (Fig. 3A) and the editing efficiency is often lower than that of CRIPSR/Cas9. CRISPR/Cas9 editing system is noteworthy for its simplicity, high efficiency, and facility for multiplexing<sup>[114-119]</sup>. With CRISPR/Cas9, a sequencespecific guide RNA (gRNA) leads Cas9 to create a DNA double-strand break at a target site, which in turn triggers DNA damage repair through non-homologous end-joining (NHEJ) or homology-directed repair (HDR). NHEJ results in small insertions or deletions (indels), while HDR introduces precision allele editing. For studying regulatory variants, one could either disrupt the regulatory sequence flanking the risk allele, create a deletion of the putative regulatory sequence using paired gRNAs, or carry out precise riskallele "correction" with low editing efficiency (<2%) (Fig. 3). Although it has high editing efficiency, the regular CRSIPR/cas9 editing system is reported to often generate off-target editing, which can be monitored by Surveyor nuclease assay<sup>[120]</sup> or whole-genome sequencing. Improved CRISPR-mediated editing systems, such as modified Cas9 nuclease and Cas9 nickase, can substantially reduce offtarget editing thus providing enhanced editing specificity<sup>[121]</sup>, but it often reduces on-target editing efficiency<sup>[114]</sup>. A better understanding of the biochemical mechanism of each genome-editing system will lead to the improved design of editing tools to increase the editing specificity while retaining the high editing efficiency.

Genome-modified isogenic iPSC-neurons are thus a

powerful approach to compare the functionality of different alleles of single genetic variants on the same genetic background, and using patient-specific iPSCs may further assure a genetic background maximizing the expressivity of a causal variant. However, because of the polygenic nature of complex diseases like SZ, the same single causal variant may still elicit variable functionality in genome-modified isogenic iPSCs derived from different patients with different genetic backgrounds. One way to overcome this limitation would be to characterize the functionality in isogenic iPSC lines derived from more than one patient, and when necessary, combine this with "rescue" experiments to validate the specificity of the observed functional effect.

#### **Conclusion and Outlook**

Gene expression regulation contributes substantially to phenotypic variation<sup>[28]</sup>. Although not sufficient, studying the regulatory effect of a risk allele on cellular phenotypes relevant to SZ is essential for understanding the causal role of a specific regulatory risk variant<sup>[122]</sup>. Because a simple cellular model such as iPSC-neurons has reduced system "buffering" to genetic or environmental perturbations compared to the whole organism<sup>[123]</sup>, common SZ risk variants with a small population effect size may still elicit moderate or even strong effects on molecular/cellular phenotypes<sup>[124-129]</sup>. The use of isogenic iPSC-neurons as a disease-relevant experimental model is also expected to enhance the sensitivity of detecting phenotype differences by minimizing the confounding effects of variable genetic backgrounds<sup>[123]</sup>. Neurons derived from patient-specific iPSCs<sup>[14, 83-87]</sup> have been used to study SZ-relevant cellular phenotypes such as reduced synaptic density, and abnormal circuit connectivity and synaptic transmission<sup>[14-16]</sup>.

Emerging technology and conceptual innovation will enhance the power of the iPSC-neuron as a model in understanding the disease biology underlying most genetic findings. First of all, defining a sensitive and specific functional assay of regulatory effect on gene expression for neuronal cells is critical. The allele-specific effect on open chromatin as measured by DNasel HS sites can be an effective functional readout of functional screening for regulatory variants. The most recently developed Assay for Transposase-Accessible Chromatin using sequencing (ATAC-seq)<sup>[130]</sup> provides a much simpler alternative method that requires very few cells for mapping open chromatin, which fits well with studying neuronal cells. Secondly, there is a need for high-throughput genome editing to systematically assay the regulatory effects of a large number of putative regulatory variants. Although highthroughput reporter gene assays can directly examine allelic effects on promoter/enhancer activity of short synthetic regulatory sequences<sup>[131, 132]</sup>, the assayed "function" is not in the context of native genomic architecture. CRISPR/ cas9-mediated genome editing of iPSCs can be used for high-throughput loss-of-function gene screening in regular human cells by sgRNA-guided exon knockout<sup>[119]</sup> or disruption of non-coding sequences; however, it is still difficult to scale up with a large number of iPSCs, and in particular, the laborious and costly production of iPSCneurons<sup>[123]</sup>. The concept represented by the iCRISPR genome editing platform to create compound mutants may have the potential to support high-throughput genetic analysis in iPSCs<sup>[133]</sup>. Finally, there is still a lack of highthroughput functional assays of neuronal morphology and synaptic properties. Conceptual and technical innovation to develop such functional assays will be fundamental for translating the genetic findings into clinically "actionable" disease biology.

The use of human iPSC-derived cortical neurons enables us to observe molecular and cellular phenotypic alterations more relevant to SZ. However, such an "in-dish" model has limitations in capturing the cortical ultrastructure and synaptic transmission in vivo<sup>[123]</sup>. Any interesting finding or failure to observe an expected phenotype in iPSCneurons may thus require cross-platform validation, e.g., in mice<sup>[134, 135]</sup>. Albeit the limitations mentioned above for mouse models and the different cortical organizations between mice and human brain<sup>[135]</sup>, the basic cellular phenotypes are conserved in the two species and studying abnormal brain development and function in mice has been and remains a powerful approach for modeling genetic perturbations in neuropsychiatric disorders<sup>[134]</sup>. Indeed, future animal modeling of SZ will benefit from the genetic discoveries from GWAS and from studying iPSCderived neurons. GWAS provides more specific gene targets for constructing more disease-relevant animal models, while functional genomics in cellular models will inform the causal molecular mechanism of a genetic variant, e.g., whether the risk allele reduces or increases gene expression. This information will thus guide whether knockout (KO) or knock-in (KI) of a target gene in mice is a more appropriate disease model. Furthermore, the current genome-editing technology has been successfully applied to animal disease modeling where one can introduce a specific genetic mutation more efficiently and with higher precision than traditional time-consuming KO/KI animal modeling. Moreover, brain disease modeling is rapidly evolving; for instance, human iPSCs have been recently used to derive 3-D "mini-brains"<sup>[136]</sup>, which may ultimately allow us to understand SZ disease biology in a faithful neurodevelopmental model.

Finally, the identification of specific functional risk variants and their *cis*-regulated risk genes in broad genomic regions implicated by SZ GWAS and by future whole-genome sequencing studies holds the promise of benefiting SZ pharmacogenomics. New SZ GWAS findings provide an opportunity for developing more effective drug targets as an alternative to the classical antipsychotic drugs that mainly target DRD2<sup>[1]</sup>.

SZ genetic findings may also help to predict which individuals may be more responsive to a particular drug, thus improving the effectiveness of commonly-used antipsychotic drugs. In this regard, iPSC-neurons carrying a specific SZ causal risk variant as a model may serve as a platform for screening drugs that are most effective in a specific subpopulation. Ultimately, the path from SZ genomics to biology will lead to a deeper understanding of the molecular pathogenic mechanisms<sup>[122]</sup>, which will facilitate more precise SZ risk prediction and developing more effective and individualized treatments.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This review was supported by National Institutes of Health (NIH) Grant R21MH102685 and the North Shore University Health System 2011 Pilot Award.

Received date: 2014-06-21; Accepted date: 2014-11-03

#### REFERENCES

 Carlsson A, Lindqvist M. Effect of chlorpromazine or haloperidol on formation of 3methoxytyramine and normetanephrine in mouse brain. Acta Pharmacol Toxicol (Copenh) 1963, 20: 140-144.

- [2] Shi J, Levinson DF, Duan J, Sanders AR, Zheng Y, Pe'er I, et al. Common variants on chromosome 6p22.1 are associated with schizophrenia. Nature 2009, 460: 753–757.
- [3] Purcell SM, Wray NR, Stone JL, Visscher PM, O'Donovan MC, Sullivan PF, et al. Common polygenic variation contributes to risk of schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Nature 2009, 460: 748–752.
- [4] Stefansson H, Ophoff RA, Steinberg S, Andreassen OA, Cichon S, Rujescu D, et al. Common variants conferring risk of schizophrenia. Nature 2009, 460: 744–747.
- [5] Consortium SPG-WASG. Genome-wide association study identifies five new schizophrenia loci. Nat Genet 2011, 43: 969–976.
- [6] Ripke S, O'Dushlaine C, Chambert K, Moran JL, Kahler AK, Akterin S, *et al.* Genome-wide association analysis identifies 13 new risk loci for schizophrenia. Nat Genet 2013, 45: 1150–1159.
- [7] Consortium SWGotPG. Biological insights from 108 schizophrenia-associated genetic loci. Nature 2014, 511: 421–427.
- [8] Bassett AS, Scherer SW, Brzustowicz LM. Copy number variations in schizophrenia: critical review and new perspectives on concepts of genetics and disease. Am J Psychiatry 2010, 167: 899–914.
- [9] Levinson DF, Duan J, Oh S, Wang K, Sanders AR, Shi J, et al. Copy number variants in schizophrenia: confirmation of five previous findings and new evidence for 3q29 microdeletions and VIPR2 duplications. Am J Psychiatry 2011, 168: 302–316.
- [10] Szatkiewicz JP, O'Dushlaine C, Chen G, Chambert K, Moran JL, Neale BM, *et al.* Copy number variation in schizophrenia in Sweden. Mol Psychiatry 2014, 19: 762–773.
- [11] Purcell SM, Moran JL, Fromer M, Ruderfer D, Solovieff N, Roussos P, *et al.* A polygenic burden of rare disruptive mutations in schizophrenia. Nature 2014, 506: 185–190.
- [12] Fromer M, Pocklington AJ, Kavanagh DH, Williams HJ, Dwyer S, Gormley P, et al. De novo mutations in schizophrenia implicate synaptic networks. Nature 2014, 506: 179–184.
- [13] Gulsuner S, Walsh T, Watts AC, Lee MK, Thornton AM, Casadei S, et al. Spatial and temporal mapping of de novo mutations in schizophrenia to a fetal prefrontal cortical network. Cell 2013, 154: 518–529.
- [14] Brennand KJ, Simone A, Tran N, Gage FH. Modeling psychiatric disorders at the cellular and network levels. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 1239–1253.
- [15] Penzes P, Cahill ME, Jones KA, VanLeeuwen JE, Woolfrey KM. Dendritic spine pathology in neuropsychiatric disorders. Nat Neurosci 2011, 14: 285–293.

- [16] Brennand KJ, Gage FH. Concise review: the promise of human induced pluripotent stem cell-based studies of schizophrenia. Stem Cells 2011, 29: 1915–1922.
- [17] Rapoport JL, Giedd JN, Blumenthal J, Hamburger S, Jeffries N, Fernandez T, *et al.* Progressive cortical change during adolescence in childhood-onset schizophrenia. A longitudinal magnetic resonance imaging study. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1999, 56: 649–654.
- [18] Goghari VM, Rehm K, Carter CS, MacDonald AW, 3rd. Regionally specific cortical thinning and gray matter abnormalities in the healthy relatives of schizophrenia patients. Cereb Cortex 2007, 17: 415–424.
- [19] Lewis DA, Gonzalez-Burgos G. Neuroplasticity of neocortical circuits in schizophrenia. Neuropsychopharmacology 2008, 33: 141–165.
- [20] Harris KM. Structure, development, and plasticity of dendritic spines. Curr Opin Neurobiol 1999, 9: 343–348.
- [21] Prasad KM, Goradia D, Eack S, Rajagopalan M, Nutche J, Magge T, et al. Cortical surface characteristics among offspring of schizophrenia subjects. Schizophr Res 2010, 116: 143–151.
- [22] Harms MP, Wang L, Campanella C, Aldridge K, Moffitt AJ, Kuelper J, et al. Structural abnormalities in gyri of the prefrontal cortex in individuals with schizophrenia and their unaffected siblings. Br J Psychiatry 2010, 196: 150–157.
- [23] Karlsgodt KH, Sun D, Jimenez AM, Lutkenhoff ES, Willhite R, van Erp TG, et al. Developmental disruptions in neural connectivity in the pathophysiology of schizophrenia. Dev Psychopathol 2008, 20: 1297–1327.
- [24] Kushima I, Nakamura Y, Aleksic B, Ikeda M, Ito Y, Shiino T, et al. Resequencing and association analysis of the KALRN and EPHB1 genes and their contribution to schizophrenia susceptibility. Schizophr Bull 2012, 38: 552–560.
- [25] Hill JJ, Hashimoto T, Lewis DA. Molecular mechanisms contributing to dendritic spine alterations in the prefrontal cortex of subjects with schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2006, 11: 557–566.
- [26] Sebat J, Levy DL, McCarthy SE. Rare structural variants in schizophrenia: one disorder, multiple mutations; one mutation, multiple disorders. Trends Genet 2009, 25: 528– 535.
- [27] Myers RA, Casals F, Gauthier J, Hamdan FF, Keebler J, Boyko AR, et al. A population genetic approach to mapping neurological disorder genes using deep resequencing. PLoS Genet 2011, 7: e1001318.
- [28] King MC, Wilson AC. Evolution at two levels in humans and chimpanzees. Science 1975, 188: 107–116.
- [29] Duan J, Sanders AR, Gejman PV. Genome-wide approaches to schizophrenia. Brain Res Bull 2010, 83: 93–102.
- [30] Duan J, Wainwright MS, Comeron JM, Saitou N, Sanders

AR, Gelernter J, *et al.* Synonymous mutations in the human dopamine receptor D2 (DRD2) affect mRNA stability and synthesis of the receptor. Hum Mol Genet 2003, 12: 205–216.

- [31] Duan J, Shi J, Ge X, Dolken L, Moy W, He D, et al. Genomewide survey of interindividual differences of RNA stability in human lymphoblastoid cell lines. Sci Rep 2013, 3: 1318.
- [32] Shi S, Leites C, He D, Schwartz D, Moy W, Shi J, et al. MicroRNA-9 and microRNA-326 regulate human dopamine D2 receptor expression and the microRNA-mediated expression regulation is altered by a genetic variant. J Biol Chem 2014, 289: 13434–13444.
- [33] Cookson W, Liang L, Abecasis G, Moffatt M, Lathrop M. Mapping complex disease traits with global gene expression. Nat Rev Genet 2009, 10: 184–194.
- [34] He X, Fuller CK, Song Y, Meng Q, Zhang B, Yang X, et al. Sherlock: detecting gene-disease associations by matching patterns of expression QTL and GWAS. Am J Hum Genet 2013, 92: 667–680.
- [35] Richards AL, Jones L, Moskvina V, Kirov G, Gejman PV, Levinson DF, et al. Schizophrenia susceptibility alleles are enriched for alleles that affect gene expression in adult human brain. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 193–201.
- [36] Lipska BK, Deep-Soboslay A, Weickert CS, Hyde TM, Martin CE, Herman MM, *et al.* Critical factors in gene expression in postmortem human brain: Focus on studies in schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2006, 60: 650–658.
- [37] Nica AC, Ongen H, Irminger JC, Bosco D, Berney T, Antonarakis SE, et al. Cell-type, allelic, and genetic signatures in the human pancreatic beta cell transcriptome. Genome Res 2013, 23: 1554–1562.
- [38] Civelek M, Lusis AJ. Systems genetics approaches to understand complex traits. Nat Rev Genet 2014, 15: 34–48.
- [39] Paul DS, Soranzo N, Beck S. Functional interpretation of non-coding sequence variation: concepts and challenges. Bioessays 2014, 36: 191–199.
- [40] Kellis M, Wold B, Snyder MP, Bernstein BE, Kundaje A, Marinov GK, et al. Defining functional DNA elements in the human genome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2014, 111: 6131– 6138.
- [41] Thurman RE, Rynes E, Humbert R, Vierstra J, Maurano MT, Haugen E, et al. The accessible chromatin landscape of the human genome. Nature 2012, 489: 75–82.
- [42] Bernstein BE, Stamatoyannopoulos JA, Costello JF, Ren B, Milosavljevic A, Meissner A, et al. The NIH Roadmap Epigenomics Mapping Consortium. Nat Biotechnol 2010, 28: 1045–1048.
- [43] Dunham I, Kundaje A, Aldred SF, Collins PJ, Davis CA, Doyle F, et al. An integrated encyclopedia of DNA elements in the human genome. Nature 2012, 489: 57–74.

- [44] Ritchie GR, Dunham I, Zeggini E, Flicek P. Functional annotation of noncoding sequence variants. Nat Methods 2014, 11: 294–296.
- [45] Kornberg RD, Thomas JO. Chromatin structure; oligomers of the histones. Science 1974, 184: 865–868.
- [46] Voss TC, Hager GL. Dynamic regulation of transcriptional states by chromatin and transcription factors. Nat Rev Genet 2014, 15: 69–81.
- [47] Furey TS, Sethupathy P. Genetics. Genetics driving epigenetics. Science 2013, 342: 705–706.
- [48] Stower H. Gene regulation: from genetic variation to phenotype via chromatin. Nat Rev Genet 2013, 14: 824.
- [49] Kilpinen H, Waszak SM, Gschwind AR, Raghav SK, Witwicki RM, Orioli A, et al. Coordinated effects of sequence variation on DNA binding, chromatin structure, and transcription. Science 2013, 342: 744–747.
- [50] Kasowski M, Kyriazopoulou-Panagiotopoulou S, Grubert F, Zaugg JB, Kundaje A, Liu Y, et al. Extensive variation in chromatin states across humans. Science 2013, 342: 750– 752.
- [51] Degner JF, Pai AA, Pique-Regi R, Veyrieras JB, Gaffney DJ, Pickrell JK, *et al.* DNase I sensitivity QTLs are a major determinant of human expression variation. Nature 2012, 482: 390–394.
- [52] Shi J, Marconett CN, Duan J, Hyland PL, Li P, Wang Z, et al. Characterizing the genetic basis of methylome diversity in histologically normal human lung tissue. Nat Commun 2014, 5: 3365.
- [53] Maurano MT, Humbert R, Rynes E, Thurman RE, Haugen E, Wang H, et al. Systematic localization of common diseaseassociated variation in regulatory DNA. Science 2012, 337: 1190–1195.
- [54] Maurano MT, Wang H, Kutyavin T, Stamatoyannopoulos JA. Widespread site-dependent buffering of human regulatory polymorphism. PLoS Genet 2012, 8: e1002599.
- [55] Holt CE, Schuman EM. The central dogma decentralized: new perspectives on RNA function and local translation in neurons. Neuron 2013, 80: 648–657.
- [56] Santini E, Huynh TN, MacAskill AF, Carter AG, Pierre P, Ruggero D, et al. Exaggerated translation causes synaptic and behavioural aberrations associated with autism. Nature 2013, 493: 411–415.
- [57] Gkogkas CG, Khoutorsky A, Ran I, Rampakakis E, Nevarko T, Weatherill DB, *et al.* Autism-related deficits via dysregulated eIF4E-dependent translational control. Nature 2013, 493: 371–377.
- [58] Miura P, Shenker S, Andreu-Agullo C, Westholm JO, Lai EC. Widespread and extensive lengthening of 3' UTRs in the mammalian brain. Genome Res 2013, 23: 812–825.
- [59] Moreno JA, Halliday M, Molloy C, Radford H, Verity N, Axten

JM, *et al.* Oral treatment targeting the unfolded protein response prevents neurodegeneration and clinical disease in prion-infected mice. Sci Transl Med 2013, 5: 206ra138.

- [60] Im HI, Kenny PJ. MicroRNAs in neuronal function and dysfunction. Trends Neurosci 2012, 35: 325–334.
- [61] Guarnieri DJ, DiLeone RJ. MicroRNAs: a new class of gene regulators. Ann Med 2008, 40: 197–208.
- [62] Karayiorgou M, Simon TJ, Gogos JA. 22q11.2 microdeletions: linking DNA structural variation to brain dysfunction and schizophrenia. Nat Rev Neurosci 2010, 11: 402–416.
- [63] Xu B, Hsu PK, Stark KL, Karayiorgou M, Gogos JA. Derepression of a neuronal inhibitor due to miRNA dysregulation in a schizophrenia-related microdeletion. Cell 2013, 152: 262–275.
- [64] Earls LR, Fricke RG, Yu J, Berry RB, Baldwin LT, Zakharenko SS. Age-dependent microRNA control of synaptic plasticity in 22q11 deletion syndrome and schizophrenia. J Neurosci 2012, 32: 14132–14144.
- [65] Earls LR, Bayazitov IT, Fricke RG, Berry RB, Illingworth E, Mittleman G, et al. Dysregulation of presynaptic calcium and synaptic plasticity in a mouse model of 22q11 deletion syndrome. J Neurosci 2010, 30: 15843–15855.
- [66] Lee SH, DeCandia TR, Ripke S, Yang J, Sullivan PF, Goddard ME, *et al.* Estimating the proportion of variation in susceptibility to schizophrenia captured by common SNPs. Nat Genet 2012, 44: 247–250.
- [67] Weng R, Cohen SM. Drosophila miR-124 regulates neuroblast proliferation through its target anachronism. Development 2012, 139: 1427–1434.
- [68] Yu JY, Chung KH, Deo M, Thompson RC, Turner DL. MicroRNA miR-124 regulates neurite outgrowth during neuronal differentiation. Exp Cell Res 2008, 314: 2618–2633.
- [69] Sun K, Westholm JO, Tsurudome K, Hagen JW, Lu Y, Kohwi M, et al. Neurophysiological defects and neuronal gene deregulation in Drosophila mir-124 mutants. PLoS Genet 2012, 8: e1002515.
- [70] Rajasethupathy P, Fiumara F, Sheridan R, Betel D, Puthanveettil SV, Russo JJ, et al. Characterization of small RNAs in aplysia reveals a role for miR-124 in constraining synaptic plasticity through CREB. Neuron 2009, 63: 803–817.
- [71] Fischbach SJ, Carew TJ. MicroRNAs in memory processing. Neuron 2009, 63: 714–716.
- [72] Yoo AS, Staahl BT, Chen L, Crabtree GR. MicroRNAmediated switching of chromatin-remodelling complexes in neural development. Nature 2009, 460: 642–646.
- [73] Cheng LC, Pastrana E, Tavazoie M, Doetsch F. miR-124 regulates adult neurogenesis in the subventricular zone stem cell niche. Nat Neurosci 2009, 12: 399–408.
- [74] Wayman GA, Davare M, Ando H, Fortin D, Varlamova O, Cheng HY, *et al*. An activity-regulated microRNA controls

dendritic plasticity by down-regulating p250GAP. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008, 105: 9093–9098.

- [75] Magill ST, Cambronne XA, Luikart BW, Lioy DT, Leighton BH, Westbrook GL, *et al.* microRNA-132 regulates dendritic growth and arborization of newborn neurons in the adult hippocampus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010, 107: 20382– 20387.
- [76] Sun G, Ye P, Murai K, Lang MF, Li S, Zhang H, et al. miR-137 forms a regulatory loop with nuclear receptor TLX and LSD1 in neural stem cells. Nat Commun 2011, 2: 529.
- [77] Silber J, Lim DA, Petritsch C, Persson AI, Maunakea AK, Yu M, et al. miR-124 and miR-137 inhibit proliferation of glioblastoma multiforme cells and induce differentiation of brain tumor stem cells. BMC Med 2008, 6: 14.
- [78] Smrt RD, Szulwach KE, Pfeiffer RL, Li X, Guo W, Pathania M, et al. MicroRNA miR-137 regulates neuronal maturation by targeting ubiquitin ligase mind bomb-1. Stem Cells 2010, 28: 1060–1070.
- [79] Szulwach KE, Li X, Smrt RD, Li Y, Luo Y, Lin L, *et al.* Cross talk between microRNA and epigenetic regulation in adult neurogenesis. J Cell Biol 2010, 189: 127–141.
- [80] Volvert ML, Rogister F, Moonen G, Malgrange B, Nguyen L. MicroRNAs tune cerebral cortical neurogenesis. Cell Death Differ 2012, 19: 1573–1581.
- [81] Miller BH, Zeier Z, Xi L, Lanz TA, Deng S, Strathmann J, et al. MicroRNA-132 dysregulation in schizophrenia has implications for both neurodevelopment and adult brain function. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2012, 109: 3125–3130.
- [82] Kim AH, Reimers M, Maher B, Williamson V, McMichael O, McClay JL, *et al.* MicroRNA expression profiling in the prefrontal cortex of individuals affected with schizophrenia and bipolar disorders. Schizophr Res 2010, 124: 183–191.
- [83] Brennand KJ, Simone A, Jou J, Gelboin-Burkhart C, Tran N, Sangar S, et al. Modelling schizophrenia using human induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 2011, 473: 221–225.
- [84] Shi Y, Kirwan P, Smith J, Robinson HP, Livesey FJ. Human cerebral cortex development from pluripotent stem cells to functional excitatory synapses. Nat Neurosci 2012, 15: 477– 486, S471.
- [85] Pasca SP, Portmann T, Voineagu I, Yazawa M, Shcheglovitov A, Pasca AM, et al. Using iPSC-derived neurons to uncover cellular phenotypes associated with Timothy syndrome. Nat Med 2011, 17: 1657–1662.
- [86] Kriks S, Shim JW, Piao J, Ganat YM, Wakeman DR, Xie Z, et al. Dopamine neurons derived from human ES cells efficiently engraft in animal models of Parkinson's disease. Nature 2011, 480: 547–551.
- [87] Vaccarino FM, Stevens HE, Kocabas A, Palejev D, Szekely A, Grigorenko EL, *et al.* Induced pluripotent stem cells: a new tool to confront the challenge of neuropsychiatric disorders.

Neuropharmacology 2011, 60: 1355–1363.

- [88] Brennand K, Savas JN, Kim Y, Tran N, Simone A, Hashimoto-Torii K, et al. Phenotypic differences in hiPSC NPCs derived from patients with schizophrenia. Mol Psychiatry 2014.
- [89] Carlson GC, Talbot K, Halene TB, Gandal MJ, Kazi HA, Schlosser L, et al. Dysbindin-1 mutant mice implicate reduced fast-phasic inhibition as a final common disease mechanism in schizophrenia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011, 108: E962–970.
- [90] Dong Z, Peng J, Guo S. Stable Gene Silencing in Zebrafish with Spatiotemporally Targetable RNA Interference. Genetics 2013.
- [91] Jeong JY, Einhorn Z, Mercurio S, Lee S, Lau B, Mione M, et al. Neurogenin1 is a determinant of zebrafish basal forebrain dopaminergic neurons and is regulated by the conserved zinc finger protein Tof/Fezl. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006, 103: 5143–5148.
- [92] Johnson MB, Kawasawa YI, Mason CE, Krsnik Z, Coppola G, Bogdanovic D, et al. Functional and evolutionary insights into human brain development through global transcriptome analysis. Neuron 2009, 62: 494–509.
- [93] Shen Y, Yue F, McCleary DF, Ye Z, Edsall L, Kuan S, et al. A map of the cis-regulatory sequences in the mouse genome. Nature 2012, 488: 116–120.
- [94] Brennand KJ, Landek-Salgado MA, Sawa A. Modeling Heterogeneous Patients With a Clinical Diagnosis of Schizophrenia With Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells. Biol Psychiatry 2014, 75: 936–944.
- [95] Seki T, Yuasa S, Fukuda K. Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells from a small amount of human peripheral blood using a combination of activated T cells and Sendai virus. Nat Protoc 2012, 7: 718–728.
- [96] Muller FJ, Schuldt BM, Williams R, Mason D, Altun G, Papapetrou EP, et al. A bioinformatic assay for pluripotency in human cells. Nat Methods 2011, 8: 315–317.
- [97] Lister R, Pelizzola M, Kida YS, Hawkins RD, Nery JR, Hon G, et al. Hotspots of aberrant epigenomic reprogramming in human induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 2011, 471: 68–73.
- [98] Gore A, Li Z, Fung HL, Young JE, Agarwal S, Antosiewicz-Bourget J, *et al.* Somatic coding mutations in human induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 2011, 471: 63–67.
- [99] Hussein SM, Batada NN, Vuoristo S, Ching RW, Autio R, Narva E, et al. Copy number variation and selection during reprogramming to pluripotency. Nature 2011, 471: 58–62.
- [100] Wright R, Rethelyi JM, Gage FH. Enhancing induced pluripotent stem cell models of schizophrenia. JAMA Psychiatry 2014, 71: 334–335.
- [101] Nakazawa K, Zsiros V, Jiang Z, Nakao K, Kolata S, Zhang S, *et al.* GABAergic interneuron origin of schizophrenia

pathophysiology. Neuropharmacology 2012, 62: 1574–1583.

- [102] Nicholas CR, Chen J, Tang Y, Southwell DG, Chalmers N, Vogt D, et al. Functional maturation of hPSC-derived forebrain interneurons requires an extended timeline and mimics human neural development. Cell Stem Cell 2013, 12: 573–586.
- [103] Soldner F, Jaenisch R. Medicine. iPSC disease modeling. Science 2012, 338: 1155–1156.
- [104] Zhang Y, Pak C, Han Y, Ahlenius H, Zhang Z, Chanda S, et al. Rapid single-step induction of functional neurons from human pluripotent stem cells. Neuron 2013, 78: 785–798.
- [105] Soldner F, Laganiere J, Cheng AW, Hockemeyer D, Gao Q, Alagappan R, et al. Generation of isogenic pluripotent stem cells differing exclusively at two early onset Parkinson point mutations. Cell 2011, 146: 318–331.
- [106] Hockemeyer D, Wang H, Kiani S, Lai CS, Gao Q, Cassady JP, et al. Genetic engineering of human pluripotent cells using TALE nucleases. Nat Biotechnol 2011, 29: 731–734.
- [107] Sanjana NE, Cong L, Zhou Y, Cunniff MM, Feng G, Zhang F. A transcription activator-like effector toolbox for genome engineering. Nat Protoc 2012, 7: 171–192.
- [108] Ding Q, Lee YK, Schaefer EA, Peters DT, Veres A, Kim K, et al. A TALEN genome-editing system for generating human stem cell-based disease models. Cell Stem Cell 2013, 12: 238–251.
- [109] Reyon D, Tsai SQ, Khayter C, Foden JA, Sander JD, Joung JK. FLASH assembly of TALENs for high-throughput genome editing. Nat Biotechnol 2012, 30: 460–465.
- [110] Joung JK, Sander JD. TALENS: a widely applicable technology for targeted genome editing. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2012, 14: 49–55.
- [111] Bedell VM, Wang Y, Campbell JM, Poshusta TL, Starker CG, Krug RG, 2nd, et al. In vivo genome editing using a highefficiency TALEN system. Nature 2012, 491: 114–118.
- [112] Schmid-Burgk JL, Schmidt T, Kaiser V, Honing K, Hornung V. A ligation-independent cloning technique for high-throughput assembly of transcription activator-like effector genes. Nat Biotechnol 2012, 31: 76–81.
- [113] Choi SM, Kim Y, Shim JS, Park JT, Wang RH, Leach SD, et al. Efficient drug screening and gene correction for treating liver disease using patient-specific stem cells. Hepatology 2013.
- [114] Mali P, Yang L, Esvelt KM, Aach J, Guell M, DiCarlo JE, et al. RNA-guided human genome engineering via Cas9. Science 2013, 339: 823–826.
- [115] Cong L, Ran FA, Cox D, Lin S, Barretto R, Habib N, et al. Multiplex genome engineering using CRISPR/Cas systems. Science 2013, 339: 819–823.
- [116] Wang H, Yang H, Shivalila CS, Dawlaty MM, Cheng AW, Zhang F, et al. One-step generation of mice carrying

mutations in multiple genes by CRISPR/Cas-mediated genome engineering. Cell 2013, 153: 910–918.

- [117] Fu Y, Foden JA, Khayter C, Maeder ML, Reyon D, Joung JK, et al. High-frequency off-target mutagenesis induced by CRISPR-Cas nucleases in human cells. Nat Biotechnol 2013, 31: 822–826.
- [118] Sander JD, Joung JK. CRISPR–Cas systems for editing, regulating and targeting genomes. Nat Biotechnol 2014, 32: 347–355.
- [119] Shalem O, Sanjana NE, Hartenian E, Shi X, Scott DA, Mikkelsen TS, et al. Genome-scale CRISPR-Cas9 knockout screening in human cells. Science 2014, 343: 84–87.
- [120] Ran FA, Hsu PD, Wright J, Agarwala V, Scott DA, Zhang F. Genome engineering using the CRISPR-Cas9 system. Nat Protoc 2013, 8: 2281–2308.
- [121] Ran FA, Hsu PD, Lin CY, Gootenberg JS, Konermann S, Trevino AE, et al. Double nicking by RNA-guided CRISPR Cas9 for enhanced genome editing specificity. Cell 2013, 154: 1380–1389.
- [122] MacArthur DG, Manolio TA, Dimmock DP, Rehm HL, Shendure J, Abecasis GR, et al. Guidelines for investigating causality of sequence variants in human disease. Nature 2014, 508: 469–476.
- [123] Merkle FT, Eggan K. Modeling human disease with pluripotent stem cells: from genome association to function. Cell Stem Cell 2013, 12: 656-668.
- [124] Musunuru K, Strong A, Frank-Kamenetsky M, Lee NE, Ahfeldt T, Sachs KV, et al. From noncoding variant to phenotype via SORT1 at the 1p13 cholesterol locus. Nature 2010, 466: 714–719.
- [125] Bauer DE, Kamran SC, Lessard S, Xu J, Fujiwara Y, Lin C, et al. An erythroid enhancer of BCL11A subject to genetic variation determines fetal hemoglobin level. Science 2013, 342: 253–257.
- [126] Corradin O, Saiakhova A, Akhtar-Zaidi B, Myeroff L, Willis J, Cowper-Sal lari R, et al. Combinatorial effects of multiple enhancer variants in linkage disequilibrium dictate levels of gene expression to confer susceptibility to common traits.

Genome Res 2014, 24: 1-13.

- [127] Miller CL, Haas U, Diaz R, Leeper NJ, Kundu RK, Patlolla B, et al. Coronary heart disease-associated variation in TCF21 disrupts a miR-224 binding site and miRNA-mediated regulation. PLoS Genet 2014, 10: e1004263.
- [128] Spieler D, Kaffe M, Knauf F, Bessa J, Tena JJ, Giesert F, et al. Restless legs syndrome-associated intronic common variant in Meis1 alters enhancer function in the developing telencephalon. Genome Res 2014, 24: 592–603.
- [129] Kulzer JR, Stitzel ML, Morken MA, Huyghe JR, Fuchsberger C, Kuusisto J, et al. A common functional regulatory variant at a type 2 diabetes locus upregulates ARAP1 expression in the pancreatic beta cell. Am J Hum Genet 2014, 94: 186–197.
- [130] Buenrostro JD, Giresi PG, Zaba LC, Chang HY, Greenleaf WJ. Transposition of native chromatin for fast and sensitive epigenomic profiling of open chromatin, DNA-binding proteins and nucleosome position. Nat Methods 2013, 10: 1213–1218.
- [131] Patwardhan RP, Hiatt JB, Witten DM, Kim MJ, Smith RP, May D, et al. Massively parallel functional dissection of mammalian enhancers *in vivo*. Nat Biotechnol 2012, 30: 265–270.
- [132] Melnikov A, Murugan A, Zhang X, Tesileanu T, Wang L, Rogov P, et al. Systematic dissection and optimization of inducible enhancers in human cells using a massively parallel reporter assay. Nat Biotechnol 2012, 30: 271–277.
- [133] Gonzalez F, Zhu Z, Shi ZD, Lelli K, Verma N, Li QV, et al. An iCRISPR platform for rapid, multiplexable, and inducible genome editing in human pluripotent stem cells. Cell Stem Cell 2014, 15: 215–226.
- [134] Huang ZJ, Zeng H. Genetic approaches to neural circuits in the mouse. Annu Rev Neurosci 2013, 36: 183–215.
- [135] Oh SW, Harris JA, Ng L, Winslow B, Cain N, Mihalas S, et al. A mesoscale connectome of the mouse brain. Nature 2014, 508: 207–214.
- [136] Lancaster MA, Renner M, Martin CA, Wenzel D, Bicknell LS, Hurles ME, et al. Cerebral organoids model human brain development and microcephaly. Nature 2013, 501: 373–379.

·Review·

# Can multi-modal neuroimaging evidence from hippocampus provide biomarkers for the progression of amnestic mild cognitive impairment?

Jiu Chen<sup>1</sup>, Zhijun Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Shijiang Li<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Neurology, Affiliated ZhongDa Hospital, Neuropsychiatric Institute and Medical School of Southeast University, Nanjing 210009, China

<sup>2</sup>Department of Biophysics, Medical College of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, WI, USA

Corresponding authors: Zhijun Zhang and Shijiang Li. E-mail: janemengzhang@vip.163.com, sjli@mcw.edu

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Impaired structure and function of the hippocampus is a valuable predictor of progression from amnestic mild cognitive impairment (aMCI) to Alzheimer's disease (AD). As a part of the medial temporal lobe memory system, the hippocampus is one of the brain regions affected earliest by AD neuropathology, and shows progressive degeneration as aMCI progresses to AD. Currently, no validated biomarkers can precisely predict the conversion from aMCI to AD. Therefore, there is a great need of sensitive tools for the early detection of AD progression. In this review, we summarize the specific structural and functional changes in the hippocampus from recent aMCI studies using neurophysiological and neuroimaging data. We suggest that a combination of advanced multi-modal neuroimaging measures in discovering biomarkers will provide more precise and sensitive measures of hippocampal changes than using only one of them. These will potentially affect early diagnosis and disease-modifying treatments. We propose a new sequential and progressive framework in which the impairment spreads from the integrity of fibers to volume and then to function in hippocampal subregions. Meanwhile, this is likely to be accompanied by progressive impairment of behavioral and neuropsychological performance in the progression of aMCI to AD.

**Keywords:** Alzheimer's disease; amnestic mild cognitive impairment; hippocampus; episodic memory; functional magnetic resonance imaging; structural magnetic resonance imaging; diffusion tensor imaging; multi-modal MRI biomarker

#### Introduction

Mild cognitive impairment (MCI) is considered to be an intermediate cognitive state between normal aging and dementia<sup>[1]</sup>. Based on the profile of cognitive impairment, MCI can be further classified into several subtypes including amnestic MCI (aMCI) or non-amnestic MCI and single-domain MCI or multi-domain MCI. Single-domain aMCI involves only a deficit in memory, whereas in multi-domain aMCI the impairments involve memory and at least one other cognitive domain. Accordingly, single-domain non-amnestic MCI is diagnosed if the impairment involves a single non-memory domain, whereas the multi-domain

form refers to deficits in multiple non-memory domains<sup>[1, 2]</sup>. The aMCI subtypes are considered to be the most likely to progress to AD<sup>[2]</sup>. Thus, early and comprehensive detection of the transitional stages of disease progression is of great importance for intervention and delay of the clinical symptoms of dementia.

In general, episodic memory deficit is typical in AD and involves the abilities to retain, recall, and encode information related to personal events and experiences occurring at specific times and places<sup>[3, 4]</sup>. The hippocampus plays a pivotal role in processing episodic memory<sup>[5]</sup> and is one of the earliest regions affected by AD neuropathology<sup>[6]</sup>. Structural and functional changes in the hippocampus are valuable indicators of possible progression from aMCI to AD. Neuroimaging techniques for evaluating hippocampal function are useful in the assessment of disease progression and trajectory and the related pathology<sup>[7]</sup>. Previous studies have indicated that hippocampal atrophy is the most prominent structural hallmark of progression from aMCI to AD<sup>[8, 9]</sup>. Therefore, it is reasonable to assume that structural and functional changes in the hippocampus are important in understanding the origins of impaired memory function in AD.

A biomarker is a parameter that can be considered as an indicator of normal biological processes, pathogenic processes, or pharmacological reactions to therapeutic drugs<sup>[10]</sup>. While most people with aMCI progress to AD, others develop non-AD (i.e. Parkinson's disease, vascular dementia, *etc.*), remain in the aMCI state, or revert to normal. Any increase in the ability to predict the outcome of aMCI will be invaluable for counseling patients, advising on disease-modifying treatments, and programming clinical trials<sup>[11]</sup>. Accordingly, there is a strong need for specific and sensitive tools or biomarkers as aMCI progresses to AD, with an emphasis on early diagnosis and disease-modifying treatments. To date, however, no available biomarkers can distinguish aMCI converters from non-converters.

In recent years, most attention on aMCI has been focused on two main research questions—how to predict the progression of aMCI to AD, and which measures protect against conversion to dementia in disease-modifying clinical trials. In this review, we provide a brief summary of recent hippocampal research in aMCI patients, with special emphasis on the combination of multi-modal MRI biomarkers based on neurophysiological, neuroimaging, and neuroanatomical data.

## Multi-Modal Neuroimaging Techniques in the Hippocampus of aMCI Patients

aMCI, the assumed pre-stage of AD, has been extensively described with regard to the underlying pathology of AD. Therefore, most current studies have probed for potential surrogate markers of disease progression. Multi-modal neuroimaging techniques are powerful tools for creative exploration of the epidemiology, diagnostic sensitivity, progression, and therapeutic targets for aMCI. Numerous candidate measures have also been used in crosssectional and longitudinal neuroimaging studies. Recently, advanced analytical techniques have become available, further improving our ability to discover disease-associated pathological changes and clinical correlations *in vivo*.

## Structural MRI in the Hippocampus of aMCI Patients

Structural magnetic resonance imaging (sMRI)-based image analysis has the potential to automatically track brain atrophy at multiple time-points. sMRI has demonstrated that fine-scale anatomical changes are associated with cognitive decline and occur in a spreading pattern that mirrors the advance of pathology<sup>[12]</sup>. Therefore, the extent of brain degeneration in aMCI can be quantified using structural techniques such as MRI alone.

Using different image analysis techniques in crosssectional studies, researchers have revealed marked structural changes in the hippocampus of aMCI patients. Mostly, the hippocampal gray matter (GM) volume in aMCI patients is smaller than controls, but larger than in AD, and has a left-right asymmetric pattern of atrophy<sup>[13-16]</sup>, although inconsistent findings have also been reported<sup>[17]</sup>. Recently, Fouquet and colleagues have also demonstrated that memory-encoding deficits appear to be specifically linked to atrophy of the hippocampal CA1 subfield, while the episodic retrieval impairment seems to be caused by a more distributed tissue loss in aMCI<sup>[18]</sup>. Using semiautomatic segmentation of hippocampal subfields, Pluta and colleagues have demonstrated that the volumes in aMCI are reduced in CA1 and the dentate gyrus (DG), as well as the head and tail subfields of the hippocampus compared to controls, and significant differences are found in the bilateral hippocampal volumes<sup>[19]</sup>. Notably, based on the above studies, variability of atrophy has been found between the left and right hippocampus and in different subregions of the hippocampus in different aMCI studies. Nonetheless, the complementary findings highlight the fact that the deficits in aMCI seem to be in a left-right asymmetric pattern and are associated with different hippocampal subregions. This raises the possibility of a distinct sequential progression of atrophy of hippocampal subregions in aMCI patients. Furthermore, the variation suggests that the hippocampus needs to be divided into more precise subregions based on structure and function.

In longitudinal studies, the importance of subicular and CA1 volume as a biomarker for aMCI conversion has been studied using different techniques in different numbers of patients. Most of the studies found that smaller hippocampal volumes, predominantly in the subicular and CA1 areas, are related to an increased risk for conversion from aMCI to AD<sup>[20-24]</sup>, despite some inconsistent findings<sup>[25, 26]</sup>. Furthermore, hippocampal volumes are associated with the presence of one or two APOE £4 alleles in aMCI, which can accelerate the accumulation of subsequent clinical pathology of AD<sup>[27-29]</sup>. Interestingly, Arlt and colleagues have shown that loss of GM in the left hippocampus is correlated with poorer performance on the Boston Naming Test, Mini-Mental Status Examination, and trail-making test B in aMCI over time<sup>[30]</sup>. Notably, although these studies used different analysis techniques and follow-up times (1, 2, 3, or 6 years), they consistently indicate that the hippocampal atrophy is greater in aMCI converters than non-converters, and further suggest that hippocampal subregions, especially CA1 and the subiculum, can better predict the conversion of aMCI to AD. Therefore, more attention should be paid to the interaction between hippocampal volume and APOE genotype, which may contribute to the varied results.

In addition, to precisely distinguish aMCI from controls, aMCI converters from non-converters, and aMCI from AD, several highly accurate quantitative studies have been performed. For example, Pennanen and colleagues have reported that the overall classification by total hippocampal volume between AD patients and controls is 90.7% (sensitivity, 85.4%; specificity, 94.9%), and that between AD and aMCI patients is 80.5% (sensitivity, 77.1%; specificity, 83.1%)<sup>[31]</sup>. Jack and colleagues have also reported that the odds ratio for progression to sporadic AD over 1.2-4.8 years is 1.75 in aMCI patients with smaller hippocampal volumes when compared to those with larger hippocampal volumes<sup>[32]</sup>. In a 3-year donepezil/vitamin E/placebo study of aMCI, Jack and colleagues further demonstrated a higher hippocampal atrophy rate (5.44%) in the placebo group than in the others<sup>[23]</sup>. Using hippocampal atrophy data from different time points (0, 6, 12, 18, 24, and 36 months), Leung and colleagues demonstrated that the rates in aMCI patients accelerated by 0.22%/ year<sup>2</sup>, and the acceleration of hippocampal loss may contribute to the progression of aMCI to AD<sup>[33]</sup>. However, all of the studies were based on data-driven methods, which do not generate a precise cut-off value that separates MCI converters from non-converters. In addition, most of these studies based their MCI diagnosis on clinical grounds alone, without usng a neuropsychological score as a cut-off. Further, these studies were based on a relatively small sample size, which may influence the statistical power. This can also explain some of the discrepancies and may lead to overestimation of the classification rate.

## Diffusion Tensor MRI in Hippocampus of aMCI Patients

Diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) is a noninvasive and quantitative MRI technique that can assess the orientation and integrity of white matter (WM) tracts by measuring the diffusion of water molecules in the living human brain<sup>[34]</sup>. Most studies use DTI measures of mean diffusivity (MD) and fractional anisotropy (FA) as markers of cerebral integrity, although the decomposition of individual eigenvalues to axial and radial diffusivity is becoming more common. MD provides a measure of translational diffusion, and FA provides a measure of the directionality of diffusion. In intact tissues, MD is restrained by barriers to free diffusion and FA is determined by the parallel organization of the tissue<sup>[35]</sup>.

The number of studies using the DTI approach to examine WM integrity in aMCI has greatly increased over time. Furthermore, DTI has been considered to be sensitive in exploring hippocampal changes<sup>[36]</sup>. For example, Fellgiebel and colleagues have demonstrated that aMCI patients show increased MD and decreased FA in the left hippocampus, with no significant changes in the right hippocampus<sup>[37]</sup>. However, Mulle and colleagues evaluated the cross-sectional discriminative accuracy of hippocampal volume and DTI measures with regard to aMCI and demonstrated increased MD and reduced FA in the bilateral hippocampus, particularly on the left side<sup>[38]</sup>. This could be used as a sensitive cross-sectional marker for detecting subtle hippocampal abnormalities related to aMCI<sup>[38]</sup>. Using the tract-based technique, Zhou and colleagues examined pathways connecting the hippocampal region to the posterior cingulum and the hippocampal region to the whole brain in a sample of aMCI patients and healthy controls. They demonstrated a significant reduction in the number of fibers in the pathways from the hippocampus to the whole brain only in the aMCI patients<sup>[39]</sup>, which indicates that the neurobiological changes associated with aMCI may be detectable, especially at the neuronal and axonal levels.

In a recent cross-sectional study, Cherubini and colleagues used the DTI method to detect microstructural changes in aMCI and observed damage (MD increase) in the bilateral hippocampus relative to controls, but no differences in FA values<sup>[40]</sup>. Lee and colleagues have demonstrated that aMCI patients show reduced FA in the fornix, which is associated with decreased anterior CA1 and antero-medial subiculum thickness<sup>[40]</sup>. Furthermore, both reduced fornix FA and hippocampal volume are linked to reduced episodic memory, but only hippocampal volume predicts episodic memory in models including both hippocampal and fornix predictors<sup>[41]</sup>. Converging findings suggest that aMCI patients present with microstructural damage in the hippocampus (increased MD, reduced FA, or both), which may be explained by increased intercellular space and elevated extracellular water content as well as by degenerative neuronal loss and Wallerian degeneration. However, it remains unknown whether the detectable DTI changes in WM are due to amyloid or neurofibrillary tangle formation, microvascular disease, or other as yet unknown processes.

In addition, the DTI technique has recently been used to discover relationships between brain-wide WM integrity and cognitive ability in old age<sup>[42]</sup>. A higher MD of the hippocampus is associated with worse memory performance, while FA of the hippocampus is not associated with memory performance  $^{\left[ 43\right] }.$  However, none of these studies assessed the relationship between microstructural damage in the hippocampus and memory performance in aMCI. Numerous studies have also demonstrated that the hippocampal subfields are differentially affected by pathological damage, and DTI parameters may be more sensitive and quantifiable measures of early degeneration in AD than conventional MR imaging techniques<sup>[44]</sup>. Another important consideration is that a few studies using DTI measures report no differences in FA values of the hippocampus in aMCI patients. This indicates that changes in anisotropy in the whole hippocampus as an ROI may not be easily detected by DTI during aMCI, as atrophy occurs in different subregions from shape analysis<sup>[45]</sup>, and may only be apparent at a later stage of disease progression. Furthermore, most studies were performed with small sample sizes, so statistical power was decreased, and they differed in disease characteristics (e.g. level of cognitive impairment), both of which may lead to increased variability. Also, the diagnostic criteria for aMCI are not uniform and longitudinal follow-up is generally lacking. The use of ROIs instead of whole-brain voxelwise or tract-based approaches may provide differential sensitivities for group differences in DTI measures. Finally, differences in scanning parameters such as voxel size, may introduce differences into partial volumes, causing measurement differences between studies.

## Functional MRI in the Hippocampus of aMCI Patients

Functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) is a noninvasive technique that does not require the injection of a contrast agent. This method reflects synaptic activity through changes in blood flow and the oxyhemoglobin: deoxyhemoglobin ratio<sup>[46]</sup>. fMRI also measures the interregional temporal correlations between spontaneous blood oxygenation level-dependent (BOLD) fluctuations and neurophysiological activity in spatially separated, but functionally related brain regions at rest or during task performance<sup>[47]</sup>. The fMRI approaches mainly include resting-state fMRI (R-fMRI) and task-based fMRI. R-fMRI experiments are relatively free of subject compliance and training demands<sup>[47]</sup>, making this approach especially attractive to dementia researchers. In task-activation fMRI, the neuronal response depends on the type of task, the severity of cognitive impairment, and the participant's attention and motivation<sup>[48]</sup>. It is difficult to study the functional connections between spatially isolated brain regions that are activated by task-specific fMRI approaches.

There is increasing evidence that alterations in synaptic function occur very early in the disease process of AD, possibly long before the progression of clinical symptoms and even significant neuropathology<sup>[49]</sup>. It follows that fMRI may be a particularly useful technique for detecting changes in brain function that are present very early in the progression of AD. In this section, we review fMRI data regarding functional abnormalities of the hippocampus in aMCI.

#### Resting-State Functional MRI

Recently, R-fMRI has attracted increasing attention and

has also been extensively used on the hippocampus of aMCI patients. Numerous R-fMRI cross-sectional studies have demonstrated altered hippocampal connectivity with cortical and subcortical regions in aMCI patients, who can be characterized by abnormalities in resting-state hippocampal connectivity. Recently, in our research group, Li and colleagues have demonstrated that the regional coherence of R-fMRI signals within the hippocampus decreases significantly in aMCI patients. These data can be used to differentiate between aMCI patients and controls<sup>[50]</sup>. Bai and colleagues selected the whole hippocampus as the ROI and found that aMCI patients show significantly lower hippocampal functional connectivity (FC) with the prefrontal, temporal, and parietal lobes, and the cerebellum<sup>[51]</sup>. Bai and colleagues further divided the bilateral hippocampus into six subregions as seeds and have indicated that decreased FC of these subregions is related to episodic memory declines in aMCI patients. The sensitivity is 83.3% and the specificity 91.7% when differentiating aMCI patients from controls, and the sensitivity is 83.3% and the specificity 83.3% when differentiating progressing from stable aMCI patients<sup>[52]</sup>. In a recent fMRI study, Xie and colleagues selected the whole hippocampus as the ROI and have also shown diminished hippocampal FC with the right frontal, left temporal, and insular regions. These findings may be associated with the impairment of episodic memory and cognitive decline in the early stage of AD<sup>[53]</sup>. Based on these studies, the complementary findings consistently emphasize that the impairment of episodic memory in aMCI patients may be directly associated with decreased FC of some of the hippocampal subregions within the temporal cortex.

Furthermore, our research group has been advancing the FC study of the hippocampus in aMCI patients by improving different methodologies. Our studies have routinely divided the hippocampus into more precise subregions, established the association of FC with neuropsychological performance, and increased the statistical power by using large samples<sup>[52, 53]</sup>. A longitudinal aMCI study from another research group has also indicated that the left hippocampus has significantly reduced connectivity with the right parahippocampal gyrus and bilateral hippocampus. The right hippocampus shows significantly decreased connectivity with the left cuneus, right parahippocampal gyrus, right posterior cingulate cortex (PCC), and left hippocampus after 3 years in aMCI patients<sup>[53]</sup>. Moreover, long-delayed memory scores are significantly positively correlated with connectivity within the left hippocampus itself. In addition, MMSE scores are positively correlated with the connectivity between the left inferior temporal gyrus and the right hippocampus<sup>[54]</sup>.

In contrast, Qi and colleagues have used the FC analysis method and found that impairment and compensation coexist in the disease progression of aMCI<sup>[55]</sup>. Accordingly, other recent studies have also shown both increased and decreased hippocampal connectivity in aMCI patients. For example, Bai and colleagues have shown that the hippocampus has increased connectivity with more diffuse areas of the brain in aMCI patients. Those regions associated with increased FC with the hippocampus have a significantly negative correlation with episodic memory performance<sup>[51]</sup>. Wang and colleagues have found that baseline increases are followed by longitudinal decreases in the left and right hippocampal FC in aMCI patients, suggesting that the initially reported enhanced connections are a compensatory process<sup>[54]</sup>. Moreover. Das and colleagues have also reported increased FC between the entorhinal cortex (ERC) and the anterior hippocampus in aMCI patients<sup>[56]</sup>. Xie and colleagues have shown increased FC with the left PCC, the left caudate, and the right occipital gyrus. This suggests that aMCI patients can recruit network resources, primarily from the frontoparietal regions, to compensate for the losses due to the degenerative process of the disease. The increased connectivity between the hippocampus and PCC offsets the disruption of the hippocampal-temporal connectivity in early aMCI<sup>[53]</sup>. Numerous studies have demonstrated and proposed that decreased input from the ERC to CA3/DG due to reduced integrity of the perforant pathway, which is particularly vulnerable to early AD pathology, is related to the hyperactivity reported in CA3 neurons in aging rodents and humans<sup>[57, 58]</sup>. Furthermore, this hyperactivity may relate to increased connectivity with outputs to the ERC. Therefore, the increased FC may have allowed more input from those regions into the hippocampus. Converging evidence suggests that patients with aMCI can use different brain areas and employ unique strategies for storing and recalling information, presumably as a compensatory mechanism for cognitive decline<sup>[59]</sup>. Furthermore, this increased connectivity attempts to bolster stabilization of the resting-state network as neuropathology spreads in aMCI and may represent an attempted compensatory response to AD neuropathology.

The above studies, however, did not explore fullscale information from the whole brain, manually draw ROIs, use small and nearby ROIs, or provide results in coarsely-divided subregions of the hippocampus (head, body, and tail). Even though the body region can be divided into CA and DG subfields in the anatomical images, this segmentation is susceptible to confounding effects arising from signal variations caused by non-neuronal sources. Furthermore, all of these studies are limited by the spatial resolution of BOLD fMRI data (3 mm<sup>3</sup>), whereas ≤2 mm<sup>3</sup> is commonly regarded as the appropriate resolution for detailed functional studies of the hippocampus<sup>[60]</sup>. In addition, transient brain and body states may influence fMRI measures at the time of imaging. Such transient states include multi-domain psychological (attention and sensory processing of irrelevant stimuli) and physiological states (arousal, sleep deprivation, or substances with pharmacologic central nervous system activity). Particularly, these studies were performed in a relatively small cohort regarding the unrelated samples (i.e. patients with diagnosis by mistake) that may have influenced the statistical power or sensitivity resulting in the identification of additional abnormal areas.

#### Task-Based Functional MRI

Recent task-based fMRI data from aMCI patients are also beginning to uncover relationships between abnormalities of functional activity in the hippocampus and functionallyconnected cortical and subcortical regions. These data will contribute to our understanding of fundamental memory processes in the human brain and how they are perturbed in memory disorders.

Using a task involving the repetitive presentation of faces, Johnson and colleagues have shown that aMCI patients do not display the same slope of hippocampal hypoactivation with face repetition as that seen in older controls<sup>[61]</sup>. Using a face-name associative paradigm, Petrella and colleagues have found no differences in hippocampal activation during encoding, but reported left hippocampal hypoactivation during the retrieval condition (forced-choice recognition) in aMCI patients compared to controls. Furthermore, hippocampal hypoactivation is correlated with the clinical severity of memory loss in

aMCI patients<sup>[62]</sup>. Using an item-based old/new recognition retrieval task. Johnson and colleagues have demonstrated right hippocampal hypoactivation in aMCI patients compared to controls<sup>[7]</sup>. In contrast, several studies have shown greater hippocampal activation in aMCI patients relative to controls. Using a visual encoding task, Dickerson and colleagues have shown that both hyperactivation in relatively more impaired aMCI patients and greater activation within the hippocampal formation are correlated with better memory performance<sup>[63]</sup>. In a separate study using the associative face-name encoding task, Dickerson and colleagues found hippocampal hyperactivation in very mild aMCI relative to controls<sup>[64]</sup>. The reason may be that the aMCI patients in that study were very mildly impaired based on the Clinical Dementia Rating, MMSE, and neuropsychological data, as well as performance of the fMRI memory task similar to controls. By separating the aMCI spectrum into two subgroups, the milder end and the more impaired end, Celone and colleagues demonstrated hyperactivation in the bilateral hippocampus in very mild aMCI, but hypoactivation in more impaired aMCI in an associative face-name encoding paradigm<sup>[65]</sup>. Using an item-based task with words, the first event-related subsequent memory study indicated that aMCI patients have activation in the rostral left hippocampus to a greater degree than controls<sup>[66]</sup>. These aMCI participants were at the more impaired end of the spectrum based on MMSE scores, but neuropsychological data indicated milder impairment compared to controls. In addition, the aMCI participants performed similarly to control participants in the fMRI memory task. Additional studies using eventrelated fMRI tasks<sup>[67]</sup> will be useful in determining whether increased activation of the hippocampus in aMCI is specifically associated with successful memory, as opposed to a general effect that is present regardless of success, possibly indicating increased effort. Using a visual sceneencoding task, Miller and colleagues also reported that greater hippocampal activation predicts a greater degree and rate of subsequent cognitive decline after controlling for baseline degree of impairment, age, sex, education, hippocampal volume, and APOE status<sup>[68]</sup>. Yassa and colleagues used a continuous recognition task that taxes the pattern-separation ability between similar studied and unstudied lure test items, and found hyperactivation localized to the CA3/DG subfield in aMCI patients<sup>[69]</sup>. Using

the encoding and retrieval phases of a memory task, de Rover and colleagues have reported that the bilateral hippocampal activation in aMCI patients and controls relies upon load, with the former activating significantly more than controls at low loads and significantly less at higher loads<sup>[70]</sup>. Using an incidental emotional memory test and fMRI measures, Parra and colleagues have shown that the recognition pattern in hippocampal activation is similar in aMCI patients and controls, but the extent of activation is stronger in the former<sup>[71]</sup>. Recently, in a likelihoodestimation meta-analysis of 28 fMRI studies, Nellessen and colleagues indicated that aMCI patients show enhanced right hippocampal activation during memory encoding and reduced activation in the left hippocampus during retrieval tasks<sup>[72]</sup>.

Taken together, the evidence suggests that the variability in fMRI data from aMCI patients probably relates to the complex relationships between the severity of clinical impairment and their performance in the memory task used as the fMRI paradigm<sup>[73, 74]</sup>. One explanation is that these studies do not require participants to perform below a particular cutoff on neuropsychological memory tests, and therefore, some patients perform relatively well on neuropsychological testing, despite clinical manifestations of impaired memory in daily life. In addition, there may be two phases of decreased and increased hippocampal activation in the progression of aMCI. The phase of increased hippocampal activation may reflect a compensatory response to the pathology of AD. It is also probable that hyperactivation in the hippocampus reflects cholinergic or other neurotransmitter upregulation in aMCI patients<sup>[75]</sup>. Further research is needed to clarify these relationships and provide a deeper understanding that will be pivotal to our interpretation of imaging data.

A number of other factors are also likely to contribute to the variability in hippocampal activation. Some of the differences between studies may be due to the use of memory tasks that require different abilities and psychological resources. Examples of such differences are those between paired-associate and item-based memory, encoding and retrieval, and visual and verbal material. Further differences could stem from imaging analysis techniques (e.g. ROI *versus* voxel-based whole-brain methods) and the dependent variables that decide the level of activation (e.g. extent and magnitude of activation and voxel-based measures that include both extent and magnitude), and differences in age, sex, education, and APOE genotype<sup>[63]</sup>. Future studies will be crucial to clarify the contributions of these and other confounding factors to the variability in fMRI measures, if such techniques are to be converted into biomarkers for clinical trials.

More recently, the hippocampal neuroplasticity in aMCI patients has attracted increased attention and has been extensively investigated in fMRI studies. Using an auditory-verbal fMRI task, Rosen and colleagues have shown increased verbal memory scores and increased left hippocampal activation in a cognitive-training aMCI group compared to a control group. These data suggest that the hippocampus in aMCI may retain sufficient neuroplasticity to benefit from cognitive training<sup>[76]</sup>. In a randomized, controlled, single-blind fMRI study, Hampstead and colleagues demonstrated that, prior to mnemonic strategy training, aMCI patients show attenuated hippocampal activity compared to controls during both encoding and retrieval. After training, aMCI patients show increased activity during both encoding and retrieval, while there are no significant differences between the aMCI and matchedexposure controls in the right hippocampus during retrieval. This suggests that mnemonic strategy training promotes hippocampal function in a partially restorative way<sup>[77]</sup>.

## Combination of Structural MRI, Diffusion Tensor MRI, and Functional MRI Approaches in the Hippocampus of aMCI Patients

Recently, the combination of multi-modal MRI approaches to examine the hippocampus of aMCI patients has begun to show efficiency in asessing the progression of disease in precisely separated aMCI converters and non-converters, and in establishing objective and quantitative biomarkers for the conversion of aMCI to AD<sup>[78, 79]</sup>.

Combining structural MRI and DTI techniques, Muller and colleagues have reported decreased volume in the left hippocampus and significant increases in MD in the bilateral hippocampus in aMCI patients compared to controls. These deficits are associated with poor verbal memory performance, and the data further suggest that a combination of macro- and microstructural parameters can enhance the early detection of neurodegenerative processes<sup>[80]</sup>. Subsequently, this research group compared the diagnostic accuracy of structural MRI and DTI techniques and reported that the left and right hippocampus have different predictive power in these techniques<sup>[38]</sup>. By combining structural MRI and fMRI approaches in a visual object encoding task, Hamalainen and colleagues showed that aMCI patients have more atrophy in anterior parts of the left hippocampus and greater activation of the caudal hippocampal formation than controls. This information suggests that increased activation of the caudal hippocampus is compensatory, due to the initial atrophy in the anterior hippocampus<sup>[81]</sup>. Combining cortical volume and thickness measures with cognitive tests to predict the conversion of aMCI to AD, Liu and colleagues found decreased hippocampal volumes in progressive aMCI patients compared with controls and stable aMCI patients. However, this combination does not improve the accuracy of the measurements<sup>[24]</sup>. Combining structural MRI and fMRI methods, de Rover and colleagues showed that the functional activation deficit in aMCI is accompanied by structural atrophy in the hippocampus, which suggests that the decrease in hippocampal activation may contribute to the decreased amount of GM<sup>[70]</sup>. Palesi and colleagues combined structural MRI and DTI methods and reported that aMCI patients have reduced volumes and increased MD relative to controls, and verbal memory in MCI is correlated with the FA of total WM in the hippocampi and hippocampus-precuneus/PCC tracts. Both DTI and hippocampal volume measurements can reveal early signs of AD in aMCI patients<sup>[82]</sup>. In a meta-analysis that compared DTI to hippocampal measurements, Clerx and colleagues revealed that the effective size of the hippocampal MD is better than that of hippocampal volume in distinguishing aMCI from controls, and MD values are more discriminatory than FA values<sup>[83]</sup>. Douaud and colleagues examined both volumetric and microstructural abnormalities and found that progressive aMCI patients have significantly smaller GM volume in the left CA region and significantly higher MD in the left hippocampus compared to stable aMCI patients<sup>[84]</sup>. These findings highlight the benefit of using information about microstructural damage and traditional GM volume to detect early, mild abnormalities in aMCI patients prior to clinical progression to AD<sup>[84]</sup>. Another recent study combined structural MRI and fMRI methods and demonstrated that aMCI patients show GM volume loss in the bilateral hippocampus and significant decreases in the amplitude of low-frequency fluctuation (ALFF) in the left hippocampus. The GM volume and ALFF are correlated,

suggesting that the anatomical and functional deficits are linked<sup>[85]</sup>.

Based on these studies, the combination of multimodal MRI approaches in the hippocampus can improve the precise classification of aMCI patients and controls and promises early detection of neurodegenerative processes. These results, however, are not consistent due to the differences in sample size, different research centers, and the ambiguous clinical stages of disease progression. Furthermore, sequential associations have not been established between macrostructural (volume and cortical thickness), microstructural (fiber integrity), and functional changes in the hippocampus (functional activation and functional connectivity), and neuropsychological performance. Further research is needed to establish a predictive model by combining these parameters of multimodal MRI as predictors.

#### Perspectives

Numerous neuroimaging studies have indicated differences between "converters", "stable" and "improved" groups of patients when analyzed retrospectively. Unfortunately, few studies have specifically addressed the issue of integrating different MRI approaches for efficient and quantitative diagnostics. The development of accurate and sensitive tools for the early diagnosis and monitoring of disease progression requires the discovery of new biomarkers in the asymptomatic and prodromal stages of AD. A universal and in-depth understanding of the interactions between biomarkers can be achieved using statistics and by selecting the proper model. Combination of structural and functional neuroimaging biomarkers in the progression of aMCI, the conversion of aMCI to AD, and the early diagnosis of AD, could lead to the standardization of imaging protocols and quantitative metrics. Before combinations of multi-modal MRI approaches can be considered as biomarkers and translated into clinical trials, the issues described in the following section need to be resolved.

## Establishing More Precise Hippocampal Subregions Based on Structure and Function

The hippocampus is not an anatomically uniform structure; rather, it can be divided into subregions that perform different functions. Some studies have reported that the progression in different subregions may be sequential in aMCI patients<sup>[19, 45]</sup>. However, previous studies have only provided results in coarsely-divided subregions. Therefore, more precisely-defined hippocampal subregions are needed for future studies, and they will facilitate the discovery of new multi-modal MRI biomarkers for the conversion of aMCI to AD.

### Elucidating the Effects of APOE Polymorphism on Hippocampus in aMCI Patients

It is well known that the APOE genotype is associated with structural and functional changes in the early stages of AD. APOE is encoded by a polymorphic gene localized on chromosome 19 and exists as three alleles designated  $\epsilon^2$ ,  $\epsilon^3$ , and  $\epsilon^4$ . Although these alleles differ by only single amino-acid substitutions, these small changes have profound functional consequences at both the cellular and molecular levels. APOE  $\epsilon^3$  is the normal isoform, while  $\epsilon^4$  and  $\epsilon^2$  can be dysfunctional<sup>[86]</sup>. Recently, our research group reported that  $\epsilon^4$  and  $\epsilon^2$  have opposing effects on brain morphology across the spectrum of cognitive aging<sup>[15]</sup>. Because of this, it is important to investigate the effects of APOE genotype on the hippocampus in the progression of aMCI to AD.

### *Clarifying the Timing of Decline or Progression of aMCI to AD or Dementia*

Another issue is that the ability to detect change is based on the period of observation that is predicted for the decline or progression of aMCI to AD or dementia. An in-depth understanding of the role of biomarkers in the prediction of decline in aMCI will require both short (1 to 2 years) and long-term (many years or even decades) periods of observation. Additional cross-sectional and longitudinal studies are needed to clarify the dynamic hippocampal changes in structure and function for the conversion of aMCI to AD over time.

## Defining the Sequence of Hippocampal Changes Based on Multi-Modal MRI Measures in aMCI Patients

In the coming years, when many of the above issues have been resolved, we believe that a combination of advanced multi-modal MRI measures will provide more sensitive measures of hippocampal changes than the measures on their own in the progression of aMCI to AD. Furthermore, we propose a sequential and progressive framework for the progression of aMCI to AD (Fig. 1). First, the impairment changes from fiber integrity to volume and then



Fig. 1. Sequential and progressive structural and functional changes during the progression of aMCI to AD. The impairment changes from fiber integrity to volume and then from volume to function in hippocampal subregions. These changes accompany the progressive impairment of behavioral and neuropsychological performance in disease progression. fMRI, functional magnetic resonance imaging; DTI, diffusion tensor imaging; sMRI, structural magnetic resonance imaging.

from volume to function in the hippocampal subregions. In addition, these changes accompany the progressive impairment of behavioral and neuropsychological performance as the disease progresses. Early during the course of aMCI when the deficits of memory, fiber integrity, and volume are less prominent, there may be increased hippocampal connectivity, which could reflect an inefficient compensatory mechanism. Later during the course of aMCI, when the impairment of memory, fiber integrity, and volume is exacerbated, the hippocampal connectivity may be disrupted due to decompensation. Finally, longitudinal studies are pivotal to determine whether this hypothetical framework of the physiological, anatomical, functional, and behavioral progression of aMCI is supported by trajectories in individuals and groups of individuals.

In conclusion, we believe it is important in future studies to provide detailed demographic, clinical, neuropsychological, and behavioral memory performance data as well as multi-modal MRI data in the hippocampus and its subregions to help clarify the similarities or differences between samples of aMCI patients and the conversion of aMCI to AD over time.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This review was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (91332000, 81171021, and 91132727) and the Key Program for Clinical Medicine and Science and Technology, Jiangsu Provence, China (BL2013025 and BL2014077).

Received date: 2014-08-14; Accepted date: 2014-11-06

#### REFERENCES

- Petersen RC, Roberts RO, Knopman DS, Boeve BF, Geda YE, Ivnik RJ, *et al.* Mild cognitive impairment: ten years later. Arch Neurol 2009, 66: 1447–1455.
- [2] Petersen RC, Negash S. Mild cognitive impairment: an overview. CNS Spectr 2008, 13: 45–53.
- [3] Gainotti G, Marra C, Villa G, Parlato V, Chiarotti F. Sensitivity and specificity of some neuropsychological markers of Alzheimer dementia. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord 1998, 12:152–162.
- [4] Budson AE, Price BH. Memory Dysfunction. N Engl J Med 2005, 352: 692– 699.
- [5] Cabeza R, Nyberg L. Neural bases of learning and memory: functional neuroimaging evidence. Curr Opin Neurol 2000, 13: 415– 421.

- [6] Braak H, Braak E. Neuropathological stageing of Alzheimerrelated changes. Acta Neuropathol 1991, 82: 239– 259.
- [7] Johnson SC, Schmitz TW, Moritz CH, Meyerand ME, Rowley HA, Alexander AL, et al. Activation of brain regions vulnerable to Alzheimer's disease: The effect of mild cognitive impairment. Neurobiol Aging 2006, 27: 1604 –1612.
- [8] Dickerson BC, Goncharova I, Sullivan MP, Forchetti C, Wilson RS, Bennett DA, *et al.* MRI-derived entorhinal and hippocampal atrophy in incipient and very mild Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging 2001, 22: 747–754.
- [9] Pennanen C, Kivipelto M, Tuomainen S, Hartikainen P, Hänninen T, Laakso MP, et al. Hippocampus and entorhinal cortex in mild cognitive impairment and early AD. Neurobiol Aging 2004, 25: 303–310.
- [10] Biomarkers Definitions Working Group. Biomarkers and surrogate end-points: preferred definitions and conceptual framework. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2001, 69: 89–95.
- [11] Petersen RC, Morris JC. Mild cognitive impairment as a clinical entity and treatment target. Arch Neurol 2005, 62: 1160–1163.
- [12] Thompson PM, Hayashi KM, De Zubicaray GI, Janke AL, Rose SE, Semple J, *et al.* Mapping hippocampal and ventricular change in Alzheimer disease. NeuroImage 2004, 22: 1754–1766.
- [13] Karas GB, Scheltens P, Rombouts SA, Visser PJ, van Schijndel RA, Fox NC, *et al.* Global and local gray matter loss in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Neuroimage 2004, 23: 708–716.
- [14] Apostolova LG, Dinov ID, Dutton RA, Hayashi KM, Toga AW, Cummings JL, et al. 3D comparison of hippocampal atrophy in amnestic mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Brain 2006, 129: 2867–2873.
- [15] Chen J, Shu H, Wang Z, Liu D, Shi Y, Zhang X, et al. The interaction of APOE genotype by age in amnestic mild cognitive impairment: A voxel-based morphometric study. J Alzheimers Dis 2015, 43: 657–668.
- [16] Shi F, Liu B, Zhou Y, Yu C, Jiang T. Hippocampal volume and asymmetry in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease: Meta-analyses of MRI studies. Hippocampus 2009, 19: 1055–1064.
- [17] Becker JT, Davis SW, Hayashi KM, Meltzer CC, Toga AW, Lopez OL, *et al.* Three-dimensional patterns of hippocam pal atrophy in mild cognitive impairment. Arch Neurol 2006, 63: 97–101.
- [18] Fouquet M, Desgranges B, La Joie R, Rivière D, Mangin JF, Landeau B, *et al.* Role of hippocampal CA1 atrophy in memory encoding deficits in amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment. Neuroimage 2012, 59: 3309–3315.
- [19] Pluta J, Yushkevich P, Das S, Wolk D. In vivo analysis of

hippocampal subfield atrophy in mild cognitive impairment *via* semi-automatic segmentation of T2-weighted MRI. J Alzheimers Dis 2012, 31: 85–99.

- [20] Apostolova LG, Dutton RA, Dinov ID, Hayashi KM, Toga AW, Cummings JL, *et al.* Conversion of mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer disease predicted by hippocampal atrophy maps. Arch Neurol 2006, 63: 693–699.
- [21] Liu Y, Paajanen T, Zhang Y, Westman E, Wahlund LO, Simmons A, et al. Analysis of regional MRI volumes and thicknesses as predictors of conversion from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging 2010, 31: 1375–1385.
- [22] Devanand DP, Bansal R, Liu J, Hao X, Pradhaban G, Peterson BS. MRI hippocampal and entorhinal cortex mapping in predicting conversion to Alzheimer's disease. Neuroimage 2012, 60: 1622–1629.
- [23] Frankó E, Joly O. Evaluating Alzheimer's disease progression using rate of regional hippocampal atrophy. PLoS One 2013, 8: e71354.
- [24] Griffith HR, Okonkwo OC, Stewart CC, Stoeckel LE, Hollander JA, Elgin JM, *et al.* Lower hippocampal volume predicts decrements in lane control among drivers with amnestic mild cognitive impairment. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol 2013, 26: 259–266.
- [25] Jack CR Jr, Shiung MM, Weigand SD, O'Brien PC, Gunter JL, Boeve BF, *et al.* Brain atrophy rates predict subsequent clinical conversion in normal elderly and amnestic MCI. Neurology 2005, 65: 1227–1231.
- [26] Miettinen PS, Pihlajamäki M, Jauhiainen AM, Niskanen E, Hänninen T, Vanninen R, *et al.* Structure and function of medial temporal and posteromedial cortices in early Alzheimer's disease. Eur J Neurosci 2011, 34: 320–330.
- [27] van de Pol LA, van der Flier WM, Korf ES, Fox NC, Barkhof F, Scheltens P. Baseline predictors of rates of hippocampal atrophy in mild cognitive impairment. Neurology 2007, 69: 1491–1497.
- [28] Jack CR Jr, Petersen RC, Grundman M, Jin S, Gamst A, Ward CP, *et al.* Longitudinal MRI findings from the vitamin E and donepezil treatment study for MCI. Neurobiol Aging 2008, 29: 1285–1295.
- [29] Luckhaus C, Cohnen M, Flüss MO, Jänner M, Grass-Kapanke B, Teipel SJ, *et al.* The relation of regional cerebral perfusion and atrophy in mild cognitive impairment (MCI) and early Alzheimer's dementia. Psychiatry Res 2010, 183: 44–51.
- [30] Arlt S, Buchert R, Spies L, Eichenlaub M, Lehmbeck JT, Jahn H. Association between fully automated MRI-based volumetry of different brain regions and neuropsychological test performance in patients with amnestic mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Eur Arch Psychiatry

Clin Neurosci 2013, 263: 335-344.

- [31] Pennanen C, Kivipelto M, Tuomainen S, Hartikainen P, Hänninen T, Laakso MP, et al. Hippocampus and entorhinal cortex in mild cognitive impairment and early AD. Neurobiol Aging 2004, 25: 303–310.
- [32] Jack CR Jr, Shiung MM, Gunter JL, O'Brien PC, Weigand SD, Knopman DS, et al. Comparison of different MRI brain atrophy rate measures with clinical disease progression in AD. Neurology 2004, 62: 591–600.
- [33] Leung KK, Bartlett JW, Barnes J, Manning EN, Ourselin S, Fox NC. Cerebral atrophy in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer disease: rates and acceleration. Neurology 2013, 80: 648–654.
- [34] Le Bihan D. Looking into the functional architecture of the brain with diffusion MRI. Nat Rev Neurosci 2003, 4: 469–480.
- [35] Pierpaoli C, Basser PJ. Toward a quantitative assessment of diffusion anisotropy. Magn Reson Med 1996, 36: 893–906.
- [36] Carlesimo GA, Cherubini A, Caltagirone C, Spalletta G. Hippocampal mean diffusivity and memory in healthy elderly individuals: a cross-sectional study. Neurology 2010, 74: 194e200.
- [37] Fellgiebel A, Wille P, Müller MJ, Winterer G, Scheurich A, Vucurevic G, et al. Ultrastructural hippocampal and white matter alterations in mild cognitive impairment: a diffusion tensor imaging study. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2004, 18: 101–108.
- [38] Muller MJ, Greverus D, Weibrich C, Dellani PR, Scheurich A, Stoeter P, *et al.* Diagnostic utility of hippocampal size and mean diffusivity in amnestic MCI. Neurobiol Aging 2007, 28: 398–403.
- [39] Zhou Y, Dougherty JH, Hubner KF, Bai B, Cannon RL. Hutson RK. Abnormal connectivity in the posterior cingulated and hippocampus in early Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment, Alzheimers Dement 2008, 4: 265–270.
- [40] Cherubini A, Peran P, Spoletini I, Di Paola M, Di Iulio F, Hagberg GE, *et al.* Combined volumetry and DTI in subcortical structures of mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease patients. J Alzheimers Dis 2010, 19: 1273–1282.
- [41] Lee DY, Fletcher E, Carmichael OT, Singh B, Mungas D, Reed B, et al. Sub-Regional Hippocampal Injury is Associated with Fornix Degeneration in Alzheimer's Disease. Front Aging Neurosci 2012, 4: 1.
- [42] Penke L, Maniega SM, Bastin ME, Hernández MC, Murray C, Royle NA, *et al.* Brain-wide white matter tract integrity is associated with information processing speed and general intelligence. Mol Psychiatry 2012, 17: 955.
- [43] den Heijer T, van der Lijn F, Vernooij MW, de Groot M, Koudstaal PJ, van der Lugt A, et al. Structural and diffusion MRI measures of the hippocampus and memory

performance. NeuroImage 2012, 63: 1782e1789.

- [44] Li YD, Dong HB, Xie GM, Zhang LJ. Discriminative analysis of mild Alzheimer's disease and normal aging using volume of hippocampal subfields and hippocampal mean diffusivity: an in vivo magnetic resonance imaging study. Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen 2013, 28: 627–633.
- [45] Wang L, Swank JS, Glick IE, Gado MH, Miller MI, Morris JC, et al. Changes in hippocampal volume and shape across time distinguish dementia of the Alzheimer type from healthy aging. Neuroimage 2003, 20: 667–682.
- [46] Schölvinck ML, Maier A, Ye FQ, Duyn JH, Leopold DA. Neural basis of global resting-state fMRI activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010, 107: 10238–10243.
- [47] Biswal B, Yetkin FZ, Haughton VM, Hyde JS. Functional connectivity in the motor cortex of resting human brain using echo-planar MRI. Magn Reson Med 1995, 34: 537–541.
- [48] Gould RL, Brown RG, Owen AM, Bullmore ET, Williams SC, Howard RJ. Functional neuroanatomy of successful paired associate learning in Alzheimer's disease. Am J Psychiatry 2005, 162: 2049–2060.
- [49] Coleman P, Federoff H, Kurlan R. A focus on the synapse for neuroprotection in Alzheimer disease and other dementias. Neurology 2004, 63: 1155–1162.
- [50] Li SJ, Li Z, Wu G, Zhang MJ, Franczak M, Antuono PG. Alzheimer disease: evaluation of a functional MR imaging index as a marker. Radiology 2002, 225: 253–259.
- [51] Bai F, Zhang Z, Watson DR, Yu H, Shi Y, Yuan Y, et al. Abnormal functional connectivity of hippocampus during episodic memory retrieval processing network in amnestic mild cognitive impairment. Biol Psychiatry 2009, 65: 951–958.
- [52] Bai F, Liao W, Watson DR, Shi Y, Wang Y, Yue C, et al. Abnormal whole-brain functional connection in amnestic mild cognitive impairment patients. Behav Brain Res 2011, 216: 666–672.
- [53] Xie C, Li W, Chen G, Ward BD, Franczak MB, Jones JL, et al. Late-life depression, mild cognitive impairment and hippocampal functional network architecture. Neuroimage Clin 2013, 3: 311–320.
- [54] Wang Z, Liang P, Jia X, Qi Z, Yu L, Yang Y, et al. Baseline and longitudinal patterns of hippocampal connectivity in mild cognitive impairment: evidence from resting state fMRI. J Neurol Sci 2011, 309: 79–85.
- [55] Qi Z, Wu X, Wang Z, Zhang N, Dong H, Yao L, et al. Impairment and compensation coexist in amnestic MCI default mode network. Neuroimage 2010, 50: 48–55.
- [56] Das SR, Pluta J, Mancuso L, Kliot D, Orozco S, Dickerson BC, *et al.* Increased functional connectivity within medial temporal lobe in mild cognitive impairment. Hippocampus 2013, 23: 1–6.
- [57] Wilson IA, Gallagher M, Eichenbaum H, Tanila H.

Neurocognitive aging: prior memories hinder new hippocampal encoding. Trends Neurosci 2006, 29: 662–670.

- [58] Yassa MA, Mattfeld AT, Stark SM, Stark CEL. Age-related memory deficits linked to circuit-specific disruptions in the hippocampus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011, 108: 8873– 8878.
- [59] Grady CL, McIntosh AR, Beig S, Keightley ML, Burian H, Black SE. Evidence from functional neuroimaging of a compensatory prefrontal network in Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci 2003, 23: 986–993.
- [60] Carr VA, Rissman J, Wagner AD. Imaging the human medial temporal lobe with high-resolution fmri. Neuron 2010, 65: 298–308.
- [61] Johnson SC, Baxter LC, Susskind-Wilder L, Connor DJ, Sabbagh MN, Caselli RJ. Hippocampal adaptation to face repetition in healthy elderly and mild cognitive impairment. Neuropsychologia 2004, 42: 980–989.
- [62] Petrella JR, Krishnan S, Slavin MJ, Tran TT, Murty L, Doraiswamy PM. Mild cognitive impairment: Evaluation with 4-T functional MR imaging. Radiology 2006, 240: 177–186.
- [63] Dickerson BC, Salat DH, Bates JF, Atiya M, Killiany RJ, Greve DN, *et al.* Medial temporal lobe function and structure in mild cognitive impairment. Ann Neurol 2004, 56: 27–35.
- [64] Dickerson BC, Salat DH, Greve DN, Chua EF, Rand-Giovannetti E, Rentz DM, *et al.* Increased hippocampal activation in mild cognitive impairment compared to normal aging and AD. Neurology 2005, 65: 404–411.
- [65] Celone KA, Calhoun VD, Dickerson BC, Atri A, Chua EF, Miller SL, et al. Alterations in memory networks in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease: an independent component analysis. J Neurosci 2006, 26: 10222–10231.
- [66] Kircher T, Weis S, Freymann K, Erb M, Jessen F, Grodd W, et al. Hippocampal activation in MCI patients is necessary for successful memory encoding. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2007, 78: 812–818.
- [67] Dickerson BC, Miller SL, Greve DN, Dale AM, Albert MS, Schacter DL, et al. Prefrontal-hippocampal-fusiform activity during encoding predicts intraindividual differences in free recall ability: An event-related functional-anatomic MRI study. Hippocampus 2007, 17: 1060–1070.
- [68] Miller SL, Fenstermacher E, Bates J, Blacker D, Sperling RA, Dickerson BC. Hippocampal activation in adults with mild cognitive impairment predicts subsequent cognitive decline. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2008, 79: 630–635.
- [69] Yassa MA, Stark SM, Bakker A, Albert MS, Gallagher M, Stark CEL. High-resolution structural and functional mri of hippocampal CA3 and dentate gyrus in patients with amnestic mild cognitive impairment. Neuroimage 2010, 51: 1242–1252.

- [70] de Rover M, Pironti VA, McCabe JA, Acosta-Cabronero J, Arana FS, Morein-Zamir S, *et al.* Hippocampal dysfunction in patients with mild cognitive impairment: a functional neuroimaging study of a visuospatial paired associates learning task. Neuropsychologia 2011, 49: 2060–2070.
- [71] Parra MA, Pattan V, Wong D, Beaglehole A, Lonie J, Wan HI, et al. Medial temporal lobe function during emotional memory in early Alzheimer's disease, mild cognitive impairment and healthy ageing: an fMRI study. BMC Psychiatry 2013, 13: 76.
- [72] Nellessen N, Rottschy C, Eickhoff SB, Ketteler ST, Kuhn H, Shah NJ, et al. Specific and disease stage-dependent episodic memory-related brain activation patterns in Alzheimer's disease: a coordinate-based meta-analysis. Brain Struct Funct 2014, in press.
- [73] Hamalainen A, Pihlajamaki M, Tanila H, Hanninen T, Niskanen E, Tervo S, *et al.* Increased fMRI responses during encoding in mild cognitive impairment. Neurobiol Aging 2006, 28: 1889–1903.
- [74] Dickerson BC, Sperling RA. Large-scale functional brain network abnormalities in Alzheimer's disease: insights from functional neuroimaging. Behav Neurol 2009, 21: 63–75.
- [75] DeKosky ST, Ikonomovic MD, Styren SD, Beckett L, Wisniewski S, Bennett DA, *et al.* Upregulation of choline acetyltransferase activity in hippocampus and frontal cortex of elderly subjects with mild cognitive impairment. Ann Neurol 2002, 51: 145–155.
- [76] Rosen AC, Sugiura L, Kramer JH, Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Gabrieli JD. Cognitive training changes hippocampal function in mild cognitive impairment: a pilot study. J Alzheimers Dis 2011, Suppl 3: 349–357.
- [77] Hampstead BM, Stringer AY, Stilla RF, Giddens M, Sathian K. Mnemonic strategy training partially restores hippocampal activity in patients with mild cognitive impairment. Hippocampus 2012, 22: 1652–1658.
- [78] Dai Z, He Y. Disrupted structural and functional brain

connectomes in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Neurosci Bull 2014, 30: 217–232.

- [79] Hu Z, Wu L, Jia J, Han Y. Advances in longitudinal studies of amnestic mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease based on multi-modal MRI techniques. Neurosci Bull 2014, 30:198–206.
- [80] Muller MJ, Greverus D, Dellani PR, Weibrich C, Wille PR, Scheurich A, et al. Functional implications of hippocampal volume and diffusivity in mild cognitive impairment. Neuroimage 2005, 28: 1033–1042.
- [81] Hamalainen A, Pihlajamaki M, Tanila H, Hanninen T, Niskanen E, Tervo S, *et al.* Increased fMRI responses during encoding in mild cognitive impairment. Neurobiol Aging 2007, 28: 1889–1903.
- [82] Palesi F, Vitali P, Chiarati P, Castellazzi G, Caverzasi E, Pichiecchio A, et al. DTI and MR volumetry of hippocampus-PC/PCC circuit: In search of early micro- and macrostructural signs of Alzheimers's disease. Neurol Res Int 2012, 2012: 517876.
- [83] Clerx L, Visser PJ, Verhey F, Aalten P. New MRI markers for Alzheimer's disease: a meta-analysis of diffusion tensor imaging and a comparison with medial temporal lobe measurements. J Alzheimers Dis 2012, 29: 405–429.
- [84] Douaud G, Menke RA, Gass A, Monsch AU, Rao A, Whitcher B, et al. Brain microstructure reveals early abnormalities more than two years prior to clinical progression from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci 2013, 33: 2147–2155.
- [85] Zhao ZL, Fan FM, Lu J, Li HJ, Jia LF, Han Y, et al. Changes of gray matter volume and amplitude of low-frequency oscillations in amnestic MCI: An integrative multi-modal MRI study. Acta Radiol 2014, in press.
- [86] Mahley RW, Rall SC Jr. Apolipoprotein E: far more than a lipid transport protein. Annu Rev Genomics Hum Genet 2000, 1: 507–537.

141

# Genetics and epigenetics of circadian rhythms and their potential roles in neuropsychiatric disorders

Chunyu Liu<sup>1,2</sup>, Michael Chung<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>State Key Laboratory of Medical Genetics of China, Changsha 410078, China <sup>2</sup>Department of Psychiatry, University of Illinois at Chicago, Chicago, Illinois, USA Corresponding author: Chunyu Liu. E-mail: liucy@uic.edu

© Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2015

Circadian rhythm alterations have been implicated in multiple neuropsychiatric disorders, particularly those of sleep, addiction, anxiety, and mood. Circadian rhythms are known to be maintained by a set of classic clock genes that form complex mutual and self-regulatory loops. While many other genes showing rhythmic expression have been identified by genome-wide studies, their roles in circadian regulation remain largely unknown. In attempts to directly connect circadian rhythms with neuropsychiatric disorders, genetic studies have identified gene mutations associated with several rare sleep disorders or sleep-related traits. Other than that, genetic studies of circadian genes in psychiatric disorders have had limited success. As an important mediator of environmental factors and regulators of circadian rhythms, the epigenetic system may hold the key to the etiology or pathology of psychiatric disorders, their subtypes or endophenotypes. Epigenomic regulation of the circadian system and the related changes have not been thoroughly explored in the context of neuropsychiatric disorders. We argue for systematic investigation of the circadian system, particularly epigenetic regulation, and its involvement in neuropsychiatric disorders to improve our understanding of human behavior and disease etiology.

Keywords: epigenetics; circadian rhythms; neuropsychiatry

#### Introduction

Circadian rhythms are endogenous biological cycles ~24 h in length. They are found in most living organisms, and can be adjusted by factors called *zeitgebers*, or "time-givers", including light<sup>[1]</sup>, temperature<sup>[2]</sup>, diet<sup>[3]</sup>, odor<sup>[4]</sup>, and gravity<sup>[5]</sup>, light being the dominant cue. Maintaining a rhythmic daily life is critical for surviving the recurrent environmental changes. These rhythms can be easily observed in behaviors such as sleeping and eating, but also, less visibly, affect crucial biological systems such as metabolism<sup>[6,7]</sup> and the cardiovascular system<sup>[7]</sup>.

Multiple lines of evidence have suggested the potential roles of circadian rhythms in neuropsychiatric disorders such as sleep disorders, anxiety, mood disorders and addiction. Meanwhile, studies in animal models have identified several regulators and effectors of the endogenous clock. These core clock genes are known to comprise transcriptional-translational auto-regulatory complexes. However, these remain insufficient to explain all observations, especially the contribution to human behavioral traits and disorders. Further identification of the molecular components of circadian systems and their regulatory relationships is an important step for understanding neuropsychiatric disorders and for developing better diagnostics and treatment.

This review describes current findings on the genetic and epigenetic determinants of the circadian system in the context of neuropsychiatric disorders. By reviewing the literature, we highlight the complexity of circadian regulation beyond the classic core clock genes. Such complexity involves many genetic and epigenetic factors.
Since epigenetic mechanisms are important mediators of environmental factors and regulators of rhythmic gene expression, we therefore propose that developing comprehensive genome-wide and epigenome-wide data from multiple sample sources will improve our understanding of the circadian regulatory system and its role in neuropsychiatric disorders.

### Clock Genes, Rhythmic Expression, and Regulatory Networks

Circadian rhythms in vertebrates are controlled by a conserved brain region in the anterior hypothalamus called the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN), made up of about 20 000 neurons. The SCN serves as a central regulator of circadian rhythms throughout the rest of the brain<sup>[8]</sup> and the body<sup>[9]</sup>. At the same time, peripheral tissues, even cultured cells<sup>[10;11]</sup> have their own local, autonomous clocks that can be self-sustaining, but they may be synchronized by signals from the SCN<sup>[12]</sup>.

Clock genes underlying circadian rhythms can be broadly defined as genes that show diurnal variation of activity or function, typically showing rhythmic changes of transcript abundance, as such measures are more accessible than other molecular phenotypes, such as protein levels and activity. Although an increasing number of genes have been found to demonstrate the circadian characteristics of clock-controlled genes (CCGs), a small set of genes is denoted here as core "classic clock genes (CGs)". The CGs include Period (PER), Timeless (TIM), Clock (CLK), Cycle (CYC, a Drosophila gene, with the mammalian homolog ARNTL or BMAL1), Cryptochrome (CRY), REV-ERBalpha, retinoic acid related-orphan receptor alpha (RORalpha), D-box-binding protein (DBP), thyrotrophic embryonic factor (TEF), hepatic leukemia factor (HLF), E4BP4 (also known as NFIL3), deleted in esophageal cancer 1 (DEC1), DEC2, Neuronal PAS domain-containing protein 2 (NPAS2), and Double Time (DBT, a Drosophila gene, with the mammalian homolog casein kinase 1e, CSNK1E). These genes were mainly identified by the screening of mutants of fruit flies, mice, and hamsters<sup>[13]</sup>. These few CGs make up a group of autoregulatory loops and present rhythmic expression of their own and their regulatory target transcripts. The CGs have been frequently called clock genes in the literature but as will be discussed in this review, these CGs only represent a small set of a much broader network of clock genes.

Most of the CGs encode proteins that function as transcription factors to drive the rhythmic expression of their target genes. Some of the CG proteins form heterodimer complexes, such as PER-CRY, CLK-BMAL1, and TIM-PER. They not only regulate the expression of many other genes that carry E-box promoters, but also their own expression. In contrast, *DBP, HLF, TEF*, and *E4BP4* regulate through D-box promoters<sup>[14,15]</sup>; while the REV-ERB alpha and ROR family members bind to the REV-ERB/ROR response element (RRE)<sup>[16]</sup>. cAMP response elements (CREs) are also central regulatory motifs that mediate rhythmic expression<sup>[17]</sup>. These regulatory systems have been thoroughly reviewed<sup>[13,18-20]</sup>.

In addition to CGs, hundreds of non-CG genes are transcribed rhythmically. They are part of the broadlydefined clock genes. In fact, one would expect that genes carrying E-box, D-box, RRE, and CRE promoters could be potential clock genes<sup>[21,22]</sup>. Certainly, these genes could include both the drivers and passengers of a large circadian regulatory system, though most of the causeeffect relationships remain to be discovered. Increasing numbers of CGs have been identified through genomewide expression profiling studies, mostly in mice, as summarized in Table 1. Just to name a few, 2%-10% of genes are expressed in a circadian manner in various mouse tissues<sup>[23-28]</sup>; in the mouse SCN, 337 genes were found to be expressed cyclically, and 335 were in the liver<sup>[26]</sup>. Another mouse study detected 575 genes in the liver and 462 in the heart with circadian expression<sup>[27]</sup>.

Human studies have also revealed time-dependent expression in blood and brain. A 2010 study on gene expression induced by food-intake identified expression changes associated with biopsy time for 8 197 genes in blood (false discovery rate (FDR) 2.6%)<sup>[29]</sup>. This is the largest human circadian study thus far, with 40 individuals sampled at 14 time-points each, for a total of 560 blood samples. In this study, Li *et al.* (2013) reported circadian expression in human postmortem brain. They used time of death to represent time-points in the 24-h cycle, turning individual differences into differences of expression at different time-points. They analyzed 12 000 transcripts in six brain areas (dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, anterior cingulate cortex, hippocampus, amygdala, nucleus

	0		<b>,</b>		
Author, Year	Species	Tissues	Measure	Strains	Microarray/Methods
McDonald <i>et al.</i> 2001 <sup>[153]</sup>	Drosophila	Head	Expression	clock mutant (Clk) flies	Affymetrix array
Hughes <i>et al.</i> 2012 <sup>[135]</sup>	Drosophila	Brain	Expression	Wild-type Canton-S flies,	RNA-Seq, 100-bp paired-end reads. On
				y w, per0, and per0 in a	average, each sample >40 million readsa
				Canton-S background	
Kornmann <i>et al.</i> 2001 <sup>[24]</sup>	Mouse	Liver	Expression	C57BL/6 X 129/SV	ADDER (Amplification of Double-stranded
					cDNA End Restriction fragments) differential
					display
Ueda <i>et al.</i> 2002 <sup>[154]</sup>	Mouse	SCN and liver	Expression	Balb/c	Affymetrix U74Av2 and U74A oligonucleo-
					tide array
Akhtar <i>et al.</i> 2002 <sup>[23]</sup>	Mouse	Liver	Expression		Custom-made cDNA microarray
Panda <i>et al.</i> 2002 <sup>[26]</sup>	Mouse	SCN and liver	Expression	Male C57BL/6J and clock	Affymetrix mouse (U74A) high-density arrays
				mutant	
Storch <i>et al.</i> 2002 <sup>[27]</sup>	Mouse	Liver and heart	Expression	C57/BI6	Affymetrix U74Av2 oligonucleotide array
Zvonic et al. 2006 <sup>[155]</sup>	Mouse	Liver brown	Expression		Mouse430a2
200110 01 01. 2000	Wouse	and white	Expression		Mouseroouz
		adinose tissue			
Oster et al. 2006 <sup>[156]</sup>	Mouse	Adrenal gland	Expression	C57BL/6J	Mouse4302
Lemos <i>et al.</i> 2006 <sup>[157]</sup>	Monkey	Adrenal gland	Expression	0012200	Affymetrix U133-A GeneChips.
	(Macaca mulatta)				·
Zvonic <i>et al.</i> 2007 <sup>[158]</sup>	Mouse	Calvarial bone	Expression	AKR/J	Mouse430a2
Yang et al. 2007 <sup>[159]</sup>	Mouse	Prefrontal	Expression	C57BL/6J	Mouse4302
<b>3 1 1</b>		Cortex			
Maret <i>et al.</i> 2007 <sup>[160]</sup>	Mouse	Whole brain	Expression	C57BL/6J, AKR/J, DBA/2J	Mouse4302
Bray et al. 2007 <sup>[161]</sup>	Mouse	Atrium and	Expression	Cardiomyocyte-specific	illuminaMousev1
		ventricle	·	circadian clock mutant	
Miller et al. 2007 <sup>[25]</sup>	Mouse	Liver, skeletal	Expression	Male C57BL/6J and	custom-made genome arrays
		muscle,	clock mutan		
		gastrocnemius			
Storch <i>et al.</i> 2007 <sup>[28]</sup>	Mouse	Retina	Expression	Male CBA/CaJ	Affymetrix mouse 430.2 arrays
Yan <i>et al.</i> 2008 <sup>[32]</sup>	Mouse, human,	14 tissue	Expression	22 datasets	
	and monkey				
Hughes <i>et al</i> . 2012 <sup>[12]</sup>	Mouse	Liver	Expression	Clock∆19 mouse	Affymetrix Mouse Exon 1.0 ST
				Arrays	
Zambon <i>et al</i> . 2003 <sup>[208]</sup>	Human	Skeletal muscle	Expression		Affymetrix U95a
Leonardson et al. 2010 <sup>[29]</sup>	Human	Blood	Expression		Custom array
Li <i>et al</i> . 2013 <sup>[30]</sup>	Human	6 brain areas	Expression		Affymetrix U133-A or U133Plus-v2 GeneChips
Lim <i>et al</i> . 2014 <sup>[31]</sup>	Human	Dorsolateral	Gene		Illumina Infinium HumanMethylation450k
			Expression		Bead Chip; Illumina HiSeq prefrontal
			and DNA		cortex with 101 bp pairedend reads and
			methylation		150-M reads for the first 12 samples.
					Remaining samples, 50-M reads

### Table 1. Genome-wide studies of the genetics and epigenetics of circadian rhythms

143

accumbens, and cerebellum) from 55 controls and 34 major depressive disorder (MDD) patients<sup>[30]</sup>. Among the healthy controls, >417 transcripts in each region showed 24-h oscillation (nominal P <0.05), while 169 genes had an FDR of <0.5 for combined P values across regions. These 169 genes are considered to be common circadian genes in the brain<sup>[30]</sup>. Another study on human postmortem dorsolateral prefrontal cortex samples from 536 individuals used RNA-Seq and global statistics to show rhythmic expression without naming specific clock genes<sup>[31]</sup>.

Most of these cases of rhythmic expression are tissuespecific, suggesting tissue-specific regulatory network. Only 28 cycling genes are shared between mouse SCN and liver<sup>[26]</sup>, while 37 are shared between mouse liver and heart<sup>[27]</sup>. Another analysis of 21 microarray data sets from 14 mouse tissues found that the expression of 41 out of 19 168 genes showed consistent circadian oscillation across multiple tissues<sup>[32]</sup>. This alerts us to the fact that studies of the circadian regulatory system should take tissue-specificity into account.

It should be noted that the number of cyclicallyexpressed genes reported is related to the experimental design, statistical method, and significance cutoff. With the liberal significance criteria (P < 0.05) used in the human brain study by Li *et al.*, some of the CGs still did not show rhythmicity<sup>[30]</sup>. However, these findings are not definitive, since many pre- and post-mortem factors could have destroyed rhythmic expression patterns and produced false-negatives. Moreover, as transcription factors are typically expressed at low levels, major circadian regulators, which are often transcription factors, could be missed by some of the techniques used in genome-wide studies when sensitivity is not sufficient.

After considering experimental artifacts, the fact that many genes other than CGs are rhythmically expressed and that some CGs do not show cycling expression in genome-wide studies could have many implications, including the possibility that our current list of clock genes may not be exhaustive. Given the complexity of the system, it is likely that we have not yet identified the complete set of genes regulating and responding to circadian rhythms. Several studies have proposed novel genes as important central regulator genes. For example, a 2008 study of mutant mice proposed that the *NR3C1* and *FKBP/HSP90* complexes are central to the control of circadian gene expression by environmental cues<sup>[32]</sup>. *CHRONO*<sup>[33,34]</sup> and *UBE3A*<sup>[35]</sup> were found to be essential in regulating circadian rhythms in mice in three 2014 studies. Genes involving protein translation, including rRNA, also showed rhythmic expression<sup>[36]</sup>. Furthermore, an siRNA screen of a human osteosarcoma cell line, targeting 17 631 known and 4 837 predicted human genes, discovered ~343 clock genes or modulators<sup>[37]</sup>. These data suggest that the underlying organization of circadian rhythms has not yet been completely described.

Rhythmic expression is certainly not the only aspect of circadian rhythms. Protein abundance and posttranslational modifications, such as phosphorylation and ubiquitination, have also been shown to have daily oscillations in *Neurospora crassa*, the fruit fly, and multiple tissues in mouse, rat, and hamster, as reviewed by others<sup>[38-41]</sup>. Similar circadian molecular mechanisms may exist in humans, but remain to be explored. From chromatin to transcripts, mRNA to proteins and to protein modifications, circadian rhythms encompass a complex regulatory system, including the epigenomic components discussed below.

### **Genetics of Sleep-Related Traits**

While circadian patterns can be observed from the molecular level all the way up to the organismal behavior level, the sleep-wake cycle and other sleep-related traits are probably the most salient outputs of the circadian clocks. These traits are known to be heritable<sup>[44]</sup>, and the underlying genes can be identified directly by genetic methods using human population data, without relying on knowledge of specific clock genes. The heritability of sleep measures, including timing, duration, and quality, varies between 12.4% and 29.4%<sup>[42]</sup>. A study of 410 normal adults has identified a polymorphism in *CLK* associated with morningness-eveningness preferences<sup>[43]</sup>. Furthermore, in a GWAS of 4 251 individuals, Allebrandt *et al.* (2013) identified an intronic variant (rs11046205) in the *ABCC9* gene associated with sleep duration (*P* = 3.99e-8)<sup>[44]</sup>.

On the other hand, the circadian system is not the only regulator of sleep. Energy homeostasis and its interactions with circadian rhythms also contribute to maintenance of the sleep-wake cycle<sup>[45,46]</sup>. While homeostasis and other factors play significant roles in sleep regulation, sleep has

been used as the major model to study the genetics and regulation of circadian rhythms, although it should be noted that the genetics of the sleep-wake cycle is not necessarily all about circadian rhythms.

Healthy people vary in their preferences for sleep timing and length; some are often classified as morning "lark" or evening "owl" chronotypes. If these variations do not impair the quality of life, they are considered normal. Sleep-wake behaviors in humans and animal models offer opportunities to understand circadian regulation. In humans, variable sleep traits or disorders provide avenues for studying the molecular bases of sleep regulation, and, by extension, circadian rhythms. In animal models, one can take advantage of better-controlled environmental factors to study their contribution to circadian regulation. For example, manipulating the lighting environment and feeding pattern have been shown to induce circadian and related genomic and epigenomic changes<sup>[47]</sup>.

### Circadian Disruptions Are Implicated in Neuropsychiatric Disorders

Disruption of circadian rhythms is associated with or implicated in many traits or diseases, including metabolic syndrome<sup>[48]</sup>, obesity<sup>[49]</sup>, diabetes<sup>[50]</sup>, inflammatory diseases and autoimmune disorders<sup>[51]</sup>, cancer<sup>[52]</sup>, drug efficacy and toxicity<sup>[53]</sup>, cardiovascular disorders<sup>[54]</sup>, and mental disorders<sup>[55,56]</sup>.

Among neuropsychiatric disorders, sleep-wake disorders, anxiety, mood disorders, and addiction have the strongest connections to altered circadian rhythms. While the connection between circadian rhythms and sleepwake disorder is self-evident, circadian rhythms have been implicated in other psychiatric disorders based on biological and clinical observations. Specifically, many of these disorders exhibit co-morbidity with sleep disturbance and their treatments often elicit responses that are related to candidate clock genes and behavioral or clock gene expression changes in animal models. Additional links between circadian rhythms and neuropsychiatric disorders can be found in several candidate gene association studies. Major evidence is summarized in Table 2. A few examples of indirect evidence linking circadian rhythms to non-sleeprelated neuropsychiatric disorders are as follows: abnormal sleep is co-morbid with many disorders<sup>[57]</sup>. Persistent sleep disturbances have been found to increase the risk of developing anxiety<sup>[58]</sup> and depression<sup>[59;60]</sup>. Insomnia and substance abuse disorders promote the risk of each other<sup>[60,61]</sup>. Melatonin is important in synchronizing circadian rhythms<sup>[62]</sup>, and agomelatine that targets the melatonergic system is an antidepressant<sup>[63]</sup>; agomelatine has been shown to increase the relative amplitude of an individual's rest-activity cycles<sup>[64]</sup>. Ketamine, a drug with rapid-acting antidepressive effects, influences the recruitment of the CLK-BMAL1 complex to E-box promoters and alters the expression of CGs<sup>[65]</sup>. Another antidepressant, escitalopram, has been reported to restore the disrupted rhythmic expression of several CGs in a study of blood samples from 12 MDD patients and 12 controls<sup>[66]</sup>. Animal models with disrupted clock genes show behavioral changes similar to mood disorders<sup>[67]</sup> or schizophrenia<sup>[68]</sup>. Therefore, circadian rhythms have been of interest in the study of these disorders. However, the guestion of causation largely remains to be addressed.

A multi-system hypothesis has been formulated to explain the connections between circadian rhythm disturbance and addiction, as well as anxiety. Based on a literature review, Gorwood highlighted the cortisolmelatonin-vasopressin interaction for anxiety, as this interaction nicely bridges stress-response and circadian systems<sup>[69]</sup>. Drugs of abuse may influence the interwoven molecular networks of circadian rhythms, stress-response, reward circuitry, neuroplasticity and memory, and ultimately lead to the development of addiction, as well as withdrawal symptoms. The paraventricular nucleus in the hypothalamus has been proposed to be the location where circadian and stress signals converge, and where multiple clock genes, neuropeptides, and stress-response genes interact<sup>[70]</sup>. Such interactions between circadian systems and stress-response systems may play an important role in many psychiatric disorders, including but not limited to addiction<sup>[71]</sup>.

The dopamine D2 receptor (*DRD2*) is another interesting candidate linking the circadian system and the reward pathway, as it mediates the photic response to regulate circadian rhythms, and the most important reward pathway is dopaminergic<sup>[72]</sup>. Several candidate gene studies have found significant associations between *DRD2* variants and different kinds of addiction (alcohol, cocaine, heroin, and nicotine)<sup>[73,74]</sup>. However, a meta-analysis<sup>[75]</sup> and

	Mood disorder (MDD and bipolar disorder)	Anxiety	Addiction
Sleep disturbance comorbidity, or as a risk factor	Risk factor for developing MDD <sup>[59,60]</sup> . Abnormal circadian rhythms in hormone levels, body temperature, sleep, and behavioral patterns reported in patients with MDD <sup>[162-164]</sup> ; degree of circadian misalignment correlated with severity of depression <sup>[165]</sup> ; sleep disturbance in manic and depressive phases, even possibly euthymic phases <sup>[166,167]</sup> .	Risk factor for developing anxiety <sup>[58]</sup> ; children daily regularity predicts anxiety levels >10 years later <sup>[168]</sup>	Bi-directional relationship: addiction disrupts circadian rhythms; sleep and mood problems increase chance of addiction <sup>(60;169]</sup>
Therapy	Seasonal affective disorder (SAD) patients respond to light therapy <sup>[170]</sup> ; sleep deprivation treats depression <sup>[171]</sup> ; sleep deprivation may switch a depressed patient into hypomania or mania <sup>[172]</sup> ; agomelatine increases relative amplitude rest-activity cycles <sup>[64]</sup> ; lithium lengthens circadian period in hamsters <sup>[173]</sup> .	Agomelatine affects circadian rhythms <sup>[64]</sup> , also effective in treating anxiety disorders <sup>[176,177]</sup> .	
Chronotype	Mood disorders associated with chronotype <sup>[178,179]</sup>		Evening chronotype associated with substance abuse <sup>[180;181]</sup>
Social rhythms	Disrupted social rhythms <sup>[182-184]</sup>	Lower daily regularity in anxiety patients <sup>[185]</sup>	
Seasonal pattern Hormone	Seasonal changes in bipolar disorder <sup>[186,187]</sup> Rhythmic melatonin level <sup>[189,190]</sup>	Cortisol level is rhythmic <sup>[191]</sup>	Case report of SAD with cyclical cocaine craving <sup>[188]</sup> Cortisol secretion patterns
Clock gene genetic	17 studies of candidate genes <sup>[193]</sup>	One candidate gene study <sup>[194]</sup>	linked to addiction <sup>[192]</sup> Six genetic studies <sup>[195-200]</sup>
Clock genes in animal models	Knockout of REV-ERB alpha increases midbrain dopamine production and induces mania-like behavior by regulating tyrosine hydroxylase gene expression in a mouse study <sup>[201]</sup> . Clk mutant shows mania <sup>[67]</sup>	Per1 and Per2 expression levels in nucleus accumbens regulate anxiety levels in knockout mouse models and mice experiencing chronic social defeat stress <sup>[202]</sup> . Clk mutant less anxious <sup>[67]</sup>	14 studies of Clock, per1, and per2 mutant mice showed behavior changes in response to drug <sup>[203]</sup>
Clock gene expression in response to drug treatment	Ketamine influences expression of clock genes <sup>[65]</sup> ; escitalopram restores disrupted rhythmic expression of several clock genes <sup>[66]</sup> ; lithium affects expression of multiple clock genes <sup>[174,175,204]</sup> ; valproic acid changes phase and amplitude of <i>PER2</i> expression in cultured cells <sup>[117]</sup> .	Anxiolytic medications reduce mPer1 expression in mice <sup>[205]</sup>	Chronic methamphetamine treatment desynchronizes clock gene expression between striatum and SCN <sup>[206]</sup> ; ethanol and drugs of abuse alter clock gene expression in SCN and other brain regions <sup>[203]</sup>
Clock gene expression changes in patients Review	Expression changes of clock genes in MDD brain <sup>[30]</sup> and blood <sup>[207]</sup> . Gonzalez 2014 <sup>[193]</sup>	Philip Gorwood, 2012 <sup>[69]</sup>	Logan RW <i>et al.</i> 2014 <sup>[203]</sup>

### Table 2. Studies that implicate circadian rhythms in psychiatric disorders

a GWAS<sup>[76]</sup> of alcoholism reported inconsistent results, suggesting that the *DRD2* contribution may be small, if at all. A *DRD2* variant has also been reported to be associated with anxiety disorders with co-morbid alcoholuse disorder<sup>[77]</sup>. But the finding is also weak and requires replication.

### **Circadian Genetics of Neuropsychiatric Disorders**

Genetic studies may capture direct evidence that specific clock genes are involved in neuropsychiatric disorders if mutations or variants of clock genes are associated with the risk of disorders. Genetic association is an important venue leading to the translation of clues from animal models to clinical relevance.

### Sleep-Wake Disorders

Sleep-wake disorders impair the quality of life, affect learning, memory, and mood. These disorders have a clear genetic basis. Family and twin studies of insomnia report heritability ranging between 21% and 58%<sup>[78-80]</sup> [see Palagini *et al.* (2014) for a thorough review<sup>[81]</sup>]. Travel across time zones, sleep deprivation, and shiftwork all disturb sleep patterns. Insomnia, hypersomnia, and narcolepsy are major sleep-wake disorders<sup>[82]</sup>. Some of these are common, like insomnia (~10% of adults have severe insomnia that cause daytime consequences<sup>[83]</sup>), and some are rare, like narcolepsy (affecting ~1 in 3 000)<sup>[84]</sup>. Jet-lag and shiftwork-related sleep problems are common in specific occupations, like flight attendants, nurses, and soldiers.

Mutations in genes responsible for some specific, mostly rare forms of sleep disorders have been discovered. A mutation (R192H) in *GABRB3* has been found in patients with chronic insomnia. Since *GABRB3* encodes a subunit of a chloride channel that serves as the receptor for gammaaminobutyric acid (GABA), a major inhibitory neurotransmitter of the mammalian nervous system, a decrease in GABAergic inhibition may contribute to insomnia<sup>[85]</sup>. Interestingly, hypersomnia was also recently linked to GABA(A) receptor regulation<sup>[86]</sup>. Another excessive sleeping disorder, narcolepsy, is mostly caused by a deficiency in hypocretin (*HCRT*), an excitatory neuropeptide<sup>[87]</sup>.

Mutations in *PER2* and *CSNK1D* have been reported in Advanced Sleep Phase Syndrome (ASPS) patients. A rare autosomal dominant mutation of *PER2* has been found to be responsible for ASPS in members of a Utah family<sup>[88]</sup>. CKIdeIta (*CSNK1D*) was found to have a missense mutation responsible for ASPS<sup>[89]</sup>.

Knockout or mutation of many other genes, including *IA2*<sup>[90]</sup>, has been found to change sleep-related behaviors in mice, and has been reviewed elsewhere<sup>[91]</sup>. These genes could be candidates for human sleep disorders, but mutations have not been detected in humans so far.

The search for genes of the common forms of sleep disorders has produced positive and negative results. A GWAS of insomnia with 2 267 samples did not detect any significant genome-wide association<sup>[92]</sup>. However, several other sleep disorders have yielded significant genome-wide signals in GWASs with hundreds of cases, including restless legs syndrome (*MEIS1*, *BTBD9*, *PTPRD*, *MAP2K5*, *SKOR1*, *TOX3*, *BC034767*, *MAP2K5*, and *LBXCOR1*)<sup>[93-96]</sup> and narcolepsy (*TRA-alpha* and *TRAJ10*)<sup>[97]</sup>.

It should be noted that a circadian defect is not the only cause of sleep-wake disorders. Cardiovascular, neurological, and pulmonary diseases, substance use and medication, irregular metabolism, and bad habits can all disturb sleep. One can certainly argue that some of the genes associated with sleep disorders may not be involved in circadian regulation at all. In fact, among the classic clock genes, CGs, only PER2 has been found to carry a mutation [c.1984A>G (p.Ser662Gly)] responsible for a sleep disorder<sup>[88]</sup>; all the other associated genes are outside of the CGs. Most of them do not have any known connection with circadian regulation, or have not been studied for rhythmic expression. How sleep disorderassociated genes are related to circadian rhythms remains to be investigated. It may turn out that some of these non-CG genes are also actual clock genes, participating in circadian regulation.

### Non-Sleep-Related Neuropsychiatric Disorders

Genetic variants of candidate genes of CGs have been tested for association with bipolar disorder<sup>[98,99]</sup>, depression<sup>[100]</sup>, seasonal affective disorder<sup>[101,102]</sup>, or anxiety disorders<sup>[77]</sup>, alcohol use<sup>[103]</sup>, heroin addiction<sup>[104]</sup>, bipolar disorder and schizophrenia<sup>[105]</sup>, major depression and bipolar disorder<sup>[106]</sup>, and depression and sleep disorder<sup>[107]</sup>. Though some positive associations were reported, most findings were weak and not replicated.

Genetic associations of ~360 selected clock genes

were systematically assessed in 14 psychiatric GWAS data sets based on relaxed thresholds for significance by McCarthy *et al.* (2013)<sup>[108]</sup>. Bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, and MDD as a group of disorders and lithium-responsiveness have been shown to have association signals enriched in 18 core clock genes and genes reported to be rhythmically expressed in more than six mouse tissues. This is the first GWAS evidence supporting potential genetic contributions of the circadian system to neuropsychiatric disorders, although the selection of clock genes in this study may be debatable and replication is warranted.

It is important to note that the CGs did not appear as any of the top GWAS signals of these psychiatric disorders, despite the fact that circadian disruption has been strongly implicated in such disorders. Genetic studies of depression, anxiety, and addiction have yielded largely negative results<sup>[109-113]</sup>. The study by McCarthy *et al*. suggested collective weak contributions from clock genes to the susceptibility of various disorders. This has several implications. First, it is possible that other non-CG genes associated with disease are also part of the circadian system, but have not yet been identified as such. Second, clock genes may be more relevant to specific subtypes or endophenotypes of those diseases; therefore, subgroups of those disorders may provide better association with clock genes. Last, the circadian system may contribute more to disease risk through a non-genetic route, such as epigenetics.

### **Epigenetic Factors Regulate Circadian Rhythms**

When genetics has had limited success in providing direct evidence to link circadian rhythms to neuropsychiatric disorders, epigenetics naturally attracted attention as the critical regulator (for gene expression) and mediator (for environmental factors). Then the first questions are whether epigenetic factors regulate circadian rhythms as they should in theory, and what these circadian epigenetic factors are.

The circadian system is dynamic and flexible, and is tightly regulated by the interactions between internal molecular systems and environmental cues. The environmental factors, including light, food, temperature, stress, hormones, drugs, and age, act through epigenetic factors to shape the phenotypes. Gene expression, as the molecular representative of circadian rhythms, is known to be regulated by genetic variants and epigenetic factors. Epigenetic factors include DNA methylation, histone modification (e.g., methylation, acetylation, phosphorylation, and citrullination, biotinylation, ribosylation, ubiquitination, and palmitoylation), and non-coding RNAs. Studies on histone acetylation, DNA methylation, non-coding RNA, and RNA modification have shed light on their roles in regulating the expression of clock genes, and ultimately, circadian phenotypes. With such studies, we could look for circadian epigenetic factors, and further study their contribution to neuropsychiatric disorders.

### Acetylation and Deacetylation

The epigenetic mechanism that *CLK* uses to regulate circadian rhythms is histone acetylation and deacetylation. Etchegaray *et al.* (2003) showed in a mouse liver study that histone acetyltransferase (HAT) p300 works with the Clock/Bmal1 complex to regulate histone H3 acetylation at the promoters of the Cry and Per genes to influence their expression<sup>[114]</sup>. Doi *et al.* (2006) further showed that CLK itself possesses HAT activity, which can be enhanced by its partner BMAL1, when bound to E-box<sup>[115]</sup>. CLK is also involved in acetylating other non-histone substrates including BMAL1. Acetylated BMAL1 recruits CRY1 to the CLK-BMAL1 complex and represses transcription<sup>[116]</sup>.

Histone deacetylase (HDAC) has a function opposite to that of HAT, and is also an important regulator of circadian rhythms and memory formation, as well as metabolism. It removes acetyl groups from  $\varepsilon$ -N-acetyl lysine on histones, allowing the histones to wrap the DNA more tightly. The HDAC inhibitor valproic acid and trichostatin A were found to increase H3 acetylation and affect *Per2* expression in an *in vitro* study<sup>[117]</sup>.

A mouse model has shown that Hdac3, one of the Hdac subtypes, is recruited by nuclear receptor corepressor 1 (Ncor1) and is involved in repressing *Bmal1* expression, thus affecting circadian rhythms and metabolism<sup>[118]</sup>. Hdac3 recruitment also fluctuates rhythmically in the mouse liver, in conjunction with Rev-erb-alpha and Ncor, to form a Hdac3/Rev-erb-alpha/Ncor complex<sup>[119]</sup>. It is to be expected that the transcription of many genes oscillate with the fluctuation of HDAC3-related histone modification, or Rev-Erb-alpha/NCoR1-related signaling pathways.

Another member of the HDAC family, an NAD(+)dependent protein deacetylase, SIRT1, also works directly with clock genes. SIRT1 binds CLK-BMAL1 and promotes deacetylation and degradation of the PER2 protein in mice<sup>[120]</sup>. SIRT1 is also a metabolic sensor, as it requires binding of its coenzyme NAD+ for its HDAC enzymatic activity. Thus, through SIRT1, metabolic states are linked to the circadian system. In addition, *SIRT1* has been implicated in aging and neurodegeneration<sup>[121,122]</sup>, synaptic plasticity, and memory formation in mouse studies<sup>[123,124]</sup>.

The lysine-specific demethylase JumonjiC and ARID domain-containing histone lysine demethylase 1a are also major binding partners of CLK-BMAL1. This can inhibit HDAC1 function and enhance transcription by CLK-BMAL1 in a demethylase-independent manner. The CLK-BMAL1 complex plays a conserved circadian regulatory role across insect and mammalian species<sup>[125]</sup>.

### **DNA Methylation**

The role of DNA methylation in circadian regulation is supported by a human study in which plasma homocysteine levels and the global DNA methylation level showed 24-h variation in the blood of 15 males and 15 females<sup>[126]</sup>. Homocysteine level has been linked to DNA methylation in many studies<sup>[127]</sup>. An epigenome-wide study using methyl-DNA immunoprecipitation (MeDIP-chip) in mice showed that altered day-length changed gene expression profiles and promoter DNA methylation in the SCN, suggesting that DNA methylation regulates the circadian clock in the SCN<sup>[128]</sup>. Moreover, a study in mice showed that sleep deprivation can change the DNA methylation and hydroxymethylation of hundreds to thousands of CpG sites near genes involved in neuritogenesis and synaptic plasticity, the cytoskeleton, signaling, and neurotransmission<sup>[129]</sup>. Direct evidence supporting the roles of DNA methylation in regulating circadian rhythms came from a human study, which used global statistics to show evidence of significant 24-h rhythmicity of DNA methylation, as well as its correlation with rhythmic gene expression in human dorsolateral prefrontal cortex<sup>[31]</sup>.

### Non-coding RNA

MicroRNAs (miRNAs), probably the most intensively studied class of non-coding RNAs (ncRNAs) so far, may contribute to the regulation of circadian rhythms. Dicer is the major enzyme in miRNA biogenesis, and Dicer-deficient mice and cells show shorter circadian cycles due to faster translation of *PER1* and *PER2* proteins. It has been proposed that microRNAs miR-24, miR-29a, and miR-30a specifically target *PER1* and *PER2*, thus determining the period of the cycle<sup>[130]</sup>.

Studies in mice have also implicated two other miRNAs, miR-134 and miR-132, in circadian regulation. miR-134 is brain-specific, and regulated by *SIRT1*<sup>[124]</sup>. It is involved in the regulation of CREB and BDNF levels, proteins that are important in many neuronal functions and activities<sup>[124]</sup>. miR-132 is a direct link between light and chromatin remodeling: it is induced by photic entrainment cues *via* the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)–*CREB* signaling pathway<sup>[131]</sup> and regulates chromatin remodeling and translation<sup>[132]</sup>.

Other ncRNAs have strong potential in regulating circadian rhythms too. Rhythmic expression has been reported for 112 long non-coding RNAs (IncRNAs) in the rat pineal gland, which is the source of melatonin<sup>[133]</sup>, while melatonin is an important hormone timing circadian rhythms. A study of *Neurospora* gene frequency (frq) demonstrated that IncRNAs regulate circadian rhythms through anti-sense expression<sup>[134]</sup>. RNA-Seq of *period*-null *Drosophila* has identified several ncRNAs with diurnal expression, including a family of small nucleolar RNAs (snoRNAs)<sup>[135]</sup>. It should be noted that some ncRNAs, particularly IncRNAs, evolved fast and are species-specific<sup>[136,137]</sup>. These findings in non-humans only suggest possible epigenetic mechanisms that may occur in humans. The actual genes in humans remain to be discovered.

### **RNA Modification**

Post-transcriptional RNA processing and modification may be relevant to clock function. A recent study in mice and cultured human cells showed that n<sup>6</sup>-methyladenosine RNA-methylation, one of the most common RNA modifications, is involved in circadian clock regulation<sup>[138]</sup>.

Studies have also shown that diet affects the epigenetic regulation of circadian function. In a study of Japanese macaques, a maternal high-fat diet *in utero* disrupted the regulation of expression, and increased individual variations in fetal hepatic *Npas2*, one of the CGs. Such disruption was associated with altered histone acetylation (H3K14ac) but not DNA methylation at the *Npas2* promoter region. These changes of gene expression and histone modification were

reversed by postnatal diet<sup>[139]</sup>. Exposure to different lengths of light per day changes the SCN and neuronal *Per1* gene expression and behavior after birth in mice<sup>[140]</sup>, suggesting possible epigenetic modification induced by early-life environmental effects, although epigenetics was not part of the study.

The epigenetics of circadian systems is a new, emerging research field, leaving a lot to be investigated. Most studies have been performed in mouse models, and only a few in humans. Since differences in epigenetic regulation between mice and humans during preimplantation development have been reported<sup>[141]</sup>, findings from mice and other species may not translate to humans directly. Moreover, many epigenetic factors, such as hydroxymethylation, IncRNAs, and most of the histone modifications other than acetylation, have not been studied in the context of circadian regulation in humans. Even for those factors studied, the findings are still fragmentary, and do not form one coherent picture of the regulatory system. It is not known whether these factors work independently or interactively to regulate each of the clock genes, or the circadian system as a whole, and how. For these reasons, we advocate a more comprehensive epigenomic study of the circadian system in humans.

### **Circadian Epigenetics in Neuropsychiatric Disorders**

Although plenty of data have implicated circadian rhythms in the risk of neuropsychiatric disorders, and that epigenetic factors are important regulators of these rhythms, only very limited studies have been performed to explore the epigenetics changes in neuropsychiatric disorders.

### Sleep-Related Disorders

A few studies have been published on gene expression changes in disturbed sleep. The epigenetic regulation of those changes remains largely unknown as only one candidate gene study exists for DNA methylation.

Möller-Levet *et al.* studied gene expression profiles and reported that 711 genes were up- or down-regulated in the blood of people suffering from insufficient sleep. The number of genes with a circadian expression profile was also reduced from 1 855 to 1 481<sup>[142]</sup>. This same research group also studied the blood transcriptome in desynchrony of sleep-wake timing and circadian rhythms, and identified a dramatic reduction of rhythmic transcripts (6.4% to 1.0%) caused by desynchrony<sup>[143]</sup>. The chromatin modification and expression regulation pathways were consistently implicated by the differentially-expressed genes in these two sleep studies.

Bollatti *et al.* (2010) studied the effects of daytime and nighttime shiftwork on global DNA methylation and the methylation of the promoters of three candidate genes (glucocorticoid receptor, tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ), and interferon-gamma) using peripheral blood DNA from 100 shift-workers and 50 day-workers in Northern Italy. A small but significant difference in methylation was detected between morning and evening type shiftworkers in the TNF- $\alpha$  promoter. However, no significant methylation difference was detected when comparing shiftworkers to day-workers<sup>[144]</sup>. It is notable that all the reported associations or correlations were weak.

### Non-Sleep-Related Neuropsychiatric Disorders

Prader-Willi syndrome (PWS) is the first neuropsychiatry disorder with evidence of disrupted circadian epigenomics. PWS is a genetic disorder featuring obesity, intellectual disability, and sleep abnormalities. This disorder is frequently co-morbid with psychiatric problems<sup>[145]</sup>. It is caused by a deletion on the paternal chromosome 15q11-q13, considered to be caused by loss of snoRNAs<sup>[146]</sup>, which are processed products of a lncRNA gene, 116HG. A study of mice lacking 116HG showed altered expression of several clock genes and energy use in the brain<sup>[147]</sup>.

Another pilot study connecting the genetics and epigenetics of clock genes to psychiatric disorders is on miRNA. The precursor of miR-182 was found to carry an SNP rs76481776 that is associated with late insomnia in MDD patients (corrected P < 0.00625), in a study of 359 MDD patients and 341 control individuals. *CLK* is one predicted target of miR-182 and the regulatory relationship was validated by *in vitro* assays<sup>[148]</sup>. This relationship between an SNP, the expression of an miRNA, and its targets warrants further investigation. However, it does suggest that we should pay more attention to subtypes or endophenotypes rather than diagnostic classification, when studying the genetics and epigenetics of those disorders.

Clearly, circadian epigenomics has not received sufficient attention in the study of neuropsychiatric disorders although the circadian rhythms have been one of the major phenotypes to study in these disorders.

### **Future Perspectives**

Based on the studies reviewed above, we see that knowledge of the regulatory systems of circadian rhythms may provide an opportunity to understand psychiatric disorders. However, we still have limited understanding of the broader network context of such circadian regulatory systems, particularly the epigenetic aspects of such regulation. Genes involved in circadian rhythms remain to be discovered and organized into network systems. Epigenomics need to be integrated in order to complete the circuitry regulating expression, and connected with environmental factors. More importantly, considering such regulation and networks in the context of neuropsychiatric disorders would provide new perspectives on the link between circadian and human behaviors, therefore allowing better understanding of the disorders.

Understanding the complex biological systems that produce them is necessary to decipher complex traits such as neuropsychiatric disorders<sup>[149]</sup>. Circadian regulation is a complex biological system. Environmental factors and internal biological infrastructure work together: light acting through photoreceptors, food working through SIRT1related pathways, and psychological stress through the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal neuroendocrine system, all of which regulate an organism's internal clock. Serotonergic, dopaminergic, and maybe other neurotransmitter systems interact with circadian regulatory networks to influence human behavior and disorders.

Our current knowledge about circadian rhythms is largely derived from studies of candidate genes, their biochemistry, genomics, and epigenomic regulation. There are very limited genome-wide, systematic studies in humans (Table 1). Genome-wide studies are critical for obtaining an unbiased understanding of biological systems. It is important to put existing knowledge into a biological network, to re-assess all the interactions and signaling connections. Novel components of circadian controls, from environmental cues to the downstream effectors, will be discovered. Several papers have advocated the use of systems biology to study circadian rhythms, and to construct the regulatory system of circadian rhythms through integration of multiple -omics<sup>[150-152]</sup>.

A complete circadian regulation system should contain every member of the circadian regulation cascades, from the core clock modulators to the downstream effector genes. It should also represent regulators at different levels, from environmental cues to epigenetic factors, RNA and protein modifications. Relationships among these nodes, genes, and their interactions are critical parts of the system. The use of such systems holds the key to understanding circadian rhythms and their role in neuropsychiatric disorders.

Regulatory systems are spatiotemporally-specific. This suggests that tissue selection is important for the study of circadian rhythms and psychiatric disorders. The brain is the critical organ/tissue for understanding neuropsychiatric traits or disorders, including those that are circadianrelated, particularly as circadian regulation is tissuespecific. However, other than imaging studies, it is almost impossible to study circadian dynamics in the live human brain. Excessive assumptions have to be made in the analyses of human postmortem data. Different individuals could differ by variables other than the time of death. Model animal brains, cultured or induced neuronal cells derived from stem cells, and human blood are a few alternatives that could provide multiple time-point data around the clock. However, each model system has its own limitations. Complementary use of these different models may help us build a comprehensive understanding of the regulatory network and its relevance to human circadian-related traits and disorders.

Genomic and epigenomic studies of patient and control samples should also take diurnal variations into account. Hundreds or even more genes have variable gene expression or epigenetic markers within 24-h. In the past, the time when data or material was collected has rarely been recorded and incorporated into analyses. As a result, artifacts may have been introduced into some published data unless the sample collection was done at a similar time of day. Circadian studies in healthy humans will provide critical baseline information for other studies when time of day data are not available.

The findings from genetic and epigenetic studies could lead to novel drug targets. Belsomra, a hypocretin receptor antagonist, was recently approved by the Food and Drug Administration (USA) as a new drug to treat insomnia. Hypocretin has been connected to the sleepwake cycle since the discovery of a mutation responsible for narcolepsy, though it is not considered one of the CGs. We may have many other drug targets buried in the list of components with rhythmic expression or epigenetic regulation of circadian rhythms, the complete circadian regulation systems. Epigenetic drugs have great potential in treating neuropsychiatric disorders. Theoretically, it will be much easier to use drugs to modify the epigenome than to correct mutated genes.

Understanding the genetics and epigenetics of circadian-related traits and diseases will lead to better and more precise diagnosis of circadian-related disorders. Ultimately, this will improve the quality of life for people suffering from disorders due to jet-lag or shift-work, when we are able to develop epigenetic interventions to ease the pains and discomfort.

Through our review, it is clear that epigenetics may play important roles in regulating circadian rhythms and associated neuropsychiatric disorders, but related studies are lacking today. The circadian cycle is a highly environment-dependent biological process. The circadian cycle is one of the best models to study environmental impact and gene-environment interactions. Much effort should be placed on this interesting research field. Using circadian-related phenotypes and biomarkers, we may have an exceptional opportunity to access the dark kernel of psychiatric disorders.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Ms. Kay Grennan and Dr. Annie Shieh for critical and thoughtful reading of this manuscript. We also thank Dr. Minhan Yi and Ms. Haiyan Tang for helping proofreading. This review was supported by grants to CL from the NIH, USA (R01-ES024988 and U01-MH103340) and the Central South University of China.

Received date: 2014-09-22; Accepted date: 2015-01-19

### REFERENCES

- Honma K, Honma S, Wada T. Entrainment of human circadian rhythms by artificial bright light cycles. Experientia 1987, 43: 572–574.
- [2] Buhr ED, Yoo SH, Takahashi JS. Temperature as a universal resetting cue for mammalian circadian oscillators. Science 2010, 330: 379–385.
- [3] Sherman H, Genzer Y, Cohen R, Chapnik N, Madar Z, Froy O. Timed high-fat diet resets circadian metabolism and prevents

obesity. FASEB J 2012, 26: 3493-3502.

- [4] Abraham U, Saleh M, Kramer A. Odor is a time cue for circadian behavior. J Biol Rhythms 2013, 28: 26–37.
- [5] Fuller CA, Hoban-Higgins TM, Griffin DW, Murakami DM. Influence of gravity on the circadian timing system. Adv Space Res 1994, 14: 399–408.
- [6] Bailey SM, Udoh US, Young ME. Circadian regulation of metabolism. J Endocrinol 2014, 222: R75–R96.
- [7] Morris CJ, Yang JN, Scheer FA. The impact of the circadian timing system on cardiovascular and metabolic function. Prog Brain Res 2012, 199: 337–358.
- [8] Abe M, Herzog ED, Yamazaki S, Straume M, Tei H, Sakaki Y, et al. Circadian rhythms in isolated brain regions. J Neurosci 2002, 22: 350–356.
- [9] Balsalobre A. Clock genes in mammalian peripheral tissues. Cell Tissue Res 2002, 309: 193–199.
- [10] Leise TL, Wang CW, Gitis PJ, Welsh DK. Persistent cellautonomous circadian oscillations in fibroblasts revealed by six-week single-cell imaging of PER2::LUC bioluminescence. PLoS One 2012, 7: e33334.
- [11] Ruan GX, Allen GC, Yamazaki S, McMahon DG. An autonomous circadian clock in the inner mouse retina regulated by dopamine and GABA. PLoS Biol 2008, 6: e249.
- [12] Hughes ME, Hong HK, Chong JL, Indacochea AA, Lee SS, Han M, et al. Brain-specific rescue of Clock reveals systemdriven transcriptional rhythms in peripheral tissue. PLoS Genet 2012, 8: e1002835.
- [13] Wager-Smith K, Kay SA. Circadian rhythm genetics: from flies to mice to humans. Nat Genet 2000, 26: 23–27.
- [14] Gachon F, Olela FF, Schaad O, Descombes P, Schibler U. The circadian PAR-domain basic leucine zipper transcription factors DBP, TEF, and HLF modulate basal and inducible xenobiotic detoxification. Cell Metab 2006, 4: 25–36.
- [15] Mitsui S, Yamaguchi S, Matsuo T, Ishida Y, Okamura H. Antagonistic role of E4BP4 and PAR proteins in the circadian oscillatory mechanism. Genes Dev 2001, 15: 995–1006.
- [16] Jetten AM, Kurebayashi S, Ueda E. The ROR nuclear orphan receptor subfamily: critical regulators of multiple biological processes. Prog Nucleic Acid Res Mol Biol 2001, 69: 205– 247.
- [17] Obrietan K, Impey S, Smith D, Athos J, Storm DR. Circadian regulation of cAMP response element-mediated gene expression in the suprachiasmatic nuclei. J Biol Chem 1999, 274: 17748–17756.
- [18] Buhr ED, Takahashi JS. Molecular components of the Mammalian circadian clock. Handb Exp Pharmacol 2013, (217): 3–27.
- [19] Brown SA, Azzi A. Peripheral circadian oscillators in mammals. Handb Exp Pharmacol 2013, (217): 45–66.
- [20] Bozek K, Relogio A, Kielbasa SM, Heine M, Dame C, Kramer

A, *et al.* Regulation of clock-controlled genes in mammals. PLoS One 2009, 4: e4882.

- [21] Kumaki Y, Ukai-Tadenuma M, Uno KD, Nishio J, Masumoto KH, Nagano M, et al. Analysis and synthesis of highamplitude Cis-elements in the mammalian circadian clock. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008, 105: 14946–14951.
- [22] Bozek K, Kielbasa SM, Kramer A, Herzel H. Promoter analysis of Mammalian clock controlled genes. Genome Inform 2007, 18: 65–74.
- [23] Akhtar RA, Reddy AB, Maywood ES, Clayton JD, King VM, Smith AG, *et al.* Circadian cycling of the mouse liver transcriptome, as revealed by cDNA microarray, is driven by the suprachiasmatic nucleus. Curr Biol 2002, 12: 540–550.
- [24] Kornmann B, Preitner N, Rifat D, Fleury-Olela F, Schibler U. Analysis of circadian liver gene expression by ADDER, a highly sensitive method for the display of differentially expressed mRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res 2001, 29: E51.
- [25] Miller BH, McDearmon EL, Panda S, Hayes KR, Zhang J, Andrews JL, et al. Circadian and CLOCK-controlled regulation of the mouse transcriptome and cell proliferation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007, 104: 3342–3347.
- [26] Panda S, Antoch MP, Miller BH, Su AI, Schook AB, Straume M, et al. Coordinated transcription of key pathways in the mouse by the circadian clock. Cell 2002, 109: 307–320.
- [27] Storch KF, Lipan O, Leykin I, Viswanathan N, Davis FC, Wong WH, *et al.* Extensive and divergent circadian gene expression in liver and heart. Nature 2002, 417: 78–83.
- [28] Storch KF, Paz C, Signorovitch J, Raviola E, Pawlyk B, Li T, et al. Intrinsic circadian clock of the mammalian retina: importance for retinal processing of visual information. Cell 2007, 130: 730–741.
- [29] Leonardson AS, Zhu J, Chen Y, Wang K, Lamb JR, Reitman M, et al. The effect of food intake on gene expression in human peripheral blood. Hum Mol Genet 2010, 19: 159–169.
- [30] Li JZ, Bunney BG, Meng F, Hagenauer MH, Walsh DM, Vawter MP, et al. Circadian patterns of gene expression in the human brain and disruption in major depressive disorder. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013, 110: 9950–9955.
- [31] Lim AS, Srivastava GP, Yu L, Chibnik LB, Xu J, Buchman AS, et al. 24-hour rhythms of DNA methylation and their relation with rhythms of RNA expression in the human dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. PLoS Genet 2014, 10: e1004792.
- [32] Yan J, Wang H, Liu Y, Shao C. Analysis of gene regulatory networks in the mammalian circadian rhythm. PLoS Comput Biol 2008, 4: e1000193.
- [33] Goriki A, Hatanaka F, Myung J, Kim JK, Yoritaka T, Tanoue S, et al. A novel protein, CHRONO, functions as a core component of the mammalian circadian clock. PLoS Biol 2014, 12: e1001839
- [34] Anafi RC, Lee Y, Sato TK, Venkataraman A, Ramanathan

C, Kavakli IH, Hughes ME, Baggs JE, Growe J, Liu AC, *et al.* Machine learning helps identify CHRONO as a circadian clock component. PLoS Biol 2014, 12: e1001840.

- [35] Gossan NC, Zhang F, Guo B, Jin D, Yoshitane H, Yao A, et al. The E3 ubiquitin ligase UBE3A is an integral component of the molecular circadian clock through regulating the BMAL1 transcription factor. Nucleic Acids Res 2014, 42: 5765–5775.
- [36] Jouffe C, Cretenet G, Symul L, Martin E, Atger F, Naef F, et al. The circadian clock coordinates ribosome biogenesis. PLoS Biol 2013, 11: e1001455.
- [37] Zhang EE, Liu AC, Hirota T, Miraglia LJ, Welch G, Pongsawakul PY, *et al.* A genome-wide RNAi screen for modifiers of the circadian clock in human cells. Cell 2009, 139: 199–210.
- [38] Podobed PS, Kirby GM, Martino TA. Circadian Proteomics and Its Unique Advantage for Discovery of Biomarkers of Heart Disease. In: Tsz Kwong Man, editor. Proteomics -Human Diseases and Protein Functions. InTech, 2012.
- [39] Mehra A, Baker CL, Loros JJ, Dunlap JC. Post-translational modifications in circadian rhythms. Trends Biochem Sci 2009, 34: 483–490.
- [40] Moller M, Lund-Andersen C, Rovsing L, Sparre T, Bache N, Roepstorff P, et al. Proteomics of the photoneuroendocrine circadian system of the brain. Mass Spectrom Rev 2010, 29: 313–325.
- [41] Mauvoisin D, Dayon L, Gachon F, Kussmann M. Proteomics and circadian rhythms: It's all about signaling! Proteomics. 2014,
- [42] Klei L, Reitz P, Miller M, Wood J, Maendel S, Gross D, et al. Heritability of morningness-eveningness and self-report sleep measures in a family-based sample of 521 hutterites. Chronobiol Int 2005, 22: 1041–1054.
- [43] Katzenberg D, Young T, Finn L, Lin L, King DP, Takahashi JS, et al. A CLOCK polymorphism associated with human diurnal preference. Sleep 1998, 21: 569–576.
- [44] Allebrandt KV, Amin N, Muller-Myhsok B, Esko T, Teder-Laving M, Azevedo RV, et al. A K(ATP) channel gene effect on sleep duration: from genome-wide association studies to function in Drosophila. Mol Psychiatry 2013, 18: 122–132.
- [45] Silver R, Kriegsfeld LJ. Circadian rhythms have broad implications for understanding brain and behavior. Eur J Neurosci 2014, 39: 1866–1880.
- [46] Huang W, Ramsey KM, Marcheva B, Bass J. Circadian rhythms, sleep, and metabolism. J Clin Invest 2011, 121: 2133–2141.
- [47] Barclay JL, Husse J, Bode B, Naujokat N, Meyer-Kovac J, Schmid SM, *et al.* Circadian desynchrony promotes metabolic disruption in a mouse model of shiftwork. PLoS One 2012, 7: e37150.
- [48] Maury E, Ramsey KM, Bass J. Circadian rhythms and

metabolic syndrome: from experimental genetics to human disease. Circ Res 2010, 106: 447–462.

- [49] Froy O. Metabolism and circadian rhythms--implications for obesity. Endocr Rev 2010, 31: 1–24.
- [50] Nagorny C, Lyssenko V. Tired of diabetes genetics? Circadian rhythms and diabetes: the MTNR1B story? Curr Diab Rep 2012, 12: 667–672.
- [51] Swanson GR, Burgess HJ, Keshavarzian A. Sleep disturbances and inflammatory bowel disease: a potential trigger for disease flare? Expert Rev Clin Immunol 2011, 7: 29–36.
- [52] Savvidis C, Koutsilieris M. Circadian rhythm disruption in cancer biology. Mol Med 2012, 18: 1249–1260.
- [53] Levi F, Schibler U. Circadian rhythms: mechanisms and therapeutic implications. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 2007, 47: 593–628.
- [54] Takeda N, Maemura K. Circadian clock and cardiovascular disease. J Cardiol 2011, 57: 249–256.
- [55] Lamont EW, Coutu DL, Cermakian N, Boivin DB. Circadian rhythms and clock genes in psychotic disorders. Isr J Psychiatry Relat Sci 2010, 47: 27–35.
- [56] Lamont EW, Legault-Coutu D, Cermakian N, Boivin DB. The role of circadian clock genes in mental disorders. Dialogues Clin Neurosci 2007, 9: 333–342.
- [57] Wulff K, Gatti S, Wettstein JG, Foster RG. Sleep and circadian rhythm disruption in psychiatric and neurodegenerative disease. Nat Rev Neurosci 2010, 11: 589-599.
- [58] Neckelmann D, Mykletun A, Dahl AA. Chronic insomnia as a risk factor for developing anxiety and depression. Sleep 2007, 30: 873–880.
- [59] Ford DE, Kamerow DB. Epidemiologic study of sleep disturbances and psychiatric disorders. An opportunity for prevention? JAMA 1989, 262: 1479–1484.
- [60] Roane BM, Taylor DJ. Adolescent insomnia as a risk factor for early adult depression and substance abuse. Sleep 2008, 31: 1351–1356.
- [61] Shibley HL, Malcolm RJ, Veatch LM. Adolescents with insomnia and substance abuse: consequences and comorbidities SHIBLEY2008. J Psychiatr Pract 2008, 14: 146–153.
- [62] Armstrong SM, Cassone VM, Chesworth MJ, Redman JR, Short RV. Synchronization of mammalian circadian rhythms by melatonin. J.Neural Transm.Suppl 1986, 21: 375–394.
- [63] de BC, Guardiola-Lemaitre B, Mocaer E, Renard P, Munoz C, Millan MJ. Agomelatine, the first melatonergic antidepressant: discovery, characterization and development. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2010, 9: 628–642.
- [64] Kasper S, Hajak G, Wulff K, Hoogendijk WJ, Montejo AL, Smeraldi E, et al. Efficacy of the novel antidepressant

agomelatine on the circadian rest-activity cycle and depressive and anxiety symptoms in patients with major depressive disorder: a randomized, double-blind comparison with sertraline. J Clin Psychiatry 2010, 71: 109–120.

- [65] Bellet MM, Vawter MP, Bunney BG, Bunney WE, Sassone-Corsi P. Ketamine influences CLOCK:BMAL1 function leading to altered circadian gene expression. PLoS One 2011, 6: e23982.
- [66] Li SX, Liu LJ, Xu LZ, Gao L, Wang XF, Zhang JT, et al. Diurnal alterations in circadian genes and peptides in major depressive disorder before and after escitalopram treatment. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2013, 38: 2789–2799.
- [67] Roybal K, Theobold D, Graham A, DiNieri JA, Russo SJ, Krishnan V, et al. Mania-like behavior induced by disruption of CLOCK. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007, 104: 6406–6411.
- [68] Oliver PL, Sobczyk MV, Maywood ES, Edwards B, Lee S, Livieratos A, *et al.* Disrupted circadian rhythms in a mouse model of schizophrenia. Curr Biol 2012, 22: 314–319.
- [69] Gorwood P. Anxiety disorders and circadian rhythms. Medicographia 2012, 34: 289–294.
- [70] Wong CC, Schumann G. Integration of the circadian and stress systems: influence of neuropeptides and implications for alcohol consumption. J Neural Transm 2012, 119: 1111– 1120.
- [71] Landgraf D, McCarthy MJ, Welsh DK. Circadian clock and stress interactions in the molecular biology of psychiatric disorders. Curr Psychiatry Rep 2014, 16: 483.
- [72] Doi M, Yujnovsky I, Hirayama J, Malerba M, Tirotta E, Sassone-Corsi P, et al. Impaired light masking in dopamine D2 receptor-null mice DOI2006. Nat Neurosci 2006, 9: 732– 734.
- [73] Clarke TK, Weiss AR, Ferarro TN, Kampman KM, Dackis CA, et al. The dopamine receptor D2 (DRD2) SNP rs1076560 is associated with opioid addiction. Ann Hum Genet 2014, 78: 33–39.
- [74] Li MD, Burmeister M. New insights into the genetics of addiction. Nat Rev Genet 2009, 10: 225–231.
- [75] Wang F, Simen A, Arias A, Lu QW, Zhang H. A large-scale meta-analysis of the association between the ANKK1/DRD2 Taq1A polymorphism and alcohol dependence. Hum Genet 2013, 132: 347–358.
- [76] Olfson E, Bierut LJ. Convergence of genome-wide association and candidate gene studies for alcoholism. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2012, 36: 2086–2094.
- [77] Sipila T, Kananen L, Greco D, Donner J, Silander K, Terwilliger JD, et al. An association analysis of circadian genes in anxiety disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2010, 67: 1163– 1170.
- [78] Wing YK, Zhang J, Lam SP, Li SX, Tang NL, Lai KY, *et al.* Familial aggregation and heritability of insomnia in a

community-based study. Sleep Med 2012, 13: 985-990.

- [79] McCarren M, Goldberg J, Ramakrishnan V, Fabsitz R. Insomnia in Vietnam era veteran twins: influence of genes and combat experience. Sleep 1994, 17: 456–461.
- [80] Watson NF, Goldberg J, Arguelles L, Buchwald D. Genetic and environmental influences on insomnia, daytime sleepiness, and obesity in twins. Sleep 2006, 29: 645–649.
- [81] Palagini L, Biber K, Riemann D. The genetics of insomnia-evidence for epigenetic mechanisms? Sleep Med Rev 2014, 18: 225–235.
- [82] Manfredi RL, Brennan RW, Cadieux RJ. Disorders of excessive sleepiness: narcolepsy and hypersomnia. Semin Neurol 1987, 7: 250–258.
- [83] Buysse DJ. Insomnia. JAMA 2013, 309: 706-716.
- [84] Longstreth WT, Jr., Koepsell TD, Ton TG, Hendrickson AF, van BG. The epidemiology of narcolepsy. Sleep 2007, 30: 13–26.
- [85] Buhr A, Bianchi MT, Baur R, Courtet P, Pignay V, Boulenger JP, et al. Functional characterization of the new human GABA(A) receptor mutation beta3(R192H). Hum Genet 2002, 111: 154–160.
- [86] Rye DB, Bliwise DL, Parker K, Trotti LM, Saini P, Fairley J, et al. Modulation of vigilance in the primary hypersomnias by endogenous enhancement of GABAA receptors. Sci.Transl. Med. 2012, 4: 161ra151.
- [87] Wurtman RJ. Narcolepsy and the hypocretins. Metabolism 2006, 55 (10 Suppl 2): S36–S39.
- [88] Toh KL, Jones CR, He Y, Eide EJ, Hinz WA, Virshup DM, et al. An hPer2 phosphorylation site mutation in familial advanced sleep phase syndrome. Science 2001, 291: 1040– 1043.
- [89] Xu Y, Padiath QS, Shapiro RE, Jones CR, Wu SC, Saigoh N, et al. Functional consequences of a CKIdelta mutation causing familial advanced sleep phase syndrome. Nature 2005, 434: 640–644.
- [90] Punia S, Rumery KK, Yu EA, Lambert CM, Notkins AL, Weaver DR. Disruption of gene expression rhythms in mice lacking secretory vesicle proteins IA-2 and IA-2beta. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2012, 303: E762–E776.
- [91] Zhang EE, Kay SA. Clocks not winding down: unravelling circadian networks. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2010, 11: 764–776.
- [92] Byrne EM, Gehrman PR, Medland SE, Nyholt DR, Heath AC, Madden PA, et al. A genome-wide association study of sleep habits and insomnia. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet 2013, 162B: 439–451.
- [93] Winkelmann J, Czamara D, Schormair B, Knauf F, Schulte EC, Trenkwalder C, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies novel restless legs syndrome susceptibility loci on 2p14 and 16q12.1. PLoS Genet 2011, 7: e1002171.
- [94] Schormair B, Kemlink D, Roeske D, Eckstein G, Xiong L,

Lichtner P, *et al.* PTPRD (protein tyrosine phosphatase receptor type delta) is associated with restless legs syndrome. Nat Genet 2008, 40: 946–948.

- [95] Winkelmann J, Schormair B, Lichtner P, Ripke S, Xiong L, Jalilzadeh S, *et al.* Genome-wide association study of restless legs syndrome identifies common variants in three genomic regions. Nat Genet 2007, 39: 1000–1006.
- [96] Stefansson H, Rye DB, Hicks A, Petursson H, Ingason A, Thorgeirsson TE, *et al.* A genetic risk factor for periodic limb movements in sleep. N Engl J Med 2007, 357: 639–647.
- [97] Hallmayer J, Faraco J, Lin L, Hesselson S, Winkelmann J, Kawashima M, *et al.* Narcolepsy is strongly associated with the T-cell receptor alpha locus. Nat Genet 2009, 41: 708– 711.
- [98] Etain B, Jamain S, Milhiet V, Lajnef M, Boudebesse C, Dumaine A, *et al.* Association between circadian genes, bipolar disorders and chronotypes. Chronobiol Int 2014, 31: 807–814.
- [99] Shi J, Wittke-Thompson JK, Badner JA, Hattori E, Potash JB, Willour VL, et al. Clock genes may influence bipolar disorder susceptibility and dysfunctional circadian rhythm. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet 2008, 147B: 1047–1055.
- [100] Kripke DF, Nievergelt CM, Tranah GJ, Murray SS, Rex KM, Grizas AP, et al. FMR1, circadian genes and depression: suggestive associations or false discovery? J Circadian Rhythms 2013, 11: 3.
- [101] Johansson C, Willeit M, Smedh C, Ekholm J, Paunio T, Kieseppa T, et al. Circadian clock-related polymorphisms in seasonal affective disorder and their relevance to diurnal preference. Neuropsychopharmacology 2003, 28: 734–739.
- [102] Partonen T, Treutlein J, Alpman A, Frank J, Johansson C, Depner M, *et al.* Three circadian clock genes Per2, Arntl, and Npas2 contribute to winter depression. Ann Med 2007, 39: 229–238.
- [103] Kovanen L, Saarikoski ST, Haukka J, Pirkola S, Aromaa A, Lonnqvist J, *et al.* Circadian clock gene polymorphisms in alcohol use disorders and alcohol consumption. Alcohol Alcohol 2010, 45: 303–311.
- [104] Levran O, Londono D, O'Hara K, Nielsen DA, Peles E, Rotrosen J, *et al.* Genetic susceptibility to heroin addiction: a candidate gene association study. Genes Brain Behav 2008, 7: 720–729.
- [105] Mansour HA, Talkowski ME, Wood J, Chowdari KV, McClain L, Prasad K, *et al.* Association study of 21 circadian genes with bipolar I disorder, schizoaffective disorder, and schizophrenia. Bipolar Disord 2009, 11: 701–710.
- [106] Soria V, Martinez-Amoros E, Escaramis G, Valero J, Perez-Egea R, Garcia C, et al. Differential association of circadian genes with mood disorders: CRY1 and NPAS2 are associated with unipolar major depression and CLOCK and

VIP with bipolar disorder. Neuropsychopharmacology 2010, 35: 1279–1289.

- [107] Utge SJ, Soronen P, Loukola A, Kronholm E, Ollila HM, Pirkola S, et al. Systematic analysis of circadian genes in a population-based sample reveals association of TIMELESS with depression and sleep disturbance. PLoS One 2010, 5: e9259.
- [108] McCarthy MJ, Nievergelt CM, Kelsoe JR, Welsh DK. A survey of genomic studies supports association of circadian clock genes with bipolar disorder spectrum illnesses and lithium response. PLoS One 2012, 7: e32091.
- [109] Wetherill L, Agrawal A, Kapoor M, Bertelsen S, Bierut LJ, Brooks A, *et al.* Association of substance dependence phenotypes in the COGA sample. Addict.Biol 2014,
- [110] Schosser A, Butler AW, Uher R, Ng MY, Cohen-Woods S, Craddock N, *et al.* Genome-wide association study of co-occurring anxiety in major depression. World J Biol Psychiatry 2013, 14: 611–621.
- [111] Lee SH, Ripke S, Neale BM, Faraone SV, Purcell SM, Perlis RH, et al. Genetic relationship between five psychiatric disorders estimated from genome-wide SNPs. Nat Genet 2013, 45: 984–994.
- [112] Trzaskowski M, Eley TC, Davis OS, Doherty SJ, Hanscombe KB, Meaburn EL, *et al.* First genome-wide association study on anxiety-related behaviours in childhood. PLoS One 2013, 8: e58676.
- [113] Chen X, Cho K, Singer BH, Zhang H. The nuclear transcription factor PKNOX2 is a candidate gene for substance dependence in European-origin women. PLoS One 2011, 6: e16002.
- [114] Etchegaray JP, Lee C, Wade PA, Reppert SM. Rhythmic histone acetylation underlies transcription in the mammalian circadian clock. Nature 2003, 421: 177–182.
- [115] Doi M, Hirayama J, Sassone-Corsi P. Circadian regulator CLOCK is a histone acetyltransferase. Cell 2006, 125: 497– 508.
- [116] Hirayama J, Sahar S, Grimaldi B, Tamaru T, Takamatsu K, Nakahata Y, *et al.* CLOCK-mediated acetylation of BMAL1 controls circadian function. Nature 2007, 450: 1086–1090.
- [117] Johansson AS, Brask J, Owe-Larsson B, Hetta J, Lundkvist GB. Valproic acid phase shifts the rhythmic expression of Period2::Luciferase. J Biol Rhythms 2011, 26: 541–551.
- [118] Alenghat T, Meyers K, Mullican SE, Leitner K, iji-Adele A, Avila J, et al. Nuclear receptor corepressor and histone deacetylase 3 govern circadian metabolic physiology. Nature 2008, 456: 997–1000.
- [119] Feng D, Liu T, Sun Z, Bugge A, Mullican SE, Alenghat T, et al. A circadian rhythm orchestrated by histone deacetylase 3 controls hepatic lipid metabolism. Science 2011, 331: 1315– 1319.

- [120] Asher G, Gatfield D, Stratmann M, Reinke H, Dibner C, Kreppel F, et al. SIRT1 regulates circadian clock gene expression through PER2 deacetylation. Cell 2008, 134: 317–328.
- [121] Gan L, Mucke L. Paths of convergence: sirtuins in aging and neurodegeneration. Neuron 2008, 58: 10–14.
- [122] Chang HC, Guarente L. SIRT1 mediates central circadian control in the SCN by a mechanism that decays with aging. Cell 2013, 153: 1448–1460.
- [123] Michan S, Li Y, Chou MM, Parrella E, Ge H, Long JM, et al. SIRT1 is essential for normal cognitive function and synaptic plasticity. J Neurosci 2010, 30: 9695–9707.
- [124] Gao J, Wang WY, Mao YW, Graff J, Guan JS, Pan L, et al. A novel pathway regulates memory and plasticity via SIRT1 and miR-134. Nature 2010, 466: 1105–1109.
- [125] DiTacchio L, Le HD, Vollmers C, Hatori M, Witcher M, Secombe J, et al. Histone lysine demethylase JARID1a activates CLOCK-BMAL1 and influences the circadian clock. Science 2011, 333: 1881–1885.
- [126] Bonsch D, Hothorn T, Krieglstein C, Koch M, Nehmer C, Lenz B, et al. Daily variations of homocysteine concentration may influence methylation of DNA in normal healthy individuals. Chronobiol Int 2007, 24: 315–326.
- [127] Krishna SM, Dear A, Craig JM, Norman PE, Golledge J. The potential role of homocysteine mediated DNA methylation and associated epigenetic changes in abdominal aortic aneurysm formation. Atherosclerosis 2013, 228: 295–305.
- [128] Azzi A, Dallmann R, Casserly A, Rehrauer H, Patrignani A, Maier B, et al. Circadian behavior is light-reprogrammed by plastic DNA methylation. Nat Neurosci 2014, 17: 377–382.
- [129] Massart R, Freyburger M, Suderman M, Paquet J, El HJ, Belanger-Nelson E, *et al.* The genome-wide landscape of DNA methylation and hydroxymethylation in response to sleep deprivation impacts on synaptic plasticity genes. Transl Psychiatry 2014, 4: e347.
- [130] Chen R, D'Alessandro M, Lee C. miRNAs are required for generating a time delay critical for the circadian oscillator. Curr Biol 2013, 23: 1959–1968.
- [131] Cheng HY, Papp JW, Varlamova O, Dziema H, Russell B, Curfman JP, *et al.* microRNA modulation of circadian-clock period and entrainment. Neuron 2007, 54: 813–829.
- [132] varez-Saavedra M, Antoun G, Yanagiya A, Oliva-Hernandez R, Cornejo-Palma D, Perez-Iratxeta C, et al. miRNA-132 orchestrates chromatin remodeling and translational control of the circadian clock. Hum Mol Genet 2011, 20: 731–751.
- [133] Coon SL, Munson PJ, Cherukuri PF, Sugden D, Rath MF, Moller M, et al. Circadian changes in long noncoding RNAs in the pineal gland. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2012, 109: 13319–13324.
- [134] Xue Z, Ye Q, Anson SR, Yang J, Xiao G, Kowbel D, et al.

Transcriptional interference by antisense RNA is required for circadian clock function. Nature 2014,

- [135] Hughes ME, Grant GR, Paquin C, Qian J, Nitabach MN. Deep sequencing the circadianand diurnal transcriptome of Drosophila brain HUGHES2012. Genome Res 2012, 22: 1266–1281.
- [136] Johnsson P, Lipovich L, Grander D, Morris KV. Evolutionary conservation of long non-coding RNAs, sequence, structure, function. Biochim Biophys Acta 2014, 1840: 1063–1071.
- [137] Pang KC, Frith MC, Mattick JS. Rapid evolution of noncoding RNAs: lack of conservation does not mean lack of function. Trends Genet 2006, 22: 1–5.
- [138] Fustin JM, Doi M, Yamaguchi Y, Hida H, Nishimura S, Yoshida M, et al. RNA-methylation-dependent RNA processing controls the speed of the circadian clock. Cell 2013, 155: 793–806.
- [139] Suter M, Bocock P, Showalter L, Hu M, Shope C, McKnight R, et al. Epigenomics: maternal high-fat diet exposure in utero disrupts peripheral circadian gene expression in nonhuman primates. FASEB J 2011, 25: 714–726.
- [140] Ciarleglio CM, Axley JC, Strauss BR, Gamble KL, McMahon DG. Perinatal photoperiod imprints the circadian clock CIARLEGLIO2011. Nat Neurosci 2011, 14: 25–27.
- [141] Chavez SL, McElroy SL, Bossert NL, De Jonge CJ, Rodriguez MV, Leong DE, *et al.* Comparison of epigenetic mediator expression and function in mouse and human embryonic blastomeres. Hum Mol Genet 2014, 23: 4970– 4984.
- [142] Moller-Levet CS, Archer SN, Bucca G, Laing EE, Slak A, Kabiljo R, et al. Effects of insufficient sleep on circadian rhythmicity and expression amplitude of the human blood transcriptome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013, 110: E1132– E1141.
- [143] Archer SN, Laing EE, Moller-Levet CS, van d, V, Bucca G, Lazar AS, *et al.* Mistimed sleep disrupts circadian regulation of the human transcriptome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2014, 111: E682–E691.
- [144] Bollati V, Baccarelli A, Sartori S, Tarantini L, Motta V, Rota F, et al. Epigenetic effects of shiftwork on blood DNA methylation. Chronobiol Int 2010, 27: 1093–1104.
- [145] Dykens E, Shah B. Psychiatric disorders in Prader-Willi syndrome: epidemiology and management. CNS Drugs 2003, 17: 167–178.
- [146] Sahoo T, del GD, German JR, Shinawi M, Peters SU, Person RE, et al. Prader-Willi phenotype caused by paternal deficiency for the HBII-85 C/D box small nucleolar RNA cluster. Nat Genet 2008, 40: 719–721.
- [147] Powell WT, Coulson RL, Crary FK, Wong SS, Ach RA, Tsang P, et al. A Prader-Willi locus IncRNA cloud modulates diurnal genes and energy expenditure. Hum Mol Genet 2013, 22:

4318-4328.

- [148] Saus E, Soria V, Escaramis G, Vivarelli F, Crespo JM, Kagerbauer B, et al. Genetic variants and abnormal processing of pre-miR-182, a circadian clock modulator, in major depression patients with late insomnia. Hum Mol Genet 2010, 19: 4017–4025.
- [149] Grennan KS, Chen C, Gershon ES, Liu C. Molecular network analysis enhances understanding of the biology of mental disorders. Bioessays 2014, 36: 606–616.
- [150] Hayes KR, Baggs JE, Hogenesch JB. Circadian clocks are seeing the systems biology light. Genome Biol 2005, 6: 219.
- [151] Patel VR, Eckel-Mahan K, Sassone-Corsi P, Baldi P. CircadiOmics: integrating circadian genomics, transcriptomics, proteomics and metabolomics. Nat Methods 2012, 9: 772-773.
- [152] Ukai H, Ueda HR. Systems biology of mammalian circadian clocks. Annu Rev Physiol 2010, 72: 579–603.
- [153] McDonald MJ, Rosbash M. Microarray analysis and organization of circadian gene expression in Drosophila. Cell 2001, 107: 567–578.
- [154] Ueda HR. A systems-biological approach in drug discovery for circadian rhythm disorders. Nihon Yakurigaku Zasshi 2002, 120: 37P–40P.
- [155] Zvonic S, Ptitsyn AA, Conrad SA, Scott LK, Floyd ZE, Kilroy G, et al. Characterization of peripheral circadian clocks in adipose tissues. Diabetes 2006, 55: 962–970.
- [156] Oster H, Damerow S, Hut RA, Eichele G. Transcriptional profiling in the adrenal gland reveals circadian regulation of hormone biosynthesis genes and nucleosome assembly genes. J Biol Rhythms 2006, 21: 350–361.
- [157] Lemos DR, Downs JL, Urbanski HF. Twenty-four-hour rhythmic gene expression in the rhesus macaque adrenal gland. Mol Endocrinol 2006, 20: 1164–1176.
- [158] Zvonic S, Ptitsyn AA, Kilroy G, Wu X, Conrad SA, Scott LK, et al. Circadian oscillation of gene expression in murine calvarial bone. J Bone Miner Res 2007, 22: 357–365.
- [159] Yang S, Wang K, Valladares O, Hannenhalli S, Bucan M. Genome-wide expression profiling and bioinformatics analysis of diurnally regulated genes in the mouse prefrontal cortex. Genome Biol 2007, 8: R247.
- [160] Maret S, Dorsaz S, Gurcel L, Pradervand S, Petit B, Pfister C, et al. Homer1a is a core brain molecular correlate of sleep loss. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007, 104: 20090–20095.
- [161] Bray MS, Shaw CA, Moore MW, Garcia RA, Zanquetta MM, Durgan DJ, et al. Disruption of the circadian clock within the cardiomyocyte influences myocardial contractile function, metabolism, and gene expression. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2008, 294: H1036–H1047.
- [162] Kronfeld-Schor N, Einat H. Circadian rhythms and depression: human psychopathology and animal models.

Neuropharmacology 2012, 62: 101–114.

- [163] Mendlewicz J, Kerkhofs M. Sleep electroencephalography in depressive illness. A collaborative study by the World Health Organization. Br J Psychiatry 1991, 159: 505–509.
- [164] Kupfer DJ. REM latency: a psychobiologic marker for primary depressive disease. Biol Psychiatry 1976, 11: 159–174.
- [165] Emens J, Lewy A, Kinzie JM, Arntz D, Rough J. Circadian misalignment in major depressive disorder. Psychiatry Res 2009, 168: 259–261.
- [166] Robillard R, Naismith SL, Hickie IB. Recent advances in sleep-wake cycle and biological rhythms in bipolar disorder. Curr Psychiatry Rep 2013, 15: 402.
- [167] Plante DT, Winkelman JW. Sleep disturbance in bipolar disorder: therapeutic implications. Am J Psychiatry 2008, 165: 830–843.
- [168] Monk TH, Burk LR, Klein MH, Kupfer DJ, Soehner AM, Essex MJ. Behavioral circadian regularity at age 1 month predicts anxiety levels during school-age years. Psychiatry Res 2010, 178: 370–373.
- [169] Shibley HL, Malcolm RJ, Veatch LM. Adolescents with insomnia and substance abuse: consequences and comorbidities SHIBLEY2008. J Psychiatr Pract 2008, 14: 146-153.
- [170] Lam RW, Levitan RD. Pathophysiology of seasonal affective disorder: a review. J Psychiatry Neurosci 2000, 25: 469–480.
- [171] Leibenluft E, Wehr TA. Is sleep deprivation useful in the treatment of depression? Am J Psychiatry 1992, 149: 159– 168.
- [172] Colombo C, Benedetti F, Barbini B, Campori E, Smeraldi E. Rate of switch from depression into mania after therapeutic sleep deprivation in bipolar depression. Psychiatry Res 1999, 86: 267–270.
- [173] Iwahana E, Hamada T, Uchida A, Shibata S. Differential effect of lithium on the circadian oscillator in young and old hamsters. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2007, 354: 752– 756.
- [174] McCarthy MJ, Wei H, Marnoy Z, Darvish RM, McPhie DL, Cohen BM, et al. Genetic and clinical factors predict lithium's effects on PER2 gene expression rhythms in cells from bipolar disorder patients. Transl Psychiatry 2013, 3: e318.
- [175] Osland TM, Ferno J, Havik B, Heuch I, Ruoff P, Laerum OD, et al. Lithium differentially affects clock gene expression in serum-shocked NIH-3T3 cells. J Psychopharmacol 2011, 25: 924–933.
- [176] Demyttenaere K. Agomelatine in treating generalized anxiety disorder. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 2014, 23: 857–864.
- [177] Stein DJ, Ahokas A, Marquez MS, Hoschl C, Oh KS, et al. Agomelatine in generalized anxiety disorder: an active comparator and placebo-controlled study. J Clin Psychiatry 2014, 75: 362–368.

- [178] Mansour HA, Wood J, Chowdari KV, Dayal M, Thase ME, Kupfer DJ, et al. Circadian phase variation in bipolar I disorder. Chronobiol Int 2005, 22: 571–584.
- [179] Wood J, Birmaher B, Axelson D, Ehmann M, Kalas C, Monk K, et al. Replicable differences in preferred circadian phase between bipolar disorder patients and control individuals. Psychiatry Res 2009, 166 (2-3): 201–209.
- [180] Broms U, Pennanen M, Patja K, Ollila H, Korhonen T, Kankaanpaa A, et al. Diurnal Evening Type is Associated with Current Smoking, Nicotine Dependence and Nicotine Intake in the Population Based National FINRISK 2007 Study. J Addict Res Ther 2012, S2
- [181] Adan A. Chronotype and personality factors in the daily consumption of alcohol and psychostimulants. Addiction 1994, 89: 455–462.
- [182] Malkoff-Schwartz S, Frank E, Anderson BP, Hlastala SA, Luther JF, Sherrill JT, *et al.* Social rhythm disruption and stressful life events in the onset of bipolar and unipolar episodes. Psychol Med 2000, 30: 1005–1016.
- [183] Ashman SB, Monk TH, Kupfer DJ, Clark CH, Myers FS, Frank E, Leibenluft. Relationship between social rhythms and mood in patients with rapid cycling bipolar disorder. Psychiatry Res 1999, 86: 1–8.
- [184] Malkoff-Schwartz S, Frank E, Anderson B, Sherrill JT, Siegel L, Patterson D, *et al.* Stressful life events and social rhythm disruption in the onset of manic and depressive bipolar episodes: a preliminary investigation. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1998, 55: 702–707.
- [185] Shear MK, Randall J, Monk TH, Ritenour A, Tu X, Frank E, et al. Social rhythm in anxiety disorder patients. Anxiety 1994, 1: 90–95.
- [186] Cassidy F, Carroll BJ. Seasonal variation of mixed and pure episodes of bipolar disorder. J Affect Disord 2002, 68: 25–31.
- [187] Silverstone T, Romans S, Hunt N, McPherson H. Is there a seasonal pattern of relapse in bipolar affective disorders? A dual northern and southern hemisphere cohort study. Br J Psychiatry 1995, 167: 58–60.
- [188] Sandyk R, Kanofsky JD. Cocaine addiction: relationship to seasonal affective disorder. Int J Neurosci 1992, 64 (1-4): 195–201.
- [189] Nurnberger JI, Jr., Adkins S, Lahiri DK, Mayeda A, Hu K, Lewy A, *et al.* Melatonin suppression by light in euthymic bipolar and unipolar patients. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2000, 57: 572–579.
- [190] Lewy AJ, Nurnberger JI, Jr., Wehr TA, Pack D, Becker LE, Powell RL, et al. Supersensitivity to light: possible trait marker for manic-depressive illness. Am J Psychiatry 1985, 142: 725–727.
- [191] Crofford LJ, Young EA, Engleberg NC, Korszun A, Brucksch CB, McClure LA, et al. Basal circadian and pulsatile ACTH

and cortisol secretion in patients with fibromyalgia and/or chronic fatigue syndrome. Brain Behav Immun 2004, 18: 314–325.

- [192] Lovallo WR. Cortisol secretion patterns in addiction and addiction risk. Int J Psychophysiol 2006, 59: 195–202.
- [193] Gonzalez R. The relationship between bipolar disorder and biological rhythms. J Clin Psychiatry 2014, 75: e323–e331.
- [194] Sipila T, Kananen L, Greco D, Donner J, Silander K, Terwilliger JD, et al. An association analysis of circadian genes in anxiety disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2010, 67: 1163–1170.
- [195] Blomeyer D, Buchmann AF, Lascorz J, Zimmermann US, Esser G, Desrivieres S, et al. Association of PER2 genotype and stressful life events with alcohol drinking in young adults. PLoS One 2013, 8: e59136.
- [196] Shumay E, Fowler JS, Wang GJ, Logan J, ia-Klein N, Goldstein RZ, et al. Repeat variation in the human PER2 gene as a new genetic marker associated with cocaine addiction and brain dopamine D2 receptor availability. Transl Psychiatry 2012, 2: e86.
- [197] Dong L, Bilbao A, Laucht M, Henriksson R, Yakovleva T, Ridinger M, *et al.* Effects of the circadian rhythm gene period 1 (per1) on psychosocial stress-induced alcohol drinking. Am J Psychiatry 2011, 168: 1090–1098.
- [198] Comasco E, Nordquist N, Gokturk C, Aslund C, Hallman J, Oreland L, et al. The clock gene PER2 and sleep problems: association with alcohol consumption among Swedish adolescents. Ups J Med Sci 2010, 115: 41–48.
- [199] Malison RT, Kranzler HR, Yang BZ, Gelernter J. Human clock, PER1 and PER2 polymorphisms: lack of association with cocaine dependence susceptibility and cocaine-induced paranoia. Psychiatr Genet 2006, 16: 245–249.

[200] Spanagel R, Pendyala G, Abarca C, Zghoul T, Sanchis-

Segura C, Magnone MC, *et al.* The clock gene Per2 influences the glutamatergic system and modulates alcohol consumption. Nat Med 2005, 11: 35–42.

- [201] Chung S, Lee EJ, Yun S, Choe HK, Park SB, Son HJ, et al. Impact of circadian nuclear receptor REV-ERBalpha on midbrain dopamine production and mood regulation. Cell 2014, 157: 858–868.
- [202] Spencer S, Falcon E, Kumar J, Krishnan V, Mukherjee S, Birnbaum SG, *et al.* Circadian genes Period 1 and Period 2 in the nucleus accumbens regulate anxiety-related behavior. Eur J Neurosci 2013, 37: 242–250.
- [203] Logan RW, Williams WP, III, McClung CA. Circadian rhythms and addiction: mechanistic insights and future directions. Behav.Neurosci. 2014, 128: 387–412.
- [204] Padiath QS, Paranjpe D, Jain S, Sharma VK. Glycogen synthase kinase 3beta as a likely target for the action of lithium on circadian clocks. Chronobiol Int 2004, 21: 43–55.
- [205] Akiyama M, Kirihara T, Takahashi S, Minami Y, Yoshinobu Y, Moriya T, *et al.* Modulation of mPer1 gene expression by anxiolytic drugs in mouse cerebellum. Br J Pharmacol 1999, 128: 1616–1622.
- [206] Honma K, Honma S. The SCN-independent clocks, methamphetamine and food restriction. Eur J Neurosci 2009, 30: 1707–1717.
- [207] Gouin JP, Connors J, Kiecolt-Glaser JK, Glaser R, Malarkey WB, Atkinson C, *et al.* Altered expression of circadian rhythm genes among individuals with a history of depression. J Affect Disord 2010, 126: 161–166.
- [208] Zambon AC, McDearmon EL, Salomonis N, Vranizan KM, Johansen KL, Adey D, *et al.* Time- and exercise-dependent gene regulation in human skeletal muscle. Genome Biol 2003, 4: R61.

# Call for Papers! Forthcoming Special Issue on Autophagy in Neuronal Function and Neurodegeneration

To be published in Neuroscience Bulletin, Volume 31, Issue 4, August 1, 2015

### **Guest Editor for this Special Issue**

### Weidong Le, MD, PhD

Professor and Neurogenomic Lab Leader, Institute of Health Sciences, SIBS, CAS, Shanghai, China Professor and Director, Center for Translational Research on Neurological Disease, Dalian Medical University, Dalian, China

The word autophagy is derived from the Greek roots "auto" (self) and "phagy" (eating) and broadly refers to cellular catabolic processes. Autophagy regulates important biological functions, such as cell survival, cell death, cell metabolism, development, aging, and many diseases. Started four decades ago, autophagy research has expanded from a relatively minor area to one of the most exciting and important topics in cell biology. Neuroscientists and neurologists have fully appreciated the fast-moving research in this topic and they have contributed greatly to autophagy research. To give a broader view and highlight recent developments in autophagy in the neurosciences, Neuroscience Bulletin is launching a Special Issue "Autophagy in Neuronal Function and Neurodegeneration", which we plan to publish on August 1, 2015.

We now invite reviews and original research articles related to the above topics for the forthcoming Special Issue. All articles will be subjected to the normal peer-review process. Accepted manuscripts will be given the option of publication in the Special Issue or in a regular issue of the journal.

### Submission

Please submit your manuscript online at: https://mc03.manuscriptcentral.com/nsb.

### Deadline for submission: April 30, 2015

#### Note:

- Please check the format of the manuscript before submission to ensure that it follows the Instructions to Authors of Neuroscience Bulletin, available at: http://www.neurosci.cn/ep3-1.asp.
- Although the Special Issue will mainly contain reviews and original articles, other manuscript types such as research highlights, perspectives, and methods are also welcome if the topic is appropriate. Guidelines for all manuscript types are also available in the Instructions to Authors of Neuroscience Bulletin.

### **Brief Instructions to Authors**

Neuroscience Bulletin (NB) is a SCI journal publishing Original Articles and Reviews on basic and clinical neuroscience research bimonthly *via* Springer Science and Business Media. In addition, NB also publishes other types of articles such as Reports, Perspectives, Methods, Letters to the Editor, and Research Highlights.

#### Manuscript Submission

Manuscripts should be submitted through our online submission system, ScholarOne Manuscripts, at http://mc03. manuscriptcentral.com/nsb or http://www.neurosci.cn.

Manuscript file types that we accept for online submission include Word, WordPerfect, and TXT. For Figure submission, we accept JPEG, TIFF, or AI files. Required items differ for each article type and are specified during the submission process.

The submitted manuscript should be accompanied with a signed "Neuroscience Bulletin copyright transfer statement and submission form".

#### **Manuscript Preparation**

**Original Article:** An original article contains original research materials and presents compelling data on conceptual advances in any area of neuroscience. The total character count of all sections of the main text (including references and figure legends but excluding supplemental data) should not exceed 60,000, including spaces. Up to 8 figures and/or tables are allowed for the entire manuscript. The minimum requirement of a submitted research article is 40,000 characters total and at least 6 figures. The submitted manuscript should be a substantial novel research study, organizing a story with complex mechanisms elucidated using multiple techniques or approaches. It should provide mechanistic insights into a particular aspect of neuroscience field. References are limited to 100.

**Review:** Authoritative reviews contribute greatly to our journal and we are interested in comprehensive articles well written to describe recent development in any field of neuroscience for a general audience. The authors are expected to cover controversies in the field and propose their own viewpoints in an unbiased and justifiable way. In particular, the scope of the review should not be dominated by the authors' own work. Reviews are usually 30,000 to 50,000 characters in length (including an abstract that is no more than 150 words) and schematic illustrations are strongly encouraged.

**Report:** In addition to research articles, NB also publishes short-format papers that report single exciting message in a particular field of neuroscience or a concise message conveyed by primary research data of high quality and broad interest. Research observations should contain enough novelty and demonstrate physiological/functional significance. Manuscripts for reports can be up to approximately 30,000 characters (including spaces). The number of figures in Reports should be limited to 4. Reports follow the same general organization as research articles except that the sections of Results and Discussion should be combined (denoted as Results and Discussion). References are limited to 50.

**Perspective:** For Perspective, the article should contain discussion on recent primary research literature similarly as Review. Yet, Perspective is shorter in length (no more than 20,000 characters) and focuses on a narrower scope. It is possible that in Perspective authors advocate a position over a controversial issue or a speculative hypothesis. One or two schematic illustrations are allowed to make the Perspective more comprehensive. References are limited to 20.

**Method:** NB welcomes Method article on novel experimental techniques in any field of basic neuroscience. The Method can be written in the Research Article format yet the content should follow the criteria described below. The description of the method must be accompanied by its validation, its application to an important biological question, and results illustrating its performance in comparison to available approaches. The manuscript will be judged on its novelty, general interest, through assessments of methodological performance and comprehensive technical descriptions that facilitate immediate application. The detailed step-by-step procedure must be described in the form of flow charts for readers to comprehend easily. Additional annotation for key procedures and special treatments will be encouraged. In

addition, please note that NB no longer accepts Method on neurosurgery pathway, surgical techniques, or any other clinical related technical studies.

Letter to the Editor: The letter should report a single novel research finding with general interest to the neuroscience field. The letter should be brief yet concise, and no specific subsections are required. No Materials and Methods section is needed, but the authors can submit supplementary materials together on any technical information they think are important. For Letter to the Editor, the total character count should not exceed 10,000 and the display items should be limited to 1. References are limited to 10. No abstract and subsections are needed.

**Research Highlight:** The Research Highlight describes recent research advances by articles published in NB or other journals. It highlights the main results of the research, emphasizes the significance and provides further discussion on the topic. Research Highlight is up to 10,000 characters in length with no more than 10 references and one or two figures. Research Highlights are usually by editor invitation, but submitted manuscript with high quality will also be considered. No abstract and subsections are needed.

Submitted manuscripts should be divided into the following sections:

(1) Title Page; (2) Abstract; (3) Introduction; (4) Materials and Methods; (5) Results; (6) Discussion; (7) Acknowledgements; (8) References; (9) Figures, legends, and tables; (10) Supplementary information.

### **Manuscript Revision**

Upon peer-reviews, the authors may be asked to revise the manuscript. If the authors have substantial reasons to believe that their manuscript was treated unfairly, they may appeal for reconsideration. Revision should be completed within four (minor revision) or eight weeks (major revision). The authors should provide a cover letter and a point-to-point response for addressing the reviewers' comments. The editor will notify the corresponding author upon the acceptance of the manuscript. Accepted papers will be processed to advanced online publication as soon as possible.

### Proofs

A PDF proof will be sent to the authors for them to correct last minute errors on the manuscript.

### Page Charges

Page charges for the printed form are as follows: RMB400 for each text page, RMB500 for each page containing black-and-white figures, RMB1500 for the first page containing color figures, RMB1000 for the second color figure page, and RMB800 for the rest. The corresponding author will receive an invoice on all the publication-related charges once the manuscript is accepted for publication and enters the editing process.

Make checks or money orders payable to:

Beneficiary's Name (帐户名称): Shanghai Institutes of Biological Sciences, Chinese Academy of Sciences (中国科学院 上海生命科学研究院)

Beneficiary's A/C NO. (帐号): 033924-00801048006

Beneficiary's Bank(开户行): Fenglin Branch of Xuhui District, Agricultural Bank of China (农行徐汇区枫林支行)

Payment can also be mailed by Post Office to the Editorial Office of Neuroscience Bulletin.

Editorial Office of Neuroscience Bulletin (《神经科学通报》编辑部收):

Room 405, Building 31B, 319 YueYang Road, Shanghai 200031, China (200031, 上海市岳阳路319号31B楼405室). Tel: +86-21-54922863; Fax: +86-21-54922833; E-mail: nsb@sibs.ac.cn

(Updated November 2014)

### Neuroscience Bulletin Copyright Transfer Statement and Submission Form

We submit this type of article ( $$ ):		•Research Article •Research Highlight		•Report •Perspective		•Review •Letter to the Editor	•Method
Title of article:							
Words:	; Figures:	(Color figures:	); Tal	oles:	•		

### A signature below certifies compliance with the following statements

**Copyright Transfer Statement:** The copyright to this article is transferred to *Neuroscience Bulletin*, Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer (respective to owner if other than Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, CAS and Springer and for U.S. government employees: to the extent transferable) effective if and when the article is accepted for publication. The author warrants that his/her contribution is original and that he/she has full power to make this grant. The author signs for and accepts responsibility for releasing this material on behalf of any and all co-authors. The copyright transfer covers the exclusive right and license to reproduce, publish, distribute and archive the article in all forms and media of expression now known or developed in the future, including reprints, translations, photographic reproductions, microform, electronic form (offline, online) or any other reproductions of similar nature.

An author may self-archive an author-created version of his/her article on his/her own website. He/she may also deposit this version on his/her institution's and funder's (funder designated) repository at the funder's request or as a result of a legal obligation, including his/her final version, provided it is not made publicly available until after 12 months of official publication. He/she may not use the publisher's PDF version which is posted on www.springerlink.com for the purpose of self-archiving or deposit. Furthermore, the author may only post his/ her version provided acknowledgement is given to the original source of publication and a link is inserted to the published article on Springer's website. The link must be accompanied by the following text: "The original publication is available at www.springerlink.com".

The author is requested to use the appropriate DOI for the article. Articles disseminated *via* www.springerlink. com are indexed, abstracted and referenced by many abstracting and information services, bibliographic networks, subscription agencies, library networks, and consortia.

After submission of this agreement signed by the corresponding author, changes of authorship or in the order of the authors listed will not be accepted by *Neuroscience Bulletin*, Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences of Chinese Academy of Sciences and Springer.

### Authorship responsibilities

I/We confirm that:

(1) The work described has not been published before in any language or in any journal or media; that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere; that its publication has been approved by all co-authors, if any, as well as (tacitly or

explicitly) by the responsible authorities at the institution where the work was carried out.

(2) We also give an assurance that the material will not be submitted for publication elsewhere until a decision has been made as to its acceptability for Neuroscience Bulletin in 2 months, then declare this statement becomes null and void.

(3) I am/We are responsible for obtaining permission for the use of any material in the manuscript that may be under copyright to my/our employer(s) or other party(ies).

(4) I have read the complete manuscript and accept responsibility for the content and completeness.

(5) I have made a significant contribution to this work and am familiar with the contents.

Author (1) signed:	Date:	Author (2) signed:	Date:
Author (3) signed:	Date:	Author (4) signed:	Date:
Author (5) signed:	Date:	Author (6) signed:	Date:
Author (7) signed:	Date:	Author (8) signed:	Date:
Author (9) signed:	Date:	Author (10) signed:	Date:
Corresponding author sign	ed: Date:		
Corresponding author add	ress:		
Tel:	E-mail:		

## **NEUROSCIENCE BULLETIN**

### **Editor-in-Chief**

Shumin Duan (Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China)

### **Consulting Editors**

Yizhang Chen (Second Military Medical University, Shanghai, China) Muming Poo (Institute of Neuroscience, CAS, Shanghai, China) Larry R. Squire (University of California-San Diego, USA) Charles F. Stevens (The Salk Institute, San Diego, USA) Xiongli Yang (Fudan University, Shanghai, China)

### **Executive Associate Editor**

Iain C. Bruce (Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China)

### **Associate Editors**

Zhong Chen (Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China) Tianming Gao (South Medical University, Guangzhou, China) Shihui Han (Peking University, Beijing, China)

Cheng He (Second Military Medical University, Shanghai, China) Margaret S. Ho (Tongji University, Shanghai, China) Ru-Rong Ji (Duke University, Durham, USA) Tianzi Jiang (Institute of Automation, CAS, Beijing, China) Tao Li (West China Hospital, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China) Mengsheng Qiu (Hangzhou Normal University, Hangzhou, China) Fu-Dong Shi (St. Joseph's Hospital and Medical Center, Phoenix, USA) You Wan (Peking University, Beijing, China) Jian-Zhi Wang (Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China) Zhi-Ying Wu (Huashan Hospital, Shanghai Medical College, Fudan University, Shanghai, China) Tianle Xu (Shanghai Jiaotong University, Shanghai, China) Dai Zhang (Peking University, Beijing, China) Zhi-Jun Zhang (Southeast University, Nanjing, China) Chunjiu Zhong (Fudan University, Shanghai, China) Yimin Zou (University of California-San Diego, USA)

### **Editorial Board**

Philippe Ascher (Pairs Diderot University, Paris, France)

- Ben A. Barres (Stanford University, San Francisco, USA) Guo-Qiang Bi (University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei, China)
- Ying-Shing Chan (The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, China)
- Jun Chen (The Fourth Military Medical University, Xi'an, China)
- Sheng-Di Chen (Shanghai Jiaotong University, Shanghai, China)
- Yiping Du (Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China)
- Ming Fan (Academy of Military Medicine, Beijing, China) Richard S. Frackowiak (University of Lausanne,
- Lausanne, Switzerland)
- Tamás F. Freund (Institute of Experimental Medicine of the Hungarian Academy of Sciences, Budapest, Hungary)
- Charles Gilbert (The Rockefeller University, New York, USA)
- Xiaosong Gu (Nantong Universtiy, Nantong, China)

Aike Guo (Institute of Neuroscience, CAS, Shanghai, China)

Philip G. Haydon (Tufts University, Boston, USA)

- Joe Herbert (University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK)
- Zhi-An Hu (Third Military Medical University, Chongqing, China)

Kazuhide Inoue (Kyushu University, Fukuoka, Japan) Yong-Hua Ji (Shanghai University, Shanghai, China)

Kai-Da Jiang (Shanghai Mental Health Center, Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China)

- Yu-Wu Jiang (Peking University First Hospital, Beijing, China)
- Helmut Kettenmann (Max-Delbrück Center for Molecular Medicine, Berlin, Germany)
- O.A. Krishtal (Bogomoletz Institute of Physiology, Kiev, Ukraine)
- Robert H. LaMotte (Yale University School of Medicine, New Haven, USA)
- Pierre Lavenex (University of Fribourg, Fribourg, Switzerland)

Juan Lerma (Instituto de Neurociencias de Alicante, Alicante, Spain)

Bao-Ming Li (Nanchang University, Nanchang, China)

Yun-Qing Li (The Fourth Military Medical University, Xi'an, China)

David J. Linden (Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, USA)

Stuart A. Lipton (Sanford-Burnham Medical Research Institute and University of California at San Diego, San Diego, USA)

Bai Lu (GlaxoSmithKline [China] Investment Co., Ltd., Shanghai, China)

Yi-Cheng Lu (Changzheng Hospital, Second Military Medical University, Shanghai, China)

Bridget Lumb (University of Bristol, Bristol, UK)

Jian-Hong Luo (Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China)

Zhen-Ge Luo (Institute of Neuroscience, CAS, Shanghai, China)

Lan Ma (Fudan University, Shanghai, China)

Robert C. Malenka (Stanford University, Stanford, USA)

Manuel S. Malmierca (Universidad de Salamanca, Salamanca, Spain)

John H.R. Maunsell (Harvard Medical School, Houston, USA)

Lin Mei (Georgia Regents University, Augusta, USA)

Earl K. Miller (Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, USA)

Enrico Mugnaini (Northwestern University, Feinberg School of Medicine, Chicago, USA)

Vladimir Parpura (University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, USA)

Bruce R. Ransom (University of Washington, Seattle, USA)

Yi Rao (Peking University, Beijing, China)

Ferdinando Rossi (Università di Torino, Torino, Italy)

Huai-Zhen Ruan (Third Military Medical University, Chongqing, China)

Tom E. Salt (University College London, London, UK)

Michael N. Shadlen (Columbia University, New York, USA) Morgan Sheng (Genentech, Inc., South San Francisco, USA) Sangram S. Sisodia (The University of Chicago, Chicago, USA) Peter Somogyi (University of Oxford, Oxford, UK) Feng-Yan Sun (Fudan University, Shanghai, China) Dick F. Swaab (Netherlands Institute for Neuroscience, Amsterdam, Netherlands) Keiji Tanaka (RIKEN Brain Science Institute, Tokyo, Japan) Alexej Verkhratsky (The University of Manchester, Manchester, UK) Steven R. Vincent (University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada) Jian-Jun Wang (Nanjing University, Nanjing, China) Wei Wang (Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China) Wei Wang (Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China) Xu-Chu Weng (Hangzhou Normal University, Hangzhou, China) William Wisden (Imperial College London, London, UK) Jun-Xia Xie (Qingdao University, Qingdao, China) Lin Xu (Kunming Institute of Zoology, CAS, Kunming, China) Albert Cheung Hoi Yu (Peking University, Beijing, China) Xu Zhang (Institute of Neuroscience, CAS, Shanghai, China) Yu-Qiu Zhang (Fudan University, Shanghai, China) Zhong-Xin Zhao (Changzheng Hospital, Second Military Medical University, Shanghai, China) Ping Zheng (Fudan University, Shanghai, China) Jiang-Ning Zhou (University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei, China)

Joshua R. Sanes (Harvard University, Boston, USA)

Richard E. Zigmond (Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland, USA)

### Copyright

Submission of a manuscript implies: that the work described has not been published before (except in the form of an abstract or as part of a published lecture, review, or thesis); that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere; that its publication has been approved by all co-authors, if any, as well as - tacitly or explicitly - by the responsible authorities at the institution where the work was carried out. The author warrants that his/ her contribution is original and that he/she has full power to make this grant. The author signs for and accepts responsibility for releasing this material on behalf of any and all co-authors. Transfer of copyright to Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences of Chinese Academy of Sciences and Springer becomes effective if and when the article is accepted for publication. After submission of the Copyright Transfer Statement signed by the corresponding author, changes of authorship or in the order of the authors listed will not be accepted by Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences of Chinese Academy of Sciences and Springer. The copyright covers the exclusive right (for U.S. government employees: to the extent transferable) to reproduce and distribute the article, including reprints, translations, photographic reproductions, microform, electronic form (offline, online) or other reproductions of similar nature.

An author may self-archive the English language version of his/her article on his/her own website and his/her institution's repository; however he/she may not use the publisher's PDF version which is posted on www.springerlink.com. Furthermore, the author may only post his/her version provided acknowledgement is given to the original source of publication and a link must be accompanied by the following text: "The original publication is available at springerlink.com".

All articles published in this journal are protected by copyright, which covers the exclusive rights to reproduce and distribute the article (*e.g.*, as offprints), as well as all translation rights. No material published in this journal may be reproduced photographically or stored on microfilm, in electronic data bases, video disks, *etc.*, without first obtaining written permission from the publishers. The use of general descriptive names, trade names, trademarks, *etc.*, in this publication, even if not specifically identified, does not imply that these names are not protected by the relevant laws and regulations. While the advice and information in this journal is believed to be true and accurate at the date of its going to press, neither the authors, the editors, nor the publishers can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Special regulations for photocopies in the USA:Photocopies may be made for personal or in-house use beyond the limitations stipulated under Section 107 or 108 of U.S. Copyright Law, provided a fee is paid. All fees should be paid to the Copyright Clearance Center, Inc., 222 Rosewood Drive, Danvers, MA 01923, USA, Tel.: +1-978-7508400, Fax: +1-978-6468600, http://www. copyright.com, stating the ISSN of the journal, the volume, and the first and last page numbers of each article copied. The copyright owner's consent does not include copying for general distribution, promotion, new works, or resale. In these cases, specific written permission must first be obtained from the publishers.

### Subscription information

ISSN print edition: 1673-7067 ISSN electronic edition: 1995-8218

Volume 31 (6 issues) will appear in 2015

#### Subscription rates

For information on subscription rates please contact: Customer Service

North and South America: journals-ny@springer.com Outside North and South America: subscriptions@springer.com

Orders and inquiries:

#### North and South America:

Springer New York, Inc. Journal Fulfillment P.O. Box 2485 Secaucus, NJ 07096 USA Tel: 1-800-SPRINGER or 1-201-348-4033 Fax: 1-201-348-4505 Email: journals-ny@springer.com

#### Outside North and South America:

Springer Distribution Center Customer Service Journals Haberstr. 7 69126 Heidelberg, Germany Tel: +49-6221-345-0, Fax: +49-6221-345-4229 Email: subscriptions@springer.com

**Cancellations** must be received by September 30 to take effect at the end of the same year.

**Changes of address:** Allow for six weeks for all changes to become effective. All communications should include both old and new addresses (with postal codes) and should be accompanied by a mailing label from a recent issue. According to § 4 Sect. 3 of the German Postal Services Data Protection Regulations, if a subscriber's address changes, the German Federal Post Office can inform the publisher of the new address even if the subscriber has not submitted a formal application for mail to be forwarded. Subscribers not in agreement with this procedure may send a written complaint to Customer Service Journals within 14 days of publication of this issue.

**Microform editions** are available from: ProQuest. Further information available at http://www.il.proquest.com/uni

#### **Electronic edition**

An electronic version is available at springerlink.com.

#### Production

Printed in People's Republic of China

Springer-Verlag is part of Springer Science+Business Media